

THE ARROW OF PI BETA PHI

VOLUME 68

September

1951

NUMBER 1

OFFICIAL ORGAN OF THE

Founded



......

PI BETA PHI FRATERNITY

1867

STAFF

Office of Publication: 410 Standard Office Bldg., Decatur, Ill.

Arrow Editor: ADÈLE TAYLOR ALFORD (Mrs. T. N.), 930 Olive Ave., Coronado, Calif.

Assistant Editor and Business Manager: GLADYS WARREN, 410 Standard Office Bldg., Decatur, Ill., or 115 Robinson Ave., San Diego, Calif.

Alumnæ Club Editor: VIRGINIA SHERMAN KOZAK (Mrs. Andrew J.), R.D. 1, Kirkville, N.Y.

Chapter Letter Editor: Marjorie Brink, 4008 N. Pennsylvania, Indianapolis 5, Ind.

News from Little Pigeon: HARRIET GOODSELL RAUCH (Mrs. C. H.), 30 E. 70th St., New York 21, N.Y.

Exchanges and College Notes: MERCEDES BAKER
JORGULESCO (Mrs. Jonel), 7 Glenwolde
Park, Tarrytown, N.Y.

From Pi Phi Pens: MARY ELIZABETH LASHER BARNETTE (Mrs. Kenneth A.), 2109 West 12th Ave., Gary, Ind.

Arrow File: Pi Beta Phi Central Office, 410 Standard Office Bldg., Decatur, Ill.

Personals and In Memoriam Notices: Send to Pi Beta Phi Central Office, 410 Standard Office Bldg., Decatur, Ill.

CONTENTS

Fraternity Directory	2
Membership Statistics as of June 1, 1951	10
Editorials	11
Report of the Grand Council Meeting	13
Order Blank for New Directory	14
Annual Reports of National Officers	15
Settlement School Reports	47
Committee Reports	60
Province President Reports	68
Province Vice-President Reports	78
Alumnæ Personals	100
In Memoriam	108
Official Calendars	109
Supplies of Pi Beta Phi Fraternity	112
	Membership Statistics as of June 1, 1951 Editorials Report of the Grand Council Meeting Order Blank for New Directory Annual Reports of National Officers Settlement School Reports Committee Reports Province President Reports Province Vice-President Reports Alumnæ Personals In Memoriam Official Calendars

¶THE ARROW is printed in the months of September, December, March, and May by Pi Beta Phi Fraternity at the press of George Banta Publishing Co., 450 Ahnaip St., Menasha, Wis. Subscription price is \$1.50 a year, 50¢ for single copies, \$15.00 for life subscription.

[]·····

CSend subscriptions, change of address notice, and correspondence of a business nature to Pi Beta Phi Central Office, Decatur 16, Ill.

Correspondence of an editorial nature is to be addressed to the editor, Mrs. T. N. Alford, 930 Olive Ave., Coronado, Calif. Items for publication should be addressed to the editor to arrive not later than July 15, October 10, January 15, March 5.

Member of Fraternity Magazines Associated. All matters pertaining to national advertising should be directed to Fraternity Magazines Associated, 1618 Orringon Ave., Evanston, Ill.

Entered as second-class matter at the post office at Decatur, Ill., and Menasha, Wis., under the act of March 3, 1879. Acceptance for mailing at special rate of postage provided for in the act of February 28, 1925.

Ð------

Postmaster: Please send copies returned under labels Form 3579 to Pi Beta Phi, 410 Standard Office Building, Decatur, Illinois.

FRATERNITY DIRECTORY

FOUNDERS OF THE FRATERNITY

Fanny Whitenack Libbey (1848-1941) Inez Smith Soule (1846-1941) Margaret Campbell (1846-1936) Libbie Brook Gaddis (1850-1933) Jennie Horne Turnbull (1846-1932) Jennie Nicol, M.D. (1845-1881) Fannie Thomson (1848-1868) Nancy Black Wallace (1845-1918) Ada Bruen Grier (1848-1924) Rosa Moore (1848-1924) Emma Brownlee Kilgore (1848-1924) Clara Brownlee Hutchinson (1850-1931)

PRESIDENT EMERITUS

May L. Keller, Westhampton College, University of Richmond, Va.

HONORARY GRAND TREASURER

Lois Franklin Stoolman (Mrs. A. W.), 1001 South Third St., Champaign, Ill.

GRAND COUNCIL

GRAND COUNCIL

GRAND COUNCIL

GRAND COUNCIL

Grand President—Amy Burnham Onken, Chapin, Ill.

Grand Vice-President—Marianne Reid Wild (Mrs. Robert S.), 2021 Belmont Rd., N.W., Washington 9, D.C.

Grand Secretary—Lucile Douglass Carson (Mrs. Floyd H.), 221 Fifth St., Oakmont, Pa.

Grand Treasurer—Lolita Snell Prouty (Mrs. Frank H.), 1760 Locust St., Denver 7, Colo.

ARROW Editor—Adele Taylor Alford (Mrs. T. N.), 930 Olive Ave., Coronado, Calif.

Director of Rusbing and Pledge Training—Helen Anderson Lewis (Mrs. Benjamin C.), 4625 Washington Blvd., Indianapolis

Director of Estension—Alice Wiches Marsfeld (Mrs. William M.) Director of Extension-Alice Weber Mansfield (Mrs. William H.), 621 S. Rockhill Rd., Webster Groves, Mo.

COUNSELOR FOR CHAPTER HOUSE CORPORATIONS

Lillian Beck Holton (Mrs. Edwin Lee), 217 North 14th St., Manhattan, Kan.

NATIONAL HISTORIAN

Marian Keck Simmons (Mrs. Oliver B.), 6415 Morningside Dr., Kansas City, Mo. Assistant to National Historian—Elizabeth Heryer Delaney (Mrs. E. H.), 2001 Brookwood, Kansas City, Mo.

NATIONAL BOARD OF TRUSTEE FUNDS

irman—Lolita Snell Prouty (Mrs. Frank H.), 1760 Locust St., Denver, Colo.; Helen Richardson Corkum (Mrs. Howard D.), 333 Prospect St., Willimantic, Conn.; Mary Stuart Kinder (Mrs. Jean), 1144 Crestdale Rd., Lincoln, Neb.; Amy Burnham Onken, Chapin, Ill.; Lois Franklin Stoolman (Mrs. A. W.), 1001 South Third St., Champaign, Ill. Chairman-

NATIONAL SUPERVISOR OF CHAPTER ACCOUNTING

Dorothea White Flint (Mrs. Leroy), 2849 N. Delaware St., Indianapolis 5, Ind.

Chapter Treasurers send your monthly reports to Busey Fraternity Accounting System, Leroy, Illinois

PI BETA PHI MAGAZINE AGENCY

Gladys Hayes Scivally, 410 Standard Office Bldg., Decatur, III.

PI BETA PHI CENTRAL OFFICE

Director of Central Office-Gladys Hayes Scivally, 410 Standard Office Bldg., Decatur, Ill.

Save the Children Sponsorship—Contact Member—Lois Franklin Stoolman (Mrs. A. W.), 1001 S. Third St., Champaign, Ill. Convention Guide—Ila Pearce Graham (Mrs. Ernest), 2209 Dunstan Road, Houston, Tex.

STANDING COMMITTEES

STANDING COMMITTEES

Standing Committee—Chairman—Ruth Barrett Smith (Mrs. Warren T.), Brookings, Ore.

Treasurer—Olivia Smith Moore (Mrs. Henry, Jr.), 420 Pine St., Texarkana, Tex.

Secretary—School—Library—Ethel Gillespie Smith (Mrs. T. E.), 2096 Fairhaven Circle, N.E., Atlanta, Ga.

Publicity, Editor of Little Pigeon News—Harriet Goodsell Rauch (Mrs. C. H.), 30 East 70th St., New York City 21, N.Y.

Films, Arts and Crafts—Nellis Hemple Gibson (Mrs. Frank B.), 4510 Post Road, Nashville 5, Tenn.

Director of Settlement School—Ruth Dyer, Pi Beta Phi Settlement School, Gatlinburg, Tenn.

Manager, Arrowcraft Shop—Mrs. Ethel M. Snow, Pi Beta Phi Arrowcraft Shop, Gatlinburg, Tenn.

Holt House Committee—Chairman—Eleanor Rockwood Cooley (Mrs. Kenneth), 7358 North Damen Ave., Chicago 45, Ill.

Treasurer—Frances Small Trost (Mrs. John F.), R.R. 1, Lafayette, Ind.

Films—Alice McDougall Jensen (Mrs. R. M.), 303 E. Broadway, Monmouth, Ill.

Iva Rockwell McMurray (Mrs. George), 210 N. Underhill, Peoria, Ill.

Evelyn Holliday Bridge (Mrs. Earle R.), 135 Moran Rd., Grosse Pointe Farms 30, Mich.

Committee on Loan Fund—Chairman—Josephine McCleverty, 602 Melrose Ave. N., Seattle 2, Wash.
Committee Members—Lucille Waite Wall (Mrs. Richard), Sweet Springs, Mo.; Edith Bacon Vinson (Mrs. Owen),
P.O. Box 111, Santa Munica, Calif.
Committee on Public Relations—Chairman—Agnes Wright Spring (Mrs. Archer T.), Apt. 103, 1020 Sherman, Denver 3, Colo.
Committee on Scholarship—Chairman—Harriet R. Johnstone, 5203 18th N.E., Seattle 5, Wash.
Assistant Chairman—Marajane Warren Barksdale (Mrs. Julian D.), 13222 42nd N.E., Seattle, Wash.
Province Supervisors on Scholarship:
Alpha, East—Ada Minot Haggett (Mrs. Frederick M.), Phippsburg, Maine.
Alpha, West—Edith B. Smith (Mrs. William T.), 11 Wyndehurst Dr., Madison, N.J.
Beta—Clover Johnson, 229 Race St., Pittsburgh 18, Pa.
Gamma—Consult Central Office.
Delta—Marie West Wever (Mrs. Paul Butler), 1412 Akin Dr., Evansville 13, Ind.
Epsilon—Virgina Wilson Savage (Mrs. LaRue E. Jr.), 437 South Weller, Springfield, Mo.
Zeta—Robin Hill Murphy (Mrs. Robert B.), 919 Ellwood St., Orlando, Fla.
Eta—Miriam Smith Morrison (Mrs. A. W.), 3500 Lakeshore Dr., Chicago, Ill.
Theta—Gertrude B. Huxie (Mrs. Will), Kappa Sigma House, Ames, Iowa.
Iota—Ethelinda Parrish Amos (Mrs. Wendell), 1315 Dearborn St., Augusta, Kan.
Kappa—Louise Fonda Gribble, 612 Sleeper Place, Waco, Tex.
Lambda—Ruth McCuaig Bate (Mrs. T. E.), 11143-89 Avenue, Edmonton, Alberta, Can.
Mu—Ruth Field Chamberlain (Mrs. J. C.), 24 Corte Mirado, San Rafael, Calif.
Committee on Fraternity Study and Examination—Chairman—Betty Hill Blalock (Mrs. William C.), Box 788, Route of,
Austin, Tex.
Province Supervisors on Fraternity Study and Examination—Chairman—Betty Hill Blalock (Mrs. William C.), Box 788, Route of,
Austin, Tex.
Province Supervisors on Fraternity Study and Examination—Cumberland Mills. Committee on Transfers—Katherine Hosmer, Box 125, Basking Ridge, N.J.
Committee on Fraternity Study and Examination:
Austin, Tex.
Province Supervisors on Fraternity Study and Examination:
Alpha, East—Beverly Spencer, 480 Cumberland St., C

NATIONAL PANHELLENIC CONFERENCE

NPC Chairman—Mrs. E. Granville Crabtree, 85 Dean Road, Brookline, Mass. Pi Beta Phi Representative—Amy Burnham Onken, Chapin, Ill. Committee on College Panhellenics Chairman—Mrs. Harry H. Power, 2600 Wooldridge Dr., Austin 21, Tex. Committee on City Panhellenics Chairman—Mrs. F. Ade Schumacher, Round Hill Road, Greenwich, Conn.

ACTIVE CHAPTER DIRECTORY

Corresponding Secretaries

ALPHA PROVINCE EAST

President—Annie Laurie Keys Whipple (Mrs. Sidney H.), 28 Linbrook Rd., West Hartford, Conn.

Nova Scotia Alpha—Dalhousie University, Lorraine Ware, 24 Cherry St., Halifax, N.S.

Maine Alpha—University of Maine, Roberta Gagnon, 411 Balentine Hall, Orono, Me.

Vermont Alpha—Middlebury College, Shirley Baldwin, Forest West, Middlebury, Vt.

Vermont Beta—University of Vermont, Jean Post, 204 S. Winooski Ave., Burlington, Vt.

Massachusetts Alpha—Boston University, Barbara Cameron, 2 Acron Rd., Brookline, Mass.

Massachusetts Beta—University of Massachusetts, Joan Conlin, Knowlton House, Univ. of Mass., Amherst, Mass.

Connecticut Alpha—University of Connecticut, Barbara Smith, Pi Beta Phi House, Storrs, Conn.

ALPHA PROVINCE WEST

President—Evelyn Miller Slifer (Mrs. George), 60 Tuxedo Rd., Montclair, N.J.

New York Alpha—Syracuse University, Marion Daniel, 210 Walnut Place, Syracuse, N.Y.

New York Gamma—St. Lawrence University, Sybil Chatham, Pi Beta Phi House, Canton, N.Y.

New York Delta—Cornell University, Jane Carroll, 425 Wyckoff Ave., Ithaca, N.Y.

Ontario Alpha—University of Toronto, Cecilia Eberle, 86 St. George St., Toronto, Ont., Can.

Ontario Beta—University of Western Ontario, Shirley Orpen, 293 Central Ave., London, Ont., Can.

BETA PROVINCE

President—Edith Hoyer Rankin (Mrs. Allen R.), 2185 Cambridge Blvd., Columbus, Ohio.

Pennsylvania Beta—Bucknell University, Patricia McAllister, Box W319, Bucknell Univ., Lewisburg, Pa.

Pennsylvania Gamma—Dickinson College, Eileen Fair, Old East, Dickinson College, Carlisle, Pa.

Obio Alpba—University of Ohio, Joan Herrold, 6 S. College, Athens, Ohio.

Obio Beta—Ohio State University, Louise Howenstine, 1845 Indianola Ave., Columbus, Ohio.

Obio Delta—Ohio Wesleyan University, Patricia Ann Rhodes, Perkins Hall, Delaware, Ohio.

Obio Epsilon—University of Toledo, Anne Seufert, 3029 W. Bancroft, Toledo, Ohio.

Obio Zeta—Miami University, Elizabeth Crabbe, 339 North Hall, Oxford, Ohio.

West Virginia Alpba—University of West Virginia, Mary Wynne Bullock, 1493 University Ave., Morgantown, W.Va.

West Virginia Beta—Davis and Elkins College, Dorothy Steele, 1316 S. Kerens, Elkins, W.Va.

GAMMA PROVINCE

President—Betty Luhring, "Broadroof," North Shore Point, Norfolk, Va.

Maryland Beta—University of Maryland, Joan Catherine Bell, Pi Beta Phi House, College Park, Md.

District of Columbia Alpha—George Washington University, Ellen MacEwen, 4825 Montgomery Lane, Bethesda, Md.

Virginia Alpha—Randolph-Macon Woman's College, Carolyn Cole, R.M.W.C., Lynchburg, Va.

Virginia Gamma—College of William and Mary, Martha Paisley, Pi Beta Phi House, Williamsburg, Va.

North Carolina Alpha—University of North Carolina, Elizabeth Dockery, McIver Dorm, Chapel Hill, N.C.

North Carolina Beta—Duke University, Patricia Rose, Box 6223, College Station, Durham, N.C.

South Carolina Alpha—University of South Carolina, Kitty Willson, Box 4279, Univ. South Carolina, Columbia, S.C.

DELTA PROVINCE

President—Madeline Wyer Killinger (Mrs. DeWan), 118 Northwood Blvd., Greencastle, Ind. Michigan Alpha—Hillsdale College, Jean Black, Pi Beta Phi House, Hillsdale, Mich. Michigan Beta—University of Michigan, Elizabeth Adams, 836 Tappan, Ann Arbor, Mich. Michigan Gamma—Michigan State College, Geraldine Hansen, 343 Albert, E. Lansing, Mich. Indiana Alpha—Franklin College, Margaret L. Gamage, Bryan Hall, Franklin, Ind. Indiana Beta—Indiana University, Ann Dungan, 928 E. Third, Bloomington, Ind. Indiana Butler University, Sally Vertrees, 831 W. Hampton Dr., Indianapolis, Ind. Indiana Delta—Purdue University, Shirley Deay, 211 Lincoln, W. Lafayette, Ind. Indiana Epsilon—DePauw University, Elaine Traut, Pi Beta Phi House, Greencastle, Ind.

EPSILON PROVINCE

President—Helen Moffett Russell (Mrs. Robert R.), 6823 Crest Dr., University City 14, Mo. Missouri Alpha—University of Missouri, Marylynn Hargrove, 511 Rollins, Columbia, Mo. Missouri Bela—Washington University, Joyce Long, 6629 Kingsbury, University City 5, Mo. Missouri Bela—University of Louisville, Wallace Hall, Drury College, Springfield, Mo. Kenucky Alpha—University of Louisville, Martha McIntosh, 123 E. Shipp, Louisville, Ky. Tennessee Alpha—University of Chattanooga, Mona Lee Reiman, Pfeiffer Hall, University of Chattanooga, Tenn. Tennessee Bela—Vanderbilt University, Attollee Bonton, 4405 Forsythe Pl., Nashville, Tenn. Tennessee Gamma—University of Tennessee, Arlyn Pilling, 804 Temple Ave., Knoxville, Tenn.

ZETA PROVINCE

President—Edythe Belton Tyler (Mrs. John L.), 178 Rumson Rd., N.E., Atlanta, Ga. Alabama Alpha—Birmingham-Southern College, Joanne Gray, 3121 Overton Dr., Birmingham, Ala. Alabama Beta—University of Alabama, Norma E. Sanders, Box 735, University, Ala. Florida Alpha—John B. Stetson University, Margaret Partin, Box 406, Stetson, Univ. De Land, Fla. Florida Beta—Florida State College for Women, Joan Blalock, 515 W. College, Tallahassee, Fla. Florida Gamma—Rollins College, Jeani MacGregor, Rollins College, Winter Park, Fla. Georgia Alpha—University of Georgia, Patricia Roy, Lucy Cobb Dormitory, Athens, Ga.

ETA PROVINCE

President—Maurine Firestone Cook (Mrs. C. Ray) 8143 Richmond Court, Wauwatosa, Wis. Wisconsin Alpha—University of Wisconsin, Patricia Meyer, 233 Langdon St., Madison, Wis. Wisconsin Beta—Beloit College, Catherine Croneis, 709 College St., Beloit, Wis. Wisconsin Gamma—Lawrence College, Eleanor Shaw, Russell Sage Hall, Appleton, Wis. Illinois Alpha—Monmouth College, Barbara Daley, Grier Hall, Monmouth, Ill. Illinois Beta-Delta—Knox Colege, Nancy Roman, 844 N. Academy, Galesburg, Ill. Illinois Epsilon—Northwestern University, Jean Boren, 636 Emerson, Evanston, Ill. Illinois Esta—University of Illinois, Mary Ruth Tate, 1005 S. Wright, Champaign, Ill. Illinois Eta—James Millikin University, Barbara Munson, 235 N. Fairview, Decatur, Ill. Illinois Theta—Bradley University, Connie Jo Smith, 115 Milton, Peoria, Ill.

THETA PROVINCE

President—Florence Green Hoffmann (Mrs. Wm. C., Jr.), 3611 Eleventh St., Des Moines, Iowa.

Manitoba Alpha—University of Manitoba, Gwen Gardner, Woman's Residence, Fort Garry, Man., Can.

North Dakota Alpha—University of North Dakota, Marlys Ann Jacobsen, 409 Cambridge, Grand Forks, N.D.

Minnesota Alpha—University of Minnesota, Georgia Cook, 2157 Knapp St., St. Paul, Minn.

lowa Alpha—Iowa Wesleyan University, Bonnie Marolf, Hershey Hall, Mt. Pleasant, Iowa.

lowa Beta—Simpson College, Martha Dinwiddie, Pi Beta Phi House, Indianola, Iowa.

lowa Gamma—Iowa State College, Jo Ann Sorenson, 1215 Roosevelt, Ames, Iowa.

lowa Zeta—University of Iowa, Martha Overholser, 815 E. Washington, Iowa City, Iowa.

IOTA PROVINCE

IOTA PROVINCE

President—Evelyn S. Plummer (Mrs, Chiles P.), 120 W. Pershing, Cheyenne, Wyo.

South Dakota Alpha—University of South Dakota, Joanne Jennings, 118 North Plum St., Vermillion, S.Dak.

Nebraska Beta—University of Nebraska, Nancy Benjamin, 1918 D St., Lincoln, Neb.

Kansas Alpha—University of Kansas, Georgianne Hedrick, 1246 Mississippi, Lawrence, Kan.

Kansas Beta—Kansas State College of Agriculture and Applied Science, Polly Pratt, 505 Denison, Manhattan, Kan.

Colorado Alpha—University of Colorado, Patricia Mooney, 890 11th, Boulder, Colo.

Colorado Beta—University of Denver, Jo Ann Gholson, 2185 S. Vine, Apt, 523, Denver, Colo.

Wyoming Alpha—University of Wyoming, Ann Zuckerman, Pi Beta Phi House, Laramie, Wyo.

Utah Alpha—University of Utah, Barbara Joan Nichols, 565 8th Ave., Salt Lake City, Utah.

President—Mildred Odell Sale (Mrs. Clarence M.), 3709 Lenox Dr., Fort Worth 7. Tex.

Oklaboma Alpha—University of Oklahoma, Suzanne Holcomb, Pi Beta Phi House, Norman, Okla.

Oklaboma Beta—Oklahoma Agricultural and Mechanical College, Jane Robertson, 923 College, Stillwater, Okla.

Arkansas Alpha—University of Arkansas, Jane Hall, Pi Beta Phi House, Fayetteville, Ark.

Texas Alpha—University of Texas, Elizabeth Field, 1609½ Watchhill Road, Austin, Tex.

Texas Beta—Southern Methodist University, Anne Toole, 5420 Watcha Dr., Dallas, Tex.

Louisiana Alpha—Newcomb College, Maureen Prothro, 1235 Broadway, New Orleans, La.

Louisiana Beta—Louisiana State University, Wade McHenry, Box 5474, L.S.U., Baton Rouge, La.

LAMBDA PROVINCE

LAMBDA PROVINCE

President—Mary Weir Cooper (Mrs. E. J.), 95 West Shore Ave. S.W., Tacoma 9, Wash.

Alberta Alpha—University of Alberta, Margaret Hardy, 10828-79th Ave., Edmonton, Alta., Can.

Montana Alpha—University of Idaho, Janet Holman, Pi Beta Phi House, Moscow, Idaho.

Washington Alpha—University of Washington, Shirley Miller, 4548 17th N.E., Seattle, Wash.

Washington Beta—Washington State College, Paula Matson, 707 Linden Ave., Pullman, Wash.

Washington Gamma—College of Puget Sound, Joyce Wilfley, 6343 111 St., S.W., Tacoma, Wash.

Oregon Alpha—University of Oregon, Anne Gouge, 1518 Kincaid, Eugene, Ore.

Oregon Beta—Oregon State College, Marjorie Peak, Pi Beta Phi House, Corvallis, Ore.

Oregon Gamma—Willamette University, Shirley Helweg, 1445 State St., Salem, Ore.

MU PROVINCE

MU PROVINCE

President—May Scoggins Scott (Mrs. Sterling Price, Jr.), 308 S. Maple Drive, Beverly Hills, Calif.
California Beta—University of California, Robin Redwine, 2325 Piedmont Ave., Berkeley, Calif.
California Gamma—University of Southern California, Janet Hart, 647 W. 28th St., Los Angeles 7, Calif.
California Delta—University of California at Los Angeles, Gaynel Hirtensteiner, 700 Hilgard Ave., West Los Angeles 24, California Epsilon—San Diego State College, Martha Ann Isaacs, 4465 Monroe Ave., San Diego, Calif.
California Zeta—University of California at Santa Barbara, Solveig Dyrkorn, 1436 Harbor View Dr., Santa Barbara, Calif.
Arizona Alpba—University of Arizona, Carol Trohan, 1035 N. Mountain, Tucson, Ariz.
Nevada Alpba—University of Nevada, Margaret Bassett, Box 2173, Reno, Nev.
New Mexico Alpba—University of New Mexico, Marjorie Funkhouser, Box 50, U.N.M., Albuquerque, N.M. West Los Angeles 24, Calif.

* THE HOLT HOUSE is our unique memorial to the fact that the organization meeting of the Fraternity was held there-have you contributed to its support this year? Send contributions to the treasurer of the Holt House Committee.

ALUMNAE DEPARTMENT DIRECTORY

Secretary for the Alumna and Grand Vice-President-Marianne Reid Wild (Mrs. Robert S.), 2021 Belmont Rd., Washington, Director of Extension—Alice Weber Mansfield (Mrs. Wm. H.), 621 S. Rock Hill Rd., St. Louis, Mo. Alumnæ Club Editor—Virginia Sherman Kozak (Mrs. Andrew), R.D. #1, Kirkville, N.Y. Send letters for May Arrow to Mrs. Kozak by March 5.

Alumnæ Club Corresponding Secretaries

* No officer list received
** No Corresponding Sec't,—Used Pres.

ALPHA PROVINCE EAST

Vice-President—Erminie L. Pollard, Proctorsville, Vt.
Boston, Mass.—Jane Stouffer, 38 Hastings Rd., Belmont 28, Mass.
Burlington, Vt.—Mrs. M. P. Witham, 77 Shelburne Rd., Burlington, Vt.
Eastern Maine—Mrs. Rena Bowles, 135 Forest Ave., Bangor, Me.
Halifax, N.S.—Frances Doane, 4 Birchdale Ave., Halifax, N.S., Canada.
Hartford, Conn.—Lois M. Comstock, Climax Rd., R.F.D., Avon, Conn.
Montreal, Quebec, Mrs. H. H. Gosnell, 1365 Ouimet St., St. Laurent, Quebec, Canada.
*New Haven, Conn.—Mrs. Edward O'Hara, Box 30, Cheshire, Conn.
Portland, Me.—Mrs., John Slezinger, 69 Adams St., Portland, Me.

ALPHA PROVINCE WEST

ALPHA PROVINCE WEST

Vice-President—Edna Olson Archibald (Mrs. Fred), 384 Loudon Rd., Loudonille, N.Y.

Albany, N.Y.—Alice M. Kneil, Box 752, East Greenbush, N.Y.

Buffalo, N.Y.—Mrs. H. Squier Hanni, 1240 Delaware Ave., Buffalo 9, N.Y.

Hudson River, N.Y.—Mrs. Robert LaBlonde, 15 Virginia Place, Pleasantville, N.Y.

Long Island-North Sbore, N.Y.—Mrs. R. H. Willis, 9 Manor Ave., Roslyn Heights, L.I., N.Y.

London, Ontario—Margaret Mowat, 420 Cheapside St., London, Ontario, Canada.

New York City, N.Y.—Marilyn Ann Berg, 11 Dominick St., New York 13, N.Y.

Northern New Jersey—Mrs. M. T. Cochran, Jr., 18 Crane Ave., West Caldwell, N.J.

Poughkeepsie, N.Y.—Mrs. R. W. Hadden, 82 Davis Ave., Poughkeepsie, N.Y.

Rochester, N.Y.—Mrs. Gerald Drake, 24 Westwood Dr., East Rochester, N.Y.

Schenectady, N.Y.—Mrs. R. E. Sessions, 49 Swaggertown Rd., Scotia, N.Y.

Syracuse, N.Y.—Mrs. R. M. Kelfiresh, 9 Maple Lane, North Syracuse, N.Y.

Toronto, Ontario—Valerie Carson, 11 Silverwood Ave., Toronto, Ontario, Canada.

Westchester County, N.Y.—Mrs. A. H. McCoy, 55 Hazelton Dr., White Plains, N.Y.

BETA PROVINCE

BETA PROVINCE

Vice-President—Velva DeMoss Shortz (Mrs. Claude C.), 1711 N. Fourth St., Columbus, Ohio.

Akron, Ohio—Mrs. R. E. Johnson, 1127 Winton Ave., Akron 20, Ohio.

Akthens, Ohio—Mrs. Fred W. Wheaton, Ir., 77 Elmwood Place, Athens, Ohio.

Central Pennsylvania—Mrs. Gilbert Cuthbertson, R.D. #3, Lewisburg, Pa.

Charleston, W.V.a.—Mrs. T. B. Moorhead, 3825 Kanawha Ave., Charleston, W.V.a.

Clarksburg, W.V.a.—Mrs. C. C. Wood, Jr., Hardestv Apts. B., Clarksburg, W.V.a.

Clarksburg, W.V.a.—Mrs. Paul Derringer, 3306 Hardisty Ave., Cincinnati & Ohio.

Cleveland East—Mrs. R. F. Strattan, 3994 E. 177th St., Cleveland 28, Ohio.

Cleveland West—Mrs. E. L. Karpick, 6425 Aylrsworth Dr., Parma Heights 29, Ohio.

Columbus, Ohio—Mrs. Richard Fowler, 1739 Westwood Ave., Columbus, Ohio.

Dayton, Ohio—Mrs. J. D. Murch, 38 Patterson Village Dr., Dayton, Ohio.

Elkins, W.V.a.—Eleanor Prichard Carson, Fairmont Field Club, Rt. 15, Fairmont, W.Va.

Fairmont, W.V.a.—Eleanor Prichard Carson, Fairmont Field Club, Rt. 15, Fairmont, W.Va.

Harriiburg-Carlisle, Pa.—Jane Davidson, 413 Third St., New Cumberland, Pa.

Maboning Valley, Ohio—Mrs. Nettle P. Barnett, 14 West St. Louis, Youngstown, Ohio.

Morgantown, W.Va.—Mrs. Joe Gurtis, 420 Grand St., Morgantown, W.Va.

Philadelpbia, Pa.—Mrs. George B. Hannay, 1332 Morris Rd., Wynnewood, Pa.

Phitsburgh, Pa.—Helen M. Weibley, 720 Cathedral Mansions, 4716 Ellsword, Ave., Pittsburgh 13, Pa.

*Springfield, Ohio—Mrs. J. A. Nutting, 2800 East High, Springfield, Ohio.

Toledo, Ohio—Ruth Gogel, 2048 Joffre Ave., Toledo, Ohio.

GAMMA PROVINCE

Vice-President—Marie Tunstall Lingo (Mrs. B. Harrison), 1731 Lanier Pl., N.W., Washington, D.C. Baltimore, Md.—Mrs. N. F. Edmonds, 1635 E. Cold Spring Lane, Baltimore 18, Md. Chapel Hill, N.C.—Mrs. A. Louis O'Tuel, Box 601, Chapel Hill, N.C.

*Charlotte, N.C.—Mrs. Thomas G. Lane, Jr., 1119 Granville Rd., Charlotte, N.C.

*Columbia, S.C.—Mrs. R. Lynn Kalmbach, Lykesland, S.C.

*Durbam, N.C.—Mrs. R. F. Kibler, No. 12, Ambassador Apt., Durham, N.C.

Norfolk, Va.—Mrs. B. A. Pope, Jr., 636 Rhode Island Ave., Norfolk, Va.

Richmond, Va.—Mrs. James A. Gallion, 20 Malvern Ave., Richmond, Va.

Washington, D.C., Jr.—Mrs. E. R. Kolsrud, 617 Ray Dr., Silver Spring, Md.

Washington, D.C.—Florence Elizabeth Frisby, 4522 Warren St., Washington 16, D.C.

Wilmington, Del.—Mrs. C. D. Ford, 809 Augusta Rd., Westover Hills, Wilmington, Del.

DELTA PROVINCE

Vice-President—Virginia Brackett Green (Mrs.), 2650 Sutherland, Indianapolis, Ind. Ann Arbor, Mich.—Mrs. Thomas Hunter, 1323 Geddes Ave., Ann Arbor, Mich. Bloomfield Hills, Mich.—Mrs. D. F. McCarthy, 31140 Sheridan Dr., Birmingham, Mich. Bloomington, Ind.—Mrs. M. C. Barker, 711 E. Hunter, Bloomington, Ind. Detroit, Mich.—Mrs. Robert McIntyre, 17369 Littlefield, Detroit 21, Mich. Port Wayne, Ind.—Mrs. R. L. Hines, 4210 Arlington, Ft. Wayne, Ind.—Franklin, Ind.—Mrs. J. P. Comer, R. F.D. 1, Franklin, Ind.—Gary, Ind.—Mrs. C. R. Jenkins, 3776 Fillmore St., Gary, Ind.

*Grand Rapids, Micb.—Mrs. Paul Hagerup, 1011 Fulton, Southeast, Grand Rapids, Mich. Hammond, Ind.—Mrs. B. W. Weber, 6406 Forest Ave., Hammond, Ind.
*Hillsdale, Micb.—Mrs. Carl S. Dow, 46 E. Fayette St., Hillsdale, Mich. Indianapolis, Ind.—Mrs. H. C. Haury, 5276 Cornelius, Indianapolis 8, Ind. Jackson, Mich.—Mrs. Marcus Sharpe, 1119 First St., Jackson, Mich.—Mrs. R. L. Hadley, 527 Kossuth St., Lafayette, Ind. Lansing and East Lansing, Micb.—Mrs. W. Graff, 803 N. Sycamore St., Lansing, Mich. Muncie, Ind.—Mrs. Edwin R. Clarke, 1723 W. Washington, Muncie, Ind.
Richmond, Ind.—Mrs. D. H. Lay, 126 S. 8th St., Richmond, Ind.
South Bend-Mishawaka. Ind.—Mrs. G. Burt Ford, 2725 Hilltop Dr., South Bend 14, Ind. Southbeastern Indiana—Mrs. George Forg, Greenburg, Ind.
Southbeastern Indiana—Mrs. James Colborne, Donaldson-Arms Apts., Apt. I-55, Evansville, Ind.

EPSILON PROVINCE

Vice-President—Ruth Williams Hansen (Mrs. Paul), 3110 Eagle Pass Rd., Louisville, Ky. Blue Ridge—Helen Bircher, 2928 Johnson City Highway, Kingsport, Tenn.

*Chattanooga, Tenn.—Edith Smith Palmer (Mrs.), 3403 Harcourt Dr., Chattanooga 4, Tenn.

*Colambia, Mo.—Mrs. R. H. Westveld, 9 Hilltop Dr., Columbia, Mo.

Kansas City. Mo.—Barbara Kellogg, 320 West 46th Terrace, Kansas City, Mo.

*Knoxville-Little Pigeon. Tenn.—Mrs. Charles B. Clement, 1821 Melrose Ave., Knoxville, Tenn.

Lexington, Ky.—Mrs. Paul Martin, 108 Cochran Rd., Lexington, Ky.

Louisville, Ky.—Jean Caldwell, 314 Brown's Lane, Louisville, Ky.

Memphis, Tenn.—Mrs. Joseph B. Parker, Jr., 4451 Sequoia Rd., Memphis, Tenn.

Nasbville, Tenn.—Mrs. W. H. Swiggart, III, Route 1. Brentwood, Tenn.

St. Louis, Mo.—Mrs. P. S. Luedde, 7121 Mar-land, St. Louis 5, Mo.

Springfield, Mo.—Marv Jean Moore, 678 S. Kickapoo, Springfield, Mo.

Tri-State—Mrs. H. L. Gilmore, 628 Porter Ave., Joplin, Mo.

ZETA PROVINCE

ZETA PROVINCE

Vice-President—Marguerite Blocker Bartlett (Mrs. George W.), 5 Sea Lane, St. Petersburg, Fla. Atlanta, Ga.—Frances J. Black, 416 Callan Circle, N.E., Atlanta 6, Ga.

Birmingham, Ala.—Mrs. John W. McIntosh, 10 Memory Lane, Birmingham 9, Ala.

Birmingham, Ala.—Mrs. A. S Gilbert, N. Sheridan Ave., De Land, Fla.

Beverly Bryant, 1734 N.W. 12th Rd., Gainesville, Fla.

Jacksonville, Fla.—Beverly Bryant, 1734 N.W. 12th Rd., Gainesville, Fla.

Jacksonville, Fla.—Anna Bryce, 1886 San Marco Blvd., Jacksonville, Fla.

Lake County, Fla.—Mrs. Jack Pease, Sylvan Shores, Mt. Dora, Fla.

Lakeland, Fla.—Mrs. D. V. Bethany, 714 Clayton Ave., Lakeland, Fla.

Miami, Fla.—Mrs. Donald Ernst, 5950 S.W. 44 Terr., Miami, Fla.

Miami, Fla.—Mrs. C. Outlaw, 2010 Bragg Ave., Mobile, Ala.

Ocala, Fla.—Mrs. C. Dutaw, 2010 Bragg Ave., Mobile, Ala.

Ocala, Fla.—Mrs. J. D. Rebstock, 1554 Seminola Blvd., Ocala, Fla.

*Orlando and Winter Park, Fla.—Mrs. John A. Odom. Jr., 1181 Via Capri, Winter Park, Fla.

Palm Beachet, Fla.—Mrs. Robert Riegs, 914 Hampton Rd., West Palm Beach, Fla.

Peniacola, Fla.—Mrs. C. C. MacPike, 503 Frisco Dr., Warrington, Pensacola, Fla.

St. Petersburg, Fla.—Mrs. A. S. Laird, Crawfordville, Fla.

Tampa, Fla.—Mrs. L. J. Frazee, 1012 South Dakota Ave., Tampa, Fla.

ETA PROVINCE

Vice-President—Elizabeth Hill Scott (Mrs. Harold M.), 1213 W. William, Champaign, Ill. Arlington Heights, Ill.—Mrs. William Hull, 1005 North Beverly, Arlington Heights, Ill.—Mrs. William Hull, 1005 North Beverly, Arlington Heights, Ill. Aron, Ill.—(Libbie Brook Gaddis)—Mrs. R. M. Davis, Avon, Ill. Beloit, Wis.—Mrs. Theo Robie, Harrison Ave., Beloit, Wis.

Champaign Urbana, Ill.—Charlotte Keck, 407 W. John St., Champaign, Ill.

Chicago Business Women, Ill.—Mrs. M. C. Anderson, 195 E. Chestnut St., Chicago 11, Ill.

Chicago North, Ill.—Mrs. W. L. Reinert, 1415 Greenleaf Ave., Chicago 26, Ill.

Chicago North, Ill.—Mrs. W. L. Reinert, 1415 Greenleaf Ave., Chicago 26, Ill.

Chicago West Suburban, Ill.—Mrs. William H. Reininga, 625 South Spring St., LaGrange, Ill.

Decatur, Ill.—Mrs. B. C. Patterson, 445 W. Prairie, Decatur, Ill.

DuPage County, Ill.—Mrs. Rohn Chorger, Appleton, Wis.

Galesburg, Ill.—Mrs. John Shorger, Appleton, Wis.

Galesburg, Ill.—Mrs. John Shorger, Appleton, Wis.

Galesburg, Ill.—Mrs. I. E. Neifert, 755 N. Kellogg St., Galesburg, Ill.

Illinois Fox River Valley, Ill.—Mrs. W. R. King, N. Jefferson St., Batavia, Ill.

Joliet, Ill.—Mrs. D. B. Harpham, 412 E. 12th St., Lockport, Ill.

Madison, Wis.—Mrs. J. B. Secord, 412 N. Lake St., Madison, Wis.

Milwaukee, Wis.—Mrs. Sarren Seybold, 4339-A. N. 14th, Milwaukee, Wis.

Monmonth, Ill.—Mrs. Arnott Keating, R.R. 1, Alexis, Ill.

North Shore, Ill., Mrs. Arnott Keating, R.R., 1, Alexis, Ill.

North Shore, Ill., Mrs. C. Dalton, 1121 Chestnut Ave., Wilmette, Ill.

North Shore, Ill., Mrs. C. Dalton, 1121 Chestnut Ave., Wilmette, Ill.

North Shore, Ill., Mrs. Arnott Keating, R.R., 1, Alexis, Ill.

North Shore, Ill., Mrs. C. Dalton, 1121 Chestnut Ave., Wilmette, Ill.

North Shore, Ill., Mrs. Robert E. Sechler, 3234 North Main St., Rockford, Ill.

Peoria, Ill.—Mrs. Robert E. Sechler, 3234 North Main St., Rockford, Ill.

THETA PROVINCE

Vice-President—Helen Wright Grant (Mrs. G. A.), 1111 North B St., Indianola, Iowa.

Ames. Iowa—Mrs. J. F. Frazier, 1526 Carroll Ave., Ames. Iowa.

*Burlimeton, Iowa—Mrs. Don L. Fimmen, I.O.P. Area, Burlington, Iowa.

Cedar Rabids, Iowa—Mrs. Orris A. Wise, 424 20th St., N.E., Cedar Rabids, Iowa.

Council Bluffs, Iowa—Mrs. James Mason, 225 Orchard Ave., Council Bluffs, Iowa.

Des Moines, Iowa—Mrs. Peter W. Janss, 5816 Waterbury Circle, Des Moines, Iowa.

Des Moines, Iowa—Mrs. Peter W. Janss, 5816 Waterbury Circle, Des Moines, Iowa.

Des Moines, N.D.—Mrs. Edward K. Lander, 908 Almonte Ave., Grand Forks, N.D.

Indianola, Iowa—Mrs. M. H. Clark, 309 W. 2nd Ave., Indianola, Iowa.

Iowa City, Iowa—Mrs. J. A. Buck, 1 Bella Vista Place, Iowa City, Iowa.

Minneapolis, Minn., Afternoon—Mrs. E. T. John, 5050 Garfield Ave., Minneapolis 19, Minn.

Minneapolis, Minn., Evening—Mrs. W. Ring, 37 Inner Dr., St. Paul, Minn.

Mr. Pleasant, Iowa—Mrs. Robert Wettach, 114½ N. Main St., Mt. Pleasant, Iowa.

*Sl. Paul, Minn.—Mrs. Frank Adair, 1888 Pinchurst, St. Paul, Minn.

Sioux City, Iowa—Mrs. Frank Adair, 1889 Pinchurst, St. Paul, Minn.

Sioux City, Iowa—Mrs. Frank Adair, 1889 Pinchurst, St. Paul, Minn.

Tri-City (Rock Island, Moline, Ill., Davenport, Iowa)—Mrs. Al Marwick, 2506 23rd Ave. B, Moline, Ill.

Winnipeg, Man., Can.—Joyce McGeachey, #11 Bentley Apts., Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada.

IOTA PROVINCE

Vice-President—Marie Quillan Divisek (Mrs. Frank), 491 S. Race, Denver 9, Colo. Boulder, Colo.—Mrs. DeVon M. Carlson, 1211 13th St.. Boulder, Colo. *Casper, Wyo.—Mrs. F. H. Carr, 819 S. Ash, Casper, Wyo.
Cheyenne, Wyo.—Mrs. William F. Hummer, 910 E. 21st St., Cheyenne, Wyo.
Cheyenne, Wyo.—Mrs. William F. Hummer, 910 E. 21st St., Cheyenne, Wyo.
Cheyenne, Wyo.—Mrs. William F. Hummer, 910 E. 21st St., Colorado Springs, Colo.
Colorado Springs, Colo.—Lucile Adams, 1602 Alamo Ave., Colorado Springs, Colo.
Denver, Colo.—Mrs. A. M. Anzick, 1499 S. Columbine, Denver, Colo.
Fort Collins, Colo.—Mrs. R. A. Keagy, 210 Jackson, Fort Collins, Colo.
Hutchinson, Kan.—Mrs. Joseph Vaughan, 1317 N. 25th, Kansas City, Kan.
Kanias City, Kan.—Mrs. Hugh Moreland, 319 S. Fith St., Laramie, Wyo.
Lawrence, Kan.—Mrs. Charles Radcliffe, 2232 Vermont, Lawrence, Kan.
Lincoln, Neb.—Mrs. Robert Patterson, 1133 M St., Apt. 4, Lincoln, Neb.
Manbattan, Kan.—Mrs. J. F. Mansfield, 418 N. 5th, Manhattan, Kan.
Northeastern Wyo.—Mrs. J. 1. Spracklen, 223 Coffeen Ave., Sheridan, Wyo.
Ogden, Utah—Mrs. Thomas F. Hawkes, 1648 27th St., Ogden, Utah.
Omaha, Neb.—Mrs. William Wood, 373 N. 48th St., Omaha, Neb.
Pueblo, Colo.—Ernamarie Trefz, 107 Goodnight, Pueblo, Colo.
Salt Lake City, Utab—Mrs. Donald K. Edens, 761 South 11th East, Salt Lake City, Utah.
Sioux Falls, S.D.—Mrs. Dwane Harvey, 412 N. Euclid Ave., Sioux Falls, S.D.
Topeka, Kan.—Mrs. Carl Shankland, 810 Hedgewood, Topeka, Kan.
Vermillion, S.D.—Mrs. Wayne Rausch, 402 E. Main, Vermillion, S.D.
Wichita, Kan.—Mrs. H. E. DeWater, 943 Waverly Dr., Wichita, Kan.

KAPPA PROVINCE

Vice-President—Theresa Gibson Graham (Mrs. Thomas E.), 3324 W. 18th St., Oklahoma City, Okla.
*** Amarillo, Tex.—Mrs. Ben Monning, Jr., 2014 Van Buren, Amarillo, Tex.
Ardmore, Okla.—Marilvn Myers, 614 "O'" St., S.W., Ardmore, Okla.
Austin, Tex.—Mrs. J. H. Chiles, Jr., 1802 Forest Trail, Austin, Tex.
Bartlesville, Okla.—Mrs. E. W. Isern, 1626 S. Rogers. Bartlesville, Okla.
Baton Rouge, La.—Mrs. Balh N. Barry, 716 Church St., Navasota, Tex.
Corpus Christi, Tex.—Mrs. P. D. Whitaker, 1706 Juanita, Corpus Christi, Tex.
Corpus Christi, Tex.—Mrs. P. D. Whitaker, 1706 Juanita, Corpus Christi, Tex.
Dallas, Tex.—Mrs. F. H. Garrott, 6323 Pemberton Dr., Dallas 5, Tex.
*Fayetteville, Ark.—Mrs. Bill Sonneman, 613 W. Dickson. Favetteville, Ark.
Port Smith, Ark.—Mrs. Borset Crane, 2726 Reider Pl., Fort Smith, Ark.
Port Worth, Tex.—Mrs. B. Bradford Thompson, 4921 Dexter, Fort Worth, Tex.
Houston, Tex.—Mrs. C. E. Kendall, 5701 Jackson, Houston, Tex.
Lake Charles, La.—Mrs. T. P. Frith, 1918 9th St., Lake Charles, La.
Little Rock, Ark.—Mrs. Lew Bransford, 1019 Pine Valley Road, Little Rock, Ark.
Lubbock, Tex.—Mrs. B. D. Turner, 4214A 35th St., Lubbock, Tex.
McAlester, Okla.—Mrs. Robert C. Feamster, 622 E. Seneca Ave., McAlester, Okla.
Midland, Tex.—Mrs. J. E. Warren, 1600 W. Ohio, Midland, Tex.
Muskogee, Okla.—Carolyn Cave, 429 S. 11th, Muskogee, Okla.
Norman, Okla.—Mrs. J. E. Warren, 1600 W. Ohio, Midland, Tex.
Muskogee, Okla.—Mrs. J. F. Keating, 6404 Hillcrest, Oklahoma City, Okla.
Oklahoma City, Okla.—Mrs. J. F. Keating, 6404 Hillcrest, Oklahoma City, Okla.
Okmulgee, Okla.—Mrs. Robert R. Beidleman, 1016 E. 6th, Okmulgee, Okla.
Oscola, Ark.—Mrs. James Blanton, 400 N. Pine, Pauls Valley, Okla.
Oscola, Ark.—Mrs. Llovd Foster, 601 S. Osage, Ponca City, Okla.
Sahine District—(Nita Hill Stark)—Mrs. I. D. Robertson, 595 22nd St., Beaumont, Tex.
Sahine District—(Nita Hill Stark)—Mrs. I. Oscoro, 124 Hickovy St., Texirkana, Ark.
Tulsa, Okla.—Mrs. Jack Beesley, 2737 S. Columbia Place, Tulsa, Okla.
**Sybeveport, La.—Mrs. A. D. Clark, Jr.,

LAMBDA PROVINCE

LAMBDA PROVINCE

Vice-President—Mary Bowlen Mooney (Mrs.), 13604 Ravine Dr., Edmonton, Alta., Can.

*Bellingham, Wash.—Mrs. Charles Wilson, 2700 Park Dr., Bellingham, Wash.

Boise, Idabo—Mrs. C. W. Briggs, 204 Eagleson Rd., Boise, Idaho.

Bozeman, Mont.—Mrs. William Casto, 407 S. 10th, Bozeman, Mont.

Butte-Anaconda, Mont.—Mrs. William Casto, 407 S. 10th, Bozeman, Mont.

Butte-Anaconda, Mont.—Mrs. Lee M. Johnson, 2326 Amherst Butte, Mont.

Calgary, Alta., Can.—Isabel Macgregor Morrison, 3115 16th St., S.W., Calgary, Alta., Can.

Coos County, Ore.—Mrs. Benc Chandler, Jr., Box 224, Coos Bay, Ore.

*Corvallis, Ore.—Mrs. Benc Starker, 3800 Van Buren St., Corvallis, Ore.

Edmonton, Alta., Can.—Mrs. E. O. Lilge, 11707 Edinboro Rd., Edmonton, Alta., Can.

Eugene, Ore.—Mrs. C. F. Larson, 261 E. 12th, Eugene, Ore.

Everett, Wash.—Mrs. John R. Krause, 4732 Mermont Dr., Everett, Wash.

Klamath Falls, Ore.—Mrs. Myron Shannon, 1000 Pacific Terr., Klamath Falls, Ore.

McdJord, Ore.—Mrs. W. W. Wait, 220 Vancouver Ave., Medford, Ore.

*Olympia, Wash.—Mrs. K. L. Partlow, 2602 Washington St., Olympia, Wash.

Portland, Ore.—Mrs. H. C. Clancy, 1029 S.W. Falcon St., Portland, Ore.

Pullman, Wash.—Mrs. W. E. Zuger, 302 Water St., Pullman, Wash.

Salem, Ore.—(Nancy Black Wallace)—Evelyn Johnson, 1110 N. Winter St., Salem, Ore.

Seattle, Wash.—Mrs. John Schroeder, 6211 Vassar Ave., Seattle, Wash.

Spokane, Wash.—Mrs. John Schroeder, 6211 Vassar Ave., Seattle, Wash.

Spokane, Wash.—Mrs. John Schroeder, 6211 Vassar Ave., Seattle, Wash.

Spokane, Wash.—Mrs. John Schroeder, 6211 Vassar Ave., Spokane, Wash.

Tacoma, Wash.—Mrs. Dan. Mrs. P. Weaver, W. 24 31st Ave., Spokane, Wash.

Vancouver, B.C., Can.—Merritt Fizzell, 108 2776 Pine St., Vancouver, B.C., Can.

Wenatchee, Wash.—Mrs. Bruce Mitchell, Rt. 1, Wenatchee, Wash.

Yakima, Wash.—(Fannie Whitenack Libby)—Mrs. Clark Goldsworthy, 622 Pleasant Ave., Yakima, Wash.

MU PROVINCE

Vice-President—Marcella McCormick Rhodes (Mrs. L. C.), Stonestown Apts. 404, 325 Buckingham Way, San Francisco, Calif. Albuquerque, N.M.—Mrs. Edwin J. Lewis, Rt. # 3, Box 3414. Albuquerque, N.M. Berkeley, Calif.—Mrs. John N. Clark, 2525 Durant, Apt. 38, Berkeley, Calif. Centinela Valley, Calif.—Mrs. Harris Farmer, 9629 8th Ave., Inglewood 4, Calif.

Contra Costa, Calif.—Mrs. Dan Martin, 286 Alexander, Crockett, Calif.

**El Paso, Tex.—Mrs. Ed. Sowers, 4514 Hueco, El Paso, Tex.
Fresno, Calif.—Mrs. Oscar Reeg, 144 Meridian Ave., Fresno, Calif.
Glendale, Calif.—Mrs. V. B. Koriogin, 1534 Raymond, Glendale 1, Calif.
Honolulu, T.H.—Mrs. D. G. Williamson, 2550 Pacific Heights, Honolulu, T.H.
*Las Vegas, Nev.—Mrs. E. Black, 208 N. 18th St., Las Vegas, Nev.
Long Beest, Calif.—Mrs. W. L. Baker, 1151 Langly Dr., Los Alamitos, Calif.
Los Angeles, Calif.—Mrs. R. C. Handley, 6717 S. Brynhurst, Los Angeles 19, Calif.
Los Angeles, Calif., Jr.—Mrs. R. C. Handley, 6717 S. Brynhurst, Los Angeles 43, Calif.
Marin County, Calif.—Mrs. R. B. Keilholtz, 120 Almenar Dr., Greenbrae, San Rafael, Calif.
Palo Alto, Calif.—Mrs. R. B. Keilholtz, 120 Almenar Dr., Greenbrae, San Rafael, Calif.
Palo Alto, Calif.—Mrs. R. I. Friedline, 1879 Windsor Rd., San Marino 9, Calif.
Palo Alto, Calif.—Mrs. R. I. Friedline, 1879 Windsor Rd., San Marino 9, Calif.
Phoenix, Ariz.—Mrs. W. B. Swehlen, Jr., Ranch S.E., Tempe, Ariz.
Reno, Nev.—Mrs. Lee Delauer, 524 W. 4th St., Reno, Nev.
Roswell, N.M.—Mrs. Cornelius McMilland, 620 E. 6th St., Roswell, N.M.
*Sacramento, Calif.—Mrs. T. S. Oliver, 2942 26th St., Sacramento, Calif.
San Dernardino, Calif.—Mrs. ProLong, 3914 Third Ave., San Diego 3, Calif.
San Pernardino, Calif.—Mrs. Robert M. Devine, 6533 Blucher Ave., Van Nuys, Calif.
San Pernardico, Calif.—Mrs. Wallace Ave., So. San Francisco, Calif.
San Jose, Calif.—Mrs. Wallace E. Doster, 83 S. Ninth St., San Jose, Calif.
San Mateo County, Calif.—Mrs. R. A. Tarver, 800 N. El Camino Real, San Mateo, Calif.
Santa Barbara-Ventura, Calif.—Mrs. R. A. Tarver, 800 N. El Camino Real, San Mateo, Calif.
Santa Barbara-Ventura, Calif.—Wish R. A. Tarver, 800 N. El Camino Real, San Mateo, Calif.
Solano County, Calif.—Wish Law Woodward, 515 Wallace Ave., Vallejo, Calif.
Solano County, Calif.—Wish Law Woodward, 515 Wallace Ave., Vallejo, Calif.
South County, Calif.—Wish Law Woodward, 515 Wallace Ave., Vallejo, Calif.
South County, Calif.—Wish Rocenting, 518 Cale Noguerra, Santa Barbara, Calif.
S

* HAVE YOU CONTRIBUTED to the National Scholarship Fund? Through your club or chapter—and gifts may be sent to the Grand Treasurer.

Membership Statistics as of June 1, 1951

Total initiates for year 1950-51		1,992
Total number of initiates to date		54,085
Total expulsions to date	145	
Total honorable dismissals to date151		
Total honorable dismissal reinstatements 12		
Total honorable dismissals still in force139	139	
Total dismissals in force	94	
Automatic probations now pending	1	
Automatic dismissals in force	16	
Total loss by dismissal	395	
Total loss by death	2,897	
Total loss by dismissal and death	3,292	3,292
Total members of Pi Beta Phi now living and in good standing		50,793

Relationship With Arrow Statistics

Total Subscribers to Arrow on current mailing list	42,382
Total members "lost" and discontinued	5,601
Total members whose names have been temporarily removed from the mailing list until time when an address is established	822
Total number Arrow subscribers	48,805
Non-subscribers to Arrow; address known 1,541	
Non-subscribers to Arrow; address unknown 447	
Total non-subscribers	1,988
Total members of Pi Beta Phi now living and in good standing	50,793

THE ARROW OF PI BETA PHI

SEPTEMBER, 1951

VOLUME 68

NUMBER 1

EDITORIALS

Grand Council announces the following awards

Balfour Cup—Colorado Beta. Stoolman Vase-Indiana Delta.

Philadelphia Cup—Iowa Gamma.

Vera Moss Bowl (chapter making the greatest improvement)—Massachusetts Beta.

Amy Burnham Onken National Award—Christine Croneis, Wisconsin Beta.

Nita Hill Stark Vase (for best chapter history)—Kansas Beta. Second—Oregon Gamma. Honorable mention-Illinois Theta, Virginia Gamma, Indiana Delta, Kansas Alpha.

Social Exchange prize—Kansas Beta.

Province Vice Presidents' Award (to chapter having the largest percentage of its membership paid members of the alumnæ association)—California Epsilon. Second—Ohio Epsilon. Honorable mention-Pennsylvania Alpha.



Convention

Convention will be held July 7-13 at the Shamrock Hotel, Houston, Texas—this is in grateful acceptance of the invitation from Kappa Province which was extended at the Jasper Convention. Full details must wait for the December issue of the ARROW—but begin now to plan to come!

Of Scholarships

For the coming year, scholarships will again be available to Pi Beta Phis who can qualify for them on the basis of need, fraternity service and loyalty, activity participation and scholastic record. These are given from three separate funds: the California Alpha Fund makes available three scholarships of \$340 each for undergraduate members. Applications for these scholarships should be sent to Mrs. W. B. Owens, 593 Alvarado Row, Stanford University by May 15. A personal letter should be written by applicants covering the four points upon which the awards are based, and must be accompanied by a letter of recommendation from the Advisory Committee of her chapter.

The Ruth Barrett Smith Scholarship is given by the Alumnæ Department, and applications for this should be sent to the Grand Vice President by May 15.

The Harriet Rutherford Johnstone Scholarships are awarded by the national fraternity, and their number depends upon the amount of money available in the Scholarship Fund, augmented by contributions from active chapters. This year eight scholarships were possible from this fund. Each year it is hard for Grand Council to decide on the award of these scholarships -so many worthy girls must be refused because there is just not money enough to supply all needs. Surely here is a project which should have ever-increasing support from our members! For many girls the receipt of one of these \$300.00 gifts means the difference between leaving college and staying to graduate, and this fund should be greatly enlarged by contributions; generous contributions these should be too, for surely this work is one of our major projects, and should be greatly expanded. During the past year a gracious gift of \$1000.00 from Mary L. Sproul, Pennsylvania A, has made it possible to add \$25.00 dollars to each of the Ruth Barrett Smith scholarships.

Give all you can to the Harriet Rutherford Johnstone Scholarship Fund!

Applications for these scholarships should be sent to the Grand Secretary by May 1 the requirements are the same as for the others, and applications should be accompanied by a personal letter, and a letter from the chairman of the Advisory Board of the chapter.

Pi Beta Phi Fellowship 1952-53

For the year 1952-53 the Fraternity will offer one graduate fellowship with a value of \$500. The fellowship is open to any member of the Fraternity who has received her bachelor's degree, and it may be used at any university which offers special opportunities in graduate work along the line desired by its holder.

Two points will be considered by the Grand Council in awarding the fellowship: scholastic standing and all-around development of character with its resultant ability worthily to represent the Fraternity. Each applicant must state definitely the university she wishes to enter, the courses

which she desires to pursue, and the ultimate aim of her graduate study.

Applications accompanied by photographs of applicants, transcripts of college grades, credentials from college professors, and other recommendations, must be in the hands of the Grand

President not later than January 1, 1952.

All material should be collected by the applicant and submitted as a whole. Blank forms for application for the fellowship may be obtained from the Grand President at any time. If she so desires, any applicant of former years who has not received the fellowship may make a new application.



No more Loan Fund Contributions

Contributions are no longer requested for the Loan Fund—but there are funds available for loans from that fund. For information, write Miss Josephine McCleverty, 602 Melrose Avenue, Seattle 2, Washington.



Here are changes-Corresponding Secretaries please note!

The pages giving supplies and the active and alumnæ calendars will hereafter be found at the back of the Arrow.

Chapter letters will appear in the December and March issues only, with a brief report of late

honors only in May.

Alumnæ club letters will appear once a year only, in the May issue, and should be brief reviews of the activities of clubs since the previous May issue appeared, with special emphasis on matters of general interest to other clubs.

Chapter rush captains will be listed as before in the May issue, but their names will not be used

in chapter letters.

Names and addresses of Alumnæ rush chairmen and State rush chairmen will be sent out in mimeographed form by Central Office to those who need them.

Alumnæ personals will be omitted entirely from all but this September issue.

In Memoriams will be handled as before, and Central Office requests newspaper clippings or letters from relatives when they are sent in—this is done to avoid any possibility of error.

Waile Taylor alford

Make use of the Pi Beta Phi Magazine Agency— Pi Beta Phi Central Office, 410 Standard Building, Decatur, Illinois

Report of the Grand Council Meeting, June 1951

The annual meeting of the Grand Council of Pi Beta Phi was held in Gatlinburg, Tennessee, June 24 to July 8, 1951, with all members of the Council present. The meeting was recessed during the Province Officers' Conference and for a brief session with the Settlement School Committee.

Reports of all national officers, province officers, national committee chairmen, the Director of Central Office and the staff of the Settlement School were studied, with special attention to problems and recom-

mendations.

The recommendations made by each Province President were studied in determining the awards and it was decided unanimously that the Balfour Cup be awarded to Colorado Beta; the Stoolman Vase, to Indiana Delta; and the Philadelphia Vase, to Iowa Gamma. The recommendations of the Province President and of the chapter concerned, for the National Amy Burnham Onken Award, were given the same careful consideration. Christine Croneis, Wisconsin Beta, won the unanimous decision. A study of the Standardization and Survey Report indicated that Massachusetts Beta had moved up fifty-one places in

Loyalty Day; this material to include a suggested program for each specified meeting. It was moved that the material for Chapter Loyalty Day be sent to the active chapters.

That a page of source references of fraternity information and a diagram of the national organizational set-up be provided for the notebook of each

active chapter and alumnæ club president.

That the Chairman of the Settlement School, Holt House, and Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund Committees, and the chairmen of all other Standing Committees be asked to attach to their annual reports, on separate sheets, materials suitable for publicity purposes.

That Central Office be instructed to insert at the top of the Combination Recommendation and Consent to Bid blank the following statement: "This girl is

rated---Excellent-Good-Average-."

The following decisions were made concerning THE ARROW: that Alumnæ Club letters be published once a year only, in the May issue; that the May issue contain a special Chapter News column instead of chapter letters; that the lists of the State Rushing Chairmen

Official visits to Gamma Gamma at Ball State College, Muncie, Indiana, were authorized. Official visits to the Clio group, Southeastern Missouri, were authorized if the group desires continued investigation. Petitions from groups at Tempe, Arizona and Evansville College were considered and it was decided to discourage these groups. Attention was given to initial material from Phi Delta, a new petitioning group in Oklahoma City.

Preliminary plans and appointments for Convention were made and a tentative program outlined. The Convention will be in Houston, Texas, at The Shamrock, July 7-13, 1952. It was decided that a registration fee of \$20.00 would be necessary.

The Grand Vice President was authorized to appoint a committee to investigate possible ways of coordinating and of giving national recognition and significance to the outstanding service now being given locally by a large number of Pi Beta Phi alumnæ clubs, and, that this committee be asked to report to the next Convention.

Chapter visit assignments for the school year 1951-52 were made, as follows: Grand President—Oklahoma chapters and Alpha East Province

Grand Vice President—Ontario chapters and Epsilon Province, except Missouri Γ

Grand Secretary—Zeta Province, Ohio B, Δ, E Grand Treasurer—Kappa Province, except the Oklahoma chapters, the West Virginia chapters, Ohio A and Z

Arrow Editor—Illinois and Pennsylvania chapters Director of Rushing and Pledge Training—Lambda Province

Director of Extension—Delta Province, Colorado chapters, Utah A and Wyoming A

It was announced that a gift of \$1,000 has been received from Dora S. Sproul, a bequest from her sister Mary L. Sproul, Pennsylvania Alpha. This is invested in a government bond and the interest of \$25.00, to be known as the Mary L. Sproul Scholarship, is to be added to the Ruth Barrett Smith Scholarship each year.

The annual meeting of the Grand Council of Pi Beta Phi was adjourned at noon, July 8, 1951.

LUCILE DOUGLASS CARSON, Grand Secretary

Annual Reports of National Officers

MESSAGE OF THE GRAND PRESIDENT

To Pi Beta Phi:

I T IS good, at the end of a year, to review its work and its progress and to see it as a whole rather than as the week by week part which is inevitably in the foreground while the year develops. And it is especially good, when, with the review, there comes the realization that there have been high achievements and true progress forward. Pi Beta Phi may well feel deep gratification at what the year 1950-51 meant for it both internally and in the area of inter-fraternity and college relationships. Fine effectiveness within active chapters meant both that the chapters functioned most satisfactorily and successfully and that their members, because they met so fully their responsibilities for good campus citizenship, received honors -scholastic, extracurricular, and social-truly amazing in their number and importance. Best of all, the influence of the active chapters of Pi Beta Phi was effectively used for the development of thoughtful, intelligent women whose personal standards would measure up to those upon which Pi Beta Phi was founded and because of which it lives as a fraternity without a superior. Study the reports of the Province officers and so know for yourselves just how high a place it is which the fraternity holds on its ninetyseven campuses and in its two hundred and fortythree communities. In fairness to yourself make your picture of Pi Beta Phi as a working and successful national organization a true and complete one.

Because a fraternity officer needs not only an understanding of her routine responsibilities and of provenly good ways of meeting them but also fraternity inspiration and vision, Grand Council found very special pleasure in planning the mid-interim conference of officers at Gatlinburg where the Settlement School speaks so eloquently of fraternity ideals and service. The long days of discussion seemed both instructive and constructive and were a joy in their fine fraternity fellowship. It was especially gratifying to have it possible for officers to meet and know the Settlement School Committee members, the resident staff, and the entire personnel of the summer crafts' workshop and to attend the Open House given at the end of the first three weeks of that workshop. The true value of the officers' conference can be known only when it is reflected in the internal organization of the fraternity, but one can await that evaluation with full confidence that it will show results of immeasurable importance

and worth.

Grand Council is happy to announce that in accordance with the expressed wishes of the 1950 Convention, Pi Beta Phi will hold its 1952 convention at the Shamrock in Houston, Texas. The warmth of Kappa Province enthusiasm for a convention and of its known and constant hospitality insures the fraternity of a week of true Pi Phi fellowship and pleasure,

July 7 to 13, 1952.

The year brought a distinct loss to Pi Beta Phi in the resignation of Marie Hagee, Director of Extension; in the death of Irene Hoggatt, Delta Province President; and in the resignations of the following Province officers: Ann Cummins, Carol Cook, Marilyn Brandom, Polly Fessey, Lucile Junge, Ruth Sears, Louise Colby, and Genevieve Munger. By Grand Council appointment the following officers are now serving: Alice Mansfield, Director of Extension; Made-

line Killinger, Delta Province President; Evelyn Plummer, Iota Province President; and Marie Divisek, Iota Province President.

Heavy personal responsibilities made it imperative for Ethel Copp, beloved Chairman of the Emma Harper Turner Committee, to resign. Her successor is Lillian McNaught. With each regretable necessity for a new appointment, the fraternity has gained an officer of proven ability as well as fraternity devotion.

The Settlement School has had another excellent year under the able direction of its Committee and its Gatlinburg staff, to whom the deep gratitude of Pi Beta Phi is certainly due. Only someone who has actually been in Gatlinburg during the days of a committee meeting can have a real conception of the responsibility of the Committee or an adequate appreciation for the service which the Settlement School continues to give in its three fields of education, health, and handcrafts. It is gratifying to know that there is to be a change in the one thing in which there has been practically no progress during the years—the housing of staff members and teachers! It is expected that complete plans and specifications for a new staff residence will be received during the summer of 1951 and that the new residence, which will be located to the right of the old Health Center and a little back of it, as one faces the village, will be ready for full use during the 1952 handcraft workshop. The Grand President cannot refrain from a special word of delight in the handcraft workshop which, for seven years, has been given under the joint sponsorship of Pi Beta Phi and the University of Tennessee. The contribution which Pi Beta Phi, through this use of its facilities at Gatlinburg, is making to handcrafts the nation over is exceedingly outstanding. Some Pi Beta Phis may not realize that this workshop was the first in the entire Southern Highland section at which students could get both grad-uate and undergraduate college credit. This year's workshop attracted students from twenty-six different States-counting as from Michigan the young Chinese nationalist woman from Formosa-a group of women and men of widely different ages but of consistently high qualifications as people as well as craftsmen. The oldest students this summer were charming women aged 90 and 91 whose ability to weave aroused the envy of the officers who watched them at their looms. There is no finer crafts workshop in America than the fraternity's workshop at Gatlinburg: make your pride in it as evident as it should be.

The new county grade school building at Gatlinburg, half of the proposed complete building, was in use during much of the past school year, and would be a credit to any community. It houses four grades with the remaining four lower grades using the fraternity's grade school building. The enlarged playgrounds made available under the present lease agreement with Sevier County are proving a great blessing

to the children.

Under the effective supervision of Eleanor Cooley, chairman, and Frances Trost, treasurer, Holt House had another most successful year. Pi Beta Phis who have seen in the long lounge at Holt House the handsome oil portraits of Major Holt and his wife and their infant son will learn with delight that, this spring, the portraits were presented to Holt House by

Major Holt's niece, Mrs. Bailey of Coal Valley, Illinois. The gratitude of the fraternity for this gracious gift is indeed great: the pictures truly "make" the lounge! Mrs. Carey, charming hostess for Holt House since its restoration, resigned, this past spring, in order to live near her only daughter, and Mrs. Cooley was fortunate indeed to secure as the new hostess, Mrs. Johnson, a Monmouth woman who came to Holt House with an established appreciation for it which

has developed into a real love for it.

That the decision of the 1948 Convention to discontinue the scholarship ring as a national award given to the girl in each chapter whose average for the college year was highest and to make the \$900 previously spent for these rings available for the Harriet Rutherford Johnstone scholarships, with active chapters contributing as they wished to increase the amount available each year, was a wise and construc-tive one, is increasingly evident. This year, the national appropriation and the chapter contributions made it possible to award eight \$300 scholarships to undergraduates whose high scholastic records, outstanding contributions to their campuses and to their chapters, and fine character, made the reading of the applications a true inspiration. These scholarships with the Ruth Barrett Smith scholarship and the three California Alpha scholarships mean that Pi Beta Phi has been able to be of assistance to twelve of its undergraduates who otherwise would have found it difficult, if not impossible, to continue both their college work and their chapter service.

The knowledge that Pi Beta Phi can give some concrete assistance to its members in days of difficulty for them is indeed heartwarming. The wonderful way in which the Emma Harper Turner Fund is administered is an equally happy thing. Because the love of other Pi Phis is so constantly in the foreground, the recipients feel only joy in accepting the gifts which come to them. The Grand President cannot over-emphasize the wonderful privilege which Pi Beta Phis have in their opportunity to contribute to this fund which both helps chapters build houses and brings greatly needed and appreciated assistance to alumnæ for whom the days are hard and filled with

fear. Although sponsorships with Save the Children were not included among the projects to which either chapters or alumnæ clubs should give in order to make their cooperation with fraternity projects 100%, the generous spirit of Pi Beta Phis was evident again this past year in the continued help given to little children whose lives still feel the cruel hurt of war. Twenty-one active chapters and/or alumnæ clubs gave full sponsorships of \$96 during 1950-51 and the smaller contributions of other fraternity groups brought the total used for sponsorships during the year to \$3,200. During the coming year, the fraternity will again make it possible for the Pi Beta Phis who wish to contribute to these foreign sponsorships, or, as has been the case in connection with the Dallas junior group, to a negro school in our own country, or to other similar projects of Save the Children, to do so through fraternity channels, thus insuring the fact that Pi Beta Phi will be given recognition for the generosity of fraternity members in this special field. The fraternity is proud to have Harriet Rauch of the Settlement School Committee now a member of the official board of Save the Children in New York City. She is directing and is responsible for a large benefit concert which is to be given this fall.

The countless Pi Beta Phis who are acutely conscious of their obligations as American citizens and are aware of the grave danger which threatens not only the nation but the world, because of Communist infiltration and propaganda, will learn with extreme gratification that, at its meeting in Chicago in March, National Panhellenic Conference unanimously voted to affiliate with the All-American Conference to Combat Communism and so became one of the many influential organizations which are working together for the preservation of the American way of life, of true democracy. The resolution passed by the Jasper Park Convention, urging this union of forces against Communism, is now implemented into definite action! The need for every Pi Beta Phi to be well informed, to face facts clearly, and to stand firm in her opposition to un-American philosophies and activities is still

exceedingly great.

Continued attacks upon fraternities, based upon the fact that they select their members-a selection from persons who, incidentally, select their fraternities!-mean that no Pi Beta Phi should be willing not to make her faith in fraternities, her belief in their democratic right to determine their own membership in a way which will insure internal harmony and progress, and her love and appreciation for her own fraternity constantly evident. Every fraternity man and woman should be familiar with the recent statement of President Ruthven of the University of Michigan. President Ruthven, in cancelling action taken by a faculty-student group which would have meant that no fraternity chapter would be recognized by the University of Michigan if its national organization set up any restrictions for membership based upon race or religion, said: "In our zeal to protect the constitutional privileges or immunities of certain citizens, we must be careful not to infringe upon or impair equally sacred rights of others." He based his veto of the faculty-student group action on what he called "long established rule of law that no individual has any inherent right to membership in any particular organization." With this, it would be well to remember a thing said by Angelo Patri, when he was asked if he did not think that fraternities should be forbidden since they sometimes meant a hurt for a person not asked to affiliate: "I, for one, have no such feeling. Throughout life we are all subject to 'election.' We fit into one group or another and we should accept that fact without grudging and seek our own places. There is always a place of belonging and in time, we find it, earn it, and hold it securely. No-body can give that place to us, nobody can take it away but ourselves. College students are mature enough to understand that."

As NPC delegate for Pi Beta Phi, the Grand President, during the past year, served as the Committee on Education and as the contact member with the National Council of Women. In the first capacity, she edited bulletins containing information about current educational trends. She has recently been appointed as a representative for NPC on the Interfraternity Research and Advisory Council committee which is in charge of a joint meeting of all inter-fraternity groups, which will be held in Williamsburg at the time of the regular meeting of NPC, late in November.

The task of making national awards for the fraternity is always a difficult one since for each chapter or member to whom special honor can be given there are many, many others who would honor the award by receiving it. For the year 1950-51, however, Grand Council announced the following decisions, arrived at with difficulty but fully merited in every case:

Balfour Cup Nita Hill Stark Vase (Chapter History Award)Kansas B Vera Moss Bowl (Greatest gain in position on Standardization list)

The Province winners of the ABO awards are:

Alpha East—Marilyn Murphy, Vermont A.
Alpha West—Anne Burton, Ontario A.
Beta—Margaret Murphy, Ohio A.
Gamma—Winifred Harriss, North Carolina A.
Delta—Jan Polson, Indiana B.
Epsilon—Georgia Dunbar, Missouri B.
Zeta—Jo Ann Terry, Georgia A.
Eta—Christine Croneis, Wisconsin B.
Theta—Janet Sutherland, Iowa I.
Lota—Lane Newton. Colorado B. Ineta—Janet Sutherland, Iowa I.
Iota—Jane Newton, Colorado B.
Kappa—June Poteet, Texas B.
Lambda—Shirley Willis, Washington A.
Mu—Kathleen McNabb, Arizona A.

During the immediately past fraternity year, the Grand President visited Alabama B, Louisiana B, Kansas A, Kansas B, and Missouri P, officially, and installed West Virginia B at Davis and Elkins College. She had the pleasure of being speaker at the Columbus, Ohio, City Panhellenic party honoring high scholar-

ship for chapters and individual fraternity women at Ohio State University; of being guest speaker at the College Panhellenic workshop at the University of South Carolina; of attending the Greek Week at Indiana University and participating in discussions and serving on an officers' panel; of assisting with discussions and being the guest speaker at the Greek Week at Southern Methodist University; of sharing the inspiration and pleasure of the Florida State Day; of having a part in the delightful Michigan State Day at East Lansing and being the special guest of Michigan I and its hospitable and gracious alumnæ; and of attending the dedication ceremonies for the beautiful new Indiana E house. In each instance, her contacts with the active chapters and the alumnæ groups were a true fraternity delight and her appreciation for their gracious hospitality is indeed great.

With constant gratitude for her privilege of work-ing with Pi Beta Phis and for Pi Beta Phi, the Grand President pledges her best efforts towards keeping Pi Beta Phi a fraternity conscious of its high goals and steadfast in its efforts to reach them.

Respectfully submitted. AMY BURNHAM ONKEN, Grand President, Pi Beta Phi

MESSAGE OF THE GRAND VICE-PRESIDENT

To the Alumnæ of Pi Beta Phi:

s one year ended, and another began at our Jasper As one year ended, and another began to a park Convention word reached us of the conflict in Korea. The days which followed, and which have made up the current year, have been fraught with the uncertainties, both human and economic, and the heartaches which such situations provoke. In the light of these circumstances it can be said that the Alumnæ

Department has had a successful year.

Countless numbers of club presidents reported the particular success of their club to be friendship. Friendship expressed in varying terms-esprit de corps, fellowship, a growing sense of unity, or as one president wrote "It seems to me that our success is chiefly the wonderful feeling we have among our members," or as another one put it "Our devotion to Pi Beta Phi and our determination to have and to hold an alumnæ club not only for ourselves but for our future Pi Beta Phis." Summed up these are a heartwarming expression of that ideal of friendship which binds us one to another, and makes our associations through our alumnæ clubs something to be treasured always.

In a great many clubs there was a reaching out and drawing into the group of a larger number of resident members. Of the 208 clubs reporting by June 1, 1951, ninety-two showed an increase in membership, and sixteen had the same number as last year. But the clubs showing a decrease had a greater loss than the gains could compensate for with the result that there were over 500 less members paying dues

than last year.

With the number of clubs holding their own, or better, one cannot feel that the slight increase in the amount of national alumnæ dues is responsible for this falling off in membership but should attribute it rather to the exigencies of the times-people moving about, more women seeking employment, and the demands of other war time activities. However, it is well to give serious consideration to the general subject of membership. More active efforts to interest more members should be planned. In our letter to presidents in the spring it was suggested that a summer round-up which would include a membership cam-

paign might be a step in that direction. Several presidents wrote they intended something of the sort. Others write of plans for fall membership letters and an active membership committee to function all year, not just in the fall.

It was rather disappointing that more alumnæ living where no club exists did not pay their dues in response to the appeals and blank for that purpose carried in the Arrow. But a beginning has been made and we look for a growing number of "isolated" paid members in the future. As a part of the new Province Vice-Presidents' Membership Award program several chapters sent out special appeals to their alumnæ to pay their dues. Of those reported to this office letters went out from West Virginia A, Missouri A, Wisconsin B, Iowa F, and Arizona A. Special thanks is due them for their cooperation, and for their follow up of our letter to each chapter vice-president suggesting some such plan.

It is a pleasure to announce as the winner of the award California E with 55% of their initiated alumnæ paying national alumnæ dues. Second place goes to Ohio E with 51%, and third place goes to Alabama B with 40%. Chapters with 25% or more of paid alumnæ members are Michigan Γ, Ohio B, Oklahoma A, Oregon B, California Z, Florida B, Illinois Θ, Indiana A, Indiana E, Kansas B, and Virginia T. Of the inactive chapters Honorable Mention goes to Pennsylvania A. It was of interest to find that five chapters had members submitting their dues in every province of the fraternity. They were Illinois E, Indiana B, Iowa Z, Missouri A, and Virginia Γ.

Five provinces-Alpha West, Beta, Gamma, Delta and Epsilon-showed a gain in membership. To San Francisco goes the honor of the greatest increase with 36 more members than last year. Seventeen clubs have one hundred or more members. Last year there were nineteen clubs with 100% membership. Three of those clubs are now inactive. This year there are seventeen such clubs-many of them new to the 100% group. Several other clubs missed this category by only one or two members. The hundred percenters are: Harrisburg-Carlisle, Pennsylvania; Memphis, Tennessee; Lakeland, Florida; Pensacola, Florida; Avon, Illinois; Hutchinson, Kansas; Northeastern Wyoming; Bartlesville, Oklahoma; Lake Charles, Louisiana; Mc-Alester, Oklahoma; Muskogee, Oklahoma; Osceola, Arkansas; Pauls Valley, Oklahoma; Wenatchee, Washington; and Solano County, California.

A footnote for the future is that 1,048 seniors graduated this year and paid their senior dues. We welcome them into the wider and more completely national experience of alumnæ membership, and shall count on their contributing their vigor, enthusiasm, and new ideas for the work of the coming year.

It is with considerable pride that we welcome into the fraternity the eight new clubs chartered during the year. They are Long Island-North Shore, New York; Clarksburg, West Virginia; Elkins, West Virginia; South Bend-Mishawaka, Indiana; Arlington Heights, Illinois; Northeastern Wyoming; Coos County, Oregon; and Las Vegas, Nevada. If their first year as a chartered club is a criterion of their future strength and success, each bids fair to be a club of which we may all be proud.

Reluctantly returned charters have been accepted from the Oxford, Ohio, and Shelbyville, Indiana, Alumnæ Clubs. We shall miss having them as functioning clubs and shall hope that with the coming year more Pi Phis will move into these communities so that they may again be active. Thus we end the

year with 246 chartered alumnæ clubs.

More clubs—160—sent in year books and program schedules for the year. These together with the program reports submitted by the various chairmen gave assurance of an interesting as well as an informative year. These fine programs and the fine spirit within the clubs are no doubt responsible for the increased attendance reported in so many instances. This is borne out by the remarks of one Chairman when she wrote "At this point I'd like to say that we like one another so much and have such good times together that all of us actually look forward to our monthly meetings—thus making a Program Chairman's job an easy task." These are the things of the spirit—the intangibles.

On the other hand the tangible aspects of the year's work are spread before us in the record of our accomplishments. The first of these are our work for our fraternity projects. It was once said that the Settlement School was the outward and visible symbol of an inward and spiritual grace. After seeing the play in Cherokee, North Carolina, "Unto These Hills" in which the story is told of the Cherokee Indian Nation and their being pushed out of their homeland, a comparison comes to mind in that just over the Gap and into Tennessee others came into this same region of the Great Smokies and helped another community to find a strengthened way of life, and to build on what they had already begun. Pi Beta Phi has helped to bring changes to Gatlinburg. If there were not changes we would have failed in our mission. Much of the change is but skin deep, and part of our responsibility is to help meet the changes of the times as they come to these people along the Little Pigeon.

Contributions to the School from Alumnæ Clubs

Contributions to the School from Alumnæ Clubs were slightly higher than last year, while contributions from chapters were under last year—thus showing a total decrease of about six dollars. Fifty-four clubs increased their donation while one hundred and twenty-four gave a similar amount, and twenty-nine gave less. Those clubs contributing \$200.00 or more, of which there are eight are: St. Louis, Missouri, \$1,000.00; there are eight are: St. Louis, Missouri, \$1,000.00; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, \$500.00; Cleveland-East, \$345.00; Kansas City, Missouri, \$300.00; Milwaukee, Wisconsin, \$250.00; Wichita Falls, Texas, \$236.00;

Indianapolis, Indiana, \$210.00; and Denver, Colorado, \$200.00. On a per capita basis 47 clubs only gave \$1.00 or more with Wichita Falls, Texas, taking the spotlight with their gift which represents \$11.80 per member. There are far too many clubs which fall into the ten cents per member, or less, group, which neither represents our real ability to support the School, nor reflects our pride in sponsoring such an

outstanding philanthropic project.

An increased number of Arrow Craft sales have again focused public attention on Pi Beta Phi and its Settlement School. Seventeen clubs handled Arrow Craft products which had not done so the year before. One unique situation came about when the Southeastern Indiana Club took a booth at the County Fair and sold \$650.00 worth of merchandise. Marin County, California, has long held their sale at the time of the Marin County Grape Festival. Thirty-one clubs report sending their entire profit from these sales as their contribution to the School, and, of course, a great many clubs send more than they make in sales profit. A word of caution should be said about such sales and about all types of benefits, for that matter. If the words "Settlement School Benefit" or some similar grouping of these words are used, then clubs should be very sure the profits are used to benefit the School. Nineteen clubs reported a gross profit of over \$1,000.00. They are as follows: Northern New Jersey; Cleveland East, Ohio; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Pitts-burgh, Pennsylvania; Washington, D.C.; Kansas City, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Champaign-Urbana, Illinois; Madison, Wisconsin; Milwaukee, Wisconsin; North Shore Senior, Illinois; Tri-City (Davenport, Moline, and Rock Island); Denver, Colorado; Houston, Texas; Oklahoma City, Oklahoma; Portland, Oregon; Albuquerque, New Mexico; Fresno, California; and Los Angeles, California. Of these Champaign-Urbana sold the largest amount of Arrow Craft as they have for several years. Their gross sale amounted to \$2,750.00.

Commissions earned for the Settlement School through the Magazine Agency increased slightly while the bonuses received from publishing houses decreased. Therefore the check sent to the Settlement School for magazine business is \$172.84 less than last year. Eighty-nine chapters and two hundred and thirteen alumnæ clubs combined to make that check amount to

\$8,770.57.

The beautiful colored film of Holt House has been much traveled this year with the result that the birth-place of the fraternity has become much more of a reality for those seeing it. This increased knowledge of Holt House and its place in the Monmouth community has resulted in increased donations from forty clubs. Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, and Kansas City, Missouri, again each gave \$50.00 while Oak Park-River Forest and the North Shore Junior club each gave \$25.00.

The third project of the fraternity for which 100% recognition of clubs is given is the Emma Harper Turner Fund. This fund is now five years old, and with each year interest in it and contributions to it have increased. This year alone seventy-four clubs increased the donations, while one hundred and twenty-three gave the same amount as last year. A few of these increases include checks refunded from contributions to the Home campaign. A considerable number of individual checks from the same source have added to the total income of the fund. A most generous gift of \$100.00 came to the Fund from Mr. Wilford Hoggatt in memory of his wife, Irene Hay Hoggatt, Indiana B, who passed away during the year. She was,

at the time of her death, Delta Province President, but previously had served as a member of the Emma Harper Turner Committee. Leading contributors were St. Louis, Missouri, \$300.00; Kansas City, Missouri, Oak Park-River Forest, Illinois; and Wichita, Kansas; each \$100.00; Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania; Lawrence, Kansas; Salem, Oregon; Berkeley, and Palo Alto, \$50.00 each; Toledo, Ohio, \$45.00; Grand Rapids, Michigan; San Francisco, and San Mateo, California, \$30.00 and seventeen additional clubs giving \$25.00 each.

One cannot speak of these contributions without speaking also of the benefits derived from them. Chapters have been able to secure loans from the principal to help finance chapter house buildings, while the interest is used for gifts to members who need that extra something to make life more cheerful. The thought of being remembered is often more to be valued than the remembrance itself.

Epsilon, Zeta, and Theta Provinces were 100% in their contributions to our three projects while two hundred and twenty-eight clubs were 100% as fol-

lows:

	100%	Total clubs
Province	club	in province
Alpha East	7	8
Alpha West	11	13
Beta	20	22
Gamma	.9	10
Delta	19	20
Epsilon	12	12
Zeta	16	16
Eta	21	25
Theta	16	16
Iota	20	21
Kappa	31	34
Lambda	20	22
Mu	26	29
Total	228	248

Two of the clubs sent contributions to the Harriet Rutherford Johnstone Scholarship Fund—a gesture greatly to be commended. Their gifts along with those of the chapters and the amount constitutionally allocated from fraternity funds for this purpose made it possible to award eight scholarships for the coming year.

A few clubs celebrated their 25th anniversary as a chartered club. Oak Park-River Forest, Illinois, in recognition of this milestone increased their donations

to each of the three projects.

Many clubs not only have contributed locally to such funds as Community Chest, Red Cross, and other similar type organizations, but are gaining prestige for themselves and Pi Beta Phi through the work which they do for other local agencies. Two examples serve to illustrate. In Houston forty Pi Phis alone handled the clerical and telephone work for the Christmas Clearing House. More unfortunate families were reached than ever before due to their work which included setting up a new filing system. A letter of appreciation to the club concluded by saying "We have never worked with a more intelligent, capable, and loyal group. It was truly a Pi Beta Phi project." The Detroit Club has been working in the pre-school nursery at the International Institute. Of seventy-five volunteers, forty-five are Pi Phis. They have made an excellent record in their service and as a result one of the members has been asked to take over the reorganization of the entire volunteer program. And so the story goes of fine worth-while work

and we take pride in all of these accomplishments and the recognition which they bring.

Our work with the Save The Children Federation has continued although the total assistance given is somewhat less. Sixty clubs in all sent contributions and some sent packages and letters in addition. Berkeley, Champaign-Urbana and Oak Park-River Forest each sponsored a child, while Dallas Junior group supports an entire school in the southwest through SCF.

Of perhaps the greatest satisfaction is our association with our active chapters. In round numbers clubs have given over \$10,000.00 in actual money sent to or spent for chapters. There are almost five hundred women serving on Alumnæ Advisory Committees, another large group serves on the sixty-four House Corporation Boards. And then there are those who serve on the Rushing Recommendations Committee of every club, and the fifty-two alumnæ who are State or Provincial Rush Chairmen. This does not take into account the many more who lend their assistance and advice in innumerable other ways. Each year these associations become more fruitful, and relations between chapters and clubs are on a foundation beneficial and enjoyable to both. It seems something of a record that of the seventy-six girls recommended to various chapters by the Northern New Jersey Club (a club without a local chapter) twenty-five were pledged to Pi Beta Phi.

The Ruth Barrett Smith Scholarship is being awarded for the fourth time and for the coming year will be held by Harriet Bell, Missouri A. The Alumnæ Department is happy indeed to be able to have this

small part in the furtherance of education.

A new venture for clubs this year in the field of ways and means was our affiliation with Helena Rubinstein in the sale of beauty products on a commission basis. Madame Rubinstein offered prizes this year to the group and the individual selling the greatest amount. Buffalo, New York, won the group prize and a member of the Los Angeles Club the individual prize. This association with the Rubinstein company will continue for the next year and it is hoped greater returns for our clubs and chapters will result.

Much as one enjoys the news from clubs and chapters the personal contact is a better spokesman for the fraternity. So one looks forward to the privilege of meeting Pi Phis, and the opportunity for gaining first hand knowledge. This year we were pleased to have a part in the installation of our new chapter West Virginia B, and in the organization of the Elkins, West Virginia Alumnæ Club. It was a "first" for this officer to be able to present their club charter in person. During the year we visited New York A, Gamma, and Delta, and attended initiations at D.C. A and Maryland B. We also visited the Syracuse Alumnæ Club and enjoyed contacts with the alumnæ in Canton and Ithaca. We celebrated Founders' Day with the Baltimore Alumnæ Club in addition to our own club. We attended an informal meeting of members from several clubs held in Toledo, Ohio. It was a special privilege to attend a called meeting of National Panhellenic Conference, and a meeting of the National Association of Deans of Women held in Chicago. The year was culminated by visiting Indiana E upon the occasion of its tenth anniversary, and the dedication of its new house. Finally we will travel to Gatlinburg to attend the annual meeting of the Grand Council. Part of the time there will be devoted to a three day workshop with all province officers and to a joint meeting with the Settlement School Committee.

It was with real regret that Council accepted for

the fraternity the resignation of Marie Bacon Hagee, Director of Extension. This was done with a deep sense of loss in that this officer works with that Director for the Alumnæ Department and five years of close association had brought recognition of her great ability and her abiding loyalty to Pi Beta Phi. We were pleased to welcome as her successor Alice Weber Mansfield, former Epsilon Province Vice-President. Her brief time on Council has already shown her to be a most constructive and valuable officer. Ruth Williams Hansen accepted appointment as Mrs. Mansfield's successor as Epsilon Province Vice-President. Also regretfully the resignation of Genevieve Conner Munger, Iota Province Vice-President, was accepted and Marie Quillin Divisek became her successor.

As we write finis to this year we are conscious of the fact that the results emanate from the close cooperation of all club officers, the Province Vice-Presidents, and the other officers and committee chairmen of the fraternity. The inspiration for this fine spirit of teamwork comes from a belief in the objects of Pi Beta Phi; from pride in the position which the fraternity has earned over the years in the society of Panhellenic organizations; and from faith in the value of that quality which we believe has contributed so much to our success—friendship.

Dr. Avery, Vice-President of Colgate University said in addressing the National Association of Deans of Women this year "The frame for the picture of the future is of undetermined and changing size." While the canvas for the picture of our future may indeed be of "undetermined and changing size" we are confident that the same spirit of determination and cooperation which has always been a part of Pi Beta Phi will make our frame more than adequate for the needs of the future.

MARIANNE REID WILD

GRAND SECRETARY

A YEAR passes very quickly in retrospect. Its duties and accomplishments may seem at the time to be very slow-moving and exacting but when the hour comes to write the account we find the record, placed in our hands, one of thrilling accomplishment. The reports coming in show a great fraternity moving steadily forward in accomplishment and prestige.

In compiling the record of the Jasper Convention in the summer of 1950 the secretary first prepared a list of all motions, other than routine, for distribution to the delegates. She found that the Active Session had completed twenty-three specific items of business. The complete minutes of Convention and of the annual and post-Convention meetings of the Grand Council were prepared for filing and for the Arrow.

The Alumnæ Advisory Committee is an important link in the security program of the fraternity and it is very important that the members of that committee be very devoted and patient. One of the most rewarding studies of this year was in the reviewing of the mid-winter questionnaires and of the annual reports of these committees, coming from ninety-seven separate identities. And one of the happiest conclusions drawn from that study is the fact that throughout the fraternity the chapter-committee relations are not just satisfactory but so completely so that the chairmen have taken the trouble to comment. The two most cited needs for future attention are a closer watch upon scholarship planning and increased emphasis upon knowing the girls in the chapter. In some cases this means not forgetting the request that one member of the committee be present at at least one active chapter meeting each month. Revision of the Advisory Committee Manual was a part of this year's work and we covet the support of informed committees.

Four chapters were under the supervision of the Grand Secretary through correspondence this year, as the newest chapters in the fraternity. Two of these, Alabama B and California E, have completed the two-year period of special supervision; California Z has one more semester; and West Virginia B, installed last September, has another full year. Only two other chapters in the fraternity were under the special supervision of the Grand Secretary and these for only a short period. It is a satisfaction to know that our youngest chapters can hold their own in competition. California E and Z are in first place in scholarship and Alabama B and West Virginia B have held second place. Good rushing, definite recognition in

campus activities, and deep interest in the fraternity are the happy results of our faith in these four

petitioning groups now installed.

This officer has worked closely with the National Chairman of Scholarship this year and constant attention is being given to this important responsibility of the fraternity and its members. Miss Johnstone has worked tirelessly to place in the hands of chapter chairmen, Advisory chairmen, and province supervisors all of the information and advice available. The record of the fraternity is good but is not as truly representative of the excellence which is Pi Phi as it should be. Our study seems to indicate that cooperation in consultation all along the line is not as complete as it should be. We bespeak for the National Chairman regular correspondence with her on the part of every province supervisor; faithful reporting by chapter scholarship chairmen to their respective province supervisors; and, definite and alert consultation in planning by chapter presidents, scholarship chairmen, province supervisors, and province presidents.

Applications for the Harriet Rutherford Johnstone scholarships are due May 1. These scholarships were created by action of the French Lick Convention. Three are guaranteed by the fraternity, using the funds formerly used for the scholarship rings, and the number which can be awarded within a given year depends upon the generosity of the chapters in their gifts to the fund. Eleven girls have received three hundred dollars each during the past two years through this new fund. We feel that a greater number of chapters should be alert to these scholarships both in the matter of augmenting the fund and in bringing before their members this available assistance

within their fraternity.

Chapter visits this year took the Grand Secretary to the Iowa chapters, South Dakota A and Nebraska B. Her visits with them remain a happy memory. She shared an alumnæ meeting on a very cold, slippery night in Mt. Pleasant, Iowa, where she felt the familiar warmth of Pi Phi friendship. Playing bridge with the Des Moines Pi Phis between trains was an unexpected relaxation in the midst of a busy travel schedule. Meeting the alumnæ at Ames and Lincoln was another special privilege as we enjoyed the beautiful hospitality of their chapters. West Virginia B's installation was a highlight of the past year, including the attending of the organizational meeting of their alumnæ club. Another happy experience was a

sharing of convention memories with the South Hills

Pittsburgh Club.

One could wish for inspired ability to carry gratitude across the miles to the many who have cooperated so loyally with the secretary in letters and reports; to the fraternity officers and chairmen who have worked closely with her so that the things we envision could be accomplished; and to all of those who have made some dreams come true by hard, quiet, day-by-day faithfulness. Work of this kind continues to prove that the power of the fraternity lies in all of those who continue faithfully in good personal performance, "whate'er befall" in the world outside.

To be just a small part of this work is a privilege.

LUCILE DOUGLASS CARSON,

Grand Secretary

ARROW EDITOR

THE constant struggle to keep down the deficit in The constant struggle to keep the Arrow has again made the year 1950-1951 a difficult one. The cost of paper is increasing, with two steps upward during the past year; the usual increases in the number of sub-scribers due to initiations has taken place; there has been an increase in the number of alumnæ letters sent in: and the new chapter letter editor has for the last two issues had a perfect record of a letter from each chapter in each issue. Our aim has been to keep within a limit of eighty-eight pages, but with the present sys-tem of publication of chapter and alumnæ letters, alumnæ personals, In Memoriams, and directory pages taking from 65 to 78 pages in each issue, entirely too little space has been left for feature material, pictures of honor girls, both scholastic and social, and matters of special interest.

The result has been a magazine of so little general interest that a loss of reader interest is sure to follow. We are, the Editor believes, giving to the Fraternity too much statistical and listing material which is never read by the average member-this in addition to the Information issue of September which the Editor suspects, may be read by only a minority of our sub-scribers! To correct this condition, if the Arrow must remain at its present size, the Editor has worked out some drastic changes, and during her recent visit to Menasha has obtained figures on possible savings which may in her opinion result in a more readable magazine at a somewhat lower cost-the amount of the latter point is doubtful, since the new contract for publication shows an increase of about 9% in print-

ing costs, irrespective of paper increases.

To keep within limits in the case of an organization as large as Pi Beta Phi is difficult indeed, and has involved cutting the always popular personalities, using only pictures of Phi Beta Kappa and Mortar Board members, and using none of the Beauty Queens, members of Who's Who, editors and so forth which mean so much to the chapters. In spite of these omissions, there were eight pages of Mortar Boards alone in the May issue—and there were nine pages of rush chairmen, active and alumnæ. The action taken by Grand Council on the Editor's suggestions for changes will be announced in editorials in this issue.

In the Spring, the long illness with recurrent flu of the Editor did not interfere with issuance of the magazine-but it did prevent her making her scheduled visits to the Illinois chapters—these are promised for the Fall. It also made impossible the usual confor the Fall. It also made impossible the usual contact personally with the National Historian. Mrs. Simmons' work will be covered elsewhere in her own report. The Editor had the privilege of being the guest of the Southern California Area Council for Founders' Day in Los Angeles, and at that time saw the Directory of Publicity, and continued a discussion held before on a new plan for the handling of publicity.

Again this year, the supervision of California E has been a joy-although for weeks in the Spring due to illness it had to be carried on by a sort of remote control through the very capable advisory board, especially through daily phone conferences with the chairman, Ellen Jefferson. It is hard to realize that just two years ago the chapter had not even been accepted now they are definitely leaders on the campus, with first place in scholarship for the entire past year, and with many fine honors which will appear in the report of the province president, and with nineteen out of 21 pledges initiated. Best of all, there has been a fine spirit of cooperation and affectionate good will toward their advisors. A House Corporation has been organized and is ready for any necessary action. Perhaps the Editor may be forgiven for saying that she is proud of this chapter, more personally her own than any other chapter has ever been!

The report on the progress of the Directory will be given in detail in the Central Office report-it suffices to say here that work has gone ahead steadily, with pages complete far down the alphabet. The Directory was fully discussed with the publishers on the Editor's way East to Grand Council meeting, in Chicago with Mr. Dean, and in Menasha with Mr. Bachmann. The actual printing must wait for the completion of the last material, but the plates are being made as the work progresses. The book will be most attractive, the type clear and legible, the format excellent. It will of course be a large volume; a new cover design is being made up, with wine printing on a

blue background.

For the regular issues of next year, much the same conditions prevail as those of the last war. The set-up of government regulation on paper use has not yet been announced; we do know that we can only order paper for each issue as required and this may be limited in amount. Prices, too, are fluctuating so that they are only given to the publishers when the paper for the issues is delivered; and no stockpiling of paper is permitted. The paper situation, in short, is dubious, to say the least, and we can only await developments.

The proposed increase in the cost of second class mailing (the amount is as yet unknown) will raise the costs of mailing the Arrow by several hundred

dollars a year.

The financial statement of the year appears in the report of the Grand Treasurer in this issue.

In spite of all difficulties, the work of the Arrow Editor has been a privilege, rendered happier by the many letters and verbal expressions of pleasure in receiving the magazine which have come to her. Gratitude is due as always to the Staff of the Arrow, whose work is these days often crowded out, to the staff of the Banta Publishing Company, especially to Mr. Bachmann; and to Grand Council for their never

failing support and sharing of information.

Lack of a secretary has made it impossible to reply to all the letters which have been received-but they have been heart-warming and deeply appreciated.

> Respectfully submitted, ADÈLE TAYLOR ALFORD

REPORT OF THE GRAND TREASURER

THE GRAND TREASURER, to the best of her ability has tried to fulfill the regular duties connected with her office. The business of Central Office has been checked each month with an audit of income and disbursements, the Holt House Treasurer's books were audited, and the members of the Board of Trustee Funds kept informed of Endowment Funds and asked for votes on investments of money and the granting of new mortgages. Insurance has been paid on officers; and the chapter treasurers, the house corporation treasurers, and officers handling money have been bonded. Correspondence as a member of Grand Council has been carried on and letters written to chapter treasurers, to parents of actives and pledges about fraternity finances and other material relating to finance.

In April and early May the eight chapters of Mu Province were visited and the Grand Treasurer was honored to speak at the impressive Founder's Day gatherings of the Fresno Alumnæ Club, the Los Angeles Area Clubs and the San Diego Alumnæ Club. Also, she was present at a lovely tea and meeting given for alumnæ in El Paso, a beautiful luncheon and meeting with the San Francisco Bay Area Council in San Mateo, a regular meeting of the Sacramento Alumnæ Club, and a meeting of representatives of the Los Angeles Area Council in Los Angeles. Besides, alumnæ of Reno, Berkeley, San Francisco, Santa Barbara, Glendale, Los Angeles, San Diego, Tucson, El Paso, and Albuquerque entertained delightfully and helped to make a long trip a very happy one.

The year has been a busy one with many, many pleasant contacts. More than the customary correspondence has been carried on in regard to chapter house loans, and because of government restrictions more difficulties than usual have had to be surmounted. The records for the year have been reviewed by Ernst and Ernst, Certified Public Accountants, and the contents of their Report of Examination and Supplementary Data is reproduced on following pages.

Respectfully submitted, LOLITA S. PROUTY

August 31, 1951

Grand Council
Pi Beta Phi Fraternity
Office of Grand Treasurer
Denver, Colorado

B HAVE examined the balance sheet of the Grand Treasurer of Pi Beta Phi Fraternity as of July 31, 1951, and the statements of fund transactions for the year then ended. Our examination was made in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards, and accordingly included such tests of the accounting records and such other auditing procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances.

In our opinion, the accompanying balance sheet and the related statements of fund transactions present fairly the position of the Grand Treasurer of Pi Beta Phi Fraternity at July 31, 1951, and the changes in fund balances during the year then ended, in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles applied on a basis consistent with that of the preceding year.

ERNST & ERNST Certified Public Accountants

BALANCE SHEET July 31, 1951

ASSETS

ASSETS		
General and Special Funds	\$ 34,000.19	
Cash Notes and accounts receivable: Student notes \$8,598.59 Investment income due from trustees 1,938.88 Due from United States Government on bonds redeemed 28,515.00	39,052.47	
Investments: Bonds and stocks—at cost (approximate market value, \$60,617.55) \$ 58,062.10 Interest coupons maturing August 1, 1951	58,074.60	
Chapter house mortgages \$120,214.58 Chapter notes—unsecured 10,072.50	130,287.08	
Holt House property	13,228.86	
Fund balances—deficits: Alumnæ Fund Arrow Publication Fund 13,515.86	23,255.37	\$ 297,898.57
Uninvested principal cash Investments: Bonds—at cost (approximate market value, \$726,597.70) .\$759,171.06	\$ 8,823.71	
Chapter house mortgages	898,334.27 7,444.52	914,602.50
Due from general funds	7,111.72	711,002.70
Agency Funds Investment in United States Government obligations: Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 8-1-58—at cost (approximate market value, \$18.827.00)	Ski	
Series F Savings Bonds—at cost plus increment	\$ 42,419.55	
Due from general funds	517.50	42,937.05
		\$1,255,438.12
LIABILITIES		
Ceneral and Special Funds LIABILITIES	\$ 305,50	
General and Special Funds Accounts payable: Pay roll taxes and deductions Settlement School Due endowment funds Due agency funds Fund balances:	\$ 305.50 7,444.52 517.50	
General and Special Funds	7,444.52	•
Accounts payable: Pay roll taxes and deductions \$55.50 Settlement School 250.00 Due endowment funds Due agency funds Fund balances: For specific purposes: Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund 18,759.63 Fiendship Endowment Fund 50,700.38 Student Loan Fund 33,889.36 Emma Harper Turner Memorial Income Fund 4,021.59 Harriet Johnstone Scholarship Fund 2,347.85 Mary L. Sproul Scholarship Fund 1,000.00 Directory Fund 21,856.00 Directory Fund 21,266.00 Directory Fund 21,276.60 Alumna Convention Fund 10,196.27 Alumna Convention Fund 10,196.27 Alumna Convention Fund 12,875.60 Alumna Convention Fund 12,875.60 Alumna Convention Fund 10,196.27 Alumna Convention Fund 12,875.60 Alumna Convention Fund 12,875.60	7,444.52 517.50	\$ 297,898.57
Accounts payable: Pay roll taxes and deductions \$55.50 Settlement School 250.00 Due endowment funds Due agency funds Fund balances: For specific purposes: Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund 18,759.63 Fiendship Endowment Fund 50,700.38 Student Loan Fund 33,589.36 Emma Harper Turner Memorial Income Fund 4,021.59 Harriet Johnstone Scholarship Fund 2,347.85 Mary L. Sproul Scholarship Fund 1,000.00 Directory Fund 21,886.00 Directory Fund 21,886.00 Directory Fund 10,196.27 Alumnæ Convention Fund 10,196.27 Alumnæ Convention Fund Reserve 12,875.60 Convention Fund 4,878.33	7,444.52 517.50	\$ 297,898.57
Accounts payable: Pay roll taxes and deductions \$55.50 Settlement School 250.00 Due endowment funds Due agency funds Fund balances: For specific purposes: Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund 18,759.63 Findship Endowment Fund 18,759.63 Fiendship Endowment Fund 18,759.63 Friendship Endowment Fund 10,000.00 Harriet Johnstone Scholarship Fund 2,347.85 Mary L. Sproul Scholarship Fund 21,856.00 Directory Fund 21,856.00 Directory Fund 21,856.00 Directory Fund 10,196.27 Alumnæ Convention Fund 10,196.27 Alumnæ Convention Fund 10,196.27 Alumnæ Convention Fund 10,196.27 Alumnæ Convention Fund Reserve 12,875.60 Convention Fund 4,787.33 Holt House Property Fund—no change during year 13,228.86 Contingent Fund \$499,726.96 Arrow Endowment Fund \$499,726.96 Arrow Endowment Fund \$499,726.96 Arrow Endowment Mortgage Fund 146.607.73 Settlement School Endowment Fund 20,300.00 Alumnæ Life Membership Endowment Fund 20,300.00 Alumnæ Life Membership Endowment Fund 260.00 General Endowment Fund 260.00	7,444.52 517.50	\$ 297,898.57 914,602.50
Accounts payable: Pay roll taxes and deductions \$55.50 Settlement School 250.00 Due endowment funds Due agency funds Fund balances: For specific purposes: For specific purposes: Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund 18,759.63 Fiendship Endowment Fund 50,700.33 Student Loan Fund 33,589.36 Emma Harper Turner Memorial Income Fund 4,021.59 Harriet Johnstone Scholarship Fund 2,347.85 Mary L. Sproul Scholarship Fund 21,856.00 Directory Fund 21,856.00 Directory Fund 22,276.68 Alumnæ Convention Fund 10,196.27 Alumnæ Convention Fund 4,787.33 Holt House Property Fund—no change during year 13,228.86 Contingent Funds Settlement School Endowment Fund 36,458.23 Endowment Funds 146,607.73 Settlement School Endowment Fund 3,499,726.96 Arrow Endowment Mortgage Fund 146,607.73 Settlement School Endowment Fund 20,300.00 Alumnæ Life Membership Endowment Fund 260.00	7,444.52 517.50 289,631.05	

THE SEPTEMBER ARROW

FUND STATEMENTS Year ended July 31, 1951

EMMA HARPER TURNER MEMORIAL FUND	
Balance at August 1, 1950	.\$53,564.74
Contributions Balance at July 31, 1951	
Datance at July 51, 1951	. \$57,533.27
CHAPTER HOUSE BUILDING FUND	
Balance at August 1, 1950	.\$18,564.26
Balance at July 31, 1951	
m july 31, 521 consequences (Examination Continues Conti	\$18,739.63
FRIENDSHIP ENDOWMENT FUND	
Balance at August 1, 1950	. 18.06
Balance at July 31, 1951	\$50,700.38
STUDENT LOAN FUND	
Balance at August 1, 1950	\$33,534.69
Interest	179.67
Transfer to Hatriet Johnstone Scholarship Fund	\$33,714.36 125.00
Balance at July 31, 1951	\$33,589.36
EMMA HARPER TURNER MEMORIAL INCOME FUND	
Balnace at August 1, 1950	\$ 3,065.36
Interest on chapter house mortgages . \$2,303.16 Allocated portion of income from pooled investments of the general funds . 80.47	2,383.63
Authorized disbursements to members of the Fraternity	\$ 5,448.99 1,427.40
Balance at July 31, 1951	\$ 4,021.59
HARRIET JOHNSTONE SCHOLARSHIP FUND	
Balance at August 31, 1950 \$1,040.35 Contributions \$15,040.35 Transfer from Contingent Fund 915.00 Transfer from Student Loan Fund 125.00	\$ 2,067.50
Transfer from Student Loan Pund	2,080.35
Scholarships granted	\$ 4,147.85 1,800.00
Balance at July 31, 1951	\$ 2,347.85
Balance at August 1, 1050	
Balance at August 1, 1950 Income from initiation fees	. \$22,708.00 . 4,148.00
Transfer to Directory Fund—Central Office for work on directory	\$26,856.00
Balance at July 31, 1951	
9	
DIRECTORY FUND—CENTRAL OFFICE	
Balance at August 1, 1950 . Transfer from Directory Pund	\$ 3,722.68 5,000.00
Expenditures:	\$ 8,722.68
Salaries .\$5,357.15 Pay roll tax .52.76 Rent on varityper .52.76	
Omce expense and supplies 961.09	6,446.00
Balance at July 31, 1951	\$ 2,276,68

Balance at August 1, 1950	\$ 496.00
Income: \$9.836.00	0.017.04
Refund on delegate expense	9,917.86 \$10,413.86
Transfer to Alumnæ Convention Fund Reserve . \$ 149.86 Convention allotment—Alumnæ Club	217.59
Balance at July 31, 1951	\$10.106.27
ALUMNÆ CONVENTION FUND RESERVE Balance at August 1, 1950	\$12 725 74
Transfer from Alumnæ Convention Fund	149.80
Balance at July 31, 1951	\$12,875.60
CONTINUED HIND	
CONVENTION FUND Deficit at August 1, 1950	\$ 8,244.74*
Income: \$10,370.00 Initiation fees	
Advertising—Convention daily 1,78.55 Refunds—Grand Trunk Railway 1,78.55 Refunds—Other 494.14 Contributions .85	15,344.98
w 15	\$ 7,100.24
Expenditures: Stenotype service for convention Province presidents' workshops Insurance Sundry travel and convention expense \$ 572.00 800.65 162.50 777.76	2,312.91
Balance at July 31, 1951	\$ 4,787.33
* Denotes negative amount.	
CONTINGENT FUND	
Balance at August 1, 1950	\$ 64,301.22
Balance at August 1, 1950 Income: \$20,740.00 Initiation fees	
Pledge fees	
Jewelry and stationery	
Commissions 965.86 Chapter and club supplies 312.00 Song books 245.00 Fines 1347.77	
Fines 1,347.77	40,086.55
Expenses;	\$104,387.77
Expenses of Grand Council and Province officers at Gatlinburg Conference \$1,145.51 Central office expenses	
Pay foil taxes 499.77	44,159.54
Loss on sale of securities	\$ 60,228.23 3,770.00
Transfer to Harriet Johnstone Scholarship Fund 915.00	\$ 56,458.23
	,

ALUMNÆ FUND	
Deficit at August 1, 1950	\$14,871.75*
Alumnæ dues	
2,922.50 2,922.50 2,96.00 2,	18,645.50
Expenditures:	\$ 3,773.75
Spenditures: September	13,513.26
Deficit at July 31, 1951	\$ 9,739.51*
	9 9,759.51
 Denotes a negative amount. 	
ARROW PUBLICATION FUND	
Deficit at August 1, 1950	\$ 5,212.31*
Interest on endowment fund investments	
Initiation fees 6,222.00 Interest on chapter house mortgages 2,480.06 Chapter Arrow file 242.50 Advertising 38.40	
Arrows	19,112.04
Expenses:	\$13,899.73
Publication—Banta Publishing Company \$26,194.61 Editor's salary 500.00 Binding current volume of Arrow 220.98 Central office expense 500.00	27,415.59
Deficit at July 31, 1951	\$13,515.86*
* Denotes a negative amount.	
SAVE THE CHILDREN FUND	
Balance at August 1, 1950	
Income from Canadian contributions Expended for Save the Children Federation Sponsorships	\$ — 209.00 209.00
Income from Canadian contributions Expended for Save the Children Federation Sponsorships Balance at July 31, 1951	\$ 209.00 209.00
Balance at July 31, 1951	\$ 209.00 209.00
Balance at July 31, 1951 STATEMENT OF ENDOWMENT FUNDS	\$ -
Balance at July 31, 1951 STATEMENT OF ENDOWMENT FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add:	\$ 209.00 209.00 \$ — \$873,447.51
Balance at July 31, 1951 STATEMENT OF ENDOWMENT FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950	\$ -
Balance at July 31, 1951 STATEMENT OF ENDOWMENT FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Initiation fees: ARROW Endowment Mortgage Fund General Endowment Fund Deduct:	\$ — \$ 873,447.51
Balance at July 31, 1951 STATEMENT OF ENDOWMENT FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Initiation fees: ARROW Endowment Mortgage Fund General Endowment Fund Deduct: Loss on sale of securities—Arrow Endowment Fund	\$ \$ 873,447.51 41,480.00
Balance at July 31, 1951 STATEMENT OF ENDOWMENT FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Initiation fees: ARROW Endowment Mortgage Fund General Endowment Fund Deduct:	\$873,447.51 41,480.00 \$914,927.51
Balance at July 31, 1951 STATEMENT OF ENDOWMENT FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Initiation fees: ARROW Endowment Mortgage Fund General Endowment Fund Deduct: Loss on sale of securities—Arrow Endowment Fund Balance at July 31, 1951	\$873,447.51 41,480.00 \$914,927.51 325.01
Balance at July 31, 1951 STATEMENT OF ENDOWMENT FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Initiation fees: ARROW Endowment Mortgage Fund General Endowment Fund Deduct: Loss on sale of securities—Arrow Endowment Fund	\$873,447.51 41,480.00 \$914,927.51 325.01 \$914,602.50
STATEMENT OF ENDOWMENT FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Initiation fees: ARROW Endowment Mortgage Fund General Endowment Fund Deduct: Loss on sale of securities—Arrow Endowment Fund STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS	\$873,447.51 41,480.00 \$914,927.51 325.01
STATEMENT OF ENDOWMENT FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Initiation fees: ARROW Endowment Mortgage Fund General Endowment Fund STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS Balance at July 31, 1951 STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Interest from California Alpha securities \$ 1,025.00 Increment in value of other securities 44.90	\$873,447.51 41,480.00 \$914,927.51 325.01 \$914,602.50 \$ 42,887.15 1,069.90
STATEMENT OF ENDOWMENT FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Initiation fees: ARROW Endowment Mortgage Fund General Endowment Fund Deduct: Loss on sale of securities—ARROW Endowment Fund Balance at July 31, 1951 STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Interest from California Alpha securities STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Interest from California Alpha securities STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Interest from California Alpha securities STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Interest from California Alpha securities STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Interest from California Alpha securities STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Interest from California Alpha securities STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Interest from California Alpha securities STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS	\$873,447.51 41,480.00 \$914,927.51 325.01 \$914,602.50 \$ 42,887.15
STATEMENT OF ENDOWMENT FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Initiation fees: ARROW Endowment Mortgage Fund General Endowment Fund STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS Balance at July 31, 1951 STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Interest from California Alpha securities \$ 1,025.00 Increment in value of other securities 44.90	\$873,447.51 41,480.00 \$914,927.51 325.01 \$914,602.50 \$ 42,887.15 1,069.90 \$ 43,957.05
Balance at August 1, 1950 Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Initiation fees: ARROW Endowment Mortgage Fund General Endowment Fund Deduct: Loss on sale of securities—ARROW Endowment Fund Balance at July 31, 1951 STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Interest from California Alpha securities Interest from California Alpha scholarships granted Balance at July 31, 1951 Deduct California Alpha scholarships granted Balance at July 31, 1951	\$873,447.51 41,480.00 \$914,927.51 325.01 \$914,602.50 \$ 42,887.15 1,069.90 \$ 43,957.05 1,020.00
Balance at August 1, 1950 Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Initiation fees: ARROW Endowment Mortgage Fund General Endowment Fund Deduct: Loss on sale of securities—ARROW Endowment Fund Balance at July 31, 1951 STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Interest from California Alpha securities Interest from California Alpha securities Deduct California Alpha scholarships granted Balance at July 31, 1951 AGENCY FUND BALANCES	\$873,447.51 41,480.00 \$914,927.51 325.01 \$914,602.50 \$ 42,887.15 1,069.90 \$ 43,957.05 1,020.00
STATEMENT OF ENDOWMENT FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Initiation fees: ARROW Endowment Mortgage Fund \$31,110.00 General Endowment Fund 10,370.00 Deduct: Loss on sale of securities—ARROW Endowment Fund Balance at July 31, 1951 STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Interest from California Alpha securities \$1,025.00 Increment in value of other securities 44,90 Deduct California Alpha scholarships granted Balance at July 31, 1951 AGENCY FUND BALANCES California Alpha—principal \$41,000.00 California Alpha—income 1,030.00	\$873,447.51 41,480.00 \$914,927.51 325.01 \$914,602.50 \$ 42,887.15 1,069.90 \$ 43,957.05 1,020.00
STATEMENT OF ENDOWMENT FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Initiation fees: ARROW Endowment Mortgage Fund \$31,110.00 General Endowment Fund \$10,370.00 Deduct: Loss on sale of securities—ARROW Endowment Fund Balance at July 31, 1951 STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Interest from California Alpha securities \$1,025.00 Increment in value of other securities \$44.90 Deduct California Alpha scholarships granted Balance at July 31, 1951 AGENCY FUND BALANCES California Alpha—principal \$41,000.00	\$873,447.51 41,480.00 \$914,927.51 325.01 \$914,602.50 \$ 42,887.15 1,069.90 \$ 43,957.05 1,020.00 \$ 42,937.05
STATEMENT OF ENDOWMENT FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Initiation fees: ARROW Endowment Mortgage Fund \$31,110.00 General Endowment Fund 10,370.00 Deduct: Loss on sale of securities—ARROW Endowment Fund Balance at July 31, 1951 STATEMENT OF AGENCY FUNDS Balance at August 1, 1950 Add: Interest from California Alpha securities \$1,025.00 Increment in value of other securities \$44.90 Deduct California Alpha scholarships granted Balance at July 31, 1951 AGENCY FUND BALANCES California Alpha—principal California Alpha—income \$41,000.00 Increment Alpha California Alpha—income 1,030.00 Maine Alpha	\$873,447.51 41,480.00 \$914,927.51 325.01 \$914,602.50 \$ 42,887.15 1,069.90 \$ 43,957.05 1,020.00 \$ 42,937.05 \$ 42,030.00 841.50

THE SEPTEMBER ARROW

SCHEDULES

CASH-GENERAL	AND	SPECIAL	FUNDS
--------------	-----	---------	--------------

CASH—GENERAL AND SP	ECIAL FUNDS	3		
Demand deposits: Denver National Bank, Denver, Colorado Royal Bank of Canada, Grain Exchange Branch, Winnipeg, Manitob National Bank of Decatur, Decatur, Illinois—for Central office expe Milliken National Bank, Decatur, Illinois—for Directory Fund—Ce				2,276.68
				\$34,000.19
INVESTMENT INCOME DUE FROM TRUSTEES	—GENERAL /	AND SPECIAL	L FUNDS	
Harris Trust and Savings Bank, Chicago, Illinois First Trust Company, Lincoln, Nebraska				\$ 1,702.50
That thus company among the control of the control				\$ 1,938.88
BONDS AND STOCKS—GENERAL	AND SPECIA	L FUNDS		
				Indicated Market or
		Par or Face Value	Cost	Redemption Value
Bonds				
United States Government obligations: Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 12-1-55 Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 5-1-57 Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 5-1-57 Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 5-1-58 Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 12-1-58 Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 12-1-58 Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 6-1-59 Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 7-1-63 Treasury Bonds, 2½%—1955/60 Treasury Bonds, 2½%—1965/70		\$ 200.00 1,000.00 15,000.00 10,000.00 6,500.00 10,000.00 1,000.00 4,300.00 1,000.00	\$ 200.00 1,000.00 15,000.00 10,000.00 6,500.00 10,000.00 1,000.00 4,312.10 1,000.00	\$ 192.80 955.00 14,325.00 9,490.00 6,155.50 9,470.00 988.00 4,547.25 973.12
Other: Pittsburgh & West Va. R.R. Co., Series C, 4½%—1960 Dominion of Canada, 3%—1954 Dominion of Canada, 3%—1956 Dominion of Canada, 3%—1957 Dominion of Canada, 3%—1963		5,000.00 100.00 150.00 500.00	4,725.00 100.00 150.00 500.00 3,000.00	4,575 00 95.50 142 88 471.25 2,767.50
		\$57,750.00	\$57,487.10	\$55,148.80
Stocks Deep Rock Oil Co., common, 75 shares Panhellenic, preferred, 10 shares; Panhellenic, common, 2 shares.		1.7	\$ 75.00 500.00	\$ 4,968.75 500.00
			\$ 575.00	\$ 5,468.75
			\$58,062.10	\$60,617.55
CHAPTER HOUSE MORTCACES CENTE	DAT AND CD	ECIAL FUND	e	
CHAPTER HOUSE MORTGAGES—GENE	Balance	ECIAL FUND	3	Balance
Chapter House Building Fund	Aug. 1, 1950	Additions	Collections	July 31, 1951
Ontario Beta Chapter Illinois Eta Chapter	\$ 4,440.53 4,000.00	\$	\$ 200.63	\$ 4,239.90 4,000.00
Arizona Alpha Chapter			-	9,000.00
	\$ 17,440.53	\$	\$ 200.63	\$ 17,239.90
Friendship Endowment Fund				
Alberta Alpha Chapter Georgia Alpha Chapter	17,393.37	s _	\$ 600.00 818.60	\$ 3,300.00 16,574.77
Massachuseits Beta Chapter Michigan Gamma Chapter	4,550.00 16,065.00	***	3,020.00	4,550.00 13,045.00
South Dakota Alpha Chapter Tennessee Beta Chapter	700.00	_	700.00 1,500.00	_
Illinois Eta Chapter	1,000.00	-	-1,700.00	1,000.00
Florida Alpha Chapter	1,000.00 3,000.00	4,500.00	_	1,000,00 7,500.00
	\$49,108.37	\$ 4,500.00	\$ 6,638.60	\$ 46,969.77
Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund	3		4	4
New Mexico Alpha Chapter North Carolina Alpha Chapter	9,522.25	s <u> </u>	\$ 602.60 336.14	\$ 18,818.80 9,186.11
Maryland Beta Chapter	21,000.00	-	1,200.00 3,000.00 ¹	19,800.00
Arizona Alpha Chapter Florida Beta Chapter		8,200.00		8,200.00
		\$,200.00 \$ 8,200.00	\$ 5,138.74	8,200.00 \$ 56,004.91

	HAPTER HOUSE MORTGAGES—E	NDOWMEN	T FUNDS		
Arrow Endowment Mortgage Fund	1				
New York Gamma Chapter Ohio Delta Chapter Indiana Epsilon Chapter Arizona Alpha Chapter Texas Beta Chapter New Mexico Alpha Chapter		6,800.00 30,900.00 19,602.51 35,000.00 1,500.00	\$ 20,000.00 18,017.14 11,800.00	\$ 800.00 1,545.00 611.44 1,500.001	\$ 6,000.00 29,355.00 18,991.07 35,000.00 20,000.00 18,017.14 11,800.00
		93,802.51	\$49,817.14	\$ 4,456.44	\$139,163.21
¹ These amounts were transferre cluded in the mortgage shown the	ed to the Arizona Alpha Chapter morrein.	tgage of the	Friendship En	ndowment Fund	and are in-
¹ These amounts were transferre cluded in the mortgage shown the	ed to the Arizona Alpha Chapter morein. CHAPTER NOTES—UN		Friendship En	ndowment Fund	and are in-

Arizona Alpha Indiana Epsilon		3,500.00 2,300.00
		\$10,072.50
CENTRAL OFFICE EXPENSES		
Salaries Rent Express and postage Office supplies and expenses Chapter and club supplies		2,665.00 1,859.06 4,579.97
Ribbon and robes Telephone and telegraph Pay roll taxes Unemplo"ment compensation—State of Illinois Excise tax		1,062.13 197.82 177.35 94.49 84.00
Office equipment Printing Unclassified		2,300.27 109.75 64.85
		29,683.56
Distributed as follows: Alumnæ Fund . Contingent Fund . ARROW Publication Fund	. 19,455.71	
	\$29,683.56	
UNINVESTED PRINCIPAL CASH—ENDOWMENT FUNDS		
Hassis Tourt and Sanings Bank. Tourt Accounts.		

		40 022 71
First Trust Company—Trust Accounts: ARROW Endowment Fund Alumnæ Life Membership Endowment Fund Fellowship Endowment Fund	9.44 1.00 83.67	94.11
Harris Trust and Savings Bank—Trust Accounts: ARROW Endowment Fund General Endowment Fund Settlement School Endowment Fund	8,206.00	\$8,729.60

	Par or Face Value	Cost	Indicated Market or Redemption Value
ARROW Endowment Trust Fund: Harris Trust and Savings Bank, Chicago First Trust Company, Lincoln		\$449,154.25 50,260.23	\$429,473.75 47,446.18
	\$496,675.00	\$499,414.48	\$476,919.93
General Endowment Trust Fund Settlement School Endowment Trust Fund Fellowship Endowment Trust Fund Alumnæ Life Membership Endowment Trust Fund	57,000.00 19,800.00	182,103.75 57,177.50 20,216.33 259.00	174,991.44 54,689.09 19,726.24 271.00
	\$755,225.00	\$759,171.06	\$726,597.70

SUMMARY OF BONDS-ENDOWMENT FUNDS

THE SEPTEMBER ARROW

ARROW ENDOWMENT FUND BONDS

HARRIS TRUST AND SAVINGS BANK, CHICAGO, ILLINOIS—TRUSTEE July 31, 1951

	Par or Face Value	Cost	Indicated Market or Redemption Value
United States Government obligations:	Carlo de Marcellando		
Series F Savings Bonds, maturing 2-1-56		\$ 795.50	\$ 911.60
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 5-1-53		10,000.00	9,760.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 8-1-53		14,000.00	13,664.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 12-1-53		2,200.00	2,147.20
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 1-1-54		10,700.00	10,443.20
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 3-1-54		10,700.00 3,000.00	10,411.10
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 6-1-54		3,000.00	2,919.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 8-1-54		5,800.00	5,608.60
oction of partials and a second of the secon		7,900.00	7,639.30
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 4-1-55 Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 5-1-55		17,000.00	16,439.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 7-1-55		4,000.00	3,868.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 8-1-55		7,500.00	7,230.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 12-1-55		3,000.00	2,892.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 4-1-56		6,000.00	5,766.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 6-1-56		16,000.00	15,376.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 8-1-56		10,000.00	9,580.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 11-1-56		11,500.00	11,017.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 2-1-57		13,500.00	12,892.50
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 5-1-57		11,000.00	10,505.00 15,184.50
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 6-1-57		15,900.00 5,000.00	4,775.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 7-1-57		9,500.00	9.044.00
		10,000.00	9,520.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 9-1-57 Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 11-1-57		14,000.00	13,328,00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 12-1-57		15,500.00	14,756.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 2-1-58		9,500.00	9,015.50
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 5-1-58		22,000.00	20,878.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 7-1-58		22,700.00	21,542.30
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 9-1-58		1,700.00	1,609.90
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 11-1-58		3,000.00	2,841.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 12-1-58		13,300.00 4,700.00	12,595.10 4,450.90
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 2-1-59		6,000.00	5,682.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 4-1-59		30,400.00	28,788.80
		7,300.00	6,920.40
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 12-1-59 Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 5-1-60		15,000.00	14,265.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 12-1-60		9,700,00	9,273.20
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 2-1-61		7,200.00	6,926.40
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 2-1-62	4,000.00	4,000.00	3,912.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 7-1-62	5,000.00	5,000.00	4,890.00
Other			
Commonwealth Edison, 1st L, 3%-1977	5,000.00	5,293.75	5,025.00
		5,175.00 5,081.25	4,931.25 4,787.50
Dallas Power and Light, 1st, 234%—1980	5,000.00	5,350.00	5,050.00
		1,015,00	962.50
Duquesne Light Co., 1st, 2½%—1977 Florida Power and Light Co., 1st, 3½%—1974		3,198,75	3.045.00
Illinois Bell Telephone, 1st A, 23/4%—1981	5,000.00	5,175,00	4,850.00
Minnesota Power and Light, 1st, 31/8%—1981	5,000.00	5,243.75	4,762.50
Ohio Power Co. 1st 31/2/6-1968	5,000.00	5,175.00	5.150.00
Public Service Co. of Indiana 1et F 31/0/-1975	5,000.00	5,281.25	5,012.50
Toledo and Ohio Central Railway Co., Ref. Imp. A, 33/4%—1960	4,000.00	4,170.00	3,720.00
	\$447,275.00	\$449,154.25	\$429,473.75

THE SEPTEMBER ARROW

ARROW ENDOWMENT FUND BONDS FIRST TRUST COMPANY, LINCOLN, NEBRASKA—TRUSTEE July 31, 1951

United States Government obligations:	Par or Face Value	Cost	Market or Redemption Value
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 8-1-53		\$ 2,200.00	\$ 2,147.20
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 10-1-53		1,100.00	1,073,60
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 7-1-56		1,800.00	1,729,80
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 4-1-57		12,800.00	12,224 00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 6-1-57		1,000.00	955.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 2-1-58		7,500.00	7,117.50
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 4-1-58		7,100.00	6,737,90
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 7-1-59		1,900.00	1,799.30
Treasury Bonds, 2½%—1967/72	5,000.00	5,153.13	4,896,88
Other:			
Baltimore and Ohio R.R. Co., 4%—1975	3,000.00	3,369.80	2,587,50
Chesapeake and Ohio Railway Co., 37/8%—1973	2,000.00	2,104.04	2,077,50
Chesapeake and Ohio Railway Co., 37/8%—1973 Texas Corporation, 3%—1965	4,000.00	4,233.26	4,100.00
	\$49,400.00	\$50,260.23	\$47,446.18
	-		

GENERAL ENDOWMENT FUND BONDS HARRIS TRUST AND SAVINGS BANK, CHICAGO, ILLINOIS—TRUSTEE July 31, 1951

United States Government obligations:			Par or Face Value	Cost	Indicated Market or Redemption Value
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	8-1-53	**************	\$ 8,000,00	\$ 8,000,00	4 7 000 00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	1-1-54			4,000.00	\$ 7,808.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	3-1-54			2,500.00	3,904.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	6-1-54			2,900.00	2,423.50 2,821.70
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	2-1-55			1,400.00	1,353.80
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	4-1-55			2,700.00	2,610.90
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	5-1-55			3,500.00	3,384.50
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	7-1-55	********************************		1,400.00	1,353,80
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	8-1-55			5,500,00	5,302.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	4-1-56			3,500.00	3,363.50
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	6-1-56			1.000.00	961.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	8-1-56			2,000.00	1.916.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	2-1-57			2,500.00	2,387,50
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	5-1-57			6.000.00	5,730.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	6-1-57			1,300.00	1,241,50
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	8-1-57	***************************************		5,900.00	5,616.80
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing		*****************************		5,100.00	4,855,20
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing				15,000.00	14,280.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing				5.000.00	4,760.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	2-1-58			1,600.00	1,518,40
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	5-1-58			5,000.00	4,745.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	7-1-58			11.000.00	10,439.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	9-1-58			5.800.00	5,492.60
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing				6,000.00	5,682.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing				1.000.00	947.00
	2-1-59			900.00	852.30
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	4-1-59			2.000.00	1,894.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	7-1-59			8,400.00	7,954.80
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing				2,500.00	2,370.00
	5-1-60			5,000.00	4,755.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing				8,300.00	7.934.80
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	6-1-61			7.200.00	6,926,40
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing	8-1-61	***************************		6,000.00	5,814,00
	2-1-62			2,900.00	2,836,20
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing				8,400.00	8,299,20
				2,200.00	2,173,60
				5,112.50	5,023,44
Other:			2,000.00	7,112.70	7,023.44
Commonwealth Edison Co., 1st L,	304_10	77	2.000.00	2,040.00	2,010 00
Florida Power and Light Co. 1st	31/20/	1974		2,132.50	2.030.00
		3%—1965		5,368,75	5.100.00
Wisconsin Michigan Power Co. 15	st 30/-	-1978	4.000.00	4.050.00	4,120.00
Wisconsin Bridingan rower Co., 13	, 570	*****			
			\$181,400.00	\$182,103.75	\$174,991.44

SETTLEMENT SCHOOL ENDOWMENT FUND BONDS HARRIS TRUST AND SAVINGS BANK, CHICAGO, ILLINOIS—TRUSTEE July 31, 1951

	Par or Face Value	Cost	Indicated Market or Redemption Value
United States Government obligations:			
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 8-1-53		\$ 2,000.00	\$ 1,952.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 1-1-54		2,400.00	2,342.40
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 8-1-54		1,300.00	1,261.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 8-1-55		1,100.00	1,060.40
Series G Savings bonds, maturing 8-1-56	3,000.00	3,000.00	2,874.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 11-1-56	3,500.00	3,500.00	3,353.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 7-1-57	3,000.00	3,000.00	2,865.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 8-1-57	4,600.00	4,600.00	4.379.20
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 11-1-57	3,000.00	3,000.00	2,856.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 7-1-58	6,000.00	6,000.00	5,694.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 8-1-58	1,900.00	1,900.00	1,799.30
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 9-1-58	5,200,00	5,200,00	4,924,40
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 4-1-59	3,000.00	3,000.00	2,841.00
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 7-1-59		4,700,00	4,450.09
Series G Savings Bonds, mautring 3-1-60		1,700.00	1,616,70
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 7-1-60		1,700,00	1,616,70
Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 12-1-60		1,900,00	1,816,40
Other:	1,700100	2,700,00	.,0.0110
American Tel, and Tel. Co., Deb., 23/4%—1971	2,000.00	2,017.50	1,937.50
Wisconsin Michigan Power Co., 1st, 3%—1978	4.000.00	4,117.50	4,120,00
Toledo and Ohio Central Ry., Ref. Imp. A, 33/4%—1960	1,000,00	1,042.50	930.00
roledo and Onio Central Ny., Net. Imp. A, 574%—1900	1,000.00	1,042.70	930.00
	\$57,000.00	\$57,177.50	\$54,689.09

FELLOWSHIP ENDOWMENT FUND BONDS FIRST TRUST COMPANY, LINCOLN, NEBRASKA—TRUSTEE July 31, 1951

Par or Face Value	Cost	Indicated Market or Redemption Value
United States Government obligations: 500.00 Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 8-1-53 500.00 Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 7-1-56 6,800.00 Series G Savings Bonds, maturing 6-1-57 3,000.00 Treasury Bonds, 2½% — 1967/72 500.00	\$ 500.00 6,800.00 3,000.00 504.25	\$ 488.00 6,534.80 2,865.00 489.69
Other: Kansas City So. R.R. Co., 4%—1975	9,412.08	9,348.75
\$19,800.00	\$20,216.33	\$19,726.24

ALUMNÆ LIFE MEMBERSHIP ENDOWMENT FUND BONDS FIRST TRUST COMPANY, LINCOLN, NEBRASKA—TRUSTEE July 31, 1951

Fa	ce Value		Cost		emption Value
	225.00 25.00 100.00	\$	166.50 18.50 74.00	\$	176.85 19.65 74.50
\$	350.00	\$	259.00	\$	271.00
		Face Value \$ 225.00 25.00 100.00	Face Value \$ 225.00 \$ 25.00 100.00	Face Value Cost \$ 225.00 \$ 166.50 25.00 18.50 100.00 74.00	Face Value Cost \$ 225.00 \$ 166.50 \$ 25.00 18.50 100.00 74.00

* HAVE YOU CONTRIBUTED to the National Scholarship Fund? Through your club or chapter—and gifts may be sent to the Grand Treasurer.

DIRECTOR OF RUSHING AND PLEDGE TRAINING

This office has official contacts with the chapter rush captains, pledge supervisors, presidents, convention delegates, and State Rushing Chairmen. Much individual correspondence has been carried on during the year, and in addition, form letters were sent out to the above mentioned officers at various intervals.

Perhaps the duty which requires the most time, patience, and extra correspondence, is the receiving, checking, and filing of the recommendations and consents to bid. Since 2,162 girls were pledged this year, this officer spent some few hours reading and checking. Much of the extra correspondence could have been avoided had all the rush captains read their manuals carefully, as well as the instructions which were sent to them before the start of the fall semester. Many errors were made, but we must acknowledge with appreciation, the promptness with which the rush captains corrected those errors, when they were called to their attention.

The State Rushing Chairmen have played an important part in the success of chapter rushing. Of the total number of girls pledged this year, eighty-four were pledged on the basis of information sent by the State Chairmen. They filled many requests for information and spent much time and effort in making contacts with Pi Phi alumnæ and with non-Pi Phis, in order to secure complete data on rushees. The fraternity is grateful to these chairmen for their interest

and their devoted service.

The office of pledge supervisor offers a distinct challenge in the responsibility for guiding the future members of the chapter in the development of leadership, character, personality, and in the acquiring of fraternity knowledge. Letters from these officers this year have shown evidence of well planned programs, and the 1,992 girls initiated into the fraternity for the year 1950-51, will add to the strength of their respective chapters. The response to the request that a letter be sent this officer by October 30, was not as good as we had hoped, since only sixty-nine of the ninety-seven

chapter pledge supervisors replied.

The health certificates which are required for all employees who handle food in the chapter houses, were sent to this office to be filed. Sixty-eight of the chapters send in these certificates, some with the notation that there were no such employees.

The response to the chapter presidents' questionnaire was very good for eighty-eight were returned and

were on time.

In August, a letter was sent to chapter delegates giving instructions for the compiling of their convention reports. A questionnaire was enclosed, to be filled in and returned by September 30. Fourteen delegates failed to reply at any time, while sixty-seven returned theirs on or before the due date. The remaining reports were late.

It was a great pleasure to make visits in November, to Manitoba A, North Dakota A, Minnesota A, Wisconsin A, B and Γ. In October we attended the 25th anniversary celebration of Kentucky A and returned to visit again with that chapter in April. For the warm and friendly hospitality of the actives and alumnæ, this officer is deeply grateful.

this officer is deeply grateful.

At the request of the Director of Extension, a visit was made in February to Ball State Teachers College, Muncie, Indiana. Gamma Gamma, a local group on this campus has expressed interest in Pi Beta Phi. We were pleased to have the opportunity to meet with the Muncie Alumnæ Club at that time.

Early in June we were able to share in the celebration which marked the dedication of the new Indiana E chapter house. This occasion was a very happy one for all who attended, as well as for the members of the chapter, who had looked forward to the day as the realization of their dreams.

It is with deep gratitude for the privilege of serving the fraternity, that we end the year's work. We wish to thank the other members of Grand Council for their patience and their helpful advice at all times.

HELEN ANDERSON LEWIS

Do You Know

That Pi Beta Phi has 97 chapters?

That Pi Beta Phi has 246 alumnæ clubs, all active?

That 12 scholarships for undergraduate study were given to members this year, plus one Fellowship for graduate study?

That the Directory which will appear this year will contain the names of some 54,000 Pi Phis?

That 95 Pi Phis made Phi Beta Kappa and Phi Kappa Phi this year?

That fifty chapters were in the upper third among chapters on their campuses, and of these twelve held first place?

That in the last five years there have been 63 changes in province officers, and seven changes on Grand Council?

That the Fraternity has available for chapter house loans (most of it now out on loans) \$280,000, and that this fund is increasing at the rate of about \$35,000 a year?

That 1,992 pledges were initiated in the past year? That the Arrow for May 1951 went to 46,382 subscribers?

That far too many names are listed as "lost" on the Arrow mailing list? Help us find them!

That all these facts, and many, many more are to be found in a careful reading of this, the Information issue of the Arrow?

DIRECTOR OF EXTENSION

DUE to family responsibilities this officer had to resign in March as Director of Extension. It was done most regretfully because she enjoyed tremendously both the work and the contacts with the rest of Grand Council. However, her successor, Alice Weber Mansfield, Epsilon Province Vice-President, brings to the position a fine ability and qualifications which should contribute greatly to the effective work of Grand Council.

The year began with the pre-convention workshop for province officers where the Director of Extension presided over the meetings of the Province Vice-Presidents. At the Alumnæ Sessions of the Jasper Park Convention she performed the duties of Secretary, and

chairman of the Committee on Credentials.

In October visits were made to Gamma Province where the members of South Carolina A, North Carolina A and B, Virginia A and Γ, Maryland B, and D.C. A planned most delightfully for their official visitor. While in Norfolk with the Gamma Province President, Betty Luhring, she had the pleasure of attending the Settlement School sale held by the alumnæ club and afterward lunching with some of its members.

The matter of delinquents has been more competently dealt with this past year than ever before, since all chapters were checked. After the March, 1950, report was received from chapter treasurers, letters were written to the forty-seven failing to report. Answers were received from thirty-three during the summer. In regard to the chapters reporting delinquents, thirteen treasurers were further contacted and nine re-plied. The list of girls remaining on Automatic Probation and reported for Automatic Dismissal has been compiled from those reports.

Due to the Korean situation the matter of extension has been rather a confused one this year. The possible effect of the draft on the enrollment and hous-

ing at colleges and universities, and the more stringent restrictions on building made questionable any extension. As directed by the Jasper Convention, the Director of Extension arranged for visits to the three campuses approved by it and personally made visits to two of them, the University of Kentucky and Southeast Missouri State. The Director of Rushing and Pledge Training, Helen Lewis, made the visit to Ball State. In addition, a blank for preliminary information was sent to Arizona State College at Tempe. Cor-respondence was carried on in regard to the University of Florida, Fresno State College, Indiana State College, Tulsa University, and McGill University.

In January a letter was sent out to the presidents of Mothers' Clubs from a list of names compiled from

those reported by chapter presidents.

It was a delight and privilege to be able to accept the invitations of the Louisville Alumnæ Club, and that of the chapter and alumnæ club at Columbia, Missouri, for their Founders' Day celebrations.

Three programs have been prepared for chapter Pi Phi Nights and suggested for the use of chapters. The first "Why Pi Phi?" was in the nature of a symposium on rushing, the second concerned a Christmas party, and the last was the program on American-

The five years of serving as Director of Extension has been filled with interesting experiences, delightful contacts—and WORK! Fraternities are realizing the importance of their place on today's campuses, and their officers are striving hard to give them the direction and help necessary to make that place one of dignity and honor. Nevertheless, this officer would return to 1946 and repeat her work and effort! She is grateful to the fraternity for the opportunity given

Respectfully submitted,

MARIE B. HAGEE

COUNSELOR FOR CHAPTER HOUSE CORPORATIONS

TERTAIN duties of the Counselor for Chapter House Corporations must be fulfilled each year. In the fall a letter goes out to each corporation treasurer telling her of any new Fraternity or Federal rulings and offering help on any problems. Again in Janu-ary a letter is sent to each treasurer accompanied this time by blanks for the annual financial report which the treasurers must send the province president concerned and to the Counselor. With this report the annual fee of \$5 must be sent to the Counselor for the \$2,000 bond of each treasurer. As these reports are received, records are made of the financial condition of each corporation, the insurance carried is checked, and the receipts versus expenditures carefully gone over. A letter is then written to the treasurer commenting on the condition of her corporation.

If new federal rules in regard to insurance or building or loans come up during the year another letter must go to all treasurers. This occurred during the spring of 1951 when government restrictions on loans and new building construction went into effect. All treasurers were notified and some plans for large

construction projects had to be curtailed.

There are now 60 corporations owning chapter houses or lodges and four other corporations which have been formed for the purpose of holding funds being accumulated for the purpose of building a chapter house at some future time. The Fraternity urges the

formation of corporations for this purpose as often changes in college regulations make the ownership of a chapter house possible and a fund for building or purchase of a house is almost a necessity. The Counselor is always ready to assist with the formation of a new corporation and has information available for any group interested. This past year corporations have been formed by Florida A, California E and California Z. Correspondence is being carried on with

other groups.

It is always interesting to watch mortgages gradually being amortized and it is gratifying to add to the list that is kept of chapter houses that are free from debt. Since last reported, six houses, those of Kentucky A, Colorado B, Indiana A, Wisconsin B, South Dakota A, and Tennessee B have been added to this list which now stands at 23. Oklahoma B has been removed from this list as, during the past year, a very large and beautiful addition has been added to the house. The savings fund built up after the mortgage was amortized helped greatly in financing the addi-tion, making the new indebtedness such that the corporation can easily make annual payments on interest and principal. Another house taken from the list is Colorado A. This corporation purchased an annex during the past year, thus adding a moderate indebtedness.

The New York I and Indiana E houses were fin-

ished in time for fall rushing and both are examples of all that a chapter could wish in the way of commodious and attractive housing. Remodeling was done by West Virginia A, Wyoming A, Oregon A, Ohio B, Arizona A, California B and Idaho A corporations and several houses were redecorated.

An excellently planned house for Texas B and large additions to the New Mexico A and Florida B

houses are now under construction.

Close contact with the Grand Treasurer and the Grand President has been a pleasure as well as being most helpful. Work with the house corporations treasurers is gratifying. The services of these alumnæ who give so much effort to managing the finances and the other alumnæ who serve on the house corporation boards keep our chapter housing on a high level and thus aid our chapters in keeping up their high rating on their various campuses. I wish I might share with all Pi Beta Phis the letters which come to me with the reports, for they show the great pride and interest which members of house corporation boards have in the superior housing furnished to our chapters by them.

LILLIAN BECK HOLTON

NATIONAL HISTORIAN

THE Nita Hill Stark Vase for the best active chap-THE Nita Hill Stark vase for the best according to the history written during the year 1950-1951 has been awarded to Kansas B. Kansas B's historian was Jancey Hunter. The pledge historian was Ruth Engle. The Historian's Vase for the active chapter history

placing second in the competition has been awarded to Oregon Gamma. Oregon Gamma's historian was Marjorie Harris. The assistant historian was Audrey Bliss.

Four chapters received honorable mention. They are: Illinois Θ (historian, Marjorie Meinen and assistant historian, Maxine Morrison); Virginia Γ (historians for first and second semesters, Kathryn Halsey and Betty McDaniel); Indiana Δ (historian, Beth Hammond, assistant historian, Lucille Eglett); Kansas A (historian, Lucinda Stevens).

During the year a letter of instruction was sent to all active chapter historians, calling attention to certain oversights, and urging that the same historian hold office for the entire year. The Assistant National Historian reports that the quality of all chapter histories shows steady improvement and that fewer letters have been received requesting information.

The action taken by delegates to the 1950 Convention, in abolishing chapter exhibits so that greater emphasis might be given to chapter histories, requires certain changes in procedure. In former years only a few of the best histories were exhibited. These were displayed in a room devoted to a collection of miscellaneous items from the national archives. At the next convention it will be necessary to ask the Convention Guide to assign a special room to accommodate the approximately one hundred chapter histories, which will be the only exhibits representing the work and accomplishments of each chapter during the preceding year. Each delegate must be held responsible for bringing her own chapter's history to convention -and for returning it to the chapter after convention. All the work of reading and grading chapter his-tories must necessarily be done during the week of convention, in order that the awards may be announced at the final banquet.

Alert, historically-minded Pi Phis of all ages con-

tinue to enrich the contents of the national archives with their contributions. Some of the items acquired this year were ones which the Historian had almost despaired of finding. The list follows:

Kansas A chapter photograph (1927)-from Rose

McCollough Dressler (Mrs. E. B.), Kansas A. Indianapolis Convention photograph (1906)—from Ethel Rous Curryer, Indiana Γ chapter, through the efforts of Ruth Reed, Indiana Γ chapter president.

Three photographs of Lulu Graff Weld as an Iowa

B active in 1898-from Mrs. Weld.

Report card of Founder Jennie Horne Turnbull for

the year 1865-66; a resolution (in the handwriting of Founder Ada Bruen Grier), passed by the Sorosis on the occasion of the death of Founder Fannie Thompson-from James Harper Grier, President of Monmouth College.

Bound Arrow for the year 1901-02 from the library of the Phi Gamma Delta Club of New York City-

from Amy Burnham Onken, Grand President. Official printed minutes of the Madison Convention of 1897 and of the Boulder Convention of 1899; official song books for the years 1899, 1904, and 1943; printed Constitution for the year 1896; Historical Paper Number One; Arrow for November 1910; printed National Alumnæ Association Constitution for the year 1893; annual Alumnæ Association Bulletins for the years 1895 to 1903 and 1907 to 1909; Grand President's annual printed letter for the year 1898-99; souvenir stickpin from the St. Louis Convention of 1904; photograph of the Syracuse Convention of 1902; photograph of the Pi Beta Phi Grand Council for the year 1901—from the possessions of Fanny Read Cook (Mrs. Justin), former Grand Vice-President, through the efforts of Rebecca Downey White (Mrs. Alfred H.), Colorado A and Michi-

Glass photographic plate and print of Kansas A chapter in 1902, as photographed at the Sutliff house by Artist William A. Griffith-from Ida Smith Griffith (Mrs. William A.), former Grand Treasurer.
"Random Recollections," a paper on chapter life

at Goucher College in 1901, by Lillian Beck Holton (Mrs. Edwin L.), Maryland A—from Mrs. Holton. Photographs of charter members of Missouri A

chapter, from the collection of Sue Stone Smith (Mrs. Gene I.), Missouri A charter—through the efforts of Mildred Thompson Allton (Mrs. John L.), Iowa Z. A letter concerning the founding of Nebraska A

chapter-from Nebraska B chapter.

Two newspaper accounts of the reinstatement of Illinois A chapter; newspaper feature story concerning Elizabeth Helmick-from Harriet R. Johnstone, Washington A.

Collection of old letters (period of the 1880s)from Beverly Crawford, President of Iowa B chapter.

Appreciation is expressed to Aline Morton Burt of La Grange, Illinois for reconditioning an old photograph lent for program purposes, and to Sheila J. Francis of Vancouver, British Columbia, for typing additional program material.

The National Historian was honored in being asked to speak before the following groups during the past year: the Kansas City, Missouri Alumnæ Club; the actives and pledges of all women's fraternities at the University of Kansas (at the pre-rush week Panhellenic picnic); the actives and pledges of the three

women's groups at William Jewell College (on the occasion of their annual Panhellenic Day; Kansas A chapter at its Founders' Day dinner; and the Alumnae Clubs of Cleveland, Ohio (on the occasion of their Founders' Day luncheon). The beautiful and impressive Cleveland luncheon, with its memorial tribute to two beloved members, will be long remembered by the Historian who would like to take this opportunity to express her appreciation of the hospitality and friendliness of Ohio Pi Phis.

During the year the Historian enjoyed the privilege of renewing Pi Phi friendships with Ida Smith Griffith of Laguna Beach, California (former Grand Treasurer); Dean Helen Moore of Manhattan, Kansas; and Amy Burnham Onken, Grand President. Miss Onken's informal talk before the Kansas City Alumnæ Club gave the members a deeper insight into the contributions which our Grand Council members are con-

stantly being asked to make in the field of national affairs.

It is not possible to adequately thank all the officers of the fraternity who have aided in augmenting the archives collection. The Historian wishes especially to express her gratitude to Elizabeth Heryer Delaney, Assistant National Historian, not only for her prompt attention to the duties of her office, but for her continued loyalty and friendship. She wishes to thank the Director of Central Office, Gladys Scivally, for her unfailing helpfulness; the Grand Secretary, Lucile Douglass Carson, for her interest in the archives; and Miss Onken, Mrs. Wild and Mrs. Alford for their encouragement, assistance and advice. As always, it has been a privilege to serve under Mrs. Alford's understanding direction.

MARIAN KECK SIMMONS National Historian

PI BETA PHI MAGAZINE AGENCY REPORT 1950-1951

The gross commissions realized on magazine sales for 1950-51 amounted to \$10,756.80. Of this amount clubs contributed \$8.298.45, active chapters \$2,381.70 and individuals \$76.65. During this same period \$232.13 was collected from bonuses, prizes, and direct commissions, making a gross profit of \$10,988.93.

Following are the gross commissions for the first year of the agency and for the last two years:

> 1929-30 Approximate \$ 810.00 1949-50 10,724.69 1950-51 10,756.80

The contest winners for 1950-51 were:

ALUMNÆ CLUBS:

ACTIVE CHAPTERS:

Maryland B-Barbara Spang, chairman, for making

the highest total commissions, \$142.76
wins \$10.00

Maryland B—Barbara Spang, chairman, for making the highest per capita commissions, \$5.71
wins \$10.00

Wyoming A—Cordell Anne Cullen, chairman, for making the greatest percentage increase—974.7%
wins \$5.00

Eighty-nine active chapters and two hundred, thirteen alumnæ clubs have been contributors to the profits of the agency during the past year.

Following is the financial statement and statistical reports showing commissions earned by chapters and clubs. It also shows the net profit for the year amounting to \$8,770.57. A check for this amount has been sent to the Settlement School.

Please note that last year's commissions are also given so that the contributors can see their gains or losses.

The director of the Magazine Agency wishes to thank all who have contributed to the Settlement School through the Magazine Agency and asks for your continued interest and support.

GLADYS H. SCIVALLY, Director Pi Beta Phi Magazine Agency

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENT PI BETA PHI MAGAZINE AGENCY June 1, 1950 to June 1, 1951

	Receipts
\$ 3,941.56	Balance on hand, June 1, 1950
	\$242.48 242.48 1,288.85 29
*** *** **	\$37,507.65

Payment																												
Frank																												5,963.25
Check s	ent	to	1	Set	tle	en	ne	n	t	S	cł	10	0	ľ	T	'n	ea	51	ur	e	г							8,770.57
Refunds		٠.														·												261.34
Salaries																			٠,٠				×					1,918.4
Supplies																												22.3
Express																												200.10
Miscella																												27.50
Statione	PU	-	•			***	•		•	•			• •	•	•	•	•	1		3.0			0				0	32.20
Foreign	E.	ν'n	9.0				2.7		^	* *				•			٠.	•	•	•		•	•	•	•	•	•	25.54
Bank Cl	LA		an	ge				• •	٠	*						•	•		.*)	•			٠			•		.20
																												50.00
Prizes .			: .										٠;				٠.	٠								*		
Account	5 [ece	iv	#D	le	(re	tı	u	n	ec	1	CI	16	C	K:	;)								. 4			102.10

\$41,449.21

RECEIPTS AND EXPENSES PI BETA PHI MAGAZINE AGENCY

RECEIPTS AND EXPENSES PI	BETA PHI MA	GAZINE AGI	ENCY		
Receipts June 1 through August 31, 1950 September October November December January February March April May		\$ 563.61 503.70 717.22 2,704.40 3,388.23 1,038.08 614.85 520.40 470.15 436.26	7. 14. 51.	98 00 00 40 75 00	**Total** * 713.59 303.70 717.22 2,708.40 3,395.23 1,052.48 666.60 524.40 470.15 436.26 **\$10,989.03
		10,730.80	· 252.	=	\$10,989.05
Expenses June 1 through August 31, 1950 September October November December January Pebruary March April May	66.5 93.1 365.6 420.1 252.5 161.3 131.8	\$ 38.00 66 — 15.00 60 29.00 10 52.16 10 15.00 10 40.20 10 4.80 10 6.00	Miscl. Exp. & Supplies \$13.50	\$50.00 \$50.00	Total \$ 205.42 66.56 108.17 396.10 494.80 267.50 171.16 135.30 199.00 \$2,218.46
MAGAZINE SALE STATISTICS FRO	OM JUNE 1, 19	950 TO JUNE	1, 1951		
Kappa Province Delta Province Iota Province Epsilon Province Mu Province Beta Province Eta Province Eta Province Gamma Province	1,211.65 1,144.93 1,113.95 1,026.42 958.20 946.63	Clubs \$1,023.62 869.65 948.33 913.65 926.32 747.75 660.00 306.70	\$ 200.15 342.00 196.60 200.30 100.10 210.45 249.68 382.26	Indi	een) 36.95
Lambda Province Zeta Province Theta Province Alpha Province West Alpha Province East Miscellaneous	649.55 544.48 503.66 417.00 287.90	576,95 310.50 460.53 333.55 220.90	72.60 233.98 43.13 83.45 67.00		39.70
	\$10,756.80	\$8,298.45	\$2,381.70		\$76.65
THE EIGHT HIGHEST TOTAL CO	MMISSIONS PI	ER CHAPTER	1950-51		
Amount					Amount
Chapter 1950-51 1. Maryland B \$142.76 2. Indiana Γ 138.60 3. Tennessee B 114.20 4. Texas B 94.65 5. Florida B 94.00 6. Virginia Γ 91.65 7. Indiana E 90.15	Marjorie Wu	ride			1949-50 \$154.50 110.70 70.15 66.55 12.35 53.45
THE EIGHT HIGHEST TOTAL C	OMMISSIONS	PER CLUB 1	950-51		4
Club Amount 1. Dallas, Texas \$403.97 2. St. Louis, Missouri 305.00 3. Kansas City, Missouri 302.25 4. Denver, Colorado 207.03 5. Los Angeles, California 176.40 6. Washington, D.C. 163.50 7. San Jose, California 160.05 8. Indianapolis, Indiana 153.65	Mrs. David 1 Mrs. John E Mrs. Jas. E. Mrs. W. E.	E. Merker Park Zachary Wilson			314.84 266.72 345.12 97.55
THE PICUT INCIDENT COMMISSIONS TO	CADITA TOP	ACTIVE CIT	ADTERS 100	0.51	
THE EIGHT HIGHEST COMMISSIONS PER	CAPITA FOR	ACTIVE CH	Chairm		
Conpier I. Maryland B 2. Indiana F 3. Florida B 4. Florida A 5. Texas B 6. Virginia F 7. Indiana E 8. Tennessee B		\$5.71 3.55 2.67 2.25 2.10	Barbar Marjor Woodl Merily Shirley Johnett Joanne Paula	a Spang ie Wuiller ey Ann G n Monroe McBride te Braun	mier rizzard

THE EIGHT HIGHEST COMMISSIONS PER CAPITA FOR ALUMNÆ CLUBS 1950-51

Club	Amount	Chairman
1. San Jose, California	. \$6.67	Mrs. Randolph Keim
2. Columbia, South Carolina		
3. Mt. Pleasant, Iowa		Mrs. C. S. Rogers
4. Knoxville, Little P	. 3.84	
5. Dallas, Texas		Mrs. Chester R. Cole
6. Columbia, Missouri	. 3.25	Mrs. H. E. Scurlock
7. Richmond, Indiana		Mrs. G. W. Lee
8. Laramie, Wyoming	. 2,86	Patricia Sullivan

THE EIGHT HIGHEST PERCENTAGE INCREASES FOR ALUMNÆ CLUBS 1950-51

Chapter	Amount of Increase	Chairman
1. Wyoming A		
2. California Γ	766.6%	Jane Aven
3. Ohio A		Ellen Nichols
4. Florida B		Woodley Ann Grizzard
5. North Carolina B		Norma Feaster
6. West Virginia A		Mary Lou Smith
7. Connecticut A	271.8%	Justine Ford
8. Iowa Z	182.6%	Peace Penningroth

THE EIGHT HIGHEST PERCENTAGE INCREASES FOR ACTIVE CHAPTERS 1950-51

Club	Amount of Increase	Chairman
1. Ocala, Florida 2. Lansing, East Lansing, Michigan 3. Solano County 4. Springfield, Illinois 5. Oxford, Ohio 6. Ann Arbor, Michigan 7. Fairmont, West Virginia 8. Jackson, Michigan	594.2% 508.0% 504.3% 313.9% 290.6%	Mrs. J. W. Buda Cora Enlow Mrs. Brice Kenney Mrs. Everett A. Houghton Mrs. H. L. Hallock Mary E. Shingleton

ALPHA PROVINCE EAST

Club No.	Name of Club, Chapter, and Chairman	Commissions Earned 1950-51	Commissions Earned Per Capita 1950-51	Earned Last Year 1949-50
E-110	Boston, MassMrs. Richard Miner	\$ 42.05	\$1.00	\$ 34.20
E-113	Hartford, ConnMrs. W. V. Adams		2.30	97.68
E 114	Montreal, Quebec, CanMrs. H. Gosnell	13.35	.417	none
E-115	New Haven, Conn.—Mrs. S. C. Tolman	24.65	1.51	27.15
E-116	Portland, Me.—Miss Nancy B. White	50.20	2.64	35.25
E-117	Wiscasset, Me.—Mrs. R. J. McLaren	2.00	no club	2.95
E-120	Eastern Maine-Mrs. S. R. Buzzell	5.65	.353	7.85
	Nova Scotia A-Marjorie Yeadon	none		.70
	Maine A—Jean Plamer	4.20	.113	2.75
	Vermont A-Lorabel Bates	1.10	.025	8.95
	Vermont B—Ruth Huntsman	13.50	.288	7.10
	Massachusetts A-Pauline Fitzwilliam	none	_	none
	Massachusetts B-Joan Lundberg	9.90	.178	13.50
	Connecticut A—Justine Ford	38.30	.85	10.30
	TOTAL FOR ALPHA PROVINCE EAST FOR YEAR 1950-51	\$287.90		
	Alpha Province East Alumnæ Club Commissions Alpha Province East Active Chapter Commissions			\$220.90 67.00
	TOTAL			\$287.90

ALPHA PROVINCE WEST

	ALPHA PROVINCE W	LO I		
		Commissions Earned	Commissions Earned Per Capita	Commission Earned Last Year
Club No.	Name of Club, Chapter, and Chairman	1950-51	1950-51	1949-50
W-120 W-121 W-123 W-125 W-126 W-127 W-129 W-130 W-131 W-133	Albany, N.Y.—Mrs. Donald Eisenhart Buffalo, N.Y.—Mrs. Carl C. Kindel Mid-Hudson Valley—Frances Taylor Pearson New York, N.Y.—Mrs. R. S. Madden, Jr. Northern New Jersey—Mrs. Chas. Crittenden Rochester, N.Y.—Mrs. C. Chamberlain Ithaca, N.Y. Westchester, N.Y.—Mrs. Don Hinman Schenectady, N.Y.—Mrs. J. D. Ewan Hudson River, N.Y.—Mrs. Chester Scott New York A—Marilyn Jammer New York A—Marilyn Jammer New York A—Gean Schmanke Ontario A—Pat Murdoch Ontario B—Helen Schweit	12.10 8.95 36.85 97.90 62.40 3.15 53.05 2.35 18.95 13.25 5.95 33.70 27.05	\$1.22 .212 .56 .722 1.379 2.01 1.04 .17 1.185 .473 .17 .688 .712	\$ 28.15 17.35 9.60 43.75 98.35 54.70 .65 99.90 2.00 new club 25.80 10.80 18.95 17.20 9.80
	TOTAL FOR ALPHA PROVINCE WEST FOR YEAR 1950-51 Alpha Province West Alumnæ Club Commissions			\$333.55 83.45
	TOTAL			\$417.00

BETA PROVINCE

	TOD .		
	Commissions Earned	Commissions Earned Per Capita	Commissions Earned Last Year
Club No. Name of Club, Chapter, and Chairman	1950-51	1950-51	1949-50
200 Akron, Ohio-Mrs. S. D. Gehman 201 Athens, Ohio-Mrs. Oscar Fulton 202 Central Penns, Ivania	37.75	\$1.062 1.11	\$ 51.75 33.10
203 Charleston, W. Va.—Mrs. Roy Bird Cook 204 Cincinnati, Ohio—Miss Stella Koons	53.45	1.445 .642	.60 49.25 59.90
205 Cleveland East—Miss Audrey Ailes 206 Columbus, Ohio—Mrs, Blair Amos	103.15	1.109	17.35 141.00
207 Dayton, Ohio—Mrs. John Durham	12.75	.66 .326	39.25 32.20
210 Mahoning Valley—Mrs. John C. Pardee	54.80	2.283	13.15 23.40
Ohio Valley Philadelphia, Pa.—Mrs. R. E. Fry	41.50	.456	.30 18.25
214 Pittsburgh, Pa.—Laura A. Hays 217 South Hills, Pittsburgh—Mrs, H. N. Scott 218 Toledo, Ohio—Mrs, D. W. Miller	58.85	2.068 1.547	115.80 41.95
220 Fairmont, W.Va.—Mary E. Shingleton 221 Cleveland West—Mrs. Wm. F. Gibson	22.85	1.63	86.20 5.85
222 Oxford, Ohio—Mrs. Everett A. Houghton 224 Clarksburg, W.Va.	11.30	.022	19.85 1.87
224 Elkins, W.Va.—Mrs. Eugene S. Bonner Pennsylvania B—Kathryn McNamara	9.05	.323	new club
Pennsylvania I—Joan Hambleton Ohio A—Ellen Nichols	18.15	.648 1.783	32.50 32.45
Ohio B—Jacquelyn Waite Ohio A—Dorothy Love	26.20	.416 .706	6.20 15.35
Ohio E—Jean Held Ohio E—June Stewart	3.65	.085	33.20 30.10
West Virginia A-Mary Lou Smith West Virginia B-Eileen Arbogast	24.45	.94 1.672	26.00 5.95
TOTAL FOR BETA PROVINCE FOR YEAR 1950-51		1,0/2	new chapter
Beta Province Alumnæ Club Commissions			
Total			\$958.20

GAMMA PROVINCE

	Commissions Earned	Commissions Earned Per Capita	Commissions Earned Last Year
Club No. Name of Club, Chapter, and Chairman	1950-51	1950-51	1949-50
300 Baltimore, Md.—Mrs. Russell E. Clegg 301 Chapel Hill, N.C.—Mrs. E. A. Cameron 302 Columbia, S.C.—Mrs. R. I. Upshur 303 Richmond, Va. 305 Washington, D.C.—Mrs. Gardner Lewis 306 Charlotte, N.C.—Mrs. J. E. Sebrell, Jr. 307 Washington, D.C. Jr.—Ann Maccombs 308 Wilmington, Del.—Mrs. C. S. Huhn 309 Norfolk, Va.—Mrs. Henry White, Jr. 311 Durham, N.C. Maryland B—Barbara Spang D.C. A—Carolyn Wood Virginia A—Agnes Neimever Virginia A—Agnes Neimever Virginia R—Johnnette Braun North Carolina B—Norma Feaster South Carolina B—Norma Feaster South Carolina A—Peggy Hause	7.00 28.70 none 163.50 14.45 8.30 24.50 13.30 none 142.76 26.65 42.55 91.65 7.65 65.35	\$.773 .388 4.783 	\$ 54.90 9.25 9.70 7.05 158.10 20.90 2.25 16.15 19.25 4.95 154.50 19.30 40.50 53.45 23.10 10.35 7.25
TOTAL FOR GAMMA PROVINCE FOR YEAR 1950-51 Gamma Province Club Commissions Gamma Province Chapter Commissions			
TOTAL			\$688.96

THE HOLT HOUSE is our unique memorial to the fact that the organization meeting of the Fraternity was held there—have you contributed to its support this year? Send contributions to the treasurer of the Holt House Committee.

DELTA PROVINCE

	Commissions Earned	Commissions Earned Per Capita	Commissions Earned Last Year
Club No. Name of Club, Chapter, and Chairman	1950-51	1950-51	1949-50
400 Ann Arbor, Mich.—Mrs. H. L. Hallock 401 Bloomfield Hills, Mich.—Mrs. G. T. Christiansen 402 Bloomington, Ind.—Mrs. Ross Lockridge	106.70	\$1.493 2.562 .891	\$ 10.10 96.15 9.70
Detroit, Mich.—Mrs. O. A. Brines, Jr.; Mrs. Stanley Ral Mrs. Ruth McIntyre 405 Ft. Wayne, Ind.—Mrs. J. J. Roberts 406 Franklin, Ind.—Mrs. G. W. Lee 407 Richmond, Ind.—Mrs. G. W. Lee 408 Gary, Ind.—Mrs. Max B. Coan 409 Grand Rapids, Mich.—Mrs. G. H. Hargitt, Jr. 410 Southeastern Indiana—Mrs. J. Freudenstein 411 Indianapolis, Ind.—Mrs. Gerald Sage 412 Latayette. Ind.—Ruth M. Ryan 413 Southwestern Indiana—Mrs. Vernal Klipsch 414 Southwestern Michigan—Mrs. Maurice Payne 415 Muncie, Ind. 416 Northern Indiana—Mrs. Katherine Benner 417 Hillsdale, Mich.—Mrs. G. D. Andrews 418 Lansing-East Lansing, Mich.—Mrs. J. W. Buda 419 Jackson, Mich.—Mrs. Paul K. Young 420 Shelb ville, Ind. 421 Hammond, Ind.—Mrs. B. W. Weber 420 Michigan A—Joan Black 421 Michigan B—Margaret Blackford 422 Michigan B—Margaret Blackford 423 Michigan I—Patricia Charmatz 434 Indiana A—Barbara McKinney 435 Indiana I—Marjorie Wuillemier 446 Indiana E—Joanne Leaton	123.10 13.75 32.45 45.05 7.45 86.00 23.15 133.65 65.70 43.25 14.00 100ne 9.60 21.25 17.25 15.85 1.00 13.90 30.50 48.50 12.75 1.60 12.20 138.60 7.70	.985 .32 .754 3.218 2.498 2.457 .747 1.052 1.493 1.055 ———————————————————————————————————	105.75 23.25 34.80 67.25 none 68.00 18.75 78.55 79.75 80.75 6.65 14.15 5.75 55.40 1.90 4.25 none new club 34.25 70.55 20.65 11.50 37.20 110.70 22.55 102.45
TOTAL FOR DELTA PROVINCE FOR YEAR 1950-51 Delta Province Club Commissions Delta Province Active Chapter Commissions			. \$ 869.65 342.00
TOTAL			\$1,211.65

EPSILON PROVINCE

C	ommissions Earned	Commissions Earned Per Capita	Earned Last Year
Club No. Name of Club, Chapter, and Chairman	1950-51	1950-51	1949-50
500 Chattanooga, Tenn.—Edna W. Jacoway 501 Columbia, Mo.—Mrs. H. E. Scurlock 502 Kansas City, Mo.—Mrs. John E. Park 503 Knoxville-Little Pigeon—Mrs. J. N. Huff 504 Louisville, Ky.—Mrs. A. H. Hammond, Jr. 505 Memphis, Tenn.—Mrs. C. E. Kirkpatrick 506 Nashville, Tenn. 507 Lexington, Kv.—Mrs. D. L. Walker, Jr. 508 St. Louis, Mo.—Mrs. David E. Merker 509 Springfield, Mo.—Miss May Berry 510 Jefferson City, Mo. 511 Tri-State—Mrs. Harold Mooney 512 Blue Ridge, Va.—Helen Bircher 513 Missouri A—Lvlian Casford 514 Missouri F—Mauriene Stegeman 515 Missouri F—Mauriene Stegeman 516 Missouri F—Mauriene Stegeman 517 Missouri F—Mauriene Stegeman 518 Missouri F—Mauriene Stegeman 519 Missouri F—Mauriene Stegeman 510 Missouri F—Mauriene Stegeman 511 Finessee F—Paula Combs 512 Tennessee F—Betty Black 513 Kentucky A—Betty Allio	100.70	\$.149 3.249 1.652 3.836 1.295 .135	\$ 37.35 61.90 266.72 24.90 119.70 19.60 15.60 none 314.84 52.90 2.60 5.55 none 23.80 20.60 25.75 20.50 70.15 40.78 24.25
TOTAL FOR EPSILON PROVINCE FOR YEAR 1950-51	1,113.95		
Epsilon Province Alumnæ Club Commissions			\$ 913.65 200.30
TOTAL			\$1,113.95

^{*} HAVE YOU CONTRIBUTED to the National Scholarship Fund? Through your club or chapter—and gifts may be sent to the Grand Treasurer.

ZETA PROVINCE

	Commissions Earned	Earned Per Capita	Commission Earned Last Year
Club No. Name of Club, Chapter, and Chairman	1950-51	1950-51	1949-50
600 Atlanta, Ga.—Mrs, Leon Howell 601 Birmingham, Ala.—Mrs. John W. McIntosh 603 De Land, Fla.—Mrs. J. C. Bradley 604 Jacksonville, Fla.—Mrs. H. Fromme 605 Lakeland, Fla.—Mrs. Lisle Smith 606 Miami, Fla.—Mrs. C.H. Summers 607 Orlando, Fla.—Mrs. Tom Kirkland 608 St. Petersburg, Fla.—Mrs. R. E. Littrell 609 Tampa, Fla.—Mrs. Martha Moore Walker 610 Ocala, Fla.—Mrs. Otto Wettstein III 611 Mobile, Ala.—Mrs, R. W. Deshon 613 Gainesville, Fla.—Eleanor Dooley 614 Pensacola, Fla.—Hrs. A. J. McCreary 615 Palm Beaches, Fla. 616 Lake County, Fla.—Alexandra Birkbeck 616 Alabama A.—Mary Ann Bagley 617 Alabama B.—Sue T. Oswald 618 Florida A.—Merilyn Monroe 618 Florida B.—Woodley Ann Grizzard 619 Florida B.—Woodley Ann Grizzard 619 Florida B.—Wary Ann Morroe 619 Florida B.—Wary Ann Morroe 619 Florida B.—Wary Ann Grizzard 610 Florida B.—Wary Ann Grizzard 610 Florida B.—Wary Ann Grizzard 610 Florida B.—Wary Ann Grizzard 611 Florida F.—Mary Jane Mallory 612 Georgia A.—Cherrye Montgomery	33.20 20.95 27.05 15.10 57.65 29.75 42.85 6.85 17.55 7.35 1.50 4.25 3.10 .95 2.25 76.08 40.50 94.00	\$.883 1.328 1.232 .659 .888 1.226 .583 1.298 .18 1.17 .668 .15 .223 .221 .041 .083 1.769 2.25 2.666 .621	\$ 50.75 25.00 42.05 30.70 15.00 49.65 38.50 57.25 5.45 11.72 none 3.25 none 2.00 78.57 26.25 12.35
TOTAL FOR ZETA PROVINCE FOR YEAR 1950-51 Zeta Province Club Commissions			\$310,50
Zeta Province Chapter Commissions	* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *		233.98
TOTAL			\$544,48

ETA PROVINCE

		Commissions Earned	Commissions Earned Per Capita	Commissions Earned Last Year
Cla	b No. Name of Club, Chapter, and Chairman	1950-51	1950-51	1949-50
700 701 702 703 704 705 706 707 708 709 710 711 712 713 714 717 718 719 720 721 722 727	Avon, Ill.—Mrs. T. P. Brown Beloit, Wis.—Byrd Newton Carthage, Ill.—Miriam E. Williams Champaign-Urbana, Ill.—Mrs. C. V. Jakowatz Chicago Business Women—Lucile Grover Chicago North—Mrs. Carl R. Cook Chicago South—Mrs. Tice Daugherty Chicago West Suburban—Mrs. E. P. Cole, Jr. Decatur, Illinois DuPage County—Mrs. C. O. Engels Elgin, Ill.—Mrs. R. L. Hughes Galesburg, Ill.—Mrs. C. V. Swank Jacksonville, Ill.—Amy Burnham Onken Joliet, Ill.—Mrs. W. C. Lynch Madison, Wis.—Mrs. E. M. Burns Milwaukee, Wis.—Mrs. T. A. Pfannerstill Monmouth, Ill.—Mrs. R. M. Grier North Shore, Ill.—Mrs. R. G. Shuford, Jr.; Mary Margaret N Oak Park-River Forest, Ill.—Mrs. Bradley Nelson Peoria, Ill.—Mrs. B. C. Treibel Rockford, Ill.—Mrs. B. C. Treibel Rockford, Ill.—Mrs. B. C. Kenney Amy Burnham Onken Fox River Valley, Wis.—Mrs. Paul Radtke Illinois Fox River Valley, Wis.—Mrs. Paul Radtke Illinois Fox River Valley, Wis.—Mrs. Paul Radtke	\$ 57.40 10.60 10.80 31.25 18.20 20.40 33.45 13.25 106.40 8.20 31.75 19.50 12.00 12.55 12.10 57.80 21.15 Neal 40.45 20.30 22.80 36.95 25.70 2.35 1.25 19.35 57.30 13.30 14.33 20.60 21.95 32.20 49.50 21.15	\$4.10 .481473 .551 .443 .548 .294 .294 .299 .315 1.984 .541 1.00 1.141 .288 .713 1.51 .357 1.025 .296 .882 .735 no club 1.427 .167 new club .57 1.27 .32 .51 .43 .27 .92 1.18 .68	\$ 76.90 11.25 10.60 64.65 9.45 16.10 28.70 14.10 100.62 7.35 36.25 8.95 16.70 13.85 23.55 157.35 44.73 27.35 17.45 39.40 20.25 3.75 28.00 23.50 4.45 new club 15.35 45.20 6.55 11.28 14.95 9.20 24.55 53.25 14.55
	TOTAL			\$946.63

+ + +

Come to Convention-Shamrock Hotel, Houston, Texas-July 7-13, 1952.

THETA PROVINCE

	Commission: Earned	Commissions Earned Per Capita	Commissions Earned Last Year
Club No. Name of Club, Chapter, and Chairman	1950-51	1950-51	1949-50
800 Ames, Iowa—Mrs, John Monroe 801 Burlington, Iowa—Mrs. John H. Everingham 802 Cedar Rapids, Iowa—Mrs. W. J. Foster 804 Des Moines, Iowa—Mrs. R. L. Baehler, Superior, Wis. 805 Duluth, Minn.—Mrs. James R. Fisher 806 Grand Forks, N.D.—Mrs. Albert Ferguson 807 Indianola, Iowa—Mrs. R. S. McKee 808 Iowa City, Iowa 809 Minneapolis (afternoon)—Mrs. F. A. Austin 810 Mt. Pleasant, Iowa—Mrs. C. S. Rogers 811 St. Paul, Minn.—Mrs. David B. Morris, Jr. 812 Sioux City, Iowa—Mrs. Jean McHugh 813 Winnipeg, Man., Can.—Mrs. H. T. Millman 814 Minneapolis Evening 815 Tri-City—Mrs. A. E. Marwick 816 Manitoba A—Allison Malcolm 817 North Dakota A—Mrs. W. E. Pond 818 Minnesota A—Norma Orth 819 Iowa A—Bernita Rohlfing 810 Iowa B—Charlotte Garlock 810 Iowa Z—Peace Penningroth	1.45 87.45 24.95 21.05 2.20 17.35 none 56.60 124.28 53.80 3.35 13.40 none 12.25 none 3.30 2.90 7.55 9.68 9.10 10.60	\$1.284 .103 2.183 .509 1.107 .146 .619 	\$ 58.75 13.90 55.80 21.05 21.90 4.25 22.80 60.90 105.23 41.02 5.25 35.20 13.50 13.15 none none 10.20 28.05 9.40 5.50 3.75
TOTAL FOR THETA PROVINCE FOR YEAR 1950-51 Theta Province Alumnæ Club Commissions Theta Province Active Chapter Commissions	Contract and a second		\$460.53 43.13
TOTAL			\$503.66

IOTA PROVINCI

	IOTA PROVINCE			
		Commissions Earned	Commissions Earned Per Capita	Commissions Earned Last Year
CL	b No. Name of Club, Chapter, and Chairman	1950-51	1950-51	1949-50
900	Boulder, Colo.—Mrs. Norma Winchester	84.18	\$.745 2.715 .723	\$ 16.35 63.20 37.60
903	Colorado Springs, Colo.—Mrs. M. A. Ziegier Denver, Colo.—Mrs. Jas. E. Zachary	207.03	1.875 1.277 2.857	36.65 345.12
905	Laramie, Wyo.—Patricia Sullivan Lawrence, Kan.	none	1.17	66,90 .95 81.65
907 908 909	Manhattan, Kan.—Vivian M. Moss	92.05	.763 1.136 802	47.65 121.02 15.30
910	Pueblo, Colo.—Mrs. R. H. Finney	32.30	2.055 .862	43.70 7.45
913 913 914	Vermillion, S.D.—Mrs. Robert Oden	55.05	.733 1.223 2.34	6.85 32.50 39.65
91: 91: 91:	Kansas City, Kan.—Mable Ellen Cable Hutchinson, Kan.—Mrs. Jack Rothwell Sale Lake City Heb-Fether Nelson	54.30 19.45	1.597	47.45 25.45
911	Ogden, Utah—Ida Holmes	3.50	.22	21.25 new 7.05
	South Dakota A—Bonnie Anderson Nebraska B—Ruth Ann Curtiss Kansas A—Joann Ruese	2.30 30.90	.054 .835	26.20 78.05
	Kansas B—Nancy Keel	31.15	.852 .409 .571	89.10 31.70 61.60
	Colorado B—Janie Grant Wyoming A—Cordell Anne Cullen Utah A—Patricia Platt	51.05	1.187	4.75 9.65
	TOTAL FOR IOTA PROVINCE FOR YEAR 1950-51 Iota Province Alumnæ Club Commissions Iota Province Active Chapter Commissions	\$1,144.93		\$ 948.33 196,60
	TOTAL			\$1,144.93

Make use of the Pi Beta Phi Magazine Agency— Pi Beta Phi Central Office, 410 Standard Building, Decatur, Illinois

KAPPA PROVINCE

Club No. Name of Club, Chapter, and Chairman	ommissions Eatned	Commissions Earned Per Capita	Commission, Earned Last Year
The complete and c	1950-51	1950-51	1949-50
1002 Austin, Tex.—Mrs. Raymond Hill		\$.581	\$ 57.30
1003 Pauls Valley, Okla.—Mrs. Roger T. Blake	24.70	2.246	14.30
1004 Corpus Christi, Tex.—Mrs. Frank Allen, Jr.	35.05	.73	30.80
1005 Dallas, Tex.—Mrs. Chester R. Cole	403.97	3.453	457.22
1006 Fayetteville, Ark.—Mrs. R. D. Goff, Jr.	2.40	.095	6.60
1007 Ft. Smith, Ark. 1010 Houston, Tex.—Mrs. Chas. S. Wise	none		1.65
	108.45	.665	48.65
	16.90	.345	12.05
	24.15	.732	26.20
	26.15	1.63	26.00
	16.70	.124	44.15
	16.60	.535	9.00
	6.35	.232	16.75
1022 Tulsa, Okla.—Frances B. Hamman 1023 Tyler, Tex.—Mrs. Gordon Browes	40.95	.312	44.30
1026 Stillwater, Okla.—Mrs. Ruth Morgan	2.20	.125	none
1028 Baton Rouge, La.—Mrs. Victor Holland	82.70	1.84	113.80
1029 McAlester, Okla.—Mrs. Walter Dell	5.20	.305	7.75
1030 New Orleans, La.—Ruth Provosty	15.35	1.278	46.25
1031 Wichita Falls, Tex.—Mildred Norwood	.70	.09	4.25
1032 Osceola, Ark.—Mrs. W. D. Fergus		.035	9.65
1033 Fort Worth, Tex.—Mrs. Jack Henckels	26.30	1.878	10.45
1034 Waco, Tex.	16.50	.50	15.75
1935 Midland, Tex.—Mrs. Wm. C, Walker	none 16.75	.62	7.90
1038 Eldorado, Ark,		.02	21.35
1039 Lubbock, Tex.—Mrs. J. Y. Wright	none 7.50	.357	14.80
1040 Bartlesville, Okla,—Mrs. Ralph Merritt	73.85	2.11	none
1041 Brazos Valley	4.25	2.11	none
Oklahoma A—Gayle Miller	3.10	.093	none
Oklahoma B—Lois Ann Lancaster	58.40	1.49	1.70
Arkansas A—Jo Anne Tuck	8.10	.352	32.75
Texas A—Ann Calhoun	12.80	.306	22.95 33.25
Texas B—Shirley McBride	94.65	2.103	66.55
Louisiana A—Betty Paul	13.00	.342	
Louisiana B—Mary Sue Harper	10.10	.481	3.90
TOTAL FOR KAPPA PROVINCE			
Kappa Province Alumnæ Club Commissions Kappa Province Active Chapter Commissions			\$1,023.62 200.15
Total		••••••	\$1,223.77

LAMBDA PROVINCE

	Commissions Earned	Commissions Earned Per Capita	Commissions Earned Last Year
Club No. Name of Club, Chapter, and Chairman	1950-51	1950-51	1949-50
1100 Boise, Idaho—Mrs. H. J. McLean	\$ 38.55	\$1.54 .875	\$44.05
1102 Calgary, Alta., Can.—Mrs. F. S. Lough	12.75	.425	none 5.95
	none	.42)	
	39.80	1.02	3.55 48.75
1104 Edmonton, Alta., Can.—Mrs. J. L. Greer	27.60	.72	
1105 Eugene, Ore.—Mrs. Robert Griswold	27.00	./2	27.85 8.60
	114 20	1.31	103.60
1107 Portland, Ore.—Mrs. Burton Beck	32.45	.52	31.40
1108 Salem, Ore.—Mrs. T. F. Mankertz, Jr	70.55	.595	
1109 Seattle, Wash.—Mrs. E. L. Breene, Jr.	22.15	.451	20.92
1110 Spokane, Wash.—Mrs. Earl J. Clark	32.20	1.46	12.25
1112 Wenatchee, Wash.—Mrs. Harry J. Fenton		2.815	11.15 76.95
1113 Yakima, Wash.—Mrs. Gerald Smith		.553	6.60
1114 Everett, Wash.—Mrs. Harold W. Hall		.361	
1118 Tacoma, Wash,—Bea Rayno		.45	37.80
1119 Pullman, Wash.—Mrs. H. P. Wheeler	9.40		18.25
1120 Vancouver, B.C., Can.—Mrs. B. MacRury		.291	none
1122 Bellingham, Wash.	none	* 00	2.25
1124 Coos Bay, Ore.—Mrs. Theodore Lynn	18.45	1.08	none
Montana A-Jeri Wilson		.11	none
Alberta A-Eugenia Lipinski			none
Idaho A-Marion Wilson		.361	1.00
Washington A-Shirley Miller		.14	12.95
Washington B-Margaret Jensen		1.307	37.20
Washington Γ-Gloria May		.50	39.03
Oregon A-Barbara Booth		.023	8.15
Oregon B-Mary Louise Loggan	none	_	7.50
Oregon I-Joanne Oliver	none	_	none
TOTAL FOR LAMBDA PROVINCE FOR YEAR 1950-51			
Lambda Province Alumnæ Club Commissions			\$576.95 72.60
TOTAL			\$649.55

PROV	

		Commissions Earned	Commissions Earned Per Capita	Commissions Earned Last Year
and a street of Clark	b, Chapter, and Chairman	1950-51	1950-51	1949-50
Club No. Name of Club	O P Deles	\$ 29.70	\$1.06	\$ 55.25
1200 Albuquerque, N.M	-Mrs. G. E. Rader	2.65	.063	15.65
1201 Berkeley, Calit.—Mr	s. Larry Prowd	. 8.55	.407	5.60
1202 El Paso, TexMrs.	J. Page Kemp	9.40	.254	46.25
1203 Fresno, Calif.—Mrs.	John Paul	none	_	18.05
1205 Honolulu, T.H	John Paul	3,40	.085	16.70
			1.088	97.55
1207 Los Angeles, Calif	-Mrs. W. E. Wilson	7.65	.318	17.95
			1.06	49.05
			.543	77.50
Designation Colif M	fre Dwight Inomas		.091	10.60
			1.591	38.95
			.166	17.45
			.468	39.80
			6,668	145.35
			.858	40.45
			.93	48.40
			.355	13.15
T Aria - Louis	w Souder		.366	3.45
Mrs. County	t has achneider		.911	25.75
			1.427	23.25
			.975	37.39
			200	8.95
			.696	3.10
C Carte Mer	D D Rupprecut		1.735	1.75
			1.88	none
n II NIM M	P H H McLiee		.438	10.05
			.573	2.25
			,323	14.75
			,525	6.15
			.158	none
			.091	7.20
			.488	18.85
			1.256	12.35
New Mexico A-M	ary Elizabeth Scanian		1.270	
and the No.	OVINCE	\$1,026.42		0.00
TOTAL FOR MU PR	næ Club Commissions			\$ 926.32
Mu Province Alum	næ Club Commissions			100.10
Mu Province President	THE PROPERTY OF THE PROPERTY O			\$1,026.42
TOTAL				

SEND ALL MAGAZINE SUBSCRIPTIONS TO

Pi Beta Phi Magazine Agency

Every order, new or renewal, helps the Settlement School

subscriber's Name:
Address
Magazines Requested
Magazines Requested
Total amount of money order or check made out to Pi Beta Phi Magazine Agency, Decatur, Illinois \$
Credit the subscription to
Signed:
Address

CENTRAL OFFICE REPORT FOR 1950-1951

CENTRAL OFFICE RI	EPORT FOR 1950-1951
THE cost of maintaining the Central Office and purchasing supplies for sale to members of the fraternity was as follows from August 1, 1950 to June 1, 1951: Salaries \$12,348.18 Rent 2,450.00 Telephone & Telegraph 164.49	MEMBERSHIP STATISTICS AS OF JUNE 1, 1951 Total Initiates to date
Office Equipment 359, 39 Office Supplies 1,478.43 Office Expense 333.67 Robes 737.80 Ribbon 324.33 Chapter & Club Supplies 2,176.44 Excise Tax 84.00 Unemployment Compensation 55.31 Express & Postage 1,658.07 Bank Charge 3.54 Printing 440.25 Foreign Exchange 66 Total \$22,614.56	Year Chapters Initiates 1938-39 81 1,331 1939-40 81 1,397 1940-41 83 1,513 1941-42 83 1,494 1942-43 85 1,699 1943-44 87 1,643 1944-45 90 2,019 1945-46 90 1,889 1946-47 92 1,908 1946-47 92 1,908 1947-48 93 1,851 1948-49 94 2,024 1949-50 97 2,321 1950-51 97 1,992
Receipts from chapters, individuals and alumnæ clubs for supplies, express and postage, telegrams and	ORDER OF GOLDEN ARROW INFORMATION
so forth, fees and dues, Emma Harper Turner Fund, Scholarship Fund were distributed on the record as follows:	BEFORE 1930-31 736 GOLDEN ARROW letters mailed 1950-51 137 Number of Certificates issued 67 Number of Lettificates issued 67
ARROWS 7.65 Cook Books 293,40 Record Books 155,50 Song Books 303,00 Jewelry 39,724,65 Initiation Fees 78,320,00 Alumnæ Dues 23,109,50 Senior Dues 2,508,50 Pledge Fees 4,110,00	Number of letters returned to Central Office not De- livered 20 Number of letters returned to Central Office marked 20 'Deceased' TOTAL GOLDEN ARROW CERTIFICATES ISSUED 20 TO DATE 803 1950-1951 STANDARDIZATION AND SURVEY CHAPTERS RECEIVING EXCEPTIONALLY HIGH GRADES
Pledge Fees 4,110.00 Chapter & Club Supplies 890.11 Express & Postage 256.27 Stationery 953.03 Ribbon 179.17 Commissions 1,016.29 Bond & Arrow 465.00 Robes 706.50 Emma Harper Turner Fund 2,873.47 Scholarship Fund 912.75 Miscellaneous Items 222.95 Telephone & Telegraph 7.26 Office Equipment 247.86 Bank Charge 1.00	COOPERATION (10% PERFECT)
Totals\$157,263.86	(20% out of a possible 20%)
MEMBERSHIP STATISTICS AS OF JUNE 1, 1951 Total initiates for year 1950-51 1,992 Total number of initiates to date 54,085 Total expulsions to date 145 Total honorable dismissals to date 151 Total honorable dismissal reinstatements 12	Alabama A Arizona A California Γ Colorado A D.C. A Florida B Climb B
Total honorable dismissals still in force	Illinois H Ontario A Illinois O Oregon A Indiana A Tennessee B Indiana B Virginia A Indiana I Virginia I
Total loss by dismissal 395 Total loss by death 2,897	Indiana Δ Washington B Indiana E Washington Γ
Total loss by dismissal and death3,292 3,292	COOPERATION WITH CENTRAL OFFICE (5% out of a possible 5%)
Total members of Pi Beta Phi now living and in good standing50,793	Maine A D.C. A
RELATIONSHIP WITH ARROW STATISTICS Total Subscribers to Arrow on current mailing list 42,382 Total members "lost" and discontinued	Nova Scotia A Vermont A Vermont A Vermont B Massachusetts B Connecticut A New York A New York A New York C Ontario A Ontario B Pennsylvania B Missouri B Missouri B Missouri B Missouri B
Total non-subscribers	Ohio B Ohio Z West Virginia A West Virginia B Maryland B Missouri F Kentucky A Tennessee A Tennessee B Alabama A

	Colon In D		Alpha West	
Alabama B Florida A	Colorado B Oklahoma A		Ontario A	106.00
Florida B	Oklahoma B Arkansas A		Beta	
Florida Γ Georgia A	Texas A		Cleveland West\$	10.00
Wisconsin A Wisconsin B	Louisiana A Alberta A		Pennsylvania B	96.00 96.00
Wisconsin Γ	Montana A		Ohio B Elkins, W.Va.	5.00
Illinois A Illinois Β-Δ	Idaho A Washington Γ		Harrisburg-Carlisle	48.00
Illinois E	Oregon A		\$	255.00
Illinois Z Illinois H	Oregon Γ		Gamma	
Manitoba A	California B California T		South Carolina A\$	96.00
Minnesota A Iowa A	California A		West Virginia A	10.00
Iowa Β Iowa Γ	California E California Z			
Iowa Z	Arizona A			111.00
Nebraska B Kansas A	Nevada A New Mexico A		Delta	96.00
Colorado A			Michigan A & Γ\$ LaFayette\$	24.50
INTERNAL O			Bloomington, Ind. Birmingham, Mich.	10.00
(15% out of a Alabama A	Michigan Γ		Gary, Ind.	5.00
Arizona A	Missouri A		- \$	145.50
California Γ D.C. A	Missouri B North Carolina A		Epsilon	
Florida B	Ohio A Ohio A		Missouri B\$	106.00
Indiana A Indiana B	Oregon A		Tennessee B	59.06 10.00
Indiana A	Oregon B Pennsylvania B		Springfield, Mo. Chattanooga	10.00
Indiana E Kansas A	Tennessee A		Louisville, Ky.	5.00
Maine A Massachusetts B	Tennessee B Virginia A		\$	190.06
Michigan B	West Virginia A		Zeta	
FINANCIAL R	ESPONSIBILITY		Orlando	10.00
(an average of from	two to four grades		Georgia A Alabama B	96.00 15.00
	possible 5%) Missouri Γ		Atlanta	10.00
Alabama A Arizona A	Montana A		\$	131.00
California I'	Nebraska B North Carolina B		Eta	
California Z	North Dakota A Nova Scotia A		Wisconsin A\$	96.00
Colorado B Connecticut A	Ohio A		Illinois E Oak Park	96.00 96.00
Florida A	Ohio B Ohio E		Champaign-Urbana	96.00
Idaho A Illinois A	Oregon B		Chicago West	25.00 25.00
Illinois Β-Δ Illinois Θ	Oregon I Pennsylvania B		Milwaukee	25.00
Indiana A	Tennessee I'		Wisconsin Γ	15.00
Indiana Δ Iowa B	Texas A Vermont A		Peoria Aurora	5.00
Iowa Γ	Vermont B Virginia A		Jacksonville	5.00
Iowa Z Kansas A	Virginia T		š	504.00
Kansas B Louisiana A	Washington A Washington B		771	
Maine A	Wisconsin A Wisconsin B		Manitoba A	96.00
Michigan A Michigan B	Wisconsin F		North Dakota A	96.00
Minnesota A	Wyoming A		Sioux City	25.00 20.00
			Manhattan Minneapolis Afternoon	10.00
SAVE THE CHILD	REN FEDERATION		Minneapolis Evening	10.00
PERIOD—JUNE 1, 1 BALANCE ON HAND JUNE 1, 1	950 TO JUNE 1, 1951	668.07	St. Paul. Minn.	10.00
			Ames	10.00
Alpha East		56.00 106.00	Indianola	10.00
Reta		265.00	Mt Pleasant	5.00
Gamma		116.00 145.50	Cedar Rapids	5.00
Freilon		190.06 131.00		327.00
Zeta Eta		504.00	lota	
Theta		327.00 571.00	Utah A	96.00 96.00
V anna		52.00	Colorado B	96.00
Lambda		106.00	Nebraska B Kansas A	96.00 96.00
TOTAL RECEIPTS	\$2	,569.56	Wyoming A	25.00
TOTAL RECEIPTS AND BALAN	ICE\$3	,237.63	Chevenne	10.00
	ba East		Colorado Springs	10.00
Nova Scotia A		5.00	Hutchinson	15.00
Westbrook, Me		5.00	Ogden Lincoln	5.00
New Haven		20.00	The state of the s	
	\$	40.00		571.00

Карра		Lambda	
Austin \$ Fort Worth \$ Stillwater Lake Charles \$	17.00 15.00 10.00 10.00 52.00	Portland Spokane Washington B Boise Eugene Corvallis Salem Yakima Calgary	25.00 24.00 19.00 8.00 5.00 10.00 5.00 2.00
			106.00

NATIONAL SUPERVISOR OF CHAPTER ACCOUNTING 1950-1951

Chapters reporting monthly, 1949-5096
Chapters reporting monthly 1950-51
Chapters with completed reports, 1949-5084
Chapters with completed reports, 1949-30
Chapters with completed reports, 1950-51
Chapters with incomplete reports, 1949-50
Chapters with incomplete reports, 1950-51
Total Bank Balance, June, 1950\$232,998.59
Total Dala Dalance, Julie, 1990
Total Bank Balance, June, 1951 277,947,91
Total Delinquencies, June, 1950 4,380.60
Total Delinquencies, June, 1951 2,656.49
Chapters operating at a profit, June, 1950
Chapters operating at a profit, June, 195165
Total Assessments for the year, 1949-50\$1,466,660.19
Total Assessments for the year, 1950-51 1,549,557,37
Total Expenditures for the year, 1949-50 1,399,239.95
Total Expenditures for the year, 1950-51 1,561,522.05

Chapters with no delinquents for the entire year, 1950-51:

Maine A Vermont A Vermont B Pennsylvania B Ohio A Ohio E Virginia A Virginia I D.C. A North Carolina A North Carolina B Michigan A Indiana A Indiana A Indiana E Missouri B Missouri F Tennessee B Alabama A Florida A Wisconsin A
Wisconsin B
Wisconsin B
Oklahoma B
Illinois A
Illinois B-\(\Delta \)
Illinois B-\(\Delta \)
Illinois B-\(\Delta \)
Illinois B-\(\Delta \)
Illinois C
Montana A
North Dakota A
Manitoba A
Minnesota A
Idaho A
Washington B
Oregon B
Iowa I'
California C
Kansas A
California C
California Z
Colorado B
Wyoming A

Chapters ending the year with no delinquents:

Massachusetts B Connecticut A New York A Pennsylvania Γ Ohio Δ Maryland B Indiana B Missouri A Florida B Wisconsin Γ Illinois Θ Ullinois H Iowa B South Dakota A Nebraska B Kansas A Utah A Louisiana A Washington A Oregon I California I California Z

Respectfully submitted, DOROTHEA WHITE FLINT

Your Fraternity Library

By DEAN MARY B. MERRITT, Phi Mu, University of Miami, Coral Gables In "Fraternity Month"

Is your chapter library one in name only—a spot so designated because your National Council has decreed that a library is an essential part of a chapter room or lodge or house? Is it a dark corner not suitable for any purpose, but it can house a few books, and you can say you have a library? Are the books in it mostly discarded textbooks and poorly chosen "gift" books which the

recipient wished to discard?

If your library resembles the one described above, it is time you were doing something about it. First, choose a quiet room or alcove or pleasant corner in which simple, attractive bookshelves can be built and paint them to harmonize with the other furnishings. A few comfortable chairs, good lights, and enticing books will do the rest. A card index file should be made of all books and a simple system of borrowing and returning set up. Your sorority bookplate will add to the attractiveness of any book and will make it easier to find if some thoughtless reader keeps it out too long. After all, the librarian needs some duties to make her feel important.

Come to Convention-Shamrock Hotel, Houston, Texas-July 7-13, 1952.

Settlement School Reports

CHAIRMAN OF THE SETTLEMENT SCHOOL COMMITTEE

THE GREATNESS of a nation and the greatness of an organization lie in the number of its members who are willing to assume non-enforceable responsibilities." This quotation applies well to Pi Beta Phi whose members voluntarily assume duties, interests, and responsibilities for love of the fraternity and its projects. The Settlement School, in its years of existence, with the careful planning of the few and the noble support of the many certainly is the result of the willing spirit above mentioned. Individually and in groups Pi Beta Phis have rallied to the maintenance of

their project in Tennessee.

Originally, the purpose was basic—in fact rudimentary—education. With passing years the community of Gatlinburg and Sevier County, Tennessee have been able to assume some of the burden. Now fraternity interest has widened to include other fields of endeavor and to lend support more especially to a large health program and the development of crafts in that area. The fraternity leases our school buildings and playgrounds to the County for a nominal fee. The County provides maintenance and pays all teachers' salaries save four. In order to assist in making the Pi Beta Phi School fully accredited, Pi Beta Phi assumed the hiring and the salary of the Physical Education and Health teacher some years ago. To develop the physical well-being of youth seemed a most important phase of our Health program. Then, to improve and expand the natural talents, music and craft instruction were added.

This coming year Mr. Walter Ogle will again be School Superintendent and principal of the high school with Mrs. Ann Lighter serving as assistant principal. Mr. Ogle felt that the past school year did not run as smoothly as other years; in the fall the fine new County grade school building was not ready for several months and this caused an overcrowded condition with resulting uncertainty and unhappiness for the teachers. This coming year the County will strive toward the 6—6—3 plan of education and prospects are brighter. We find Mr. Ogle, Mr. Ingle, local County school board member and the County Superintendent, Mr. Seaton all cooperative in consulting Pi Beta Phi about

the hiring of new teachers.

Mr. Hartford Granitz, graduate of the University of Chattanooga, has been the instructor in Physical Education and Health this year. His major coaching was in basketball where, due to inexperienced players, the boys' team won only fourteen games of the twenty-four scheduled. The girls won ten and lost twelve. In the tourney, the boys went to the semi-finals and placed one boy on the all-tourney team. In addition to basketball other sports, tumbling, gymnastics, touchball, badminton, swimming, tennis, volley ball, soft ball and shuffle board, were introduced, varying according to the weather. Need for a larger gymnasium and more gymnasium equipment sorely handicaps the program. Mr. Ogle praised Mr. Granitz' work and influence very highly.

Marilyn Jones, a member of Pi Beta Phi, has ably handled the Arts and Crafts department and we regret that she will not be able to return. To quote Marilyn's own report gives a little idea of what she found in Gatlinburg: "The interest, abilities and background of the students have made my job one of great pleasure, for here in the Smokies, creating through self-expression is an inherent ability." Her aim, through

art, was to encourage independent thinking and the ability to work with others. Planning with the teachers made possible art work integrated with their regular grade school studies. For example, in the study of Gatlinburg, one group made for display pottery in local clay, hand weaving, and carved soap to typify the wood carvers; another, a map of the town, an over life-size papier-mâché bear and a scrap book. The fifth grade worked out ten different marionette shows, all participating in the writing, designing, planning, and creating of their own marionettes. As the sixth grade studied Greek history they wrote and gave their own Greek play in assembly, the backdrops, costumes, properties, Greek masks, statuary, all were original. In addition to these group studies individual art expression was made possible in all grades.

In the high school students learned principles of basic design, fine arts, the use of water colors and oil and became familiar with the outstanding painters of all time. Craft work continued even after school hours when some of the students learned of enameling, pottery, candle making, weaving and book-binding. Requests even came from adults for special classes.

Mr. Carl Huskey, with only a part time school day to give instruction because of his own shop work, gave fine help in wood-working to the high school boys. The coming year some replacements in machinery will make possible larger classes and more precise results. The County Superintendent feels this subject most important for there are so many woodworking shops in those hills where talented boys can secure

employment.

In music, Mrs. Aletha Armstrong aspires to greater melody and harmony and to inspiring more students to make use of their voices. For the first time this year eight boys have been added to the glee club of thirty-two and appeared on final programs—something unheard of. Also for the first time a choir has been used in the assemblies, thus stimulating general musical appreciation. In the grade school, regular instruction was given all year with various smaller groups appearing in public from time to time. An original Christmas play using rare and seldom heard carols was given and the finale for the year was a patriotic pageant. For both of these the Art department lent full support in creating backgrounds and striking scenes.

During the summer visit of the province officers, Mrs. Armstrong spoke of the great contribution Pi Phi makes to the young people by bringing to them a real appreciation for finer music with the best in records and by offering an opportunity for proper development of their voices. At the same time, Mrs. Ann Lighter who, during her supervision of the Grace Coolidge Library at the school, has received books, magazines and furniture as gifts for the library thanked the officers and through them all Pi Phis for their generosity. So convincingly did these two express their appreciation and the further need for assistance the officers, on their departure from Gatlinburg, left thirty dollars as their own contribution to further the music program and to add to the library of the Pi Beta Phi School.

In a cooperative scheme for improving the appearance of the school this spring in order to raise its state classification, Pi Beta Phi gave two hundred dollars which repaired the gymnasium walls and provided the labor for their painting. The County paid for the paint and both teachers and students volunteered their services in the cause of beautification.

A special mention goes to the P.T.A. for its leadership in the best interests of the school. Sufficient funds were raised to enlarge and continue the operation of the school lunch room where, with government aid, hot lunches are offered daily. These are particularly important to the youngsters who arrive by bus at such early hours. Some of them deposit the youngsters on the school grounds before seven in the morning. The P.T.A. also contributed toward the improvement of the elementary school library.

Pi Beta Phi is proud of its staff and the effort each makes for the school and the community. One teacher sponsors the Beta club (two drove a group to the state convention at Nashville this spring); another is a Girl Scout leader; others are class sponsors; others are helpful in transportation of teams for sport events or in case of illness. Each makes her personal contribution to her, or his, church as well as to community developments. The demands upon their time sometimes seem out of proportion. Miss Dyer is doing a

very competent work as Director.

Since February we have enjoyed having Lillian Hansen, Kansas Beta, as Assistant to the Director and she has stepped nicely into her new responsibilities. She chaperons the dormitory girls in Stuart Cottage as one of her duties. Last year all our girls finished high school and we have had five new girls learning a great deal under the tutelage of Miss Hodgen, our House Manager. There have been no school boys staying with us this year but already the applications of several are at hand. The dormitory system provides girls and boys who live far away or beyond the bus line, a chance for education with less difficulty and gives us the benefit of their help a few hours a week in part payment for their board and room.

We could not maintain our school through fair or

We could not maintain our school through fair or foul weather were it not for our Maintenance man, Arlie Watson who needs no introduction after his recent feature in the ARROW. His son Neal ably assists him as does Preacher Richard Watson when the Pi Phi farm is not requiring his attention. Our live stock, namely the pigs, two old mules and the chickens, are the responsibility of Richard and he takes great pride in the abundance of fresh eggs, chickens and the

vegetables served at our table.

This past year Teachers' Cottage was brightened with lovely new living room drapes, designed and hand-woven by Tina McMorran, our weaving designer. In like manner the bedrooms of Stuart Cottage were made more attractive with new curtains designed by Tina, woven by Miss Hodgen, made by Mrs. Jones the cook and with the addition of new spreads. Stuart and Pollard were lightened with some interior painting and during the coming year Stuart, Pollard, Teachers' Cottage and the Red Barn all will require exterior coats of paint.

require exterior coats of paint.

As announced at the 1950 Convention, plans for a new Staff House move steadily forward but not too swiftly. At present the architect is working on the detail drawings and specifications and we hope it will be started in the early fall. This building will give more comfortable quarters for the all-year staff and will provide additional housing for the Summer Workshop, a very important factor in future plans.

Closely linked with the school program and vital to the community through health education is our Jennie Nicol Health Center presided over by Marjorie Chalmers, R.N. This year like all others has been a busy one. Perhaps the simplest means of showing the activity is a list of the type of work done these past twelve months.

Field Visits	
Office Calls	
First Aid	
Diphtheria Immunizations	
Small Pox Vaccinations	
Total Typhoid Inoculations	
Completed Typhoid Series	
Total Pertussis Inoculations	
Completed Pertussis Series	
Therapeutic Inoculations	
Health Talks 113	
Pupil Inspections and Examinations 3786	
Newspaper Articles	
Chest X-Rays	

Pupil inspections and examinations comprise the greatest number of calls. Pre-school clinics were held with the cooperation of the local doctors and the path between grade school and Health Center is well worn by visits for various ailments, poison ivy being the greatest, or for first aid in case of minor accidents. Friday afternoons are given to a well baby or pre-natal clinic where the shy babies, sometimes brought by an older sister, are comforted after a shot by a toy supplied from the Pi Phi gifts sent there. In addition to our own school, the health of the rural school children is also looked after, both through their visits to the Health Center and by Marjorie in regular calls at the school-houses, weather permitting.

From the Division of Tuberculosis Control, the mobile trucks came to our Center several times this year. Some stops were for regular check-ups and others for food handlers and public survey. A total of 1,425

were x-rayed.

Three children were sent to the Crippled Children's Clinic in Knoxville, two to be re-fitted with braces and the other, victim of spastic paralysis, received a light wheel chair, purchased with contributions from

neighbors and friends.

Marjorie has assisted the Scouts by holding First Aid classes and assisting in examinations and inoculations before the exodus to camps. She was chosen to represent Sevier County at a short course in nursing atomic cases given by the Knoxville chapter of the Red Cross. She has also aided the local doctors and the Citizens' Council in planning for Civilian Defense and Community Health in case of bombings.

Outside the general line of duty our nurse has faithfully written a gratuitous health column for the weekly newspaper wherein she gives many good precautionary hints and sage health advice to the reading public. Her frequent invitations to talk before outside organizations speaks well for her place in the nursing profession. Her faith in the part our Health Center plays in the better health of school and com-

munity spurs her on to greater deeds.

We appreciate the continued interest of Sigma Phi Gamma, International Sorority, which through its "service for mountain children" fund has made possible both x-ray and eye correction with new glasses for those unable to pay. Several of the separate chapters have become interested and have sent supplies or special funds whereby new strip films and slides for educational purposes could be purchased. The Pi Phi Richmond, Virginia alumnæ club sent fourteen dollars with which pictures to show dental care were bought and five dollars sent by Mrs. T. C. Bowles in memory of Louise Spalding Malin were used for new ear and eye charts. The layettes provided by the Westchester Alumnæ Club are so very welcome as are the separate donations to the loan closet.

Arrowcraft is another very important part of the Pi Beta Phi School. Through their orders to Arrowcraft

Pi Phis everywhere are in direct touch with the School and if they visit the shop, want to hear all about the rest of our development. The visual evidences of the beautiful products cannot fail to make them cognizant of our crafts relations in the Smokies. Ethel M. Snow, our competent manager, has filled many orders to clubs and chapters this past year while at the same time local sales at the shop have been larger. She, and the Committee as well, appreciate the more business-like approach with orders and the prompter settlement of accounts. Some day perhaps all clubs and individuals will realize they must not demand greater credit leniency from Pi Beta Phi than from any other merchant with whom they trade and will awaken to the fact that a good credit rating in Pi Beta Phi is wise, too.

From year to year usually the same clubs are "best sellers" but this year two things were proven: one, that a new untouched territory presents a great field and little sales resistance; two, that a small new club, with enthusiasm and effort can aspire to high sales rank. The Coos Bay, Oregon club, newly organized and small, sold \$1,916.00 worth of Arrowcraft products, standing second only to Champaign, Illinois, again first. Eleven clubs topped the one thousand dollar mark in sales: Portland, Oregon; Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania; Milwaukee, Wisconsin; Houston, Texas; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Albuquerque, New Mexico; Madison, Wisconsin; Eugene, Oregon and

Northern New Jersey.

Tina McMorran, weaving designer has given us some beautiful new designs, gorgeous in coloring, ready for the new price list. To picture all articles would make the price list prohibitive and much must be left to faith in past production. There have been steep advances in cotton and linen threads which will mean a change in some of the articles woven and such old stand-bys as the white under arm bag will be missing. However the new things such as party aprons with metallic threads, seamless bags, a new formal luncheon set, new stoles, new linen and other towels, a new wool dirndl, all will take their places most satisfyingly. The wool dirndl skirts started a year ago now total more than six hundredforty-three sold and are still in demand. Of interest to those who dislike taxes is the newly designed dressy bag with a woven-in-handle, which will be tax free.

The quality of our weaving is above criticism at all times. But a recognition of it came this spring when we were asked by the Tennessee Educational Association to provide a small exhibit for Tennessee's room at the national meeting of the N. E. A. in San Francisco this summer. It is the only craft exhibit to be

We would give special mention to Mrs. McCutchan who handles the little shop in the Mountain View Hotel in Gatlinburg so ably, accommodating her time there to the convenience of her patrons, be the hour early or late. Also to one who has much to do with the success of Arrowcraft, Mrs. Eunice Cole without whose skill at figures both you and we would be in difficulty! Perhaps she would like it said here to those officers whose clubs have paid nothing on their Arrowcraft indebtedness that they ask them to explain the valid reason for such an oversight or investigate for themselves the reasons wherefore.

We regretted losing Lura Owenby Porter, who had been with Arrowcraft for sixteen years, when she left to join her husband in Kentucky and also Hattie Trentham when she found family business interests required her resignation. Wanda Ogle from the sales department stepped into the position of assistant weaving designer under Tina and Mrs. Snow has taken

on two new sales girls, Reba Owenby and Margaret Ogle. Edna Cook is now the Senior sales girl and assists Mrs. Snow in filling both mail orders and shop sales with discriminating care. Of interest is the fact that Margaret Ogle's mother was one of our faithful weavers for many years. During the year we lost another long-time weaver, Mollie Moore, when her family moved to a farm near Knoxville. She had been with Arrowcraft almost from the beginning and had woven only Whig Rose mats and runners for about sixteen years.

For the first time in three years the Committee arranged its annual meeting to coincide with the Summer Workshop session and was immensely proud of what it saw. The few thousand dollars budgeted each year toward this particular craft development is one of our most necessary expenditures. For the seventh summer Pi Beta Phi and the University of Tennessee have planned this Workshop in Weaving, Pottery, Jewelry Making, Textile Decoration and Metal Work. The consensus of opinion was that this was the most successful session to date, and Miss Jessie W. Harris, head of U. T. College of Home Economics, who had not seen the Workshop for two years because of being in Europe was most enthusiastic on her visit this summer. Pi Beta Phi is fortunate that the University will lend Miss Marian G. Heard, Professor of Craft Design each year to head the Workshop as she is exceedingly well liked and skilled.

The school buildings are transformed to make way for the Workshop and all of our equipment and much from the University is in use. Twenty-six states were represented among the students and staff this summer. Some of the students remain for the full six weeks, others for three weeks only and some are studying for credit while others for recreation. There were six Pi Phis among this summer's students and many other Pi Phis could avail themselves of this opportunity. The enrollment of necessity is limited because of lack of enough housing facilities and the individual classes are also restricted for no instructor can do justice with a teaching overload. There is no age limitation and this summer there have been two bright young ninety

and almost ninety year olds.

Each term concludes with an Open House where the results of the three weeks' study are artistically displayed and each pupil demonstrates her particular craft. In addition to the work accomplished there is time for picnicking and other recreation and trips to nearby Craft centers are arranged.

This year all went by bus to Asheville, North Carolina to attend the Craftsman's Fair, previously held on the Pi Phi Green in Gatlinburg but this year moved to North Carolina. The Fair was held in the Civic Auditorium and had an attendance of 8,600 for the four days. Pi Beta Phi sent over a loom, set up with a bag warp in bright colors upon which Tina McMorran and her assistant wove. They also took their warping bars for purposes of demonstration. There were exhibits of various craft making as well as a salesroom where all the crafts had their wares on hand for sale.

In a smaller fashion there will be a local Crafts Fair on our grounds in late September when the fortyeight governors of the United States with those of Alaska, Guam and Hawaii convene for their annual conference. Each Governor is permitted to have a party of six and the Fair is just one event planned for their entertainment. Pi Beta Phi is hoping that many National Panhellenic members will be among the ladies in the group to whom can be shown the project about which they have so often heard—our School. Again this year the Gateway Players under the

direction of Mr. John Richards of the New York Academy of Dramatic Arts are making use of the school auditorium as a theatre. With an excellent cast of young players they are presenting leading plays as entertainment for vacation visitors. These players from New York are gaining experience for Broadway parts and at the same time enjoying a type of living in the mountains, far different than that to

which they are accustomed.

There is tremendous satisfaction in hearing that the general contributions of both alumnæ clubs and active chapters to the Settlement School show an increase over the 1949-50 figures. Just as one's personal living costs have mounted, so must the Settlement School Committee provide for possible increasing expenses in its budget; therefore the added donations are particularly appreciated. The St. Louis club continues to give its receipts from the big summer fashion show and thereby, with its thousand dollar contribution, ranks first among alumnæ club contributors. Then follow Philadelphia (\$527.00); Cleveland Milwaukee (\$345.00); (\$250.00); Pittsburgh (\$225.00); Indianapolis (\$210.00); Denver (\$200.00). Among active chapters, honors go to: Maryland Alpha (\$1,000.00 balance from its chapter treasury); Missouri Beta (\$125.00); Nebraska Beta (\$106.10); Texas Alpha (\$100.00). Every contribution from one dollar upwards is important and valued for the spirit which prompted it; together, the ones and fives and seventy-fives make a good showing where much is needed. As interest increases, particularly among active chapters, so will our project broaden in scope. To have the clubs of four provinces and the chapters of seven, one hundred percent is good but not good enough. What a tribute, for the fortieth anniversary of the opening of the Settlement School next year to have every club and chapter a contributor!

The check from the Central Office Magazine Agency for \$8,770.57 was happily received. Your continuance as informed Pi Phis through the reading of current magazines is urged along with your giving your own and your neighbors' subscriptions to those magazines to the Pi Beta Phi agency.

For the second year the Franklin Magazine Agency returned as a gift to the school, the check sent them for the school magazine subscriptions. This came as an acknowledgement of the large business Pi Phi has

given them through the years.

This year we shall have a new printing of the Cook Book. It had been said that an entirely new book might be advisable but after considering the large amount of time, effort and expense involved in gathering new recipes, and the continued popularity of our present edition, it was decided to arrange for a re-print.

The Memorial Fund provides a satisfying medium for an expression of sympathy in the loss of a friend or dear one. The donor may state where or how she wishes the money used or may leave its distribution to the wise discretion of the Committee. In the case of a bequest, the Settlement School Treasurer should be contacted for the proper legal form.

The many boxes of toys, clothing, books, fruit and candy, in addition to the extra checks at Christmas time are always welcome. They provide a special gift of game or book for each grade school room and an individual gift to each child in our grade school and those of the three nearest rural schools. The staff, too, has enjoyed and appreciated the thoughtfulness of some clubs, chapters and single Pi Phis in sending them special remembrances. It is wonderful when Pi Phis remember those in Gatlinburg who work for Pi Phi objectives in Tennessee.

There are Pi Phis who remain uncertain of the values to the fraternity in a continuation of our program in Tennessee. What would be our program if we did pull away? Where would the fraternity receive greater satisfaction in any undertaking (nor more recognition) than its health program, its continued encouragement of native arts and crafts and its supplemental help in education? Because of the fast development of the tourist travel to Smoky Mountain National Park, the town has lost some of its natural charm; the residents themselves are concerned. One of our province officers after being in Gatlinburg for the first time wrote that she was not disappointed in the School but in the town. Not seeing anything of the mountains nor the mountaineers, it was a little hard, from the appearance of the main street, to understand the need for our School there. Fortunately for her peace of mind, her husband and her boys had time for some investigating and could explain what conditions were off the main street. For example, when one realizes that open ditches still carry sewageand not far from our School and the main street, tooone knows that all the public health problems have not been solved. The same holds true for education. Some newcomers to the town fail to see the need for Pi Beta Phi in the school but they have not attempted nor succeeded in getting the necessary help from the County Court. County funds are not available for other construction in Gatlinburg now, though all should be proud of the modern new grade school building in use this year. There will be no County nurse next year which will make the load for our Health Center still heavier. As the County or city proves its ability to accomplish its own proper development, Pi Beta Phi will gladly step into other fields. Obviously the time is not yet.

The Committee experienced very special pleasure during its annual meeting in having both the Grand Council and the Province officers in Gatlinburg for a part of the time. First hand visual education surpasses word description. Both from the comments at the time and correspondence since, we have learned that the officers really saw that our project is worthy of fra-

ternity interest and support.

At our Committee meeting we missed the presence and help of Harriet Rauch, detained at home because of her mother's illness. She will continue to handle the News of Little Pigeon and other publicity. Ethel Smith will again serve as Secretary and will be consultant on the school library. Nellis Gibson will handle the circulation of our films-the new, the old, and the Workshop films are all available. The Treasurer's books for the School are again in the hands of Olivia Smith Moore. The work of the Committee is heavy and the distribution of some of the responsibility among four others lightens the load for the chairman. She is appreciative of all that each one does and all of us are grateful for the assistance from Grand Council, particularly the help of our contact member, Miss Onken. We also recognize the immeasurable help of the other officers in their contacts with each club and chapter.

"Our shadow, our influence may fall where we may never be!" The Committee is conscious of this truth as it surveys the help of all the many alumnæ and actives whose faith in the Settlement School is manifested in their constant support and their continued interest. A simple deed may mean a bettered life; a single act may mean greater happiness for some child; a contribution, large or small, can mean continued success and progress in Gatlinburg.

RUTH BARRETT SMITH

REPORT OF DIRECTOR OF SETTLEMENT SCHOOL 1951

THE PAST YEAR has been the busiest one that I have spent in Gatlinburg. After Nancy Holmes left the first of August, I had no help until February first when Lillian Hansen, Kansas B, came to work at the school. She has been efficient and helpful and has already made a place for herself in the school and in the town. Besides her work at the school she has undertaken the leadership of a Girl Scout Troop and is secretary of the P.T.A. and of the Episcopal Auxiliary.

Community

Building in this rapidly growing town never stops. The winter and bad weather conditions slow things down but with the first hint of spring a fever of activity breaks out in order to have accommodations ready for the opening of the season. The Baptist congregation razed their old church and are now building a new and much larger structure on the same site. It is built of Crab Orchard stone and wood and is rather modern in design. A small field stone church has been built up in the Airport field by the Episcopalians. It is attractive and will be more so when it is fully completed. Some new furnishings and a pipe organ have been added to the new Methodist church which is now practically complete. Another improvement to the churches of the town has been at the Roaring Fork church where they have new pews and an acre of ground purchased for a parking lot. A site has been purchased for a Catholic church. The First National Bank of Gatlinburg opened March first. It is located in the Maples building and provides the town with up to date banking facilities. Numerous tourist businesses have been built and old ones changed and improved. The Mountain View has done some extensive interior remodeling and the Edgepark Inn has been enlarged and converted into a modern Motel. A coffee shop in the basement is one of the new eating places that have sprung up all over town. The Chamber of Commerce and tourist bureau have been merged and Mr. Bart Leeper hired as the Secretary. He is bringing much advertising to the area in national magazines and papers and is organizing and promoting several conventions. Chief of these will be the annual Conference of the Governors which meets in Gatlinburg in late September, 1951. Union church services on Thanksgiving, Christmas and Easter were held. The annual party for the benefit of the village library brought entertainment to the local people and a sense of working together for a common good.

School

The school year has been marked by important beginnings and changes in several phases of the program. For the first time all grades were placed under the direction of one man. Mr. Walter Ogle did no teaching but served as principal of the high school and superintended the work in the elementary school. A business course was introduced and typing and bookkeeping taught to juniors and seniors. Two typewriters were given as a parting gift by last year's graduating class, the P.T.A. purchased eight and Sevier County the other ten. The boys in the wood working class constructed some of the necessary tables. Another first was the football team. The county hired a coach who organized and coached the first Pi Phi football team, A group of interested Gatlinburg citizens organized the Gatlinburg Athletic Association

and collected \$1,100.00 for necessary uniforms and equipment. The boys really did very well. In their eight game schedule they won three games and lost five. The new elementary building, built by the County on land donated by us, was not ready for occupancy until November first. Until that time conditions through the school were very unsatisfactory and crowded but after the first four grades were moved into their lovely new quarters much confusion was eliminated. For the first time we participated in a program with the University of Tennessee Department of Education, whereby thirteen senior students did their practice teaching in our school system during the winter quarter. This group brought fresh enthusiasm and new ideas to the school. The University, the community and the school were well satisfied with results of the experiment. Since the first of October the high school building has served as headquarters for the Baptist congregation for Sunday and mid-week services while their new church is under construction.

Up to the seventh grade the teaching has been well done and the school has run smoothly. An attempt was made to departmentalize the seventh and eighth grades but this did not work out. The teachers that had been hired were not certificated properly for the work; the seventh grade teacher was out of school almost a month on account of illness and was very weak in discipline. A substitute was hired to take his work while he was ill and was retained to teach half of the grade when it was decided necessary to divide the grade into two sections. The grade has been a problem all year and will take skillful handling next year. Kelly Huskey again taught the eighth grade. He did some nice work with the junior girls and boys basketball teams and contributed to their success in winning many games. In the high school there were several changes in the faculty. Mrs. Lighter was on leave of absence for one year from the English and library position and while the person who replaced her did her best, the school missed the stability and good judgement Mrs. Lighter has always contributed. Our coach of last year, Wm. J. Miracle, was recalled to army service just before school opened. We were able to secure the services of Mr. Hartford Granitz from the University of Chattanooga who has filled the position well. He assisted with the football program by helping Mr. Lewelling with the back field coaching. His basketball season was not too successful, due to inexperienced players. Even with the changes and additions mentioned, the school has not been quite up to other years. Furnace failures and poor janitor services were unnecessary handicaps. The confusion resulting from the delayed completion of the new building, poor discipline, and some poor teaching, have all contributed to this result.

The usual Halloween Carnival came off and the Junior and Senior classes gave plays. The big Christmas program was much curtailed on account of furnace failures prohibiting rehearsals. The younger children all had room parties where there were gift exchanges and in the lower grades, the presents that were sent by Pi Phi active and Alumnæ Clubs, Mrs. Armstrong varied her custom of presenting the grade school children in an operetta by giving a Patriotic Pageant. While this did not use as many children it was colorful and timely. Both the basketball and football teams were feted at banquets and the Juniors entertained the seniors at their annual affair.

Several new pieces of equipment were added during the year: one electric sewing machine for the home economics department and a new mimeograph for the use of the teachers. After the new building was occupied, one of the vacant class rooms was fitted up for visual education and another room served for the Girl Scouts. Mr. Granitz and his boys constructed a shed as an addition to the gymnasium dressing rooms from old materials secured from the Baptist Church.

Some necessary repairs and painting were accomplished during the year by a cooperative effort of the Fraternity, which gave \$200.00 to repairing the gym and hall with new plywood in the broken spots and labor for some painting. The County paid for the paint used and the students and teachers did some painting. At the Craft Shop there was a complete redecorating of the Art room which was planned by Marilyn Jones and one of the student teachers. The girls enlisted the aid of their friends and worked long hours themselves. It has been quite the style to get the rooms freshened up. All of the class rooms and the hall in the elementary building were repainted and a number of the ones in the high school building. The roof of the old elementary building was finally painted after a wait of three years. For the second year the Franklin Square Magazine Agency returned the check that was sent to pay for the school magazine subscriptions. This check for \$68.50 was a gift from them in recognition of the Pi Phi business during the years. Other gifts have been made by Alumnæ Clubs and individuals in the form of books to the library. We have added several fine reference books which are memorials to Pi Phis.

Commencement events went off well in the dignified manner that I think is a great credit to the school. First, for the Seniors, was their trip. This year the class and sponsors went to Florida on a circle tour for five days. It is always a highlight of the four years of school. We hold no exercises for the eighth grade but they did present a little play on Friday evening before the last week of school. Dr. James Wilder gave the Baccalaureate address in the Methodist Church. This was another first for the new pipe organ provided the instrumental music and was used to accompany the glee club girls when they sang. On Class night the caps and gowns were replaced with pretty formals for the girls and neat suits for the boys of the class of twenty-one. Before the Commencement program we entertained ten guests at the Dormitory at dinner. This is an annual courtesy that we extend to the speaker of the evening, the class sponsor, principal, the County Superintendent and this year our local school board member, Mr. Fred Ingle, and their wives. Rev. Roy Reece of the Methodist Church in Sevierville gave the address, and Mr. Seaton presented the diplomas. Awards were given the outstanding students by the American Legion, the P.T.A. and the Director of the school.

P.T.A.

The revenue from Bingo games was not as much as in former years so the organization has operated on a curtailed budget. Additional revenue came from three rummage sales that brought in three hundred and forty dollars. One hundred of this amount was used for the elementary school library. The other main project has been the operation of the school lunch room. The old coal range was replaced with an electric one. The Lions and Rotary Clubs each gave a hundred dollars towards this project. In order to qualify for federal and state funds the lunch room had to be enlarged and improved. This involved turning

a store room into a dining room and the building of storage shelves in the kitchen. Where so many children ride the school bus, leaving home at an early hour and sometimes not getting home until late, the hot lunch program is a great asset to a school. We are fortunate in having a group of interested people who will spend the time and energy to carry on a hot lunch program successfully. Many free lunches are given during the year to children who cannot afford the daily twenty-five cent cost. The last payment was made on the large Hobart electric mixer that was purchased last year. City water was turned into the system in the fall.

Dormitory

We started the school year with three new girls and four boys. The boys were like the ten little Indians for now we have none! Two found that they had to work at home, one enlisted in the air corps and the fourth one I had to send home since he would not obey rules. The number of girls increased to five during the year. I chaperoned them at Stuart until Lillian came in February. Most of the girls could not have a high school education if they did not live at the school. They are learning many things from working under Miss Hodgen and from their association with Lillian. Last winter, Arlie and Neal painted the interior of Stuart. Tina designed some new curtains for the house, Miss Hodgen wove the yardage and Mrs. Jones made them up. We bought new bedspreads and think the house is most attractive. The school family has been smaller than usual this year. We were glad to have Mr. Granitz board with us until his wife could be released from her position and they established their home in an apartment up in the Assembly grounds. Mr. Schoolfield, one of the student teachers, lived at the school for the six weeks that his group was in town. Two piano teachers have used Stuart as a piano studio. Their private pupils came over from school during school hours for their lessons.

Health Center

The year has been a busy one with the health center having been put to many uses. Many lives have been touched and helped by the services offered by our nurse, Mrs. Marjorie Chalmers, and the facilities of our health program. The State Mobile T.B. Unit used the Health Center for three clinics held during the year. Last summer two pre-school clinics were held in the building. One of these was for the rural children who were brought in for their examinations in the school bus. Some of the mothers came along when the children were shy. After days in school, when the nurse is found to be a friend in need this shyness wears off and all their cuts and bruises are taken to the nurse as a matter of course. Three rural schools are serviced by our nurse as well as the five hundred children in the school here. On Friday afternoon there is a well baby and pre-natal clinic for anyone interested. Marjorie has been active in plans for Civilian Defense and Community Health in case of bombings. Gatlinburg is not thought to be a likely target but might be used as a center to care for wounded from other areas such as Oak Ridge or Alcoa. Marjorie was chosen to represent Sevier County at a short course given by the Knoxville Red Cross Chapter in nursing in atomic cases. She has held classes in First Aid for Girl Scouts and now has a weekly class for some of the American Legion Auxiliary members. We have again been helped in our work by Sigma Phi Gamma International Sorority. Their national organization gave us \$87.00 and several chapters have added

to that with gifts of money and supplies. The Ponca City, Oklahoma chapter sent ten dollars that Marjorie used for necessary x-rays for a needy boy. Other than that the money sent was used for eye corrections and helped to pay for glasses for a number of children who could not otherwise have afforded them. Seattle and Pendleton, Oregon, chapters sent gifts of \$25.00 each. Among our own chapters and clubs, a check for \$14.00 from May L. Keller Alumnæ Club of Richmond was sent for pictures to show dental care. New eye and ear charts were purchased from a five dollar check that Mrs. T. C. Bowles from Glendale, California, sent in memory of Louise Spalding Malin. The Westchester Alumnæ Club have made layettes for us, a very much appreciated gift. Babies are a never failing crop in the mountains!

The farmer is always at the mercy of the weather. We can do nothing about it but prepare for sudden changes and make the best of conditions. Our new modern chicken houses paid off well during an especially cold winter. We were about the only people around who had any eggs and commanded excellent prices from the Mountain View Hotel and Carl's Market as well as having all we needed for the kitchen. We keep a few pigs and still have our two old mules. They are useful for getting wood down from the hills and are rented out to local people who want small plowing jobs done. Richard Watson cares for our livestock and garden. He takes pride in having fine chickens, eggs, and vegetables for our table as well as flowers to deck the shop. On Sunday he is

the minister in the little Glades Church.

Arrow Craft Shop

Business at Arrow Craft has gone along as usual. Mrs. Snow filled larger orders and more of them for alumnæ clubs and active chapters than ever before. Mrs. McCutchan operated the shop in the Mountain View Hotel, suiting her hours for keeping open to the time that most of the guests would be in the lobby. Two important changes in personnel have occurred during the year. The first one was when Lura Owenby Porter left on January first to establish her home in Kentucky with her doctor husband. She had been with the shop for 16 years and knew the weavers and their families very well. They all co-operated with Mrs. McMorran and the girls in the shop to make the annual Christmas party of the Weavers a memorable farewell one for her. It was held at Stuart with refreshments served at Pollard. A lovely electric mixer was the gift that was presented to her by the group. Wanda Ogle moved from the selling end to production and has worked out well as a helper for Mrs. McMorran. The second change came June first when Hattie Trentham left the shop to devote her time to the operation of her tourist facilities. She was greatly missed but Margaret Ogle, a graduate of the school and daughter of Mertie who was our laundress for years, took that position. Tina has worked out some lovely new designs that will be in the next price list. These include a mother and daughter apron set, a party apron with metallic threads, several new towels in colored linen and a pure white one, seamless bags, a formal luncheon set in white and silver, wool dirndl skirts and some new scarfs. A recognition of the quality of the weavings produced and sold by the shop came recently when the Tennessee Education

Association asked us to supply them with a small exhibit for the Tennessee headquarters room at the National Education Association to be held in San Francisco this summer. Since this is the only craft exhibit to be shown, we feel honored that our school was chosen to represent the state at this important

Other Uses for Our Buildings and Grounds

In addition to the school being used for church services, several other outside events made use of our facilities. Our own Workshop in Crafts should not be called "outside" for it is sponsored jointly by us and the University of Tennessee. All of our equip-ment, plus much from the University, is used to make that project a success. Last summer marked the sixth annual Workshop. Students came from twenty-five states, including quite a number from Tennessee. New Mexico was the most remote but Texas also was represented. The class of work done by the students was exceptionally high. Two Open House evenings were held, one at the close of each half session. Over three hundred guests came at the last evening, to watch the demonstrations and to see the lovely pieces of jewelry, metal work, pottery and weaving that had been made during the Workshop. We were glad to have a Pi Phi weaving teacher and two graduate assistants as well as several Pi Phi representatives among the students. For the third consecutive year the Craftsman's Fair of the Southern Highland Handicraft Guild was held on our grounds. Financially, it was the most successful one ever held for instead of being in the red there was a profit of \$4,000.00. Seventy-eight individuals and centers were represented in the exhibits which were beautifully displayed in the high school building. There were 103 demonstrators working at 22 different crafts. The folk dancing and ballad singing exhibitions were always well attended and when there was audience participation the stage was taxed to accommodate the crowds. Demonstrators and Dancers were housed in our Workshop dormitories. Another activity of the summer was that of the Gateway Stock Company engagement. Mr. Richards brought young students from the N. Y. Academy of Dramatic Arts and gave a repertoire of plays five nights a week. Our Auditorium serves as the theater and a class room is used for dressing rooms by making a division in the center of it. This does not work too well, especially in wet weather for there is no inside passageway. On Friday nights the P.T.A. sponsored their Bingo games. In November a Folk Festival sponsored by the Council of Southern Mountain Workers was held at the school. This marked quite an advance in that the School Board voted to allow the dancing to be held in a school that receives County funds.

Reviewing the events of this busy year, I am again mindful of the wonderful cooperation that I have received from the local staff, Grand Council, and the members of the Settlement School Committee. I wish to express appreciation and thanks to our members who have sent gifts to the school for they help to bring pleasure to so many and give us the joy of representing them in giving. The contacts with visiting Pi Phis have been pleasant.
Respectfully submitted,

RUTH DYER, Director

PI BETA PHI SETTLEMENT SCHOOL, GATLINBURG, TENNESSEE

REPORT ON AUDIT, YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 1951

Little Rock, Arkansas August 16, 1951

Settlement School Committee Pi Beta Phi Settlement School Mrs. Henry Moore, Jr., Treasurer Texarkana, Texas

DEAR MESDAMES:

We have audited the books, records and supporting data of

PI BETA PHI SETTLEMENT SCHOOL GATLINBURG, TENNESSEE JUNE 30, 1951

and present the following Exhibits and Schedules as a report of this audit:

Exhibit A—Balance Sheet Exhibit B—Statement of Operations Exhibit C—Endowment Fund

Exhibit D—Sinking Fund and Memorial Fund Exhibit E—Arrow Craft Profit and Loss for the Fiscal Year Ended May 31, 1951

Schedule 1-Comparative Summary of Contributions Received

Schedule 2-Comparative Statement of Club and Chapter Contributions

SCOPE OF AUDIT

Our examination embraced comprehensive and complete verification of all assets by independent means. Cash on hand was counted, cash in banks was confirmed by correspondence with the depositories, all receivables were confirmed, inventories were examined in location and exhaustive tests made as to accuracy of pricing methods and mechanical count. Securities were verified either by actual examination or by direct confirmation of those held in trust. All operating income and expenditures of the Treasurer were examined in detail and Arrow Craft transactions were thoroughly tested without a detailed audit of each CERTIFICATE

In our opinion the financial position of Pi Beta Phi Settlement School as of June 30, 1951 is properly set forth in the accompanying Exhibit A and the supporting Exhibits and Schedules.

Your committee is to be commended for the great care and diligence exercised in directing the fiscal operations, and for the excellence of records maintained reflecting proper accounting for the funds entrusted to your care.

Very truly yours, McDuffie-Curry & Company Members American Institute of Accountants

EXHIBIT A BALANCE SHEET JUNE 30, 1951 LIABILITIES ASSETS Current Liabilities Current Assets Cash Funds Withheld Income Taxes
Social Security Taxes Payable 488.85 ash runas
Imprest Cash Funds ... \$
Treasurer's Bank Balance
Operating Bank Balances
Savings Account Balances 60.00 294.76 29,683.24 783.61 Endowment Fund Total Cash Funds\$ 44,403.24 Sinking Fund
Special Reserve for Additions to Buildings and 25,028.63 Equipment Memorial Fund
Special Reserve Contributed for Purchase of Total Investments\$162,676.75 Music Supplies 739.44 Total Liabilities and Reserves \$ 85,566.53 Accounts Receivable Due from Arrow Craft Customers \$ 8,631.51 General Fund Surplus\$287.133.63 Inventories
Arrow Craft Merchandise and Materials\$ 64,825.26 Analysis of General Fund Surplus Balance June 30, 1950 ... \$282,186.10 Add Net Income Exhibit B ... 9,767.82 Total Current Assets\$280,536.76 \$291,953,92 Fixed Assets Real Estate Deduct: 5,427.35
 Real Estate
 3,427.37

 Buildings and Improvements
 116,100.45

 Equipment, Fixtures, Autos
 33,401.58
 4,820.29 Balance June 30, 1951\$287,133.63 Total Fixed Assets-Net Value \$ 92,163.40 TOTAL LIABILITIES, RESERVES AND GENERAL ..\$372,700.16 SURPLUS Total Assets\$372,700.16

STATEMENT O	F OPERATIONS EXHIBIT B
JUNE 3	
Year Ended	
Income—General 6-30-1951	House—Staff Fees 3,305.43 House—Guest Fees 407.75 Gifts and Sundry 240.60 TOTAL SCHOOL \$ 16,638.27 TOTAL INCOME \$ 67,827.17 Expense General and Administrative \$ 7,878.06 Instructional 15,153.62 Operational 20,331.00 Summer Session—Prior Year 5,705.61 Summer Session—Current Year Advances 3,535.31
Hospital Revenue 137.00 Farm Produce Sales—Outside 3,711.35 Farm Produce Sales—Internal 736.10 Laundry 87.75 House—Student Fees 231.39	Provision for Depreciation 5,455.75 TOTAL EXPENSE \$ 58,059.35 NET INCOME \$ 9,767.82
ENDOWME	INT FUND EXHIBIT C
JUNE 3	0, 1951
Endowment Fund June 30, 1950 \$ 55,160.00 Investments 2,238.06 Uninvested Cash \$ 57,398.06	Disbursements
Receipts Interest on Investments 1,435.00 1,616.79	1,435.00
	\$ 59,014.85
SINKING	EXHIBIT D
JUNE 3	
Balance, Reserve for Sinking Fund June 30, 1950.\$ 22,028.63 Additions: Transferred from General Fund Surplus by Resolution of Committee	Balance, June 30, 1950
Balance, Reserve for Sinking Fund June 30, 1951. \$25,028.63	Balance, June 30, 1951 \$ 739.44
	EXHIBIT E
	ROFIT AND LOSS
FOR THE FISCAL YEAR Sales\$131,292.58	
Sales \$131,292.58 Cost of Sales 64,887.89 Gross Profit—Wholesale \$ 66,404.69 Add Supply Sales Profit 60.39	Office Expense 106.27 Publicity 336.48 Postage 180.82 Maintenance 384.97 Telephone 84.13
\$ 66,465.08 Commissions Allowed	Transportation
Realized Gross Profit\$ 41.327.18	Operating Profit
	Other Income
Expense \$ 3,208.00 Salaries—Designing 4,413.90 Salaries—Selling 4,075.33 Salaries—Office 1,983.50 Salaries—Utility 634.25 Selling and Shipping Supplies 401.35 Convention and Travel 384.37 Fuel 343.28 Lights 164.81 Dues and Subscriptions 117.50 Taxes and Licenses 24.50 Miscellaneous 59.93 Car Expense 69.65 Truck Expense 346.88	Hotel Shop Gross Profit \$ 2,698.83

COMPARATIVE SUMMARY OF CONTRIBUTIONS RECEIVED

SCHEDULE 1

		JUNE	30.	1951	

	ear Ended 6-30-1949	Year Ended 6-30-1950		Active Chapters Alpha East\$	67.36	\$ 65.50	\$ 144.26
Alumnæ Clubs				Alpha West	38.00	30.00	25.00
Alpha East\$	171.55	\$ 139.29	\$ 137.80	Beta	287.04	200.00	199.76
Alpha West	721.27	465.00	570.00	Gamma	100.00	100.00	1,055.00
Beta	1,909.00	1,665.10	1,840.46	Delta	150.00	156.75	125.00
Gamma	245.50	233.50	175.50	Epsilon	210.00	205.00	190.00
Delta	649.50	835.51	694.00	Zeta	120,00	115.00	130.00
Epsilon	1,647,00	1,455.00	1,482,00	Eta	424.00	382.00	330.00
Zeta	143.00	163.00	163.00	Theta	40.00	45.00	50.00
Eta	761,00	845,68	886.00	Iota	300.50	352,45	351.10
Theta	289.03	221.00	198.00	Карра	360.00	330.00	333.55
Iota	935.50	782.00	708.57	Lambda	65,00	75.00	65.00
Kappa	1,066.93	795.93	827.00	Mu	77.50	77.50	157.05
Lambda	741.00	498.50	501.00				
Mu	928.00	721.00	648.00	TOTAL CHAPTERS\$	2,239.40	\$ 2,134.20	\$ 3,155.72
TOTAL CLUBS\$	10.208.28	\$ 8,820,51	\$ 8,831,33	TOTAL CLUBS AND			
TOTAL CLOSE THE T	,	,020171	• 0,031133		2,447.68	\$10,954.71	\$11,987.05
				_			

SCHEDULE 2

COMPARATIVE STATEMENT OF CLUB AND CHAPTER CONTRIBUTIONS YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 1951

ALPHA-EAST

Alumnæ			Active		
6-30-19	9 6-30-1950	6-30-1951	6-30-194	9 6-30-1950	6-30-1951
Boston, Mass	5.00 25.00 10.00 30.00 10.00 3.00	\$ 41.30 2.50 25.00 10.00 30.00 25.00 3.00	Maine A \$ 10,00 Nova Scotia A 5.00 Vermont A 7.36 Massachusetts A 5.00 Connecticut A 5.00 Massachusetts B 15.00 Vermont B 20.00	10.00 5.00 5.00 15.00	\$ 10.00 5.00 10.00 79.26* 15.00 25.00
Halifax, Nova Scotia 2.00		1.00	\$ 67.36	\$ 65.50	\$144.26
\$171.5	\$139.29	\$137.80			
		ALPHA	WEST		
Albany, N.Y. \$20.00 Buffalo, N.Y. 75.00 Hudson River	5.00 5.00 150.00 0 100.00 0 10.00 0 25.00 7 50.00 0 10.00	\$ 60.00 75.00 5.00 5.00 160.00 150.00 25.00 50.00	New York A \$ 5.00 New York Γ 10.00 New York Δ 10.00 Ontario A 8.00 Ontario B 5.00 * Of this amount \$74.26 to be remit the next year.	5.00 10.00 10.00 5.00 \$ 30.00	\$ 10.00 10.00 5.00 \$ 25.00 \$ Craft in
Toronto, Can		15.00			
\$721.2	\$465.00	\$570.00			
		F	BETA		
Akron, Ohio \$ 150.00 Athens, Ohio 10.00 Central Pa 25.00 Charleston, W.Va 10.00 Cincinnati, Ohio 100.00 Clarksburg, W.Va. 20 Cleveland (East), Ohio 252.00 Columbus, Ohio 125.00 Dayton, Ohio 50.00 Fairmont, W.Va 15.00 Mahowing Valley—Youngs	\$ 100.00 10.00 20.00 75.00 300.00 100.00 125.00 50.00 100.00	\$ 50.00 5.00 25.00 25.00 100.00 2.50 345.00 100.00 125.00 25.00 100.00	Pennsylvania B \$ 35.00 Pennsylvania Γ	\$ 35.00 10.00 100.00 15.00 10.00 5.00 10.00 15.00	\$ 35.62 5.00 93.64 15.00 10.00 5.00 10.00 15.00
town 7,00 Morgantown, W.Va. 5.00 Ohio Valley 15.00 Oxford, Ohio 10.00 Philadelphia, Pa. 500.00 Pittsburgh, Pa. 150.00 Southern New Jersey 15.00 South Hills-Pittsburgh, Pa. 25.00 Springfield, Ohio 7 Toledo, Ohio 40.00	5.00 5.00 10.00 10.00 500.00 155.10 25.00 25.00	115.96 5.00 20.00 527.00 225.00 5.00 25.00			
\$1,909.00	\$1,665.10	\$1,840.46	\$ 287.04	\$ 200.00	\$ 199.76

		GAN	EMA			
Baltimore, Md \$ 75.0	\$ 50.00 - 10.00	\$ 35.00 10.00	Maryland A\$	10.00	\$ 10,00	\$1,000.00
Chapel Hill	- 6.50	2.00	South Carolina A	30.00	40.00	
Columbia, S.C 2.0		-	North Carolina A	15.00	10.00	10.00
Durham, N.C. 5.0 Richmond, Va. 25.0		25.00	Virginia Γ Virginia A	25.00	10.00 25.00	5.00 25.00
Washington, D.C 45.2	125.00	83.50	District of Columbia A	10.00	10.00	10.00
Wilmington, Del 1.0		5.00	Maryland B	5.00	5.00	5.00
Norfolk, Va 5.0 Washington, D.C. Jr. 87.3		5.00				
\$ 245.	\$ 233.50	\$ 175.50	\$	100.00	\$ 100.00	\$1,055.00
			_		7	
Ann Arbor Mich 6 35.0	\$ 25.00	\$ 10.00		10.00	\$ 10.00	\$ 5.00
Ann Arbor, Mich \$ 25.0 Bloomfield Hills, Mich 100.0		100.00	Michigan A\$ Michigan B	60.00	\$ 10.00 60.00	\$ 5.00 60.00
Bloomington, Ind 25.0		25.00	Indiana A	5.00	10.00	25.00
Detroit, Mich		100.00	Indiana B	30.00 10.00	30.00 10.00	10.00
Franklin, Ind 30.0		30.00	Indiana A	20.00	21.75	10.00
Gary, Ind		10.00	Indiana E	5.00	5.00	5.00
Grand Rapids, Mich 8.0 Hillsdale, Mich 1.0		5.00 25.00	Michigan Γ	10.00	10.00	10.00
Indianapolis, Ind 247.5		210.00				
Lafayette, Ind 25.0	0 203.51	63.00				
Lansing-East Lansing, Mich. 5.0 Richmond, Ind. 2.0		5.00 2.00				
Shelbyville, Ind 3.0		16.00				
Southwestern Ind 40.0		75.00				
Jackson, Mich. 2.0		2.00				
Southeastern Ind. 1.0 Hammond, Ind	0 2.00 - 1.00	5.00				
Muncie, Ind —	1.00	1.00				
\$ 649.5	0 \$ 835.51	\$ 694.00	\$	150.00	\$ 156.75	\$ 125.00
		-	_			
1227 HA 113 Last 122		Epsi	LON			
Chattanooga, Tenn			Kentucky A\$	5.00	\$	s —
Columbia, Mo		60.00 300.00	Missouri B	10.00	10.00 125.00	125.00
Little Pigeon, Knoxville,			Missouri F	20.00	20.00	
Tenn 5.0	0 5.00 0 25.00	5.00 25.00	Tennessee A	30.00 15.00	30.00 20.00	30.00
Memphis, Tenn 10.0	0 10.00	25.00	Tennessee B	5.00	20.00	25.00 10.00
Nashville, Tenn 5.0	0 10.00	20.00				
Louisville, Ky. 25.0. Memphis, Tenn. 10.0. Nashville, Tenn. 5.0 St. Louis, Mo. 1,200.0 Springfield, Mo. 15.0	0 1,000.00 0 15.00	1,000.00				
	5.00	5.00				
Blue Ridge, Tenn 2.0 Lexington, Ky		10.00				
Lexington, Ky.		2.00				
\$1,647.0	\$1,455.00	\$1,482.00	\$	210.00	\$ 205.00	\$ 190.00
		ZE	TA			
Atlanta, Ga \$ 35.0	0 \$ 35.00	\$ 35.00	Alabama A\$	15.00	\$ 15.00	\$ 15.00
Birmingham, Ala 10.0	0 10.00	10.00	Florida A	10.00		10.00
De Land, Fla 25.0		25.00 5.00	Florida B	75.00	75.00	75.00
Jacksonville, Fla. 5.0 Lake County, Fla	5.00	2.00	Florida F	20.00	10.00 5.00	10.00
Lakeland, Fla 5.0		5.00	Georgia A	_	10.00	10.00
Miami, Fla		25.00				
Orlando, Fla	0 10.00	2.00				
St. Petersburg, Fla 10.0		20.00				
Tampa, Fla 15.0		5.00				
Ocala, Fla. 2.0 Mobile, Ala. 1.0		5.00				
Tallahassee	- 1.00	10.00				
Gainesville	1.00	1.00				
Pensacola	1.00	1.00				
\$ 143.0	9 \$ 163.00	\$ 163.00		120.00	\$ 115.00	\$ 130.00

THE HOLT HOUSE is our unique memorial to the fact that the organization meeting of the Fraternity was held there—have you contributed to its support this year? Send contributions to the treasurer of the Holt House Committee.

	En	TA.	
Avon, Ill. \$ 10.00 Beloit, Wis. 20.00 Carthage, Ill. 5.00 Champaign-Urbana, Ill. 100.00 Chicago Business Women 5.00 Chicago North 25.00 Chicago South 75.00 Chicago West Suburban 5.00 Decatur, Ill. 35.00 DuPage County-Nina Harris	\$ 10.00 \$ 10.00 20.00 20.00 — 140.50 100.00 5.00 5.00 25.00 75.00 100.00 25.00 25.00 49.18 5.00	Wisconsin B 50 Wisconsin Γ 25 Illinois A 20 Illinois B- Δ 75 Illinois E 15 Illinois Z 64 Illinois H 50	.00 \$ 50.00 \$ 50.00 .00 50.00 50.00 .00 20.00 20.00 .00 25.00 25.00 .00 75.00 25.00 .00 15.00 15.00 .00 62.00 60.00 .00 10.00 10.00 .00 75.00 75.00
Allen 10.00 Elgin, Ill. 1.00 Fox River Valley, Wis 10.00 Illinois Fox River, Ill. 5.00 Galesburg. Ill 25.00 Jacksonville, Ill. 15.00 Joliet. Ill. 5.00 Madison, Wis 50.00 Milwaukee, Wis 200.00 Monmouth, Ill. 5.00 North Shore, Jr. 5.00 North Shore, Jr. 50.00 Road Park River Forest, Ill. 50.00	10.00 10.00 1.00 1.00		
Oak Park River Forest, III. 50.00 Peoria, III. 25.00 Rockford, III. 15.00 Springfield, III. 30.00 \$ 761.00	60.00 100.00 25.00 25.00 15.00 15.00 30.00 30.00 \$ 845.68 \$ 886.00	\$ 424	.00 \$ 382.00 \$ 330.00
	Тн	ETA	
Ames, Iowa \$ 20.00 Burlington, Iowa 5.00 Cedar Rapids, Iowa 30.00 Council Bluffs, Iowa 10.00 Des Moines, Iowa 5.00 Duluth-Superior 100.00 Grand Forks, N.D. 10.00 Indianola, Iowa 5.00 Jowa City, Iowa 5.00 Minneapolis, Minn. 5.00 Mt. Pleasant, Iowa 10.00	\$ 25.00 \$ 25.00 5.00 5.00 5.00 10.00 10.00 5.00 5.00 5.00 5.00 5.00 5.00 5.00 5.00 5.00 5.00 5.00 5.00 5.00 5.00	Iowa Γ 5. Iowa Z 10. Manitoba A 10. Minnesota A	
Minneapolis—Kinn. 5,000 Mt. Pleasant, Iowa 10,00 Sioux City, Iowa 10,00 St. Paul, Minn. 25,00 Winnipeg, Manitoba 1,00 Minneapolis—Afternoon 25,00 Minneapolis—Evening 1,00 Fargo, N.D. 12,03	10.00 10.00 10.00 10.00 10.00 25.00 	·	
\$ 289.03	\$ 221.00 \$ 198.00	\$ 40.	00 \$ 45.00 \$ 50.00
Boulder, Colo. \$ 85.00 Casper, Wyo. 25.00 Cheyenne, Wyo. 25.00 Colorado Springs, Colo. 50.00 Denver, Colo. 400.00 Fort Collins, Colo. 35.00 Hutchinson, Kan. 50.00 Kansas City, Kan. 20.00	\$ 25.00 \$ 28.65 25.00 25.00 25.00 25.00 25.00 25.00 200.00 200.00 35.00 5.00	Colorado A \$ 75.0 Colorado B 50. Kansas A 20. Kansas B 100. Nebraska B 25. South Dakota A 5.	00 50.00 50.00 00 20.00 20.00 00 75.00 50.00 50 102.45 106.10 00 5.00 10.00
Hutchinson, Kan. 50.00 Kansas City, Kan. 20.00 Laramie, Wyo. 1.00 Lawrence Kan. 28:50 Lincoln, Neb. 25.00 Manhattan, Kan. 100.00 Ogden, Utah 10.00 Ogmaha, Neb. 25.00 Sioux Falls — Pueblo, Colo, 10.00 Salt Lake City, Utah 10.00 Topeka, Kan. 10.00 Vermillion, S.D. 1.00 Wichita, Kan. 25.00	\$0.00	Utah A	00 20.00 20.00 00 5.00 20.00
\$ 935.50	\$ 782.00 \$ 708.57	\$ 300.	50 \$ 352.45 \$ 351.10

Come to Convention-Shamrock Hotel, Houston, Texas-July 7-13, 1952.

					KA	PPA					
Ardmore, Okla\$	15.00	\$	15.00	\$	15.00	Texas A\$	100.00	\$	100.00	\$	100.00
Amarillo, Tex	76.33		76.33		110.00	Louisiana B	50.00		20.00 50.00		20.00 50.00
Baton Rouge, La	_				15.00	Arkansas A	25.00		10.00 75.00		10.00 75.00
Dallas, Tex.	50.00 200.00		50.00		50.00	Louisiana A	50.00		50.00		53.55
Fayetteville, Ark	10.00		10.00		15.00	Oklahoma B	25.00		25.00		25.00
Fort Smith, Ark Little Rock, Ark	10.00		15.00		15.00						
Houston, Tex	100.00		100.00		100.00						
McAlester, Okla,	10.00		5.00		5.00						
New Orleans, La	70.00		35.00 135.60		92.00						
Norman, Okla	10.00		10.00		10.00						
Oklahoma City, Okla	100.00		100.00		5.00						
Okmulgee, Okla	_		5.00		5.00						
Ponca City, Okla	25.00 10.00		10.00		10.00						
Stillwater, Okla.	10.00		10,00		75.00						
Tulsa, Okla. Tyler, Tex. Wichita Falls, Tex.	50.00		50.00		25.00 25.00						
Wichita Falls, Tex.	_		15.00		5.00						
Bartlesville, Okla	5.00		5.00		5.00						
Ft. Worth, Tex	25.00		25.00		25.00						
San Antonio, Tex	5.00		5.00		5.00						
Lake Charles	_		5.00		10.00 5.00						
MidlandLubbock, Tex	_		4.00		5.00						
Osceola Ark.	_		_		5.00						
Paul's Valley, Okla		_		-		\$	360.00	\$	330.00	\$	333.55
\$1	,066.93	\$	795.93	\$	827.00	<u>-</u>	200.00	_		-	
					LAN	(BDA					
Boise, Idaho\$	50.00	\$	50.00	\$	50.00	Alberta A\$	5 00	\$	5.00	\$	5.00
Bozeman, Mont.	5.00		5.00		5.00	Idaho A	5.00 10.00		10.00		15.00
Butte-Anaconda, Mont Calgary, Alberta	1.00		1.00		1.00	Oregon A	10.00		10.00 10.00		5.00
Corvallis, Ore Edmonton, Alberta	5.00		7.50 5.00		7.50 5.00	Oregon B	5.00		10.00		10.00
Eugene, Ore. Everett, Wash.	5.00		5.00		5.00	Washington B	5.00 10.00		5.00 10.00		10.00
Olempia Wash	35.00 5.00		35.00 5.00		2.50	Oregon Γ	10.00		10.00		5.00
Ol-mpia, Wash Portland, Ore Pullman, Wash	100.00		100.00 25.00		50.00 10.00						v.
Salem Ore	25.00 50.00		25.00		35.00						
Spokane, Wash	25.00		25.00 50.00		30.00 75.00						
Vancouver, British Columbia	50.00		- T-		5.00						
Vancouver, British Columbia Wenatchee, Wash,	45.00 5.00		50.00		50.00 10.00						
Yakima, Wash Seattle, Wash	300.00		50.00		50.00						
Billington, Wash,	5.00		10.00		25.00						
Medford, Ore	_		25.00		25.00						
Coos County, Ore.	_		5.00		5.00						
\$	741.00	\$	498.50	\$	501.00	\$	65.00	\$	75.00	\$	65.00
-	747.00	-	170170	-		-		-			
		2		- 2	N	lu	7.50		7.50		7.50
Albuquerque, N.M\$	5.00	\$	5.00	\$	100.00	Arizona A\$ California B	7.50 25.00	\$	7.50	\$	7.50
Berkeley, Calif El Paso, Tex	5.00		5.00		5.00	California A	30.00		5.00		20.00 74.55
Fresno, Calif	25.00		15.00 25.00		15.00 25.00	California Γ Nevada A	_		5.00		5.00
Honolulu, T.H	10.00		10.00		5.00	New Mexico A	15.00		5.00		5.00
Long Beach, Calif Los Angeles, Calif	20.00		15.00		15.00 150.00	California E			-		10.00
Marino County, Calif.	15.00		15.00		15.00						
Reno, Nev	10.00 25.00		10.00 20.00		20.00						
Pasadena, Calif	25.00		15.00		5.00						
Phoenix, Ariz. Sacramento, Calif. San Diego, Calif. San Francisco, Calif. San Fernando, Calif.	10.00		5.00 10.00		10.00						
San Diego, Calif.	100.00 75.00		50.00		50.00						
San Fernando, Calif	10.00		10.00		10.00						
San Jose, Calif	30.00 15.00		25.00 15.00		25.00 10.00						
San Jose, Calif	5.00		5.00		10.00						
San Bernardino, Calif Santa Monica—Westwood	1.00 25.00		5.00 25.00		25.00						
South Coast California	30.00		10.00		15.00						
Tucson, Ariz	5.00 2.00		5.00		10.00						
Centurea Valley	_		5.00		2.00						
Roswell	_		2.00		_						
Solano County, Calif	_	-			1.00	-		-		-	
	928.00	\$	721.00	\$	648.00	\$	77.50	3	77.50	\$	157.05
		-		_							

Committee Reports

HOLT HOUSE COMMITTEE

The Holt House Committee, during the past year, has made every effort to operate the house efficiently and in such manner that it may fulfill its real purpose: to serve as a useful memorial to the Founders of Pi Beta Phi and to their act of organiz-

ing this, our fraternity.

During the year, the committee members were proud to welcome to Holt House Mabel T. Johnson (Mrs. Rolland J.), of Monmouth, who assumed her new responsibilities as hostesses of the house at the end of the year 1950. She succeeds Blodwen J. Carey, who had served in the position since the house was first opened in 1941. The Committee is most appreciative of the efficient manner in which Mrs. Johnson has assumed the actual management of the house, and of her full understanding of the pur-

pose of Holt House.

The chapters and alumnæ clubs of Monmouth and the near vicinity made use of the house during the year, the clubs for their meetings and for teas given jointly with the chapters. The chapters used Holt House for formal parties, rushing parties, cookyshines and pledge parties, as well as for initiation. Organizations using the house as their regular meeting place have been the Monmouth Woman's Club, the PEO, and the OGM Bridge Club. Those using Holt House on one or more occasion have included the Home Bureau, the Garden Club, the Fortnightly Club, the DAR, a missionary society and various other smaller groups. The house has also provided accommodation for entertaining by individuals, including a shower, a reception, a rehearsal dinner, bridge clubs and parties, with at least one wedding reception scheduled for June.

No major changes were made in the house or its furnishings this past year with, possibly, two exceptions: a number of folding chairs have been ordered, but not yet delivered; and the wrought-iron hand rails for the front steps have been installed. These railings add to the beauty of the entrance. Several minor repairs to the building were made during the year, and the front porch floor is to be repainted. The two barrel-chairs in the Pine Room are being recovered for they were quite worn after ten years. Several replacements must be contemplated for next year, including new curtains for the coat-room and powder-room on the first floor and for the Founders'

Room upstairs.

The Committee acknowledges, with gratitude, the thoughtful gift of the Osceola, Arkansas, Alumnæ Club, presented in memory of Helen Vandervoort Jackson. With the check which the club sent, a small silver bowl, engraved with Mrs. Jackson's name, was purchased. The Committee is also most grateful to Marian Keck Simmons, National Historian and former committee chairman, for her gift of two lovely old velvet-covered photograph albums. It is hoped that the house may have the good fortune to receive nineteenth century photographs of members of Pi Beta Phi, to be placed in these albums.

The Committee is most appreciative of the financial support accorded the house by the many contributing chapters and alumnæ clubs. Total contributions were somewhat below those of the preceding year, however, and total expenditures were slightly higher. The number of contributing alumnæ clubs decreased from 233 to 222 for this year. Two clubs—Kansas City, Missouri, and Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania—each sent \$50.00, these being the two highest contributing clubs. Many other alumnæ groups sent generous gifts.

The number of chapters contributing to the Holt House Fund dropped from 87 during 1949-50 to 86 for 1950-51. The highest contributing chapters were: California F, \$68.00; Illinois A and Louisiana A, \$50.00 each; Oklahoma A, \$35.00; Michigan B, \$30.00; and Kansas B and Texas A, \$25.00 each. Every chapter and every club in Delta and Zeta Provinces contributed to the fund. In Beta, Eta, Iota,

Every chapter and every club in Delta and Zeta Provinces contributed to the fund. In Beta, Eta, Iota, and Mu Provinces, every chapter sent a contribution. In Alpha East, Epsilon and Theta Provinces, every club contributed. Eta Province contributions were highest, monetarily, followed by Mu Province, with Kappa Province third.

The Committee is most appreciative of the guidance and the help of Amy Burnham Onken, who has served on the Committee as Grand Council's representative; and of the assistance and interest of each member of Grand Council. The committee members appreciate, too, the cooperation and assistance of Gladys Hayes Scivally, Director of Central Office; and the aid given to the Committee in its work by

each province officer.

The committee chairman is most grateful to Alice McDougall Jensen, the Monmouth member of the Committee, not only for her efficient scheduling of the Holt House film, but also for her help in handling many details of the Committee's work; to Frances Small Trost, committee treasurer, for her very able management of the Holt House funds; to Evelyn Holliday Bridge for her fine work as committee secretary; and to Iva Rockwell McMurray for her willing assumption of responsibility for the inventory.

The members of the Holt House Committee look forward to the year ahead with the hope and expectation that it may be a most successful year for the

house.

Respectfully submitted, ELEANOR ROCKWOOD COOLEY

FINANCIAL REPORT OF HOLT HOUSE TREASURER FOR THE YEAR JUNE 15, 1950-JUNE 10, 1951

Receipts

ALPHA PROVINCE EAST			
Chapters			
Nova Scotia A\$	5.00		
Maine A	10.00		
Vermont A	1.00		
Vermont B			
Massachusetts A			
Massachusetts B	5.00		
Connecticut A	5.00	8	26.00
Alumnæ			
Boston, Mass	1.00		
Burlington, Vt	2.50		
Eastern Maine	3.00		
Halifax, Nova Scotia	1.00		
Hartford, Conn	5.00		
Montreal, Quebec	2.00		
New Haven, Conn	5.00		
Portland, Maine	10.00		29.50

ALPHA PROVINCE WEST			Alumna		
Chapters			Ann Arbor, Mich.	5.00	
New York A			Bloomfield Hills, Mich	5.00	
New York I	10,00		Bloomington, Ind.	10.00	
New York A	15.00		Fort Wayne, Ind.	5.00	
Ontario A			Franklin, Ind.	5.00	
Ontario B	5.00	30.00	Gary, Ind	5.00	
			Gary, Ind. Grand Rapids, Mich. Hammond, Ind.	2.00	
Alumnæ			Hammond, Ind	5.00	
Albany, N.Y.	10.00		Hillsdale, Mich. Muncie, Ind. Indianapolis, Ind.	1.00	
Buffalo, N.Y.	5.00		Muncie, Ind.	10.00	
Hudson River, N.Y. London, Ontario New York City, N.Y. Northern New Jersey Poughkeepsie, N.Y. Rochester, N.Y. Schenectady, N.Y. Syracuse, N.Y. Toronto, Ontario Westchester County, N.Y.	5.00		Jackson, Mich.	2.00	
New York City N Y	2.00		Lafayette, Ind.	5.00	
Northern New Jersey	2.50		Lansing-East Lansing, Mich	3.00	
Poughkeepsie, N.Y.	5.00		Richmond, Ind	2.00	
Rochester, N.Y.	5.00		Shelbyville, Ind	16.00	
Schenectady, N.Y.	2.00		Southeastern, Ind.	5.00	100 000
Syracuse, N.Y.	14.74		Southwestern, Ind.	5.00	101.00
Toronto, Ontario	2.50	40.00			
Westchester County, N.Y.	5.00	49.00	EPSILON PROVINCE		
			Chapters		
BETA PROVINCE			Missouri A	20.00	
Chapters			Missouri B	10.00	
Pennsylvania B	20.00		Missouri F	10100	
Pennsylvania T	5.00		Kentucky A		
Ohio A	10.00		Tennessee A	10.00	
Ohio B	10.00		Tennesee B	25.00	100 00
Ohio A	10.00		Tennessee Γ	10.00	75.00
Ohio E	5.00		★ * CONTACTOR		
Ohio Z	10.00		Alumnæ	2122	
West Virginia A	5.00	80.25	Blue Ridge	2.00	
West Virginia B	3.23	80.2)	Chattanooga, Tenn.	15.00	
Alumnæ			Columbia, Mo	5.00	
	10.00		Kansas City, Mo	5.00	
Akron, Ohio	5.00		Legington Ky	2.00	
Athens, Ohio	5.00		Lexington, Ky	5.00	
Charleston W Va	10.00		Louisvillle, Ky, Memphis, Tenn, Nashville, Tenn, St. Louis, Mo.	5.00	
Clarksburg W.Va	2.50		Nashville, Tenn,	6.00	
Cincinnati, Ohio	5.00		St. Louis, Mo	15.00	
Cleveland, East, Ohio	10.00		Springfield, Mo	10.00	
Cleveland, West, Ohio	10.00		Tri-State	5.00	125.00
Central Pennsylvania Charleston, W. Va. Clarksburg, W. Va. Cincinnatt, Ohio Cleveland, East, Ohio Cleveland, West, Ohio Columbus, Ohio Dayton, Ohio Elkins, W. Va. Fairmont, W. Va. Harrisburg-Carlisle, Pa. Mahoning Valley, Ohio Morgantown, W. Va. Ohio Valley, Ohio Philadelphia, Pa. Pittsburgh, Pa. Pittsburgh, South Hills, Pa. Springfield, Ohio Toledo, Ohio	5 00				
Filips W. Va	5.00		ZETA PROVINCE		
Fairmont W Va	5.00		Chapters		
Harrisburg-Carlisle Pa	5.00		Alabama A	10.00	
Mahoning Valley, Ohio	10.00		Alabama B	10.00	
Morgantown, W.Va	2.50		Florida A	20.00	
Ohio Valley, Ohio	5.00		Florida B	10.00	
Philadelphia, Pa	10.00		Florida I	10.00	-0.00
Pittsburgh, Pa.	50.00		Georgia A	10.00	70.00
Springfield Ohio	5.00		Alexan a		
Toledo, Ohio	5.00	160.00	Alumnæ	10.00	
101100, 01110 1111111111111111111111111			Atlanta, Ga. Birmingham, Ala.	5.00	
GAMMA PROVINCE			De Land Fla	5.00	
704 • Calca Car			De Land, Fla	1.00	
Chapters -			Jacksonville Fla.	3.00	
Maryland B	5.00		Lake County, Fla. Lakeland, Fla.	2.00	
District of Columbia A	5.00		Lakeland, Fla	2.00	
Virginia A Virginia P	10.00		Miami, Fla	10.00	
North Carolina A	5.00 10.00		Mobile, Ala. Ocala, Fla.	1.00	
North Carolina A North Carolina B	15.00			3.00	
South Carolina A	- 15465	50,00	Palm Beach, Fla. Pensacola, Fla. St. Petersburg, Fla.	2.00	
			Pensacola, Fla.	1.00	
Alumnæ			St. Petersburg, Fla	5.00	
Baltimore, Md. Chapel Hill, N.C. Charlotte, N.C.	5.00		lallanassee, Fla	5.00	
Chapel Hill, N.C.	1.00		Tampa, Fla	5.00	65.00
Charlotte, N.C.	2.00				
Columbia, S.C.			ETA PROVINCE		
Durham, N.C.	2.00				
Richmond Va	3.00		Chapters	20.00	
Washington D.C. Senior	5.00		Wisconsin A	20.00 10.00	
Charlotte, N.C. Columbia, S.C. Dutham, N.C. Norfolk, Va. Richmond, Va. Washington, D.C., Senior Washington, D.C., Junior Wilmington, Del.	5.00		Wisconsin Β	20.00	
Wilmington, Del.	1.00	24.00	Illinois A	50.00	
COMMON SOURCE ASSESSMENT ASSESSME			Illinois B-A	5.00	
Deura Prograce			Illinois E	10.00	
DELTA PROVINCE			Illinois Z	15.00	
Chapters			Illinois H	10.00	
Michigan A	5.00		Illinois θ	10.00	150.00
Michigan B	30.00		41		
Michigan Γ	5.00		Alumnæ		
Indiana A	5.00		Arlington Heights, Ill.		
Indiana B	10.00		Avon, Ill. (Libbie Brook Gaddis)	5.00	
Indiana P	5.00		Beloit, Wis	5.00	
Indiana A	10.00	75.00	Chicago Business Women, III.	5.00	
Indiana E	5.00	75.00	Chicago Dusiness women, III.	7.00	

ETA PROVINCE (Continue	d)		KAPPA PROVINCE (Continu	red)	
Chicago North, Ill. Chicago South, Ill. Chicago West Suburban, Ill.	5.00		Arkansas A		
Chicago West Suburban, Ill	5.00		Texas B	25.00	
Decatur, III. DuPage County, III.	5.00		Louisiana A	50.00	120.00
Fox River Valley, Wis.	1.00 3.00				120.00
Galesburg, Ill	15.00		Alumnæ Amarillo, Tex.	5.00	
Illinois Fox River Valley, Ill Jaacksonville, Ill	5.00 10.00		Ardmore, Okla.	5.00	
Joliet, III	2.00 5.00		Austin, Tex	5.00	
Milwaukee, Wis	10.00		Baton Rouge Ia	15.00	
Monmouth, Ill	10.00		Brazos Valley, Tex. Corpus Christi, Tex. Dallas, Tex.	5.00	
North Shore (Junior), Ill Oak Park-River Forest, Ill	25.00 10.00		Dallas, Tex	5.00	
Peoria III.	10.00		Fayetteville, Ark. Fort Smith, Ark. Fort Worth, Tex.	3.00	
Rockford, III	5.00	161.00	Houston, Tex	10.00	
			Lake Charles, La Little Rock, Ark	10.00	
THETA PROVINCE			Lubbock, Tex.	5.00	
Chapters	2.00		McAlester, Okla. Midland, Tex.	5.00	
Manitoba A	5.00		Muskogee, Okla New Orleans, La		
Minnesota A	5.00		Norman, Okla,	5.00	
Iowa B	10.00		Oklahoma City, Okla.	20.00	
Iowa Γ Iowa Z	10.00	40.00	Osceola, Ark. Pauls Valley, Okla. Ponca City, Okla.	15.00	
			Ponca City, Okla.	5.00	
Alumnæ Ames, Iowa	10.00		San Antonio, Tex.	10.00 5.00	
Burlington, Iowa	1.00		Sabine District, Tex. San Antonio, Tex. Shreveport, La. Stillwater, Okla. Texarkana, ArkTex. Tulsa Okla.	1.00	
Cedar Rapids, Iowa	1.00		Texarkana, ArkTex.	5.00	
Des Moines, Iowa	5.00		Tulsa, Okla. Tyler, Tex. Wichita Falls, Tex.	5.00	
Duluth, Minn. Superior, Wis Grand Forks, N.D	5.00		Wichita Falls, Tex	5.00	179.00
Indianola, Iowa Iowa City, Iowa	5.00 10.00		way act the second		179.00
Minneapolis, Minn. (afternoon) Minneapolis, Minn. (evening)	10.00		LAMBDA PROVINCE		
Mt. Pleasant, Iowa	5.00		Chapters		
St. Paul, Minn	5.00		Alberta A	7.50	
Tri-City (Rock Island-Moline, Ill.,			Montana AIdaho A	5.00	
Winnipeg, Manitoba	1.00	76.00	Washington A Washington B	5.00	
26			Washington I'	5.00	
IOTA PROVINCE			Oregon B	5.00	
Chapters South Dakota A	10.00		Oregon Γ	10.00	52.50
Nebraska B	10.00		Alumnæ		
Kansas B	10.00 25.00		Bellingham, Wash. Boise, Idaho	5 (1/1)	
Colorado B	10.00		Bozeman, Mont. Butte-Anaconda, Mont.	2.50	
Wroming A	10.00		Calgary, Alberta	1.00	
Utah A	10.00	95.00	Calgary, Alberta Coos County, Ore. Corvallis, Ore.	5.00 2.50	
Alumnæ			Edmonton, Alberta	5.00	
Boulder, Colo. Casper, Wyo. Cheyenne, Wyo.	1.00		Eugene, Ore. Everett, Wash.	1.00	
Cheyenne, Wyo	5.00		Klamath Falls, Ore	10.00	
Denver, Colo	5.00 15.00		Olympia, Wash,	2.50	
Fort Collins, Colo,	5.00		Portland, Ore. Pullman, Wash.	5.00	
Kansas City, Kan. Laramie, Wyo.	5.00		Salem, Ore	15.00	
Lawrence, Kan,	1.00		Spokane, Wash. Tacoma, Wash.	10.00	
Lincoln, Neb	10.00		Vancouver, B.C.	2.00	
Northeastern Wyoming			Wenatchee, Wash Yakima, Wash	2.00 5.00	
Ogden, Utah Omaha Neb.	5.00		Walla Walla, Wash.	10.00	108.50
Pueblo, Colo, Salt Lake City, Utah Sioux Falls, S.D.	3.00 5.00				
Sioux Falls, S.D.	1.00		MU PROVINCE		
Topeka, Kan. Vermillion, S.D.	1.00		Chapters P.	20.00	
Wichita, Kan	10.00	127.00	California B California T	20.00 68.00	
KAPPA PROVINCE			California E	20.00 5.00	
Chapters			California Z	10.00	
Oklahoma A	55.00		Arizona A Nevada A	7.50 5.00	2002110A
Oklahoma B	10.00		New Mexico A	10.00	145.50

Albuquerque, N.M. 5.00 Berkeley, Calif. 10.00 Centinela Valley, Calif. 10.00		Electricity 84.45 Gas heat 241.51 Water 21.81
Berkeley, Calif 10.00		Gas heat 241.51
Centinela Valley Calif 10.00		Water 21.81
Contra Costa, Galif 10.00		Telephone 47.21
El Paso, Tex 5.00		Yard care 35.25
Fresno, Calif 10.00		Dry cleaning and laundry
Glendale, Calif 5.00		House cleaning labor 128.83
Honolulu, T.H 5.00		Miscellaneous Supplies
Long Beach, Calif 5.00		Minor repairs: Furnace, plumbing, roof,
Los Angeles, Calif 10.00		flagstone wall 41.23
Marin County, Calif 5.00		Iron railing for porch steps 149.33
Palo Alto, Calif 5.00		Pointing up masonry—basement walls 125.00
Pasadena, Calif 1.00		Architectural Services
Phoenix, Ariz 5.00		Framed color photos of figurines 32.50
Reno, Nev 2.50		Kodachrome movie and 2 duplicates 522.83
Roswell, N.M.		Property Taxes
Sacramento, Calif 10.00		New parlor curtains 90.00
San Bernardino, Calif 5.00		Liability insurance
San Diego, Calif 5.00		Treasurer's Bond 2.50
San Fernando Valley, Calif 5.00		Hostess' Salary\$810.00
San Francisco, Calif 10.00		less Social Security 13.08 39.48 770.52
San Jose, Calif		Withholding 1ax26.40
San Mateo County, Calif 5.00		Taxes paid 48.35
Santa Barbara-Ventura, Calif 10.00		Committee Expenses
Santa Monica-Westwood, Calif 1.00		Travel74.36
South Coast (Laguna, Balboa, New		Film expenses12.12 143.29
Port Beach), Calif 2.50		Stationery, stamps, etc56.81
Solano County, Calif 1.00		m - 1 m 1
Tucson, Ariz 5.00	162.00	Total Disbursements\$2,942.68
Las Vegas, Nev	163.00	Balance on hand June 10, 1951
Receipts		Represented by:
Total Contributions\$2,377.25		Cash in Bank 2,851.20
House Revenue		Holt House Petty Cash Fund 20.62
Total Receipts	\$2,489.75	\$2,871.82
Balance on hand June 15, 1950	3,301.53	
Holt House Petty Cash Fund	23.22	
	\$5,814.50	FRANCES S. TROST, Treasurer

COMMITTEE ON LOAN FUND

Outstanding Loans Undergraduate													
Past due loan	5	w		w.			×		è	+		. \$	1,597.00
Loans due in	1951					,		٠					1,087.50
Loans due in													
Loans due in													
Loans due in	1954										÷		600.00
Graduate Loans		¥											1,000.00
61-												\$	8,598.59

Sincerely,
JOSEPHINE McCLEVERTY
Chairman Loan Fund Committee

COMMITTEE ON PUBLICITY

THE wave of harmful anti-fraternity publicity sweeping our country at the present time makes us aware, more than ever, of the importance of Pi Beta Phi's policy that we must have only good publicity; that we disapprove entirely of providing pictures or copy for any publication which might use them for propaganda purposes negative to fraternities. Notice to this effect was sent to all clubs, chapters, Alumnæ Advisory Committees, and chaperons early this year.

A letter of instructions and suggestions to pub-

A letter of instructions and suggestions to publicity chairmen of clubs and chapters emphasized the very important and responsible place which these chairmen hold in Pi Beta Phi's organization. During the year, many personal requests for specific publicity

information were complied with, and a special letter and publicity release were prepared for use on Loyalty Day programs.

The very splendid reports submitted by publicity chairmen are concrete evidence of the fine service they have given to Pi Beta Phi. The Chairman of Publicity wishes to express to these officers her appreciation for their fine cooperation, and to thank the Director of Central Office for her invaluable suggestions and assistance. The happy contacts with all fraternity members made possible by service on this Committee have been very much enjoyed.

Respectfully submitted, LOIS SNYDER FINGER, Chairman, Committee on Publicity

Make use of the Pi Beta Phi Magazine Agency— Pi Beta Phi Central Office, 410 Standard Building, Decatur, Illinois

NATIONAL SCHOLARSHIP COMMITTEE

When a man has put a limit on what he will do, Whe has put a limit on what he can do." It has been the work of the Scholarship Committee to try to inspire our girls to will to get the most out of

their college life.

We are proud once again to announce fifty chapters (50) in the upper third, including twelve (12) in first place; twenty-five (25) in the middle third, but sorry to say eighteen (18) in the lower third, including nine (9) in lowest place. This year there were fifty (50) in the upper third as compared to fortythree (43) for the year 1949-50, but that is still far from our goal of every chapter in the upper third. Twenty-seven (27) chapters were first for one quarter, but only twelve succeeded in maintaining this position.

The most outstanding chapters are Colorado B in first place for three consecutive years; Iowa A and Iowa B, first for four years; and Oklahoma B, first for six years. Seven chapters have been in the upper

third for six consecutive years:

Ohio B Ohio Z Illinois Z North Dakota A Oklahoma B Colorado B Kansas B

Theta province is to be commended with all seven chapters in the upper third, two being first, and all above the all-fraternity women's and all-women's averages. Beta, Zeta, Eta, and Iota are all in the upper third also, but Alpha East and Alpha West are in the lower third. Epsilon is unique in that for the last six years no chapter has been in the lowest place. The

average for all the provinces this year is 24.157 as compared to 24.291 for the previous years.

Last year we added a new slogan "No chapter below the all-women's average." We are far from our goal but happy that about twice as many chapters are above

this average as there are below it.

As our present method of rating chapters in schol-arship seemed somewhat unfair to some of the chap-

ters, Grand Council ruled that a change be made, giving a minimum grade of 25% when a chapter was in the upper third on its campus, or 10% when it was in the middle third, if, under our old formula, the actual grade were less than that. Following this ruling, averages were changed, but it was surprising how few chapters changed their numerical averages.

We were all pleased with the large number of honor students, whose pictures were published in the December Arrow, the largest number-ninety-five of Phi Beta Kappas and Phi Kappa Phis we have on record. Thirteen chapters failed to make any report, or sent their report too late for publication.

The girls appreciate greatly, I believe, the establishment of the different scholarships instead of the ring award, but I am doubtful about the achievement certificate. To date, twenty-two chapters have failed to send in their applications. Of the girls receiving the award, twenty-four were also highest for the year

The year began with eight new supervisors with the five others who were acquainted with the work; consequently, it took some time for files to be received and studied before all were ready to begin our program. The work of the committee is long and exacting but the supervisors give generously of their time and feel well compensated if they can help our girls to prepare themselves for their future life. As one supervisor wrote, "I feel a debt of gratitude for what my fraternity has meant to me through the years. If I can be of any help to even a few girls, thus serving Pi Phi, I will feel well repaid."

The chairman wishes to thank all the chapter chairmen and advisers, and the province supervisors for their fine cooperation during the year. Especially, does she want to express her deep appreciation to Gladys Scivally, Lucile Carson, and Miss Onken, whose constant help and suggestions have made this year a very

pleasant one.

Respectfully submitted, HARRIET R. JOHNSTONE

98

FIRST-40.0 Ohio E North Carolina A Iowa B Nebraska B Colorado B Wyoming B Oklahoma B Indiana I Illinois B-A Illinois H Washington Γ

UPPER THIRD-40.0-26.66 Oklahoma A Tennessee A Michigan A Alabama A Ohio Δ Ohio A Oregon B Ohio B Indiana A Georgia A Illinois Z Illinois Θ Illinois A Iowa Z Wisconsin B California T North Dakota A Maryland B Oklahoma A Iowa Γ Ohio Z Washington A California E
D.C. A
Missouri B
Michigan F
Florida B
Manitoba A Oregon A Idaho A Missouri A Tennessee B Minnesota A South Carolina A Texas A Missouri B Kansas A

> MIDDLE THIRD--26.66--13.33

Ontario A South Dakota Pennsylvania I Missouri I Connecticut A Virginia Γ Pennsylvania B Vermont B Louisiana A

Oregon [Wisconsin I Florida A Montana A West Virginia A Kentucky A California Z Alabama B Indiana A

Washington B California A New Mexico A Colorado A Nevada A Louisiana B LOWER THIRD-13.33-0.0

North Carolina B Maryland A New York I New York A Michigan B Arizona A irginia A Massachusetts A

LOWEST-0.0 Nova Scotia A Wisconsin I' Maine A Vermont A New York Δ Ontario B Texas B California B Alberta A

GRADES UNAVAILABLE Tennessee Γ Florida Γ Indiana E Illinois E Arkansas A

No. of chapters in Upper Third
No. of chapters in Middle Third
No. of chapters in Lower Third
No. of chapters Grades Unavailable 25 18 5

CHAPTERS FIRST FOR THE TERM ONLY

Georgia A Wisconsin B Iowa I Ohio A Ohio B D.C. A Michigan I Michigan A Kansas B Oregon B Indiana A Arkansas A California E Florida R

COMMITTEE ON TRANSFERS

IN THE Fall I sent the usual form letter asking the chapter secretaries to inform me of the names and addresses of two groups of girls: those who had transferred to another campus where there is a chapter of Pi Beta Phi and the other undergraduates who did not return to chapter for whatever reason.

Replies were received from all chapters giving the

following information:

47 chapters reported 75 transfers to 40 campuses 70 chapters reported 329 undergraduate actives who did not return.

Letters were sent personally to each of these girls. Their status as alumnæ was explained. Transfers received the general rules for affiliation. The other girls were reminded that they were now alumnæ members and were urged to become active in the alumnæ work. KATHERINE HOSMER

FRATERNITY STUDY AND EXAMINATION

		Ac	TIVE CHAPTER EX	AMINATION			
Province	No. Chapters	No. Actives	No. Examined	Excusede	Failed to Take	Failed to Pass	Province Average
Alpha East Alpha West Beta Gamma Delta Epsilon Zeta Eta Theta Iota Kappa Lambda Mu	758ª 7876978798	295 177 343* 310 309 241 210 471 234 364 262b 413 349	247 142 320 203 279 185 149 330 188 301 256 287 236	48 34 • 23 106 30(5) 56 61 141(5) 46(1) 63 3(3) 126 108(3)	0 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 5 5	2 0 1 0 2 0 0 0 0 0 1 5	90.18 94.30 96.42 95.15 99.80 95.20 96.30 98.05 99.36 99.90 91.50 99.63 96.93
		3,978	3,123	845	10	23	

a Does not include West Virginia B.
 b Does not include new initiates.
 c Number given is total number of excused members per chapter, including new initiates; number in parenthesis indicates e Number given is to those excused for illness.

	PRE-INITIATION EX	AMINATION	
Province	Number Examined	Number Re-examined	Province Average
Alpha East	122	0	97.74
Alpha West	68	0	98.90
Beta	137	0	99.71
Gamma	158	0	98.26
Delta	140	0	99.90
Epsilon	119	0	93.10
Zeta	119	0	98.70
Eta	221	0	99.00
Theta	92	0	99.14
Iota	181	0	99.31
Kappa	207	1	97.60
Lambda	180a	0	99.47b
Mu	215	0	97.41
		-	
TOTALS	1,959	1	
a NI	from Albanta A at time of senast		

a No examinations received from Alberta A at time of report.
b Does not include Alberta A.

With grateful appreciation to each committee member for her cooperation through the year,

Respectfully submitted,
BETTY HILL BLALOCK (Mrs. William C.)

COMMITTEE ON SOCIAL EXCHANGE

THE Social Exchange Committee has had numerous T additions to its roll of Province Chairmen and they, with the faithful who have been working with us for a year or more, have been initiated into the field with lots of interesting things to report. We continue to be glad when the chapters find that they can really use the information we impart concerning rush parties, special occasion plans, homecoming floats and house decorations, Founders' Day celebrations and miscellaneous suggestions for making the life of a Pi Beta Phi chapter more fun: but how delighted we are, too, when they send us original ideas of their own to be passed on to their "sisters" all over this big map. The province with one hundred per cent of her chapters reporting is always proud of the record; we

have several this time who lay that claim to fame. They are: Beta, Epsilon, Zeta, Eta, Kappa, Lambda and Mu.

Kappa Province has more chapters with a perfect score of 10; there are four out of seven. Beta comes second with five out of ten.

Ninety-one chapters were heard from this scholastic year, 1950-51.

PERFECT SCORES were received by: Vermont A, Massachusetts B, New York Γ, Ohio A, Ohio Δ, Ohio E, West Virginia A, West Virginia B, Maryland B, Virginia A, North Carolina A, Michigan A, Indiana Γ, Indiana Δ, Missouri B, Missouri Γ, Alabama A, Alabama B, Georgia A, Wisconsin B, Illinois Z, Iowa A, Iowa B, Iowa Γ, Iowa Z, Kansas B, Colo-

rado B, Wyoming A, Oklahoma A, Oklahoma B, Arkansas A, Texas A, Washington A, Nevada A, California E and California Z.

Seven chapters failed to report on either Founders'

Day or Rushing.

The winning chapter with the best reports and cooperation with the Province Chairman is Kansas B.

Louisiana B wins first place for originality with their clever plans for their Pi Phi Première party worked out to represent a movie house in every detail

Hall of Fame will display the names of Oklahoma B, Kansas A, Wisconsin B and Oregon A for their original suggestions used in the current Social Exchange Bulletin. A special mention goes to California E for their funny "mixer" game called "Mama's Hats." Kansas A sent wonderfully arranged ideas for the "Pi Phi Platter Parade" and "The Little Engine That Could," the former for rush season and the latter for yard decoration at Homecoming.

While we do still have trouble getting the members of the chapters to try something new and different with Founders' Day, most of them are bubbling over with originality when it comes to rushing and miscellaneous parties and unique decorations. The committee has lots of fun, mixed with nostalgia, when it reads what the "youngsters" are doing and then sifts out the best to pass on to someone else to try

It has been this chairman's pleasure to work with a wonderfully cooperative committee and she has thoroughy enjoyed her "paper associations" with them and with the national officers who are always so help-

Respectfully submitted, VIRGINIA DALE MCMAHAN

FRATERNITY MUSIC

DURING the year following a Pi Phi Convention, it seems the main activity of this committee is answering requests from chapters for copies of the prize songs. We were able to distribute several printed copies through members of the Convention Chorus, with the suggestion that they pass them on to other chapters in their Province.

Steps also were taken in the compilation of a "Novelty" Song Book, consisting of some of the

lighter favorites sung in the chapters.

It was with great sorrow that all Pi Phis, and particularly members of the Music Committee, learned of the sudden passing of its loyal member, Louise Spaulding Malin, this past winter. Louise, who was a fine and loyal Pi Phi and a person of great warmth and charm, has left to her beloved Fraternity a personal gift that will long be a tribute to her, as well as an expression of deep Pi Phi feeling, for it was

she who wrote the "Memorial Hymn" which we all love. Of Louise we can say, in her own words, "But the silken tie of the Wine and Blue will bind through Eternity, and friendship's chain of golden hue will link eternally."

Our new committee member is Helen Chodat Schudel, known to many of us as author of "The Pi Phi Tribute." We have welcomed her and look forward

to working with her.

Again, we wish to express our appreciation of the interest and cooperation of all Pi Phis, particularly of Grand Council. As we close this year, already we look forward to the coming Convention year, which is always one of rewarding musical associations and increased activity. We hope the committee can further serve the Fraternity in bringing to it more new and lovely Pi Phi songs.

Respectfully submitted, DOROTHY VALE MCLAUGHLIN

CHAPERONS

THE Committee on Chaperons has had another happy and interesting year in her work for Pi Beta Phi.

To you, Chapter Corresponding Secretaries, an especial vote of thanks for your promptness in send-ing in the data cards and blanks on chapter house

chaperons.

We have sixty-eight chaperons, fifteen of whom are new this year. One has served as chaperon for the same chapter for eighteen years, a fine record for both chapter and chaperon, so, Mrs. Winifred Owens of North Dakota A, may I salute you! Letters of welcome have been sent to all new chaperons and many responded expressing gratitude for the helpful pamphlets, Pi Beta Phi House Rules, Rules for Chap-erons and Relations between Chapter and Chaperon, provided by Grand Council.

This year Training Schools or Conferences for

Chaperons and House Directors are being held at Purdue University, Oregon State College, and Louisiana State University; and, as in previous years, Grand Council endorses this training by paying the tuition for all Pi Beta Phi Chaperons who enroll for any of these summer courses.

We have received many applications from women who wish to chaperon in our Pi Beta Phi houses. These names are kept on file in order that we may pass them on to chapters seeking new hostesses.

My sincerest appreciation again to Miss Onken and Mrs. Wild for their monthly letters to Province Presidents and Vice Presidents, and to Miss Scivally in Central Office for her loving assistance at all times, and to all members of Grand Council who stand back of us helping and inspiring us-Thank You! Respectfully submitted,

LEILA GRAY CLIFTON

EMMA HARPER TURNER MEMORIAL FUND

Cal message of living remembrance, through the Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund. If you were aged and ill, or a bit overwhelmed with life's burdens, would you not be thrilled with delight if an old friend gave proof of her undying devotion? Because Pi Phi is that old friend the heart of Pi Phi is gladdened, the bonds of friendship are strengthened, the pledges of loyalty are being renewed. As a result, Pi Phi is being blessed, for, as always, it is proving more blessed to give than to receive.

Reflecting the generosity of our members, the original endowment of \$50,000.00 has been increased to \$56,574.07 as of May 1, 1951. To the many, many generous donors we extend grateful appreciation. Twice blessed will be the large number of Pi Phi Home Refund checks which have been rededicated to service and signed over to another mission of good

will to comfort Pi Phi's aged and needy.

From the interest which accumulates from the loans to chapters, small gifts, in cash, are sent, without obligation, to relieve an emergency or to assist in providing necessities. This committee serves as the clearing house for your recommendations. Unless you report the needs, we cannot function. The only requirement is that we have the verification of two Pi Phi sponsors, one being the president of the nearest Alumnæ Club, if that is possible. The urgency of the requests are then weighed against the status of the budget. The policy of this committee is to make sure that every available dollar in this fund is serving to relieve an anxiety or provide bodily comfort.

Join with this committee in speeding Pi Phi's Friendship arrow straight to the heart of a lovely

Pi Phi friend.

Respectfully submitted, ETHEL H. COPP

Help Week-Not Hell Week

Newspaper clippings and stories about fraternity Hell Week substitutes continue to roll in. Ninety University of Pittsburgh fraternity students conducted a waste paper collection to raise funds for Hill City, a Pittsburgh project to curb juvenile delinquency . . . Sigma Chi pledges at Butler University spent a week cleaning up a boys' camp . . . Four hundred Purdue University fraternity actives and pledges gave up vacation days to clean up Columbian Park in Lafayette, and earned a commendation from Prexy Hovde and favorable comment in local newspapers . . . Sigma Alpha Epsilon students at Bucknell University washed windows and cleaned the home of a man crippled in both legs, and mowed the lawn, repaired a grape arbor, beat rugs, carried out ashes, and cleaned windows at the home of an aged couple, 92 and 89 years of age . . . Several Sigma Phi Epsilon chapters cleaned up city jails.

NPA Joins AAC

At a recent called meeting of the National Panhellenic Conference the following resolution was adopted:

"Resolved that the National Panhellenic Conference become a member of the All-American Conference to Combat Communism as a demonstration by the Greek letter societies of college women of their opposition to the philosophy and procedures of communism and as evidence of their devotion to American freedoms."

Province President Reports

ALPHA EAST PROVINCE PRESIDENT

THE year 1950-51 has been an outstanding one for the seven chapters of Alpha East Province. The members began the year with a fine spirit of comradeship and cooperation, inspired by their convention delegates. The distinction of having two chapters receive national recognition at convention—Connecticut A—the Philadelphia Vase—Massachusetts A, an award for original skits—inspired the girls to work for

greater attainments.

The Amy Burnham Onken Province award was given to Marilyn Murphy, Vermont A. The nominees for this award, from the other chapters were: Jane Weber, Connecticut A, Phyllis Boutelier, Maine A, Natalie Roberts, Massachusetts A, Jean Smali, Massachusetts B; Jean Hard, Vermont B, Joanne Beaubien, Nova Scotia A. The Portland Alumnæ Club Award, which is given to the most outstanding sophomore in the province, was won by Elissa Sierra, Vermont B. The candidates for this honor were: Joan Robinson, Connecticut A; Ann McGinley, Vermont A; Dorothy Booth, Maine A; Barbara Clifford, Massachusetts B.

Official visits were made to all chapters and my conferences with the actives, advisers, Deans of Women and club members were most satisfactory. It is always gratifying to hear that the Deans look to the fraternity women to maintain the high standards and

ideals of the colleges.

Great emphasis has been placed on scholarship during the entire year and we are happy to report that all chapters have improved their scholastic rank. Some of the chapters had dropped in rank from that of the previous year. However with the close supervision and constructive suggestions, which Miss Johnstone, National Scholarship Chairman, and Mrs. Haggett, Province Scholarship Chairman, gave to the chapters they ended the year with marked improvements. Ver-

mont B ranked first for the second semester.

The list of activities for the Alpha East members proves the fact again that the Pi Phis are leaders on their respective campuses. Since the honors are so numerous, I can mention only the outstanding ones in this report.

All chapters experienced successful rush seasons. Few rushees were lost to other sororities. Maine A and Massachusetts B had the distinction of having all of their pledges make their initiation averages.

The housing situation is the same as it was last year with the exception of Connecticut A. They moved into their new fraternity unit and are happily adjusted to their new arrangements of having all of their members live together. Connecticut A and Massachusetts B are fortunate to have with them the same fine women, who have been with them for some time.

At this time, all of the chapters have contributed to the Fraternity's projects. Each chapter has been active in some type of local social service work and particularly at Christmas time have they brought the Christmas spirit into the homes of those who are

less fortunate.

This year's work with the members of Alpha East Province has been completely gratifying and pleasant. To see our chapters grow and develop and at all times maintain the high standards of our Fraternity and to assume their deserved places of leadership, has been a source of great pride. Again I would like to express my gratitude to the chapters, for their splendid cooperation, to the advisory committees, for their help and inspiration to the active chapters, to the members of Grand Council for their ever-ready willingness to help and to Miss Onken for her invaluable interest and inspiration.

ANNIE LAURIE KEYS WHIPPLE

ALPHA WEST PROVINCE PRESIDENT

HIS past year has been a most enjoyable and inter-Testing one. The friendships that were started in my first year of service to the fraternity have broadened, and ripened, and I have felt very close to the girls in each chapter in this province—as I hope they feel toward me. Certainly I feel they have brought their problems to me for advice, and I have done my best for them. The co-operation and fraternity spirit has been splendid in every group. We have had a difficult time this year with scholarship in several of the chapters—which the girls are working hard, on now—and we hope to make a very much better report next year on this. My chapter visits were made early in the Fall of this year. That seems the best time to offer the most constructive help to the groups, as they begin their college year. My interviews with the various Deans were most satisfactory as to the opinion the campus, held on the members of our fraternity who were actives. We also have been most fortunate on the chaperones that most of the groups had. Two chapters are now in process of changing, and we hope that by next Fall they will be well settled with the type of chaperone that we like to

have in all of our houses.

I must make especial mention here of the outstanding work the actives have done in their extracurricular activities this year. They have really been leaders on many of the campuses, and are so recognized. The Amy Burnham Onken Award for this province went to Anne Burton of Ontario A chapter. Anne has been an outstanding leader in her fraternity and also on her campus. Her scholarship too was extremely high. She has contributed much to her fraternity, her chapter and her university.

The Alumnæ Advisory Boards have been a continued help to me and to their respective chapters. They and our fine chaperones deserve our appreciation and gratitude for their loyal support, and un-

ceasing service to Pi Beta Phi.

I should like to thank the Province Chairman on scholarship for her great assistance to our Province chapters and to me. My grateful acknowledgement too to Grand Council and particularly to Miss Onken for all help and assistance given to me this year.

Respectfully submitted,

EVELYN M. SLIFER

BETA PROVINCE PRESIDENT

As I come to the close of my first year as Province President I am aware of a greater realization of the worth of the ideals and traditions of Pi Beta Phi. The nine chapters of Beta Province that it has been my privilege to work with, both through correspondence and on chapter visits, are the proof that young women can achieve a great deal through fraternity membership. Unselfishness, cooperation, campus activity participation, and a desire for high scholarship have been displayed in every group. The chapters that are first in scholarship are Ohio Δ and Ohio B. Ohio A and Ohio Z are second on their campuses missing first place by a fraction of a point. Departmental honors, Phi Beta Kappa and similar honoraries are well represented.

Rushing wos quite successful throughout the province. Ohio E, one of the two chapters who has had second semester rushing, is happy to announce first semester rushing for next year. Ohio Δ will still have

deferred rushing.

Houses and suites throughout the province have been redecorated. The houses are being taxed by larger memberships and suites are bulging at meeting time. West Virginia A is enjoying a completely redecorated and improved home and Ohio B is looking forward to redecoration when they return next fall. Ohio Wesleyan is making good use of their beautiful new lodge.

Extracurricular activity is outstanding. The interest and leadership in Woman's Self-Government Organizations, Y.W.C.A., Red Cross, music and sports is most gratifying. Mortar Board and its equivalents have honored so many Pi Phis. Sophomore honors are on the increase which presents a fine outlook for the future.

The Amy Burnham Onken Province award was won by Margaret (Peg) Murphy of Ohio Δ. Peg's record was most unusual in the number of elected offices. Her consistency of effort has received recognition nationally as well as on the campus and in her Pi Phi chapter. Peg's home is in Zanesville, Ohio, and she is a Pi Phi daughter. The other chapter nominees for the Amy Burnham Onken award were Mary Newkirk, Ohio A; Virginia Lou Stansbury, Ohio B; Suzanne Niles, Ohio E; Margaret Dennison, Ohio Z; Ann Cooper, Pennsylvania B; Sarah Haddock, Pennsylvania T; Betsy Ferguson, West Virginia A; and Cheta Ingram Carr, West Virginia B. All are exceptional Pi Phis and have made outstanding contributions to their colleges and chapters.

The Province is 100% in contributions to the three fraternity projects. There is a new interest in securing magazine subscriptions. Pennsylvania B, Pennsylvania F, and Ohio B have each sponsored a child through Save the Children Federation. Others have made

contributions.

It was an honor to play host to our Grand President when she was guest speaker for the Panhellenic Scholarship Tea at Ohio State University. Miss Onken gave a practical as well as an inspiring talk, commanding a hushed attention not always apparent at such a meeeting. Pi Phis were more than proud of the complimentary comments made to them by fraternity women of the twenty-three Panhellenic groups.

I would like to express my appreciation for the friendly cooperation of each chapter, advisory board and alumnæ. It is a pleasure to work for people when

you feel that they are working with you.

To Miss Onken and the other members of Grand Council, the Director of Central Office, as well as National Committee Chairmen, may I express my appreciation and sincere thanks for your inspiration and help. It has been a privilege to serve the Fraternity this year.

Respectfully submitted, EDITH H. RANKIN

GAMMA PROVINCE PRESIDENT

The greatest thing of the year in Gamma Province has been the cooperation of all the chapters with the province officer. Early in the year we set up a plan for correspondence which during the year introduced me to practically every Pi Phi in the Province. Every chapter without exception adhered to the plan and it proved very beneficial to me especially since circumstances precluded regular chapter visits.

We were very fortunate to have Mrs. Hagee as the Grand Council visitor during the fall term and her wise counsel and advice was well received throughout the province. I had one day with Virginia Γ, Virginia A, and Maryland B when I was their speaker at a Founders' Day meeting in Williamsburg. And then, time crept up on me and exam schedules kept me from regular visits. However, I was able to arrange a visit with North Carolina A, North Carolina B, and South Carolina A. These visits were a great thrill and inspiration to me. I felt and I hope that the girls felt too that our meeting was very valuable. We took a look at the chapters in retrospect, ironed out difficulties and I hope that by that method we gained inspiration and strength for next year. Gamma Province has a very strong family feeling and every chapter is interested to know every other chapter and they want to exchange ideas. It is a fine spirit, I think, and shows increased feeling of loyalty to, and interest in, the national scope of Pi Beta Phi. In scholarship, the province has not done as well as it could and should have. Maryland B, Virginia T, and D.C. A, are at the top of the list. The other chapters are capable of so much better work and the three mentioned have room for improvement. The chapters, one and all, are conscious of the importance of good scholarship and scholarship programs have been well thought out. We all agree that it is a matter of individual responsibility. Some technicalities of grading in the different systems were caught early in the winter term and we feel confident that the picture of scholarship in Gamma Province will change with the next report. It is a point of great emphasis with us.

The chapters have shown their competence in handling their finances this year. South Carolina A had an involved problem concerned with their financial reports but that has been straightened out and they will be up to date when they begin in the fall. Maryland B had some difficulty in getting enough girls to live in the house in order to meet expenses but their plans are in order so that this problem will not be with them in the fall. North Carolina A has a tight budget but they are meeting their financial obligations. They need a considerable amount of work done to the house but are without the necessary funds. They are soliciting for contributions from the alumnæ for this necessary repair work and individual members

have pledged part of their summer earnings for this

purpose also.

The housing situation is approximately the same as before. Maryland B, Virginia F, and North Carolina A live in chapter houses. D.C. A maintains an apartment close to the campus and North Carolina B has a room in the Panhellenic House while Virginia A has its sorority bungalow on the campus. South Carolina A has a room in a special sorority set-up in the dormitory on the campus. North Carolina B had a doubling of their rent imposed upon them for next year so they must rearrange their budget in order to meet it.

More than ever there seems to be the need for greater strength in Panhellenic on the campus and in Gamma Province great strides have been made in that direction. A closer cooperation among sororities has become necessary on several campuses to combat open

agitation in the whole fraternity system.

Much credit goes to Advisory Committees in Gamma Province. In every instance they have been of great service to the chapters and they have certainly been helpful to me in my new position. And while I speak of Advisory Committees I want to remember too the excellent Pi Beta Phi Alumnæ Clubs in this province. They have meant much to the actives and have made evident to them that there is a Pi Phi life after college and through their examples of living and service to the community the actives have learned to know that Pi Phi ideals are everlasting ones. The continued devotion and loyalty to Pi Beta Phi on the part of the alumnæ speaks very loudly to the actives.

The chapters have made contributions to Holt House, Settlement School, and the Scholarship Fund and have entered enthusiastically into programs of service to others on the campus and in the community where they are located. I have noted throughout the year that the chapters are alert to situations where they can make a charitable contribution not only materially but giving freely of their time and effort.

The winner of the Amy B. Onken award for the province is Winifred Harriss, North Carolina A, an outstanding Pi Phi in every respect. All of the candidates deserve special recognition and they are: South Carolina A, Gretchen Miley; North Carolina B, Patt McAlister; Virginia I, Mary Jo Finn; Virginia A, Mary Malone; D.C. A, Janet Wildman; and Maryland B, Dorothy Drake.

Our weakest point is scholarship and so we are going to put forth with diligent efforts in that direction. We are going to help each other recognize and do something about this individual responsibility. To fail to live up to our full capabilities is failing not only in meeting Pi Phi standards but we are just as surely unfair to ourselves. We are going to keep our "family spirit" alive in the Province so that we can better contribute to the national picture of Pi Beta Phi. We are going to live in such a way as to better interpret the whole fraternity system to others as a real part of the American Way of life. We are going to remember constantly that Pi Beta Phi means noble womanhood.

I am looking forward to my visits to the chapters in the fall and truly feel that to be a province officer is a great privilege. The province president wishes to extend her sincere thanks to Miss Onken, who has shown such a wonderful expression of friendship and sympathetic understanding along with fine advice and suggestions. It has been difficult to follow so fine and capable an officer as Betty King and Grand Council and Pi Phis everywhere have been a real inspiration and help to me. I am grateful to each and every

Respectfully submitted, BETTY HENRIETTA LUHRING

DELTA PROVINCE PRESIDENT

This has been a difficult year for Delta Province due to the fact that the Province has had three different Province Presidents. Early in the year death claimed our devoted Irene Hoggatt. Following her death, Ann Cummings carried on the work until Christmas at which time this reporting officer took over. In spite of these changes the splendid internal organization of the chapters and efficient work of chapter officers plus devoted Advisory Board supervision brought the Province through the year in a most creditable manner. At this point I would like to take the opportunity of expressing appreciation for the work done by these groups. During the Chapter visits the manifestations of this devotion to the local situation was most apparent.

The Province has had some outstanding success during the year in the scholarship area. Indiana A has made an outstanding record on its Campus in schol-arship. The attainment of the Stoolman Vase indicates success on the national level as well. Indiana B and Michigan B achieved pronounced improvement, placing them in the higher brackets on their campuses. One of the gratifying things in all the Chapters in the Province was the adoption of study table. The conviction that there is no substitute for this academic technique was a satisfying achievement to this officer. The vision and cooperation of the officers and chapters was the thing that made this possible. Indiana E had the honor of having three Phi Beta Kappas. The honoraries of the various other chapters are too numerous to mention in this report.

This has been a tremendously large year for Delta Province in activities. Most chapters followed a plan of required activities for their members. This resulted in the attainment of a staggering number of high responsible positions on the various campuses. The records of each chapter show an impressive number of executive positions in campus organizations.

Two of the highlights of the Province history this year were the Indiana State Day at Indianapolis and Michigan State Day at East Lansing. The Indiana State luncheon was the occasion for the awarding of the Amy B. Onken Award to Janet Polson, Indiana B. Patricia Gilpin was awarded second place at the Michigan State luncheon. The Michigan State luncheon had the honor of having Miss Onken give the address and the previous day she distinguished the Michigan Gamma Chapter by initiating the new pledge class.

The housing situation in the Province remains much the same with the exception of the beautiful new house at DePauw. The Indiana E Pi Phis held the dedication of this new house on June 9 and it is truly an addition to DePauw campus. Michigan A, Michigan B, and Michigan I as well as Indiana A have all made improvements and done redecorating. The homes of the various chapters in the Province are a definite credit to their respective campuses. A great deal of the credit for this situation can be given to the chap-ters Advisory Boards and House Committees. These two groups have worked most faithfully and with excellent judgment and good taste.

Delta Province has responded very generously with

one hundred per cent participation in support of the fraternity projects. Michigan A and Michigan I cooperated in the support of the child care program,

giving \$96 to this very worthy project.

In concluding this report it is with the deepest regret that this officer finds it necessary to relinquish her position as Province President. The joy in the friends made and the cooperation experienced will be treasured experiences. Her interest and affection for each group is not altered by her resignation. Best wishes are extended for continued success of the chapters of Pi Beta Phi in Delta Province.

CAROL M. COOK

EPSILON PROVINCE PRESIDENT

SERVING as province president for only a few months, it has been a real pleasure to look back over the activities of the year, and to see the accomplishments and fine spirit of the Epsilon Province Pi Phis. It has been gratifying to hear the reports of the various deans, and the alumnæ advisory boards. Naturally, my greatest pleasure has come from visits with the active chapters, in which I had the opportunity to meet and know the members.

Another fact that was significant to me was the number of things the chapters have done for other groups. Several had Christmas and Easter parties for underprivileged children; Missouri B has continued its work with the Scout troop for feeble-minded girls; and others participated in money-raising compaigns for worthy causes. Too, I was impressed deeply with the member's loyalty to Pi Phi and its principles; their cooperation; their enthusiasm and good fun; and the closeness of most of the groups, even though some do not have sorority houses.

The chapters have been outstanding in activities during the year. Several have made use of an activity point system, and have found it most helpful. Participation in student government, publications, departmental clubs and church organizations especially were noteworthy.

An unusual number of Pi Phis were elected to various honoraries. Eleven girls were tapped for Mortar Board, and three for its equivalent; eight are listed in Who's Who in American Colleges and Universities; and many more are members of departmental and class honoraries. The province had its share of queens and sweethearts, too.

Even though the chapters have been outstanding in activities, scholarship has not been neglected. Six girls are Phi Theta Kappas, two others are members of equivalent, and one is a Tau Beta Kappa, engineering equivalent. Two members of Kentucky A have won scholarships to study in Europe, and Missouri A's president received a scholarship for a year's work in Cam-

The Amy B. Onken award winner for the province is Georgia Dunbar, Missouri B. Other nominees were: Missouri A, Sue C. Coker; Tennessee B, Betty Ruble; Tennessee A, Janis Haskew; Tennessee Γ, Joan Addington; Missouri F, Carolyn Compton; Kentucky A,

Nettie Lou Graham.

Each chapter can look back upon some activity of the year as being particularly outstanding. Some events that were of special interest were: Tennessee A's chapter house party in Florida during spring vacation; Miss Onken's visit with Missouri I; Tennessee B, in one week, receiving one-third of the elected campus officers, Junior Prom Queen, and Lady of the Bracelet (Highest award to a woman student); Missouri A's Founders' Day celebration with Alice Mans-field and Marie Hagee; Kentucky A's seven queens; A Tennessee Γ being chosen band sponsor for the Cotton Bowl game; and Missouri B having the ABO award winner, and a very special Founders' Day banquet.

My work with the prvoince has been a real challenge, but one of the most interesting and enjoyable things in which I've had a part. I am deeply grateful for the assistance and guidance given me by Miss Onken and other Grand Council members, and the co-operation and understanding of the chapters and advisory boards. It is a privilege as well as a pleasure to

have a part in such a wonderful province. Respectfully submitted,

POLLY FESSEY

ZETA PROVINCE PRESIDENT

As we come to the end of another year, it is with a feeling of great satisfaction and pride that I review the results of this past year. Every chapter is filling an important place on its respective campus and has worked in a sincere and earnest manner to attain this deserving place. Inspired by convention, we of Zeta Province started the year with enthusiasm and determination to reach our goals. Not all of our aims have been realized but we have made great progress.

Emphasis has been placed on scholarship and the results are very gratifying. Alabama A has held first place for two consecutive quarters, Florida B won the scholarship cup for 1950-51, Georgia A won the scholarship for 1949-50, Alabama B came up from close to the bottom of the list to second place and missed first by only a fraction. The other two chap-ters in the province have shown progress and Florida A claims second place for winter quarter. We of Zeta Province are proud of this scholarship record.

All the chapters were 100% contributors to our national projects and Alabama A and Georgia A contributors to Save the Children Federation with Georgia A taking a full sponsorship. Florida Γ contributed to the Emma Harper Turner Fund as well as the other

The Army Burnham Onken Award for the province went to Jo Anne Terry, Georgia A. Six worthy and deserving girls were nominated for this award. How I wish I could have nominated six for the national award! The candidates from the province for this award were: Katherine Ann Price, Alabama A; Mary Fraser Kennedy, Alabama B; Barbara Brundage, Florida A; Jean Sayer, Florida B; Carolyn Alfred, Florida F.

Circumstances beyond my control prevented my making chapter visits to Alabama A, Alabama B and Florida T. The loss was mine and I regret that it was not possible to visit these chapters, renew old acquaintances, and meet the new actives and pledges.

Rushing was particularly successful throughout the province, many fine girls were pledged and the largest majority initiated. Every campus in the province has a quota, and with few exceptions the full quota was pledged by the chapter. Rushing rules and procedure, as well as the campus-wide Panhellenic activities, have been topics of discussion on all campuses with plans and hopes for an improved rushing system for next fall. Faculty relationships have been strengthened by social functions including faculty and members of the Administration as guests. All chapters have had formal dances with beautiful and unusual themes used for decorations, as well as many informal affairs.

Zeta Province has won many campus honors this year—the full list would be far too long to print.

From its list of honors one might think that Zeta Province had only "Brains," but there are "Beauties" as well. Florida A has "Miss Stetson," Florida B "Homecoming Queen" and member of May Day Court. Florida P "Queen of Hearts" and Georgia A "Homecoming Queen" and Sesquicentennial Queen. Every chapter has more than one fraternity "Sweetheart."

This has been a splendid year for Zeta Province, every chapter excelling in many ways. Each chapter ranks at or near the top by its college administration and the other fraternities. Zeta Province President is proud to have had the privilege of working with them.

To the actives and Alumnæ Advisory Committee members I would like to thank and express my appreciation for their whole hearted cooperation and their expression of true friendship. To members of Grand Council and National Committee Chairmen who have never failed to give assistance and understanding I express my deep appreciation. To Miss Onken whose help has been unfailing I wish to express my deepest gratitude and thanks. It has been a privilege and a joy to serve in the capacity of Province President for the fraternity.

Respectfully submitted, EDYTHE BELTON TYLER

ETA PROVINCE PRESIDENT

It has been an enrichening experience and a great privilege to work with the chapters of Eta Province this past year. I was pleased to be able to visit all nine chapters during the year; these personal contacts with the girls, the chaperons, and the college personnel, proved most beneficial to me, and I hope I was of some assistance to my chapters. Their thoughtfulness and friendliness during my visits left me with a deeper appreciation of the meaning of Pi Beta Phi. True, we have had our problems, but each chapter has shown splendid judgment and adult thinking in the handling of these problems, and I feel confident that a keener sense of responsibilities has been fostered within the province.

During the first semester, the Wisconsin chapters were honored by a visit from Helen Anderson Lewis, and this spring most of the Illinois chapters received a visit from Mrs. A. W. Morrison, Eta Province Scholarship Chairman, a trip made at her own expense. All chapters wrote me of their appreciation to these two for the help and inspiration they had given the

chapters.

Of special interest to all Pi Phis is the Amy B. Onken Award. Each candidate for the award was an outstanding girl on her campus. After careful consideration of all the requirements, Christine Croneis, of Wisconsin B at Beloit College, was chosen from Eta Province and it was my privilege to make the presentation at their Founders' Day Banquet. Other candidates were, Beverly Hollett, Wisconsin A; Joyce Herreid, Wisconsin Γ; Patricia Clark, Illinois A; Charlene Hiatt, Illinois B-Δ; Josephine Sundine, Illinois E; Shelia McMurray, Illinois Z; Sandra Lukey, Illinois H; Nancy Millikan, Illinois Θ.

Eta Province is 100% in contributions to the three fraternity projects, and three chapters have full sponsorships in Save the Children Federation, Wisconsin A, Illinois E, and Illinois Z; others are supporting foster children through their Panhellenic. Each chapter through the year has had some local philanthropy. Many have given parties for underprivileged children

at Christmas time.

The scholarship data is incomplete for the year. With the exception of three chapters, there has been an improvement or a stand-still in comparative rating with other groups. Last year Wisconsin A actives placed second on the campus, but the pledges ranked fifteenth, bringing the chapter down to twelfth place.

The fall semester of this year found the chapter in seventh place. Wisconsin B was first on campus last year and the fall semester found them leading all groups by a large margin. Their pledges led all other pledge classes by quite a margin, also. Wisconsin I was in sixth place last year and again for the fall semester of this year, but the mid-semester grades this spring showed a definite improvement, so we are hoping for a climb up the ladder. Illinois A ranked in second place at Monmouth College last year, but slipped to third place in the fall term. Illinois B-A has been first in scholarship at Knox for two years, but this year's rating will not be issued until a later date. Northwestern University has never published comparative scholarship lists, but may do so this year. We do know that Illinois É ranked in fourth place the first quarter of this year, with a 3.8 or C average and that they raised that average to a 4.6 or a B the second quarter. Illinois Z dropped from the first Quartile down to the second Quartile for the first semester, but are endeavoring to improve this semester sufficiently to climb back into the first group for the year. Illinois H ranked first in scholarship last year, and the actives did the same the fall term, however the pledges brought the chapter ranking down to third place. Illinois O was first on Bradley campus last year but slipped to second place in the fall. Scholarship was the one field in which there has not been the desired improvement. The following chapters have representation in Φ B K: Wisconsin B —2; Wisconsin Γ—1; Illinois B-Δ—2; Illinois E—2; Illinois Z-1.

Rushing was most successful for all chapters in the province and with the exception of two chapters the initiation rate was exceptionally high. Illinois E led the province in this respect initiating all but one pledge. 207 girls were pledged in the fall, 160 were initiated, and 20 have been pledged during the year. Knox College is starting deferred rushing next year.

The housing situation remains the same as last year. Four chapters have attractive and adequate houses which take care of most of the out of town members. Illinois Θ is to have a new house on the site of the present one which houses only six or eight girls and the chaperon, but is used by the chapter for meetings and social functions. Wisconsin B has a charming house, used as chapter headquarters. Illinois B- Δ shares Panhellenic House with the other women's fra-

ternities. Wisconsin I and Illinois A have suites of rooms in Panhellenic Houses. The six Pi Phi chaperons are competent and understanding and we are grateful to them for their interest and guidance. Wisconsin A regrets the loss of Mrs. Smith this spring.

It was a pleasure to confer with the Deans of Women in the province and to learn of the high regard in which each chapter is held. It is proof that our girls are aware of the importance and necessity of leadership, and of maintaining high standards; and that they are also meeting their responsibilities to college administrations.

The Advisory Boards in Eta Province deserve a great deal of credit and praise for the fine work with the chapters. They have given willingly of their time and efforts to give our chapters the benefits of their judgment and experience. The close relationship between the chapters and Boards was most gratifying.

I would like to thank the chapters for their complete cooperation during the past year. The reports and letters of the various officers have given me a continuous picture of each chapter and have provided the inspiration that comes from the knowledge of what fine things the chapters in Eta Province are doing. To the girls in each chapter who have not held offices, may I extend my appreciation and praise, for it is because of your support and cooperation that your chapter has had a successful year. To the Advisory Boards may I express my deep appreciation, for your able assistance to your chapters and also for your invaluable help to me.

May I take this opportunity to thank Grand Council and committee members for your guidance, and to Miss Onken and to Miss Scivally, my sincere appreciation for your patience and constant help in my first year. It has been a pleasure to work with all of you, and a privilege to serve Pi Beta Phi.

Respectfully submitted,

MAURINE COOK

THETA PROVINCE PRESIDENT

THETA Province was represented at the 1950 Pi Beta Phi Convention at Jasper by Betty Whipple Frantz, province president, the seven official chapter delegates and four alternate delegates. The delegates brought back new ideas, new songs, information and "know-how" about Pi Phi procedures and policies, knowledge of our national projects, and an immeasurable quantity of inspiration and lovely memories. It was my good fortune to attend the Jasper convention as an alumnæ club delegate, but it wasn't until the fall rush periods were just beginning and the college year getting under way that, as an interim appointee, I assumed the office of Theta province president. Working with the active chapters of our province and with our national and other province officers has been a very rewarding personal experience, and I hope that I have been able to help the chapters move forward constructively.

Our chapters have known ups and downs in scholarship, but the over-all picture is quite gratifying. Two chapters, Iowa A and Iowa B, were first on campus; Iowa Z, Iowa Γ, North Dakota A, and Manitoba A were in the upper third; Minnesota A was in the middle third. No chapter was in the lower third. Iowa Γ was second on its campus and held first place one quarter. We are especially proud of Manitoba A for raising its scholarship grade from 5.478 in the lower third to 33.44 in the upper third. Five chapters maintained or improved their scholarship grade. Iowa A has won the scholarship cup at Iowa Wesleyan four straight years and retired the trophy permanently last fall. Iowa Beta won the Kappa Province Scholarship Plaque at the 1950 convention for being the Pi Beta Phi chapter with the longest consecutive record of being first on campus.

Iowa B brought another award back from Jasper, for the chapter tied with Indiana F for the Stoolman

We have been fortunate this year in having as our province scholarship supervisor Mrs. Will Hoxie of Ames. Every scholarship chairman has commented on how helpful she was and how much they enjoyed working with her. We are very sorry that time demands at the Kappa Sigma house make it necessary for her to resign.

Participation in campus activities has brought credit to individual Pi Phis and to their chapters. Every chapter has had excellent representation on campus committees and in campus offices, and there is much tangible evidence that Pi Phis are good citizens of their college communities. There has been a wide spread of participation throughout the chapters in many varying fields of interest—with many Pi Phis achieving positions of leadership and recognition for their service, and many more Pi Phis contributing in less spectacular ways something worth while to their campuses in fields of activity particularly meaningful

to them. We have been trying to instill in our representatives to Panhellenic the concept of Panhellenic as a cooperative organization which necessarily has to make some rules for orderly procedure for the common good of all, but which should have a constructive, forwardlooking program of its own. Iowa B started the idea of social exchanges between women's fraternities on its campus by giving a bridge party for the other groups. Panhellenic at Simpson is now sponsoring exchange dinners between women's fraternities. A further all-campus social event sponsored by Iowa B was a "Beau and Arrow Tea" in the spring honoring all girls on campus pinned or engaged during the year. Iowa A has had as its slogan, "Every day a Pi Phi do something nice for a girl who isn't a Pi Phi." Panhellenic at Manitoba sponsored a large tea dance before the major rush season to stimulate interest in women's fraternities, and some groups have cooperated on philanthropic projects. Panhellenic at Minnesota has sponsored many joint philanthropies and an ambitious Greek Week. This year Panhellenic again voted to ask for a return to fall rushing rather than deferred, and the Senate Committee on Student Affairs has approved the request. For the first time the men's and women's fraternities at the University of Iowa sponsored a Greek Week. There were Pan-hellenic Workshops at both Iowa State College and the University of Iowa. These workshops and discussion groups are very worth while. The emphasis in the Iowa Workshops was on officers' duties, each house being hostess to one set of officers: presidents, treasurers, etc. Iowa State conducted discussion groups on pertinent topics and a convocation summarizing the different discussions, followed by a "fruit basket upset" dinner.

One cannot say too much about the value of strong

alumnæ support and the help which an alumnæ advisory committee which works closely with the girls can give to a chapter. We seem to be blessed with loyal committee members eager to be of service to Pi Beta Phi. They give of their time, understanding, and judgment, and the closer they are to the active chapters the more effective they are. Mothers clubs and alumnæ clubs have given much of material benefit, lovely gifts at Christmas time and throughout the year.

I am grateful to the five chaperons for the high standards of entertainment, management, and supervision which they set. Iowa B and Iowa I had new chaperons this year; North Dakota A and Iowa I will have new chaperons next year. Iowa Z obtained permission to initiate their chaperon, Mrs. Evans, into

Pi Beta Phi.

Deans of women, or persons occupying comparable positions, were most complimentary about the good citizenship of members of Pi Beta Phi on their campuses, about their high social standards and

standing in the college community.

All chapters were 100% in contributions to Settlement School, Holt House, and Harriet Johnstone Scholarship Fund. The confirmed contributions to date total \$50 to Settlement School, \$40 to Holt House, and \$2 to Harriet Johnstone Scholarship Fund. Manitoba A and North Dakota have each taken a full sponsorship of a European child through the Save the Children Federation. Many chapters sponsor philanthropies of their own or share in campus-wide projects. Minnesota A also provided board and room in their chapter house for Grete Galsgaard, a lovely Danish girl who was crowned Queen of SLA Day and is graduating this June summa cum laude. The chapter is proud that they have contributed to the successful completion of Grete's education. Another student has been invited to live with them next year.

This being my first year in a field of endeavor quite new to me, my major emphasis has been on fundamentals: constantly talking about efficient internal organization, stressing officer training and continuity, procedure notebooks, following instructions in the manuals, keeping up records in the archives, monthly reports from chairmen to supplement the president's letter, program planning and thoughtful attention to Pi Phi nights, careful pledge training, scholarship supervision, well laid rush plans, etc. All chapters have made progress toward our goal; some, of course, arrive a little faster than others.

The nominees for the Amy Burnham Onken Award were exceptionally fine, able young women—a real credit to their chapters and the fraternity nationally. It was most difficult to make a choice, because all were deserving to win. The nominees were: Janet Sutherland, Iowa F, Theta Province Award winner; Joan Phillips, Iowa B; Lucretia Gehrke, Iowa Z; Eleanor Ruud, Minnesota A; and Donna Mae Gilbertson, North Dakota A.

In October and November Mrs. Helen Anderson Lewis, Director of Rushing and Pledge Training, visited the three northern chapters. Mrs. Lucile Douglass Carson, Grand Secretary, visited the Iowa chapters in February. Their visits were enthusiastically reported by the chapters, all of whom were stimulated to do a better job. I am especially grateful to both Mrs. Lewis and Mrs. Carson for bringing with them so many good, constructive ideas and so much inspiration. It was of inestimable help to me as a new officer to have experienced national officers visiting the chapters this year. My own visits were made in November, December, and January, and were very rewarding indeed—in knowledge gained of each chapter's needs, in chapter response to suggestions, and in the lovely Pi Phi friendships made with both actives and alumnæ.

To Miss Onken I am especially indebted for her helpfulness, her unfailing patience, her readiness to answer all questions, and her constant encouragement. I would like also to acknowledge the very real assistance of Betty Whipple Frantz, former Theta Province president, and Helen Wright Grant, Theta Province vice-president, in getting me started last fall.

Respectfully submitted,

FLORENCE GREEN HOFFMAN
Theta Province President

IOTA PROVINCE PRESIDENT

Before turning over the Province President's File to Mrs. Bundy, I will write this Annual report to the Arrow.

Chapter visits made this Fall found many inspired and ambitious Pi Phis planning to make this an outstanding year for Pi Beta Phi. So many Iota Province members attended Convention and they had re-

turned fired with ambition to excel.

Iota Province was proud that one of ours, Colorado B, had brought the Balfour Cup back from Convention. The disappointment of other chapters that they didn't win was eased by the fact that it was in the Province. Kansas B won the Historians' Cup with a 100% Chapter History and Colorado B had Honorable Mention, on their 99% History. Two Harriet Johnstone Scholarships were awarded in the Province, one to Barbara Gromley, Colorado A and one to Donna Rabinoff, Colorado B.

In most cases, quotas were filled or increased and

the province pledging numbered 164.

Most chapters had done some decorating, but Wyoming A's extensive remodelling and redecorating was the most important. How proud these girls are of their beautiful home!

Last year's Scholarship reports found three chapters with firsts—Colorado B, Nebraska B and Wyoming A. The others are working hard to make the Province

100% with eight firsts. Some chapters are anticipating Φ B Ks and $\bar{\Phi}$ K Φs in their spring elections.

Kansas A and Kansas B can boast a visit from our Grand President and South Dakota A and Nebraska B both enjoyed a visit with our Grand Secretary.

The nominees for the Amy B. Onken Award were truly outstanding and were proudly presented. Jane Newton was Colorado B's choice and she was the Province winner. Kansas A presented Margaret Granger; Kansas B, Ann McMillen; Nebraska B, Joel Bailey; South Dakota A, Janet Swab; Utah A, Joan Olpin and Wyoming A presented Donna Zell Willis.

I regret that I was unable to continue as Province President for my full term. I will miss the wonderful contacts I have had with eight fine chapters, their housemothers and their Alumnæ Advisory Committees. I am especially appreciative of the close relationship between the active chapters and the committees. Many thanks to Grand Council, the Advisory Committees and to all lota actives. It was with your co-operation and help that I have been able to report and boast of the honors and achievements of these wonderful Pi Phis. I deeply appreciate the rare opportunity of sharing their pride in reporting for lota Province.

Respectfully submitted, LUCILLE NITSCHE JUNGE

KAPPA PROVINCE PRESIDENT

THERE was evidence of a closer bond between the chapters in Kappa Province, and between them and the Province President, this fall, a direct result of the warm friendships formed during the wonderful days at Jasper Park. This was made even closer for the Province President by her visits to the chapters, delayed until March because of various complications

for earlier dates.

Scholarship remained the focal point for the major Province attentions, and with varying results. Oklahoma B once more won the Panhellenic Cup for first place on campus for the year 1950, the sixth consecutive year for this honor. This indicated a considerable lead over other fraternities in their first place of second semester of last year since they dropped to third place for first semester of this year. Oklahoma A, after losing by a narrow margin the first place on campus for the second semester of last year, regained this coveted honor for first semester this year. Louisiana B had the highest average first semester of this year it has had for some years, but unfortunately the entire campus raised averages so that their comparative standing was not bettered. Texas B won the cup for the greatest improvement on its campus, coming up from twelfth to eighth place. Texas A maintained the improvement they made the year before by remaining in fourth place on the campus. To the chagrin of the chapters and the concern of the Province President, Arkansas A and Louisiana A dropped in comparative rating on their campuses.

Arkansas A, Oklahoma A, Texas A and Texas B have had paid supervisors for their study halls, the first three, along with Oklahoma B, holding theirs in the chapter houses, while Texas Bs studied in a classroom on the campus. The Kappa Province Supervisor of Scholarship has been of inestimable assistance in working with the chapter Scholarship Chairmen on plans for careful checking of grades, analysis of weaknesses, and stimulation of chapter members to adopt most effective study incentives. Generally speaking, there is a real effort to gain the fullest return from a college education and a serious application to the busi-

ness of reaching that goal.

Big news in the Province is the new Texas B house now under construction. To cost \$125,000 it will house thirty girls and provide living, dining and chapter rooms to accommodate the present chapter of about ninety members. It is one of eleven women's fraternity houses now going up on S.M.U. owned land a block from the campus, all of Georgian style in keeping with campus architecture and all partially financed by University loans. It is cheduled to be ready for the

opening of school in the fall.

Oklahoma B almost feels as if it, too, had a new house for a sizeable wing was added to their house and considerable remodeling done. The work was completed about Thanksgiving time and members rejoiced in the enlarged quarters—a dining-room more than twice its former size arranged for double-duty use for the fraternity dance-hours, an additional living room, a new chapter room, study hall, guest room, and new or enlarged bedrooms for forty-eight girls.

Arkansas A's house had been redecorated, Texas A enjoyed their air conditioned playroom and sleeping-porches, and Oklahoma As returned to find a gaily

decorated lounge.

Texas A grieved over the loss of their fine chaperon, Flora Winton, who resigned April 1 to accept a position as Hostess of the Woman's Forum at Wichita Falls. Temporary arrangements were made for the rest of this school year, and Mrs. George Pettygo, formerly of Hockaday School, Dallas, has been engaged for the coming year. Our other fine Kappa Province chaperons continued with us—Mrs. Clifton at Arkansas A, Mrs. Quigley at Oklahoma A, Mrs. Parker at Oklahoma B, and Mrs. McClellan at Texas B.

Arkansas A continues to operate under the sophomore pledging instituted a few years ago. Freshmen live in Holcombe Hall and are almost isolated from normal contacts with fraternity members except for specially designated Sophomore Councillors. This deferred pledging has reduced the size of chapters at the University of Arkansas so that this year Arkansas A discontinued its annex, all out-of-town members and

pledges living in the chapter house.

Oklahoma A and B again were limited to upperclassmen for house-pledges, all freshmen living in school dormitories. Pledges in both these schools, and at Texas A, eat at least one dinner at the house weekly, spend one week-day evening there for pledge meeting and any joint affairs that may be scheduled. Texas B freshman pledges will remain in S.M.U. dormitories even next year, but upperclassmen may live in the house if grades are satisfactory and there is room.

Where pledges do not live in the houses, chapters are fostering special conferences with individual pledges and entertaining them individually as over-

night house guests.

Kappa Province pledged a total of 228 to Pi Beta Phi this fall, ranging from Texas A's 46, through Texas B's 35, to Oklahoma A's 29, Oklahoma B's 28, Louisiana B's 25, Louisiana A's 24, to Arkansas A's 22. Of these 207 returned to their campuses second semester, and 174, or 84%, were initiated. Twenty additional pledges were Kappa Province's share of second semester rushing on the campuses which have this.

Chapters again fostered social contacts between the members and the faculty, with faculty teas by Arkansas A, Louisiana A; faculty dinner guests on numerous occasions by almost all the chapters. Texas A promoted interfraternity spirit by inviting one men's fraternity and one women's fraternity president to weekly chapter dinners; Oklahoma B entertained representatives from all the groups who had invited them to dinner during the period of time they were unable to eat at the chapter house before the new kitchen was

completed.

Southern Methodist University held its second Greek Week this spring and the speaker for the Panhellenic meeting, as well as the leader of some of the Round Tables, was our own Grand President, Miss Amy Onken. Oklahoma University's Panhellenic took definite actions this spring discontinuing pledge walkouts (the Pi Phi pledges this year had voluntarily given theirs up and donated the costs, \$78.00, to the March of Dimes) changing the former "blind date" program for pledges to a series of Open Houses, and decided that students with below a C average should not participate in any campus activities outside of sports.

Two chapters held house-parties on the Gulf Coast, Louisiana A and Louisiana B. Texas A spent a weekend at Mo Ranch, where chapter members and adult leaders held discussions, religious services, and played together. All reported these chapter get-togethers as not only enjoyable but truly productive of increased

chapter spirit.

Campus activities and honors continued to demonstrate Pi Phi's high place on the records of universi-

ties and colleges in Kappa Province.

The outstanding girls in the Province were nominated by their chapters as candidates for the Kappa Province Amy Burnham Onken Award: Glenna Foster, Arkansas A; Sara French, Louisiana A; Jo Ann Thorsen, Louisiana B; Barbara Whitehurst, Okahoma A; Eleanor Harper, Oklahoma B; Jean Haynie, Texas A; and June Poteet, Texas B. June Poteet was named Kappa Province winner, with honorable mention made of Barbara Whitehurst.

One of our Province pledges wrote this fall: "I had no idea how full of meaning college life could be-

come until I pledged Pi Phi." This report is but a shadow of all that Pi Beta Phi does mean on the Kappa Province campuses-for there is much in the way of campus leadership, contribution to college student life, setting of high standards, and perhaps most treasured of all, the fullness of the fraternity friendships that are in our hearts and so need no written record. There is a fullness of meaning, too, to the Province President who is privileged to work with these chapter members, their fine advisory committees, their excellent and understanding chaperons, and to reap the inspiration of association with the officers and Grand Council members of Pi Beta Phi.

MILDRED SALE

LAMBDA PROVINCE PRESIDENT

T is with a great deal of pleasure and pride that I review the past year in Lambda Province. I started my work with a deep sense of inadequacy which has been replaced by a sense of joy in the opportunity to serve the fraternity, any efforts of mine being repaid a thousand-fold by the inspiration I have received from contacts with the active girls, with the members of the excellent Advisory Boards, and with the national officers. Chapter visits were especially important to me in this first year as I tried to educate myself for the work required. Although there were many conferences, there were also enjoyable social hours and I was able to become well acquainted with most of the girls in each chapter, which was a delight to me.

The province has placed special emphasis on worthy scholarship this year. Programs have been well planned and carried out under the capable assistance and encouragement of the Province Scholarship Chairman, Ruth Bate. We feel that our record is admirable. Of the nine chapters, six are in the upper third, two of these being first; Washington Γ which has been first since its installation in 1948, and Montana A which has climbed from fifth to first. Washington B deserves honorable mention for improving its rating from twelfth to third. Of the other three, one is in the middle third, and the other two in the lowest place, but these chapters realize their rating is not acceptable to the fraternity and are making every effort to change the picture.

Chapter and fraternity loyalty have been fostered by the study of chapter and fraternity histories, by careful and complete officer training, and by social and fraternity-study gatherings of nearby chapters. The three Oregon chapters celebrated Founders' Day at Salem with a picnic and suitable program; Washington B and Idaho A also with a picnic at Moscow; and Washington A and I exchanged dinner dance in-

vitations.

The housing program is one of remodeling and redecorating. All chapters in the province have living quarters of some kind except Washington Γ which has a large and lovely meeting room. The members of Montana A live in a college owned "Quad" with meals sent in from a campus kitchen. All other chapters own their houses, although one is quite inadequate. Wash-

ington A and B, and Oregon Γ have added new space and all chapters have revamped or redecorated extensively throughout to keep their college homes attractive and suitable. Each house reflects the desired atmosphere of warm friendliness and charm. Much credit for the pleasant feeling in the chapter houses is due the capable housemothers who add graciousness and refinement to the chapters' hospitality. Every chapter was enthusiastic over its "best ever"

pledge class, in spite of unsatisfactory rushing plans on several campuses. Pledge training has been carefully planned to develop loyal and ambitious mem-bers. This has become a major problem, pledge-active contacts being limited because of deferred living in several cases and lack of sufficient housing facilities in others. But, through the enthusiastic cooperation of each member, a fine feeling of unity has been attained in every chapter.

Many and distinguished honors have come to the girls in Lambda Province because of their participation in campus projects and organizations. More emphasis is being placed on activities that are of real service to campus and community. All Deans of Women reported most favorably on the fine cooperation they received from Pi Phi chapters, and the high

standards maintained by their members.

I had the happy opportunity of presenting the Lambda Province Amy B. Onken award to Shirley Willis, Washington A, at the Founders' Day banquet in Seattle, and also of reporting her qualifications and introducing her to the Tacoma Alumnæ at their Founders' Day celebration. All the candidates had exceedingly fine records of scholarship, and campus and fraternity service, so the choice was very difficult. They were: Joanne Gilmore, Oregon A, Ann McGlade, Washington B, Mary Elizabeth Bonnett, Idaho A, and Marjorie Nickleson, Montana A. Lambda Province is

very proud of them all.

With the always continuing support and inspiration of Grand Council, the interest and faithfulness of the Alumnæ Advisory Boards, and the influence of their fine housemothers, the nine chapters of Lambda Province cannot help but move forward to future attainments that far surpass the excellent gains of the past.

MARY WEIR COOPER

MU PROVINCE PRESIDENT

HIS year has been a continuation of fine progress This year has been a consider in Mu Province. The province officer is very proud of her chapters and considers it a privilege to be able to work with them. There have been no monumental problems this year but such

problems as have existed have been approached by the girls in a mature manner. They are gifted in the art of constructive self-analysis.

All chapters were visited by the province officer before Christmas and by Mrs. Prouty during the second semester. My first visits were made in October to California Z, California B and Nevada A. November found me meeting the girls of California E, Arizona A and New Mexico A. In December I enjoyed the hospitality of California I and renewed old friendships at California A.

The six chapter houses are homes of refinement and culture. Beta has added two sleeping porches so they may now house 48 girls. Gamma redecorated their playroom and made improvements in the bathrooms. Delta redecorated the living room, adding new draperies and reupholstering the furniture. They also re-placed the dining room draperies. Arizona A built a new kitchen with ultra-modern equipment, added two new bedrooms and a large new bathroom. When rush week started the house was still in a state of disrepair but the girls cleverly used it to their advantage. The Santa Barbara campus is in the process of being moved to the Goleta campus. The housing situation for the Goleta campus is still unsettled. At present the girls are renting a home in Santa Barbara which houses 20 girls. The Alumnæ Club and the Mothers' Club have been most helpful, not only in material gifts, but also in helping the girls to create a home-like appearance, and atmosphere. Like all other fra-ternities at San Diego State, Epsilon has a room in the House of Hospitality in Balboa Park. It has been beautifully and tastefully redecorated. We are very happy that the governmental technicalities concerning New Mexico's house have been untangled and that the addition of the sleeping rooms to the Lodge is now under way, and that they are going to be able to carry out the plans which they originally had.

We had four new housemothers this year three of whom will return next year. Two of them are planning to attend the Housemothers Course this summer. We are fortunate to have such fine women caring for our girls. We are sorry to lose Mrs. Barnes who has been at Arizona A for two years. She is returning

to her home in Michigan.

The ABO nominees for Mu Province were Joan Crawford of Beta, Paula Hinckley of Gamma, Margaret Heyler of Delta, Ann Deputy of Epsilon, Tanya Tatom of Zeta, Lois Bates of Nevada A, Elaine Jackson of New Mexico A, and the winner Kathleen McNabb of Arizona A. California Γ won the nomina-

tion for the Balfour Cup.

Mu Province has contributed 100% to our philanthropies. All chapters are conscious of, and interested in, their responsibility to those worth-while things which Pi Beta Phi is doing for other people. In addition to supporting our national philanthropies, most of the chapters do nice things for locally underprivileged children at Christmas or Easter time, and they all cooperate with alumnæ clubs in local philanthro-

pies.

I am very happy to report that attitude toward scholarship is on the upgrade. Epsilon and Zeta won first place in scholarship on their campuses, and Gamma rates very high according to the Pi Phi formula. I am particularly proud of Beta who raised her rating from 21st to 15th and of their pledges who were in 3rd place. Arizona A has also done well going from 9th to 5th place. Delta improved slightly, however their average would have been higher had they been permitted to count their pledges' average,

2nd place among pledges.

Rushing has been very successful for the chapters. Pi Phi has done well where there are quotas and where there are no quotas. Three of our eight chapters are on the quota. Last September 166 girls were pledged with 80% making initiation requirements

after one semester of pledgeship. In February 36 girls were pledged. I wish to pay tribute to the fine helpful work done by the recommendations committees. Their work has been a definite factor in the selection of outstanding girls and has saved the chapters much time and effort when it is most valuable to the girls. The cooperation between the chapters and these committees has been wonderful and has resulted in splendid achievement for the chapters.

I wish to pay especial tribute to the members of the Alumnæ Advisory Committees whose tireless, capable, interested and unselfish efforts have played such an important part in the achievements and fine progress of the chapters. The chapters lean heavily on the experienced judgment and wisdom of advisory boards and their helpful interpretation of the fraternity

in all phases of chapter life.

There have been close contacts between chapters and their alumnæ clubs. A good mutual relationship exists. In all cases Founders' Day was celebrated jointly with the alumnæ. Relationship between the chapters and the administration has been very good.

Pledge training and the intangible benefits to be gained from membership in Pi Beta Phi have been stressed this year. The girls realize that the quality of indoctrination which a pledge receives determines, to a large extent, the quality of her future active membership. Pledge-active relationships and their mutual responsibilities have also been stressed. Ways and means of improving scholarship have been given concentrated effort.

All chapters have shared in group activities and in many cases have received tangible rewards, in addition to the closeness engendered by working together on a common project. Beta won first place in the humor division for their Homecoming float, Gamma won first place in the Songfest, first prize in the Trojane Yell Contest, and the volleyball cup on a permanent basis since they have won first place for 3 consecutive years. Gamma also won first prize for The Most Appropriate Theme at the Y Carnival. Delta was in the finals of the Spring Sing which was held at the Hollywood Bowl. They also won the Intra-murals basketball trophy. Zeta took part in a most interesting program, called Greek Week, which was designed to promote closer relationship between the Greeks and the citizens of Santa Barbara, Arizona A won the bowling cup, the swimming cup and second place for Homecoming decorations. New Mexico A won first place in the University Stunt Night. Nevada A won first place in the Mackay Day Song Contest.

The chapters have been so well represented in individual honors that it would be impossible to mention them all. Paula Hinckley of California Γ was the only girl in the province to be elected to Φ B K, and Bingo Piver also of Gamma won the Town and Gown Award for being the most outstanding senior woman at the University of Southern California.

I am indeed grateful to all who have given me encouragement and help this year, grateful to the chapters for their wonderful cooperation, to the alumna advisory committees for their interest in the chapters and their gracious acceptance of suggestions, to Miss Onken for her invaluable guidance and assistance, to Olga Siburg for having prepared the way so splendidly in turning over to me such excellent chapters, and last but not least, I am very grateful to those unnamed alumnæ who have been a source of inspiration and encouragement to me in my new duties this year as a province officer.

Respectfully submitted,

MAY SCROGGIN SCOTT

Province Vice-President Reports

ALPHA EAST PROVINCE VICE-PRESIDENT

The clubs are 100% in participation in Pi Beta Phi projects again although there has been a drop in membership total. All clubs except the two in Canada have held Arrow Craft sales and two clubs sent Christmas boxes to the Settlement School. The Magazine Agency has been an interest of all clubs except one but the commissions are not so large as they should be for the membership.

A Greek child was allotted the province by Save The Children Foundation and most clubs have either sent a CARE package or packed a box of clothing for the family. Clubs have enjoyed hearing from the

family.

Programs have been worked out thoughtfully with more speakers from outside the membership. Great interest in actives is evident in the clubs near a Pi Beta Phi chapter. Portland again awarded a bracelet to the outstanding Sophomore of the province, from Vermont B; New Haven and Hartford gave money to Connecticut A and helped with food for rushing; Montreal set up a fund of \$100 to aid needy Freshettes at McGill and are hoping that someday there may be a Pi Beta Phi chapter there.

Montreal has again endowed a bed at the Children's Hospital for \$150 and contributed \$135 to a Cerebral Palsy Fund in which one of their members is actively interested. Halifax contributes tobacco and games to the indigents at the County Home. In other clubs

members take the lead in community services.

I was sorry to be unable to attend Founders' Day celebrations to which I had been invited but reports give evidence of the honor which was accorded our Founders by members. It was a pleasure to attend the last meeting of the Burlington Club, a covered dish supper at which the seniors of Vermont were honor guests.

The Vermont picnic was held at Lake Dunmore and plans were made to hold it at the same cottage this summer. Each year some new members appear to

soon become old friends.

There are opportunities for many more clubs in New England; only ten members are necessary. Won't you inquire of your Province Vice-President or of the Director of Extension the procedure of starting a new club? A post card may be the start of a fine club from which members will gain friends and the alumnæ department of Pi Beta Phi another link in its chain.

For the splendid cooperation of the officers of the several clubs, who have been most patient and who deserve credit for the progress in Alpha East Province I am deeply grateful. My thanks go especially to members of Grand Council, Committee Chairmen and Director of Central Office for their ever present help and inspiration.

ERMIINIE L. POLLARD

ALPHA WEST PROVINCE VICE-PRESIDENT

WE ARE happy to welcome a new club to our Province, Long Island North Shore, with nineteen members. This makes a total of thirteen clubs in Alpha West.

Seven clubs show in increase in membership.

Arrow Craft sales in order of the amount of products sold are: Northern New Jersey, Albany, Schenectady, New York City, Hudson River, Buffalo and Westchester. The total sales amounted to \$3,226.21.

Our donations to Settlement School, Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund and Holt House have all in-

creased over last year.

The actives and alumnæ from Toronto and London

held a joint meeting for Founders' Day.

It was a real pleasure for me to attend Long Island North Shore, Westchester and Poughkeepsie Founders' Day celebrations.

Mrs. Rauch who is on the Settlement School committee was the speaker at the Long Island North Shore dinner. Her talk was very interesting. The Poughkeepsie club had Mr. and Mrs. Ben Fleming as their guests. Mr. Fleming spoke with such gratitude and thanks for the opportunities given him and many others like him by the Settlement School. It made all of us feel very proud and happy to be a part of this want by project.

worthy project.

The Westchester club has three Golden Arrow members. One is an officer in the club. All of them are always ready to be of any assistance when called upon.

The Rochester club has been contributing clothing to Korea and Europe.

Northern New Jersey, Poughkeepsie, Schenectady, Rochester, Syracuse, Buffalo, Toronto and London clubs have contributed to the active chapters in the

province.

My best wishes and thanks to the club officers and members of the fraternity for their cooperation and help. My deep appreciation to Miss Onken, Mrs. Wild and Central Office for their inspiration and guidance.

Respectfully submitted,

EDNA O. ARCHIBALD

BETA PROVINCE VICE-PRESIDENT

BETA PROVINCE with twenty-one clubs is a 100% contributor to the three national projects. Philadelphia is in first place in contributions to the Settlement School, Cleveland East second and Pittsburgh third. Many clubs have contributed generously to chapters through club gifts and chapter help and time given and effort expended.

Many of the clubs participate in their local philanthropies, while Panhellenic is a major interest in sev-

eral clubs.

Through Chapter Loyalty Day and Founders' Day observances we pay honor to our great fraternity. Our Golden Arrows are beloved in the bonds of wine and blue.

The province welcomes the Province President, Edith Rankin, and the members of the Clarksburg and Elkins, West Virginia, Alumnæ Clubs.

I plan to visit the clubs this fall and am looking

forward to meeting each club member.

A special thank you to all officers and club members

in Beta Province for your cooperation. It has been a

privilege to work with you.

To Miss Onken, Marianne Wild and the other members of Grand Council, the director of Central Office, as well as National Committee Chairmen, I sincerely thank you for your interest in me as a new officer and for your inspiration, help and patience throughout the year.

> Respectfully submitted, VELVA DE MOSS SHORTZ

GAMMA PROVINCE VICE-PRESIDENT

Whip with Wilmington, Baltimore and Richmond Clubs as well as in meetings. The Washington Senior Club has long discussed the distances of the District of Columbia, nearby Maryland and northern Virginia in regard to scheduling meetings that would include as many members as is possible. So in February of this year there were nine meetings planned and enjoyed although several of the nine that were spread over the month were not large in attendance but large in renewing friendships and establishing new bases of contact with other than the usual eighty or more attending Senior Club Programed Meetings. This was regarded as a beginning but to those of us carrying paid membership in the Senior Club, it is only one plan for interesting the members of Pi Phis living in this area and not members of the Club.

The Junior Group has decided to hold summer meetings as well as meetings in D.C., Virginia and Maryland, hoping to swell the membership. They entertained on April 1 with a tea at the home of Mrs. George Ober, living in the District of Columbia, and invited your PVP as guest of honor to meet the Seniors of Maryland B and District of Columbia A. They also held an area alumnæ meeting with Maryland B in February. They have a representative on the George Washington University Hospital Board and as an extra contribution made Christmas Tray favors for 300 trays and packed a basket of toys for the Salvation Army. They have also received recognition in the Club Notices column of the three large newspapers in the D.C. The May L. Keller or Richmond Club sent an extra gift to Settlement School this year for dental work as well as their regular contribution to the school. Their first local work is their support both financial and other ways of the Elizabeth Cates Foundation which has been described in more detail in the past. The other local work is varied and perhaps is best named legion. However, the

beneficiary of the Richmond Club.

Norfolk has strengthened its plan for meeting girls attending college from the area by not only visiting William and Mary but Randolph-Macon in the hope of interesting the graduates in becoming active members of the club. The club also entertains with one large summer rush party and five small rush parties, as well as an annual Christmas Luncheon for active

active chapter at William and Mary has often been the

girls in the Tidewater area.

In addition to the Arrow Craft Sale and supper where each member personally invited ten guests, Mrs. Barnwell, a former Settlement School teacher, gave an

informal talk on life at the School.

Founders' Day Program was divided into four parts with accompanying music of the time for each division from candle lighting for each Founder, the history of the Alumnæ Club, Settlement School and the Pi Phi of the present after eight-four years of growth.

Grace Ferebee, a member of the Club gave a program entitled "A Venture in Music Appreciation," earlier, in the year and assisted in the musical program to accompany Founders' Day Observances. Baltimore Club has very much enjoyed the undergraduate Alum-

næ members at Goucher and arranged their program to conform to their schedule as far as possible. The first meeting of the year was held in Church Hall in Towson only a stone's throw from Goucher. The rain poured but there were 80 present to hear the convention report and generally enjoyed the evening.

The Settlement School Sale and Tea was very im-

The Settlement School Sale and Tea was very important to the Club and held in St. Davids Church Parish Hall in Roland Park where there was ample

space and parking.

At the Christmas meeting there was a speaker from the Boys Home Society of Baltimore. Loyalty Day was observed with a program and Founders' Day was a dinner in Levering Hall, Johns Hopkins University where Marianne Wild and your PVP were guests of the Club and took part in the program that followed.

They have received more favorable publicity because of their close association with the Pi Phis at Goucher and because of the local work with the Boys' Home Society of Baltimore who maintain a home for teen age boys. The Pi Phis raised money to purchase

library furniture for the home.

Goucher College invited the Pi Phis to serve as a group in the May Day Country Fair on campus for the benefit of the college building fund. The need for dependable groups there has evidently remained and will remain. Wilmington has engaged in sewing, mending and knitting for the Children's Bureau of Delaware as well as contributed to the Save the Children Federation.

They also held two bridge parties and mailed a check to Maryland B as a use as you wish gift.

Arrow Craft was displayed at two Teas and an evening meeting, in addition Anne O'Brien, Pennsylvania I', was invited as the principal speaker for the Founders' Day Dinner held in a private dining room of Hotel DuPont, and told the story of Swarthmore Convention and the decision to start the Settlement School. Mary Towsend Porter was presented with the Golden Arrow Pen and spoke on the Syracuse Convention where she saved the Charter of her Chapter, Ohio A.

Charlotte had eight meetings during the year starting with the rushing season at Duke and North Carolina A as well as spending time in August sending recommendations to different Pi Phi Chapters since more than 25 girls entered college from the area. There is no chapter of Pi Phi at Queens College

There is no chapter of Pi Phi at Queens College in Charlotte but many national fraternity members there were eager to inform prospective freshmen, not only entering Queens College but throughout the country, how very desirable fraternity membership was to be regarded. The Pi Phis entertained high school seniors at a spring tea and followed soon after with another party for girls who had been accepted at colleges and girls attending Junior Colleges who planned to enter University of North Carolina. Founders' Day was observed with a dinner at the Shenon Hills Club followed by a program and music but without the sharing of the celebration with an active chapter because of distances.

Columbia and Chapel Hill have again given gen-

erously in food preparation, counseling, and an ever prompt response to rushing as well as throughout the year as they promote South Carolina A and North Carolina A. Membership in these respective Clubs rises and falls with the ever changing conditions surrounding a college community but loyal Pi Phis continue the work of our national organization.

Loyalty Day is the time the Washington Senior Club presents D.C. A and Maryland B with a substantial check as a reminder of the intent of the Day set apart to pay homage to Carrie Chapman Catt as well as renew our pledge of loyalty to Pi Phi. Three of the Gamma Clubs held meetings with programs

directed to the Day.

The Senior Club Settlement School Sale was held for the first time on the first floor, opening on the street from a large foyer of the All States Hotel located in the down town district and adjacent to many government and office buildings. Since it was open from early morning until nine in the evening it gave opportunity for all interested visitors, new friends, and old friends. A continuous flow of buyers visited the sale. Mrs. Truman again came with several friends, to be followed by a large group of Pi Phi Mothers Club members who later sent a check to the Settlement School for twenty-five dollars with many dividends of interest in the school to follow.

Washington Senior Club was honored at the Founders' Day Luncheon held in the Chevy Chase Woman's Club, by Mrs. Hiram Houghton, National President of the General Federation of Women's Clubs, who spoke as a Pi Phi to the assembled group of alumnæ and active chapter members from D.C. A and

Maryland B.

The subject of the speech "The Challenge of Today," will be remembered as a reminder that we as members represent education and understanding of the principles upon which America was founded and has grown in the years, a land where an organization such as Pi Phi came into being and has built up a record of achievement and service in the 84 years since inception by our Founders who envisioned service to each other and to mankind as their goal. There have been countless opportunities for accepting the challenge that is ours as educated women, privileged by training and association to carry forward the ideals of Pi Phi and our American heritage. She concluded the speech with, "up to now we have enjoyed the four freedoms," and asked what we would contribute to mankind in our generation.

Marianne Wild gave the Tribute to the Founders and recalled the perilous days in our country's past history as milestones that were passed because those before us accepted the challenge of their years. She left with us with the question, "Will you keep the faith and

serve?"

The question of interesting all Pi Phis to join at large, form a new club or continue membership in an established club has held first place in discussion and planning throughout the year, with the several clubs as named showing the increase, however we still list many more resident members than paid members.

To the club presidents, their officers and members, to central office and Grand Council goes the credit for improvement in the year ended. Thank, you, I am

most appreciative.

Respectfully submitted, MARIE TUNSTALL LINGO

DELTA PROVINCE VICE-PRESIDENT

THE 19 clubs, which began the 1950-1951 season in Delta Province, were all 100% in support of the fraternity national projects and most of them showed progress in the various phases of club work. The province welcomed the new South Bend-Mishawaka Club in March but regrets to announce the decision of the Shelbyville, Indiana, group to become inactive next year. This club has always been 100% in cooperation and will be missed.

Dues for 810 members including 10 isolated Pi Phis, netted a gain of 56 paid members. Affiliated with the clubs were 23 seniors. Ten organizations showed increases in paid membership from 1 to 20 persons. In order of greatest gains, they are Indianapolis, Bloomfield Hills and Hammond, Bloomington, Detroit and Fort Wayne, Lansing-E. Lansing, Gary, Muncie and Franklin. There were five clubs which reported the same paid membership-Hillsdale, Jackson, Richmond, Shelbyville and Southeastern Indiana.

The Settlement School received \$694 in contributions from the 19 clubs. There were 5 clubs which raised their gifts to the school. In order of largest increases they were Southeastern Indiana, Shelbyville, Indianapolis, Hammond and Hillsdale both the same amount. Southeastern Indiana and Hammond held their first Arrow Craft sales which were most successful. The sum of \$101 was sent to Holt House which exceeded last year's gift by \$26. Those making this possible were five clubs—Shelbyville, Southeastern Indiana, Hammond, Hillsdale and Gary. Realizing that the Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund assists in chapter house loans as well as older Pi Phi members, the clubs made the greatest increase in giving to that

worthy fund. The \$70.47 increase came from Grand Rapids, Shelbyville, Indianapolis, Bloomington, Frank-lin, Gary, and Hammond. Mr. Wilford Hoggatt sent a check for \$100 to the fund in memory of Irene Hoggatt this June. While it may not count on this year's record, the Province is glad to know \$270.47 was contributed and that \$197.47 came from the clubs in contrast with last year's sum of \$127.

There were 16 clubs selling Arrow Craft products. The most popular means of displaying the products was at lovely tea parties. Special care was given to the arrangement of the articles. Southeastern Indiana Club sold articles at their County Fair.

Clubs all over the province proved their loyalty and interest in Pi Beta Phi by assisting active chapters in many ways. Alumnæ made substantial cash gifts to chapter house projects. They assisted in rushing and entertained actives and pledges throughout the year. Joint meetings were a means of getting ac-quainted. Both Michigan with 267 and Indianapolis with 537 Pi Phis in attendance, celebrated Founders' Day with a State Day luncheon.

In the communities where there are Panhellenics, the Pi Phis have participated. In Ann Arbor, Richmond and Muncie, Pi Beta Phi has furnished the first president for the organization. The clubs have found many ways in which to render service to their communities. Detroit contributed 465 volunteer hours to the International Institute while Franklin sponsored a Girls' Club. The gifts of four clubs amounted to \$54.50 and Save the Children Federation.

Throughout the reports and letters were found expressions of pleasure in the friendship and good fellowship found in the alumnæ clubs and it is hoped that "isolated" Pi Phis reading this letter will look around to find others in their area to enjoy the privilege of such an association. Perhaps it is in this way

the number of clubs will increase and the alumnæ department will be able to make a still greater contribution to the fraternity.

VIRGINIA BRACKETT GREEN

EPSILON PROVINCE VICE-PRESIDENT

THOUGH we have no new club to announce this year, a group at Mexico, Missouri, is hoping to organize one in the near future, their interest having been aroused by a letter from the Missouri A chapter urging alumnæ to pay dues. This letter resulted in some 15 checks from isolated alumnæ which brings the total province number of paid up alumnæ to 721, a gain of 40 over last year.

Total donations to the Settlement School are slightly higher than last year; Nashville, Memphis, and Columbia having increased their gifts substantially, and our new club at Lexington has joined the ranks of contributors. St. Louis was once again able to give

We are 100% in donations to Holt House and the Emma Harper Turner fund with the total for the province remaining approximately the same as last

As of the March report on magazines the province is in third place, with St. Louis and Kansas City in second and third places, respectively, for the country. The clubs maintain their strong interest in the

actives, giving help wherever it seems to be most needed, financially or otherwise. Even the Blue Ridge club, which draws the members from three mountain towns in Virginia and Tennessee, undaunted by its geographical difficulties, is planning a rush party this summer.

Three clubs, Chattanooga, Louisville, and Springfield continue to donate to the Save the Children Federation. Kansas City continues its fine work at the Rehabilitation Institute, contributing volunteer hours and financially. Nashville once again is contributing to the Vanderbilt hospital, Columbia has donated to the Red Cross, and Springfield gave a record player

to the polio ward of the local hospital.

With all clubs 100% in donations to the three national projects, increased membership, a larger amount of Arrow Craft sold by \$208.52 than last year, financial donations to active chapters doubled, and larger average attendance at meetings, this province may well be proud of its year's record. It was produced by local cooperation and hard work on the part of club offi-cers and members. As I turn this work over to my successor I realize that to have served this group of clubs as Province Vice-President has been a rare privilege-one for which I am extremely grateful. I am deeply appreciative of the part Central Office plays in a successful year, and of the ever ready help and support of the members of Grand Council.

Respectfully submitted,

ALICE W. MANSFIELD

ZETA PROVINCE VICE-PRESIDENT

E ACH year I am very happy to begin my report with the announcement that Zeta Province has had another successful year. We have not grown in membership or in new clubs, I am sorry to say; but we have in our contributions to the alumnæ projects, in our loyalty and closeness to the national organization and in our feeling of pride in Pi Phi. There are 437 paid members, including seven seniors, out of 913 resident members reported, or 47%. Lakeland Club is again 100%, for the eleventh consecutive year; and the Pensacola Club is 100% again. Two clubs, Ocala and Mobile, miss this rating by two members each. Jacksonville Club shows the greatest gain, both over other clubs and its own record.

We are 100% in our contributions to the alumnæ projects, with a total of \$345.00, or \$38.00 more than last year. The Settlement School rereceived \$163.00, Holt House \$65.00, and the Emma Harper Turner Fund \$117.00. I was glad to see that this Fund was more popular this year. Three clubs report donations to Save the Children Federation; two report boxes of clothing sent to Austria; and seven clubs report very interesting local projects, with contributions of money

and service.

Eight clubs out of our sixteen held Arrow Craft sales which grossed \$1,512.00. This is \$277.75 more than last year's amount. Jacksonville Club again leads with \$456.78. Mobile is second with its first sale; St. Petersburg is third; and Ocala is fourth with its first sale. Tallahassee and the Palm Beaches held their first sales this year, so you can see how encouraged I am over these new clubs. The magazine commissions are not in yet, but I am afraid we are again near the bottom of the list of provinces. I shall hope for better results next year.

Clubs situated where there are chapters have again shown their fine cooperation with these chapters, particularly the Tallahassee Club, with its interest and help with Florida B's new house addition.

The De Land Club gave a kitchen shower and money to Florida A; the Orlando Club gave a scholastic award to Florida I; Birmingham gave money and parties for the two Alabama chapters; and Atlanta helped Georgia A with its silver service. The Miami and St. Petersburg clubs sent money to Florida B. All clubs report assistance in rushing and a good relationship with actives.

I am glad to see that so many clubs are meeting informally during the summer; also that most clubs scheduled very entertaining programs during the year.

This should increase our paid membership.
Two states held State Days on Founders' Day-Alabama, with a hundred members present; and Florida, with over two hundred attending, including Miss Onken as the guest of honor. It was a very inspiring occasion. The Mobile and Pensacola clubs, unable to attend these state meetings, had a joint meeting at a half-way place, with twenty-nine out of thirtytwo resident members present.

My attempts at getting new clubs chartered were unsuccessful. The chapters in Georgia and Alabama would like the help that new clubs could give them. The province itself needs the strength that new clubs can give. A great deal of interest was shown at Florida

State Day in colonizing at the University.

I have enjoyed my work this year with the clubs

and particularly the splendid contacts made at State Day, I am quite gratified with the progress we have all made, working together. Again, I would like to thank the clubs, Central Office, and members of Gand Council for their help—especially Miss Onken, for

the inspiration she brought Florida Pi Phis at their state meeting.

Respectfully submitted,
MARGUERITE BLOCHER BARTLETT

ETA PROVINCE VICE-PRESIDENT

E TA PROVINCE proudly introduces a new club, Arlington Heights, which includes the area of Palatine and Prospect Heights too. They received their charter in April and are off to a fine start.

charter in April and are off to a fine start.

The province sold \$9,967.63 of Arrow Craft products this year, an increase of \$1,373.97. Four of the clubs, Champaign-Urbana, Milwaukee, Madison and North Shore, each selling well over one thousand dollars each. Joliet, Decatur, Milwaukee and Madison each selling substantially more than last year. The following clubs increased their donations to Settlement School, Chicago South, Milwaukee, North Shore, Jr., Oak Park-River Forest. It is hoped that a few more of the clubs will be able to increase their per capita donations to this most worthy project.

There was a substantial increase in support of Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund. The five clubs increasing their donations over last year were Chicago North, Madison, North Shore, North Shore, Jr., and Oak Park-River Forest. In celebration of their 25th anniversary Oak Park-River Forest gave most generously to several of the fraternity projects.

Two clubs carried full Sponsorships for Save the Children Federation with smaller donations from other clubs making it possible for us to have three full sponsorships.

I visited Joliet and the eight Chicago area clubs in February and found they all had excellent leadership and good spirit of cooperation within the groups.

Peoria has the largest paid membership in the province with 117 members. Eight clubs showed an increased membership, Chicago Business Women, Chicago North, Chicago South, Fox River Valley, Wisconsin, Madison, Oak Park-River Forest, Rockford and Springfield. It is hoped that the clubs will all be able to show an increase in paid memberships by another year.

Several of the clubs with active chapters in their towns are working hard and earnestly to pay for additions to the chapter houses. Other clubs who do not have chapters nearby have sent gifts to various chapter houses as a memorial to one of their members from that particular chapter. Others have given awards for scholarship improvement or to the outstanding senior girl.

May I take this opportunity to thank the members

May I take this opportunity to thank the members of Grand Council and Central Office who have been most helpful when I needed advice?

Respectfully submitted,

ELIZABETH SCOTT

THETA PROVINCE VICE-PRESIDENT

THE sixteen clubs in Theta Province have finished the year 100% in support of the three national projects, Settlement School, Holt House and the Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund. We have a total of four hundred and ninety-four paid memberships and when all the reports were in Cedar Rapids surprised us all by having the greatest gain in membership, Saint Paul and the Minneapolis Afternoon Club tied for second place and the three other clubs showing a gain for the past year were Council Bluffs, Winnipeg, and Minneapolis Evening. The total gifts to the Pi Phi Projects were as follows: Settlement School, \$198.00—Holt House, \$76.00—and Emma Harper Turner Fund, \$107.50. The eleven clubs contributing to the Save The Children Federation gave the equivalent of two full sponsorships and the alumnæ in the province will be proud to know that two of our active chapters each gave two full sponsorships. They were North Dakota A and Manitoba A.

The final results were tabulated for our province for the Province Vice-President's Award, Minnesota A led the other chapters in the province with 104 paid alumnæ club members, Iowa Z had 72, Iowa F 62, Iowa A and Iowa B 40, Manitoba A 29, and North Delete A 18

Dakota A, 18.

Each year I look forward to reading the reports submitted by the Program Committee Chairmen and it is a joy to see the steady gain and interest shown there. Time and space will be given to this later but the different approaches to the observance of Loyalty Day is interesting to follow. This year at the meeting of the Minneapolis Evening Club along with the regular planned program time was taken to write letters to former members of the club with whom they had been out of touch. It is easy to imagine what a heart warming thing it would be to receive such a thoughtful letter.

The province was delighted to have three members of Grand Council pay visits to chapters and alumnæ clubs in the province. Miss Onken conducted a special initiation service for the Iowa B Phi Phis and Helen Lewis and Lucile Carson made official visits in the

province.

Interest in and cooperation with chapters has been splendid and cash gifts totaling in the neighborhood of a thousand dollars have been given to the active chapters in the province by nearby clubs and those interested in helping an active chapter. The cooperation of the club officers as well as the support of club members during the past year has been outstanding. For the guidance and aid of Grand Council, Committee Chairmen, and the Director of Central Office I am humbly grateful. It has been a rewarding experience to try to help the alumnæ clubs of this province.

HELEN W. GRANT

IOTA PROVINCE VICE-PRESIDENT

We are pleased to report that Iota Province gained a new club this year, Northeastern, at Sheridan, Wyoming, with twenty-four members. Twenty, of our twenty-one clubs, are 100% in contributions, and two clubs, Hutchinson and Northeastern, attained 100% membership. Although some of the clubs show a decrease in membership, others have made splendid gains. Total membership for the year, 846. Constitutional requirements were met by all clubs.

Seventeen clubs held successful Arrow Craft sales. Denver's sales amounted to \$1,002.00, Omaha second, \$914.60, Manhattan third, \$728.80, Sioux Falls fourth, \$550.00. Total sales amounted to, \$7,005.33. Two of the clubs used the media of the radio to gain publicity for their sale, and members of the Salt Lake City club appeared on Television and told interesting facts about the Settlement School and displayed some

of the Arrow Craft goods.

Contributions to the Settlement School amounted to \$658.57; Emma Harper Turner Fund, \$302.00, a splendid increase over last year; Holt House, \$127.00, also an increase. Eight clubs, Cheyenne, Colorado Springs, Hutchinson, Lincoln, Manhattan, Ogden, Pueblo and Salt Lake City, contributed a total of

\$76.00 to the Save the Children Federation.

A total of \$307.00 was donated from ten of our clubs to local projects, Red Cross and Community Funds; others received pleasure in adopting needy families during the Holiday season and supplying them with food, clothing, and toys.

All groups are vitally interested in rushing and gave the chapters a great deal of assistance. Nine clubs gave a total of \$450.00 to active chapters, four gave

lovely gifts.

Official visits were paid by the Province Vice-President to ten clubs: Manhattan, Hutchinson, Wichita, Topeka, Lawrence, Kansas City, Kansas, Lincoln, Omaha, Vermillion and Sioux Falls. Thanks to all who helped to make my visits so pleasant.

My sincere appreciation goes to my clubs and to their officers for the cooperation which they have given me during my first year of office. It has been a

pleasure to have worked with you.

I wish to thank the members of Grand Council and the Director of Central Office, for all of the wonderful assistance given to me this year.

Respectfully submitted,

GENEVIEVE CONNER MUNGER

KAPPA PROVINCE VICE-PRESIDENT

APPA PROVINCE has had a most successful year. Paid membership is 1,385. Every club has paid dues, and clubs range in size from Pauls Valley's 11 to Houston's 163. Four clubs have over 100 paid members, a very good record considering the size of the cities in the province.

For the first time in the five years of my incumbency, we have had no new clubs, but renewed efforts on the part of the Province Vice-President, and greater interest in the national scope of Pi Beta Phi will result in

more new clubs next year.

With the exception of three clubs, all clubs have made contributions to all three national projects, the Settlement School, Holt House, and the Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund, which is much closer to 100% than the province has ever been. All three projects received an increased contribution this year. Contributions to the Settlement School were \$1,078.00. One outstanding contribution to the Settlement School was the \$321.00 contributed by the Austin Club to the Arts and Crafts Department of the School. This was the profit from the Benefit Tea given at the chapter house, at which the door prize was the beautiful painting done by Mr. Wayman Adams, nationally known artist, and husband of Margaret Burroughs Adams, Texas A, for a demonstration at the February meeting of the club. This contribution was made in addition to the regular contribution of \$100.00 by the club to the School.

Ten clubs report gifts of money to chapters in the amount of \$564.00 plus many other gifts, and hours of work done in preparing for rush parties, decorating

guest rooms, and other services. Contributions to the Save the Children Federation were \$215.00. The Tulsa Club sponsored a Navajo Indian boy, and the Dallas Junior Group again supported a negro school in the Brazos Valley. Local contributions to Red Cross, YWCA, Community Fund, etc., amounted to \$206.50, plus many hours of time and service given to community projects. Kappa Province clubs in many cities take active part in civic affairs.

Visits were made to the Stillwater, Ponca City, Bartlesville, Muskogee, Okmulgee and Tulsa Clubs, where seeing old and dear friends and meeting many wonderful new Pi Phis, made it a stimulating experience. Sharing in a combined Oklahoma State Alumna Association meeting one day in Stillwater, climaxed by a wonderful Founders' Day dinner with members of both Oklahoma A and Oklahoma B chapters and the alumnae, was a highspot of the year. All clubs celebrated Founders' Day beautifully, with those of us fortunate enough to be near a chapter to share the celebration with it being especially fortunate.

The intangible things which make up such a large part of the success of any organization are very important in Kappa Province. To the many fine officers and members of the thirty-four alumnæ clubs who have given so much time this year to making it the success it has been, to ever efficient Central Office, and to members of Grand Council who give so much of themselves to guiding the fraternity, go my most sincere thanks and grateful appreciation.

Respectfully submitted,

THERESA GIBSON GRAHAM

LAMBDA PROVINCE VICE-PRÉSIDENT

This officer knows that she has inherited a very fine family of clubs in Lambda Province. I owe and acknowledge a debt of gratitude to my predecessor. The clubs have given to me the same fine cooperation given to her and for this I am deeply grateful. This year Lambda Province has added a splendid

new club to its roster, Coos County, with a membership of 17. This new clubs has shown interest, enthusiasm and initiative. Although just newly organized they had a very successful Arrow Craft sale, earned \$18.45 in magazine subscriptions, as well as having contributed to all the three fraternity projects.

All clubs were 100% in contributions with the exception of Bellingham which was forced to be inactive this year because of the serious decrease of Pi Phis in their city, however, prospects are brighter for an increased membership next year, and the renewed activity of the club. Eight of the clubs assisted in the Save the Children campaign and 14 of the 22 clubs assisted their active chapters. The Pi Phi house at Edmonton received financial assistance to the extent of \$800. This money was made available through donations from the fathers of Pi Phis old and new, and was used to buy two new gas stoves, an electric refrigerator and other appliances. Lambda Province shows an increase in the amounts of magazine subsubscriptions.

This officer has, as yet, not visited any of her clubs, but is looking forward to doing so early in the fall, and it is her sincere hope that after these visits are made she may understand the individual problems of each club better and be able to be made helpful to them.

To the club presidents, their hard working officers and club members goes the credit for the good year the province has just ended. To them, to Central Office and to the members of Grand Council who are ever ready with a helping hand I am extremely grateful.

Respectfully submitted,

MARY MOONEY

MU PROVINCE VICE-PRESIDENT

U PROVINCE has completed another successful year and welcomed one more club into her already large family. Las Vegas is the new member and we sincerely welcome her and trust she will grow rapidly like her sister clubs have.

This brings our total to twenty-nine clubs. All of Mu's clubs, with the exception of two clubs sup-

ported the three National Projects.

Total paid membership is now 1,388. Last year's

paid membership was 1,393.

Ways and means included square dances, hobby shows, rummage sales, dessert bridges, sponsorship of plays and programs. South Coast continues to have a "pottery pig" handy. The proceeds are sent at the end of the year to the Settlement School.

Clubs situated in College towns have been most loyal and helpful in giving assistance to the active chapters both financially and in an advisory capacity. Our Province was indeed fortunate in being visited this year by our Grand Treasurer Lolita Prouty. Words cannot reveal the wonderful inspiration and help she gave Mu's clubs. She rekindled interest in Scholarship and one club immediately sent in a check for the Harriet Johnstone Scholarship after Mrs. Prouty had spoken to them. Lolita Prouty's patience and generosity in answering all questions fully and comprehensively was truly appreciaed by Mu's Pi Phis. We were all inspired anew with the colossal job Pi Phis are doing and doing beautifully.

Scholarship: San Fernando has set aside \$100 to start a Scholarship Fund. The plan is to let the fund grow to \$200 or \$300, then give it to an active Pi

Phi who needs assistance.

Marin contributed to the Harriet Johnstone Scholar-

ship Fund.

In San Francisco, Pi Phis filled Xmas stockings for wards of the Juvenile Court, San Mateo assists staffing the San Mateo Blood Bank (and contributed to-

ward the new Blood Bank Building).

San Fernando will staff the Day Camp for Crippled Children at the Valley location this summer. Tucson contributed substantially to the Richy School for the Yaqui Indian children. Mrs. Wheeler, principal of the Yaqui school wrote the following, "We still think of you as Richy's P.T.A. since your gift reaches many places public money cannot cover." Marin has almost reached the goal of raising \$310.00 to furnish the fourth floor waiting room at the new Marin hospital.

Advisory Boards and Alumnæ Clubs have worked harmoniously together. (Example: Santa Barbara's new Executive Board and Advisory Board met to-

gether to lay plans for the coming year.)

Eleven clubs contributed to Active Chapters. Nine clubs gave substantial contributions to local Philanthropies. One club (Berkeley) gave \$106.00 for support of a child through Save the Children Fund.

For the splendid cooperation of club officers, for the ever ready assistance and guidance of Grand Council and the efficient service from the Director of Central Office, I am deeply grateful.

Respectfully submitted,
MARCELLA MCCORMICK RHODES

+ + +

Dr. James T. Fisher, the Nation's foremost psychiatrist, in his latest book, "A Few Buttons Missing," which "sums up his wisdom," said: "If you were to take the sum total of all the authoritative articles ever written by the most qualified psychologists and psychiatrists on the subject of mental hygiene—if you were to combine them and refine them, and cleave out the excess verbiage—if you were to take the whole of the meat and none of the parsley, and if you were to have these unadulterated bits of pure scientific knowledge concisely expressed by the most capable of living poets, you would have an awkward and incomplete summation of the Sermon on the Mount."—Bulletin of Education Committee of N.P.C.

ALPHA PROVINCE EAST

					Aver-		Arrow	.,		Emma Harper											Harriet R Johnstone	0
Club 1950-51	Res. Alum.	Paid Mem.	Am't Dues	No. of Meet- ings	Attend- anc	Settle- ment School	Craft (gross sales)	Mag. Com- missions	Loan Fund	Turner Memorial Fund	Holt House	Active Chapter	Save Children Fund	Local Proj- ects	Chapter	Senior Dues	Settle- ment School	Loan Fund	Mag. Com- missions	Holt House	Scholar- ship Fund	S.C.F.
Boston, Mass	150	42	\$3.50	6	30	\$ 41.30	\$ 250.40	\$ 42.05	-	\$ 5.00	\$ 1.00	Award	-	_	Connecticut Alpha	\$27.50	\$ 5.00	-	\$38.30	\$ 5.00	\$ 5.00	\$17.35
Burlington, Vt	70	10	2.00	10	20	2.50	172.55	1-1	-	2.50	2.50	\$100.00	\$ 6.00	-	Maine Alpha	45.00	10.00	-	4.20	10.00	10.00	-
Eastern Maine	17	16	2.50	9	15	3.00	218.85	5.65	-	3.00	3.00	10.00	Care	-	Massachusetts Alpha	2.00	5.00	-	-	5.00	5.00	-
Halifax, N.S.*	51	33	3.00	10	19	1.00		-	-	3.00	1.00	25.00	1-	-	Massachusetts Beta	30.50	15.00	_	9.90	5.00	5.00	-
Hartford, Conn	129	44	3.00	8	30	25.00	365.59	83.00	-	5.00	5.00	_	5.00		Nova Scotia Alpha	10.00	5.00	-	-	5.00	5.00	5.00
Montreal, Que.*	47	32	4.00	8	22	10.00	_	13.35	_	3.00	2.00	_	-	\$385.00	Vermont Alpha	32.50	10.00	_	1.10	1.00	5.00	-
New Haven, Conn	65	18	3.00	7	13	30.00	503.30	24.65	-	25.00	5.00	40.00	20.00	-	Vermont Beta	45.00	25.00	-	13.50	2.60	2.50	-
Portland, Me	22	16	3.50	10	12	25.00	382.40	50.20	-	10.00	10.00	4.00	10.00	-								
Isolated	-	1	-	-	-	-		-		_	-	-		-								

^{*} Gave to local cause.

 \rightarrow \rightarrow \rightarrow

★ THE HOLT HOUSE is our unique memorial to the fact that the organization meeting of the Fraternity was held there—have you contributed to its support this year? Send contributions to the treasurer of the Holt House Committee.

ALPHA PROVINCE WEST

Club 1950-51	Res.	Paid Mem.	Am't Dues	No. of Meet- ings	Aver- age Attend- ance	Settle- ment School	Arrow Craft (gross sales)	Mag. Com- missions	Loan Fund	Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund	Holt House	Active Chapter	Save Children Fund	Local Proj- ects		Senior Dues	Settle- ment School	Loan Fund	Mag. Com- missions	Holt House	Harriet R Johnston Scholar- ship Fund	e
Albany, N.Y	40	Sr. 1 30	\$3.50	_ 9	20	\$ 60.00	\$ 681.75	\$ 37.85	_	\$ 10.00	\$10.00	_	_	-	New York Alpha	\$ 5.00			\$13.25	\$ 5.00	\$ 5.00	-
Buffalo, N.Y	74	57	4.00	8	32	75.00	176.00	12.10	_	15.00	5.00	\$ 25.00		_	New York Gamma		10.00	_	5.95	10.00	10.00	
Hudson River, N.Y	27	16	3.00	7	10	5.00	188.87	18.95	-	5.00	5.00	_	_	_	New York Delta		10.00		33.70	15.00	10.00	
London, Ont.	_	Sr. 3 25	_		_	5.00	_	-:	_	5.00	5.00	_	_		Ontario Alpha		10.00	_	27.05	5.00	5.00	\$96.00
Long Island No. Shore†	-	19	-	-	_			_	_	_	-	_			Ontario Beta		5.00		3,50	5.00	5.00	
New York, N.Y	300	51	4.50	7	30	160.00	250.00	36.85	_	10.00	2.00		-	_			0.00		3,00	0.00	3.00	
North N.J	160	71	4.00	8	48	150.00	1070.00	97.90	_	10.00	2.50	50.00	_					-				
Poughkeepsie, N.Y	18	15	3.00	7	8	10.00	_	8.95	_	5.00	5.00	10.00										
Rochester, N.Y.*	73	31	3.50	8	26	25.00	_	62.40	_	10.00	5.00	10.00	_	_								
Schenectady, N.Y	50	14	-	9	25	50.00	455.06	2.35	_	2.00	2.00	25.00						_	_			
Syracuse, N.Y.*	115	54	3.00	10	30	_	362.63	_	_	_	_	300.00	_	_								
Toronto, Ont	200	63	_	7	50	15.00	_		_	15.00	2.50	_										
Westchester Co., N.Y	200	53	3.50	5	29	15.00	41.90	53.05	-	10.00	5.00	_										
Isolated members	_	3	-	_	_	2.00	_	_	-					_								
Mnactive club	_	-	-	_	_		_	3.15	_	_												

Gave to local cause
 † Chartered this year.

 \rightarrow \rightarrow \rightarrow

Make use of the Pi Beta Phi Magazine Agency— Pi Beta Phi Central Office, 410 Standard Building, Decatur, Illinois

BETA PROVINCE

S.C.F.	\$96.00	96.00		96.00		1	,	1																
tone har- d S.C		96		96	,	I A	1																	
Harriet R. Johnstone Scholar- ship Fund	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1															
Holt House	\$20.00	5.00	10.00	10.00	Ï	5.00	10.00	1	5.25															
Mag. Com- mission:	1	ī	ļ	1	1	1	T.	1	1															
Loan	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1															
Settle- ment Sehool	\$35.00	2.00	93.64	15.00	10.00	10.00	15.00	2.00	10.50															
Senior Dues	τ	1	ï	1	I	T.	Ĺ	î	ī															
Chapter	Pennsylvania Beta	Pennsylvania Gamma.	Ohio Alpha	Ohio Beta	Ohio Delta	Ohio Epsilon	Ohio Zeta	West Virginia Alpha.	West Virginia Beta															
Local Proj- ects	1	Ĭ	1	1	1	ţ	t)	1	1	1	ţ	1	Ĭ	F	1	Í	1	1	1	1	1	ï
Save Children Fund	1	1	Ĩ	1	i	1	£	10.00	10.00	ı	5.00	1	48.00	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	Ŀ	Ī	Ī	Ī
Active Chapter	I	\$ 25.00	1	50.00	25.00	25.00	25.00	25.00	120.00	Ţ	242.50	175.00	100.00	J	1	10.00	1	Ī	1	50.00	1	1	76.49	1
Holt House	\$10.00	5.00	2.00	10.00	10.00	2.50	10.00	10.00	15.00	5.00	5.00	2.00	5.00	10.00	2.50	5.00	ı	1	10.00	50.00	5.00	5.00	5.00	2.50
Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund	\$ 10.00	5.00	10.00	10.00	5.00	2.50	10.00	10.00	25.00	5.00	5.00	5.00	5.00	10.00	5.00	5.00	ì	1	10.00	50.00	5.00	5.00	45.00	10.00
Loan	1	1	1	1	1	ī	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	ï	ï	1
Mag. Com- missions	T	1	1	Ţ	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	ı	1	1	1	t	1	ì	t	1	1	Ţ	1	1
Arrow Craft (gross sales)	\$ 55.94	121.60	666.65	(28.91	110.00	1	1025.95	44.00	648.86	73.15	1	118.82	267.34	1	48.14	95.37	1	E	1569.25	1621.75	976.22	1	70.08	1
Settle- ment School	\$ 50.00	5.00	25.00	25.00	100.00	12.50	345.00	100.00	125.00	50.00	10.00	15.00	100.00	115.96	5.00	20.00	ř	1	500.00	175.10	25.00	5.00	25.00	1
Aver- age Attend- ance	24	22	16	30	35	12	55	45	23	35	16	13	18	20	12	10	1	1	25	22	22	ŀ	30	1
No. of Meet- ings	6	œ	2	10	10	9	œ	6	10	6	6	œ	œ	9	œ	20	1	Ĩ	5 club 21 group	6	10	ſ	5 club 4 group	1
Am't Dues	\$3.50	3.50	3.00	3.50	3.50	5.00	3.50	3.00	4.50	3.00	7.50	3.00	4.00	5.00	3.50	3.50	13.50	Í	3.00	3.50	3.50	1	4.00	1
Paid Mem.	38	34	37	37	51	24	128	63	8r. 8	24	58	14	36	24	27	Ξ	1	9	91	22	38	1	Sr. 7 120	1
Res. Alum.	62	41	92	80	120	33	250	210	210	86	32	16	36	38	31	52	î	1	385	150	52	16	135	1
Club 1950-51	Akron, Ohio*	Athens, Ohio*	Central, Pa	Charleston, W.Va	Cincinnati, Ohio*	Clarksburg, W.Va.†	Cleveland East, Ohio	Cleveland West, Ohio*	Columbus, Ohio	Dayton, Ohio*	Elkins, W.Va.†	Fairmont, W.Va.*	Harrisburg-Carlisle, Pa	Mahoning Valley, Ohio	Morgantown, W.Va	Ohio Valley, W.Va.*	Inactive & Ohio	Oxford, Ohio	Philadelphia, Pa.*	Pittsburgh, Pa.*	South Hills, Pittsburgh*	Springfield, Ohio	Toledo, Ohio*	Miscellaneous

[•] Gave to local cause. † Chartered this year.

GAMMA PROVINCE

Club 1950-51	Res.	Paid Mem.	Am't Dues	No. of Meet- ings	Average Attendance	Settle- ment School	Arrow Craft (gross sales)	Mag. Com- missions	Loan Fund	Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund	Holt House	Active Chapter	Save Children Fund	Local] Proj- ects	Chapter	Senior Dues	Settle- ment School	Loan Fund		Holt House	Harriet R. Johnstone Scholar- ship Fund	S.C.F.
Baltimore, Md	200	71	4.00	8	45	840.00	£422.76	£32.65		\$5.00	\$5.00	\$10.00	-	-	Maryland Beta	\$17.50	-		\$100.35	_	_	-
Chapel Hill, N.C	_	18		-	-	10.00	-	4.25	-	1.00	1.00	-	-	-	S.C. Alpha	35.00	-	-	5.65	-	-	
Charlotte, N.C.	19	31	3.00	8	15	2.00	_	11.85	_	1.00	2.00	-	-	-	N.C. Alpha	70.00	-	-	6.65	-	122	_
Columbia, S.C	_	6	-	10	-	1.00	_	22.30	-	1.00	1.00	_	_	-	N.C. Beta	42.50	_	_	65.35	-	1	-
Norfolk, Va	40	15	4.00	10	14	5.00	328.17	7.80	-	2.00	2.00	-	_	-	D.C. Alpha	10.00	_	-	20.00	-	-	-
Richmond, Va	-	30	-	-	-	25.00	-	-	-	5.00	3.00	-	-	-	Virginia Alpha	25.00	-	-	28.45	-	-	-
Washington, D.C., Jr	202	24	4.00	12	25	5.00	-	8.30	5.00	5.00	5.00	-	-	-	Virginia Gamma	42.50	-	-	81.90	-	-	-
Washington, D.C., Sr	526	143	3.00	6	80	83.50	1074.09	118.30	-	5.00	5.00	50.00	_	-	Maryland Alpha	41.00	-	_		-	-	_
Wilmington, Del	66	39	3.50	8	25	10.00	368.00	12.25	10.00	10.00	1.00	20.00	_	-								

★ HAVE YOU CONTRIBUTED to the National Scholarship Fund? Through your club or chapter—and gifts may be sent to the Grand Treasurer.

DELTA PROVINCE

Club 1950-51	Res.	Paid Mem.	Am't Dues	No. of Meet- ings	Aver- age Attend- ance	Settle- ment School	Arrow Craft (gross sales)	Mag. Com- missions	Loan N Fund	Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund	Holt	Active	Save Children Fund	Local Proj- ects	Chapter	Senior Dues	Settle- ment School	Loan	Mag. Com- missions	Holt	Harriet R. Johnstone Scholar- ship Fund	S.C.F.
Ann Arbor, Mich.	120	88	\$2.50	9	25-30	\$ 10.00	\$ 13.25	\$ 41.80	1	\$ 5.00 \$	3 5.00	Cup	1	Ĺ	Michigan Alpha	\$32.50	\$ 5.00	1	\$30.50	\$ 5.00	\$ 5.00	\$48.00
Bloomfield Hills, Mich.*	20	41	3.00	6	28	100.00	815.25	106.70	1	10.00	5.00	\$ 30.00	\$15.00	1	Michigan Beta	35.00	00.09	1	48.50	30.00	30.00	ī
Bloomington, Ind.*	46	1 Sr. 39	3.50	6	25	25.00	38.80	34.75	1	15.00	9.00	90.00	10.00	1	Michigan Gamma	32.50	10.00	1	12.75	9.00	10.00	48.00
8		6 Sr.		4	general							gifts								1		
Detroit, Mich.*	375	125	4.50	8	(5 groups) 100.00	100.00	615.67	123.10	1	25.00	10.00	176.00	1	Ţ.	Indiana Alpha	12.50	25.00	1	1.60	9.00	1	ı
Fort Wayne, Ind.*	57	43	4.00	6	35	- 10.00	172.60	13.75	Ĺ	10.00	2.00	20.00	1	1	Indiana Beta	40.00	ŧ	1	12.20	10.00	10.00	1
Franklin, Ind.*	100	- 43	3.20	10	50	30.00	30.63	32.45	1	10.00	5.00	300.00	1	1	Indiana Gamma	35.00	10.00	ï	138.60	9.00	9.00	1
Gary, Ind	. %	52	3.50	6	15	10.00	83.45	7.45	1	5.00	2.00	rush	5.00	1	Indiana Delta	37.50	10.00	J	7.70	10.00	10.00	1
Grand Rapids, Mich.*	51	1.85	50¢ each meeting 2.50	1	1	5.00	591.91	86.00	1	35.00	2.00	125.00	1	1	Indiana Epsilon	40.00	9.00	1	90.15	9.00	9.00	- 1
Hammond, Ind	355	56	3.50	œ	19	5.00	991.50	13.90	1	5.00	2.00	1	1	1								
Hillsdale, Mich.*	35	1.8r. 16	2.50	10	15	25.00	1	21.25	į.	5.00	9.00	25.00	25.00	- (
Indianapolis, Ind.*	629	5 Sr. 146	3.50	5 Joint 5 Sr. 5 Jr.	88	210.00	380.25	153.65	- 1	25.00	10.00	Gifts \$100.00 Jr. \$100.00 Sr.	Ţ	1								
Jackson, Mich	1	1.Sr.	- 1	œ	ì	2.00	1	15.85	ī	3.00	2.00	Јатв 10.00	1	ĵ								
Lafayette, Ind."	22	* #	1	90	88	63.00	under 500.00	65.70	1	3.00	5.00	parties 26.00	24.50	1								
Lansing-E. Lansing, Mich.	40	37	3.50	13	18-20	5.00	296.13	17.25	1	2.00	3.00	250,00	1	1								
Muncie, Ind	15	13	3.50	6	00	1	1.00	1.	1	1.00	1.00	1	1	1								
Riehmond, Ind	17	14	3.25	10	8-9	2.00	281.20	45.03	4	2.00	2.00	Rush	1	ī								
Shelbyville, Ind.	18	17	2.50	9	œ	16.00	1	1.00	i	15.47	16.00	1	I	i								
South Bend-Mishawakat.	1	22	ı	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	ì	1								
Southeastern Indiana	38	1 Sr.	3.00	10	19	25.00	650.00	23.15	1	3.00	5.00	.1	1	1						7		

^{*}Gave to local cause.

DELTA PROVINCE (Continued) .

Club 1950-51	Res. Alum	Paid Mem.	Am't Due3	No. of Meet- ings	Aver- age Attend- ance	Settle- ment School	Arrow Craft (gross sales)	Mag. Com- missions	Loan Fund	Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund	Holt House	Active Chapter	Save Children Fund	Local Proj- ects	Chapter	Senior Dues	Settle- ment School	Loan Fund	Mag. Com- missions	Holt House	Harriet R Johnston Scholar- ship Fund	e
Southwestern Indiana*	50	4 Sr. 41	3.50	8	16	50.00	372.15	43.25	_	20.00	5.00	Luncheon 5.00	_									
Isolated Pi Phis	_	10	-	_		-	_	-	-		_	_	-	- 1								
Mr. Wilford Hoggatt	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	100.00	-	-	_	-								
Southwestern Michigan (inactive)	_	_	_	-	_	-	_	14.00	_	-	_	_	_									
Northern Indiana (inactive)	_		_	-	-	_	-	9.60	-	_	_	_	-	_								

EPSILON PROVINCE

Club 1950-51	Res. Alum.	Paid Mem.	Am't Dues	No. of Meet- ings	Average Attendance	Settle- ment School	Arrow Craft (gross sales)	Mag. Com- missions	Loan Fund	Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund	Holt House	Active Chapter	Save Children Fund	Local Proj- ects	Chapter	Senior Dues	Settle- ment School	Loan Fund	Mag. Com- missions	Holt House	Harriet R Johnstone Scholar- ship Fund	e
Blue Ridge	28	16	\$3.50	4	13	\$ 10.00	\$ 244.90	\$ 2.60	-	\$ 2.00	\$ 2.00	\$ 25.00	-	_	Missouri Alpha	\$19.00	-	_	\$40.25	_	_	-
Chattanooga, Tenn	200	48	5.00	10	25	15.00	_	7.15	-	15.00	15.00	-	7	-	Missouri Beta	13.00	\$125.00	_	None	\$10.00	_	-
Columbia, Mo	54	35	4.50	8	18	60.00	432.60	100.70	-	10.00	5.00	40.00	-		Missouri Gamma	6.00	-	-	\$ 3.95	-	_	_
Kansas City, Mo	413	177	3.50	9	120	300.00	1310.16	302.25	-	100.00	50.00	150.00	-	-	Kentucky Alpha	5.00	-	-	0.50	-	-	-
Knoxville Little Pigeon, Tenn	35	19	3.75	5	8	5.00	_	42.20	_	5.00	5.00	,,-	-	_	Tennessee Alpha	2.00	_	-	20.15	10.00		_
Lexington, Ky	33	19	4.00	9	14	2.00	49.45	3.65	_	2.00	2.00	-	-	-	Tennessee Beta	19.00	25.00	-	114.20	25.00	-	***
Louisville, Ky		6 Sr. 56	5.50	10	43 25	25.00 25.00	462.35 357.80	77.70 6.05		5.00	5.00	\$120 House Corp. \$10 & Gift	_	_	Tennessee Gamma	1.00	10.00	_	21.25	10.00	_	
Nashville, Tenn	77	36	3.50	11	18	20.00	134.95	None	_	12.00	6.00	75.00	_	350.00								-
St. Louis, Mo	501	12 Sr. 141	4.00 3.50	9	66	1000.00	1123.45	305.00	_	30).00	15.00	341.50	_	_								
Springfield, Mo	158	4 Sr. 55	3.50	9 _	42	15.00	456.28	61.95	_	10.00	10.00	25.00	-	_								
Tri-State	60	34	3.50	7	13	5.00	107.90	2.75	-	5.00	5.00	-	-									
Isolated alume	-	9	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	_	-	_	-								
Individuals	-	5	-	_		_	_	_	-	_	-	-	_	-								

ZETA PROVINCE

Club 1950-51	Res.	Paid Mem.	Am't Dues	No. of Meet- ings	Aver- age Attend- ance	Settle- ment School	Arrow Craft (gross sales)	Mag. Com- missions	Loan Fund	Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund	Holt House	Active Chapter	Save Children Fund	Local Proj- ects	Chapter	Senior Dues	Settle- ment School	Loan Fund	Mag. Com- missions	Holt House	Harriet R Johnston Scholar- ship Fund	e
Atlanta, Ga.*	168	48	\$5.00	9	25	\$ 35.00	-	\$ 42.40	-	\$ 20.00	\$10.00	\$ 30.00	\$10.00	_	Alabama Alpha	\$20.00	\$15.00	-	-	\$10.00	\$10.00	\$15.00
Birmingham, Ala.*	100	Sr. 2 23	4.00	12	19	10.00	118.65	33.20	_	10.00	5.00	45.00	_	_	Alabama Beta	45.00	10.00	-	_	10.00	10.00	_
DeLand, Fla	37	17	2.50	10	12	25.00	-	20.95	-	10.00	5.00	20.00	5.00		Florida Alpha	15.00	10.00	-	-	10.00	10.00	-
Gainesville, Fla	17	10	3.00	3	5	1.00	-	1.50	-	1.00	1.00	-	-	-	Florida Beta	17.50	75.00	-	-	15.00	10.00	_
Jacksonville, Fla.*	75	Sr. 2 39	4.50	12	25	5.00	456.78	27.05	_	3.00	3.00	-	_	_	Florida Gamma	10.00	10.00	\$10.00		10.00	-	_
Lakeland, Fla	17	17	-5.00	8	8	5.00	-	15,10	_	5.00	2.00	_	1	man	Georgia Alpha	55.00	10.00	. —	-	10.00	10.00	96.00
Lake County, Fla.*	30	23	3.50	11	7	2.00	-	, 95	_	2.00	2.00	_	_	-								
Miami, Fla.*	132	47	4.00	11	26	25.00	-	57.65	_	25.00	10.00	25.05	_	-								
Mobile, Ala	13	11	4.50	9	9	5.00	248.79	7.35	-	5.00	5.00	_	_	-								
Ocala, Fla	17	15	4.00	6	11	2.00	200.00	17.55	_	3.00	1.00	_	_	-								
Orlando, Fla.*	116	51	4.00	11	35	10.00	132.80	29.75	-	5.00	3.00	plaque	10.00	_								
Palm Beach, Fla	30	14	3.50	7	8	2.00 *	18.90	3.10	-	2.00	2.00	_	_	_								
Pensacola, Fla	19	19	4.50	5	13	1.00	-	4.25	-	1.00	1.00	_	-									
St. Petersburg, Pla.*	60	Sr. 1 32	3.50	11	20	20.00	236.68	42.85	-	15.00	5.00	20.00	_	_								
Tallahassee, Fla	32	Sr. 2 25	4.00	11	12	10.00	100.00	_	_	5.00	5.00	35.00	_	_								
Tampa, Fla	50	38	5.00	9	17	5.00	-	6.85	-	5.00	5.00	-	_	-								
Individual	-	1	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	_	-	-								

^{*} Gave to local cause.



Make use of the Pi Beta Phi Magazine Agency— Pi Beta Phi Central Office, 410 Standard Building, Decatur, Illinois

ETA PROVINCE

Club 1950-51	Res. Alum.	Paid Mem.	Am't Dues	No. of Meet- ings	Average Attendance	Settle- ment School	Arrow Craft (gross sales)	Mag. Com- missions	Loan Fund	Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund	Holt House	Active Chapter	Save Children Fund	Local Proj- ects	Chapter	Senior Dues	Settle- ment School	Loan Fund	Mag. Com- missions	Holt House	Harriet R. Johnstone Scholar- ship Fund	
Arlington Heights, Ill.†	14	14	\$3.50	-	19	_	_	-	_	_	_	-	-	-	Illinois Alpha	\$20.00	\$25.00	_	\$14.33	\$50.00	_	_
Avon, Ill	14	18	3.50	6	14	\$ 10.00	\$ 87.75	\$ 57. 0	-	\$ 5.00	\$ 5.00	\$ 5.00	_	\$6.00	Illinois Beta-Delta	25.00	25.00	_	20,60	5.00	_	-
Beloit, Wis	38	25	2.50	8	17	20.00	414.85	10.60	-	15.00	5.00	40.50	_	-	Illinois Epsilon	55.00	15.00	-	21.95	10.00	\$10.00	\$96.00
Champaign-Urbana, Ill	115	67	4.00	9	44	100.00	2750.00	31.25	-	10.00	10.00	50.00	\$123.60	-	Illinois Zeta	37.50	60.00	-	32.20	15.00	10.00	96.00
Chicago Bus. Women	-	18	3.50	9	12	5.00	_	18.20	-	5.00	5.00		_	-	Illinois I ta	7.50	10.00	-	49.50	10.00	15.00	-
Chicago North, Ill		49	4.50	4	25	25.00	_	20,40	_	25.00	5.00	15.00	_	person	Illinois Theta	27.50	75.00	_	21.15	10.00	25.00	-
Chicago South, Ill	204	61	5.00	14	45	100.00	566.35	33.45	-	5.00	5.00	100.00	-	-	Wisconsin Alpha	32.50	50.00	_	19.35	20.00	50.00	96.00
Chicago West Suburban	85	45	3.50	9	42	25.00	211.65	13.25	_	5.00	5.00	_	25.00	-	Wisconsin Beta	45.00	50.00	_	57.30	10.00	10.00	_
Decatur, Ill	126	94	3.50	7	25	5.00 *	600.00	106.40	-	5.00	5.00	_	-	_	Wisconsin Gamma	42.50	20.00	_	13.30	20.00	25.00	_
Du Page County, Ill	43	26	3.00	5	21	10.00	_	8.20	-	5.00	5.00	5.00	_	_								
Elgin, Ill	28	16	3.50	7	13	1.00		31.75	-	5.00	1.00	_	_	-								
Fox River Valley, Wis	26	19	3.50	6	12	5.00	_	2.35	-		3.00	34.00	_	-								
Galesburg, Ill	75	36	2.50	10	33	25.00	_	19.50	-	2.50	15.00	63.15	-	-								
Fox River Valley, Ill	25	14	3.50	6	12	5.00	_	2.35	_	5.00	5.00	_	5.00	-								
Jacksonville, Ill	_	_	-	-	-	15.00	_	12.00		-	10.00	-	_	_								
Joliet, Ill.	12	11	3.50	7	9	5.00	40.80	12.55	-	2.00	2.00	_	5.00	_								_
Madison, Wis	68	43	4.00	9	32	50.00	1413.90	12.10	+	25.00	5.00	16.00	10.00	_								
Milwaukee, Wis	219	80	3.50	10	43	25.00	1736.85	57.80	_	10.00	10.00	_	25.00	_								
Monmouth, Ill	35	25	3.00	9	12	_	487.03	21.15	_	_	_	_	_	_								
North Shore, Ill	400	73	4.25	9	40	35.00	1108.05	40.45	-	25.00	10.00	25.00	25.00	_								
North Shore, Jr., Ill	_	25	2.50	8	20	25.00	_	_	\$25.00	25.00	25.00	-	_	_								
Oak Park-River Forest, Ill.	89	36	3.50	16	20	100.00	608.74	35.90	_	100.00	10.00	10.00	90.00	_								
Peoria, Ill	160	117	3.50	10	60	25.00	392.24	34.45	_	10.00	10.00	200.00	10.00	_					-			
Rockford, Ill	38	26	2.50	10	20	15.00	35,65	20.30	_	15.00	5.00		_	_								
Springfield, Ill		36	2.50	6	23	30.00		22.80		5.00	5.00	_		_				-				-
A (1)							-				-											

[†] Chartered this year.

THETA PROVINCE

Club 1950-51	Res.	Paid Mem.	Am't Dues	No. of Meet- ings	Average Attendance	Settle- ment School	Arrow Craft (gross sales)	Mag. Com- missions	Loan Fund	Emma Harper Turner Mymorial Fund	Holt House	Active Chapter	Save Children Fund	Local Proj- ects	Chapter	Senior Dues	Scttle- ment School	Loan Fund	Mag. Com- missions	Holt House	Harriet R Johnstone Scholar- ship Fund	e
Ames, Iowa	45	33	\$3.50	7	25	\$ 25.00	-	\$ 42.40	-	\$ 5.00	\$10.00	\$ 40.00	\$10.00	-	Manitoba Alpha	-	\$ 5.00	-	-	\$ 5.00	\$ 2.00	\$96.00
Burlington, Iowa	20	14	2.50	4	6	5.00	_	1.45	\$40.00	1.00	1.00	_	-	-	North Dakota Alpha	_	5.00	-	\$ 3.30	5.00	5.00	96.00
Cedar Rapids, Iowa	48	40	3.50	9	25	50.00	\$221.30	87.45	5.00	15.50	5.00	-	5.00	-	Iowa Alpha	-	5.00	-	7.55	5.00	5.00	_
Council Bluffs, Iowa	24	14	2.50	4	12	10.00	-	_	-	2.00	1.00	-	_	-	Iowa Beta	\$17.50	10.00	-	9.60	10.00	10.00	_
Des Moines, Iowa	175	49	3.00	7	50	5.00	68.00	24.95	15.00	5.00	5.00	30.00	-	-	Jowa Gamma	52.50	10.00	-	9.10	5.00	25.00	_
Duluth, Minn	26	19	2.50	10	14	25,00	125.25	21.05	_	5.00	5.00	25.00 50.00	20.00	_	Iowa Zeta	40.00	10.00	_	10.60	10.00	10.00	_
Grand Forks, N.D	-	15	-		-	10.00	_	2.20	_	5.00	5.00		_	_	Minnesota Alpha	37.50	5.00	-	2.90	5.00	10.00	_
Indianola, Iowa	36	28	3.00	8	16	5.00	_	17.35	10.00	5.00	5.00	gift	10.00	-								
Iowa City, Iowa	50	36	3.00	8	35	5.00	196.43	_	3.00	5.00	10.00	20.00	10.00	-								
Minneapolis Afternoon	300	75	3.00	9	28	10.00	516.80	56.60	10.00	25.00	10.00	612.17	10.00	-							100	
Minneapolis Evening	-	22	3.50	8	15	1.00	_	-	15.00	2.00	1.00		10.00	_								
Mt. Pleasant, Iowa	39	32	2.75	10	20	1.00	14.03	124.28	-	1.00	5.00	_	5.00	-								
St. Paul, Minn	82	40	2.50	9	25	10.00	369.38	53.80	16.00 10.00	10.00	2.00	38.73	10.00	_	•				47			
Sioux City, Iowa	39	24	3.50	6	15	10.00	_	3.35	30.00	5.00	5.00	-	25.00	-								
Tri-City, Iowa	25	20	3.50	6	15	25.00	1066.90	12.25	-	10.00	5.00	-	10.00	-								
Winnipeg, Man, Can	104	34	3.50	8	25	1.00	-	_	100.00	1.00	1.00	-	_	-								

★ THE HOLT HOUSE is our unique memorial to the fact that the organization meeting of the Fraternity was held there—have you contributed to its support this year? Send contributions to the treasurer of the Holt House Committee.

IOTA PROVINCE

Club 1950-51	Res.	Paid Mem.	Am't Dues	No. of Meet- ings	Aver- age Attend- ance	Settle- ment School	Arrow Craft (gross sales)	Mag. Com- missions	Loan Fund	Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund	Holt House	Active Chapter	Save Children Fund	Local Proj- ects	Chapter	Senior Dues	Settle- ment School	Loan Fund	Mag. Com- missions	Holt House	Harriet R. Johnstone Scholar- ship Fund	
Boulder, Colo	53	30	\$3.50	8	25	\$ 28.65	\$ 14.71	\$ 22.35	_	\$ 5.00	\$ 5.00	Gifts & Rush Help	_	_	Colorado Alpha	\$20.00	\$75.00	_	\$31.15	\$10.00	\$15.00	\$96.00
Casper, Wyo.*	43	31	2.50	9	25	25,00	399.40	84.18	_	5.00	1.00	25.00 & Rush Help	_	_	Colorado Beta	50.00	50.00	_	28.00	10.00	10.00	96.00
Cheyenne, Wyo,*	.50	44	3.50	9	20	25.00	48.45	31.80	_	10.00	5.00	27.00	10.00	_	Kansas Alpha	45.00	20.00	-	30.90	10.00	10.00	96.00
Colorado Springs, Colo	34	26	_	5	23	25.00	-	48.75	-	5.00	5.00	_	10.00	_	Kansas Beta	27.50	50.00	_	36.65	25.00	25.00	_
Denver, Colo.*	500	162	5.50	9	100	200.00	1002.00	207.03	_	25,00	15.00	25.00— Colo. A 25.00— Colo. B		_	Nebraska Beta	32.50	106.10	_	2.30	10.00	10.00	96.00
Ft. Collins, Colo,	28	23	3.00	4 .	18	5.00	450.00	18.45	-	5.00	5,00	Gift	-	-	South Dakota Alpha.	25.00	10.00	-	6.30	10.00	10.00	-
Hutchinson, Kan.*	30	34	4.50	8	- 18	50.00	440.00	54.30	_	5.00	5.00	Rush Help	10.0	_	Utah Alpha	27.50	20.00	_	10.25	10.00	10.00	96.00
Kansas City, Kan.*	44	29	3.50	10	15	20.00	374.20	67.87	_	5.00	5.00	-	_	_	Wyoming Alpha	25.00	20.00	-	51.05	10.00	10.00	25.00
Laramie, Wyo	41	21	3.50	8	20	5.00	70.00	60.00	-	5.00	1.00	44.00	_	-								
Lawrence, Kan.*	45	33	2.50	4	15	25.00	451.06	-	-	50.00	100.00	Gift	-	-							7	
Lincoln, Neb.	100	63	4.50	7	43	25.00	337.11	73.75	_	10.00	10.00	115.00 & Rush Help	6.00									
Manhattan, Kan.*	48	44	3.50	8	20	100.00	728.80	33,60	_	25.00	20.00	25,00 & Rush Help	10.00	_								
Northeastern, Wyo.†	23	24	3.00	4	16	_	-	-	-	_	-	_	_	-								
Ogden, Utah	34	17	3.00	5	14	5.00	285.20	3.75	-	5.00	5.00	10.00	5.00	_								
Omaha, Neb.*	133	81	3.50	10	50	50.00	914.60	92.05	-	10.00	5.00	134.00	-	-								
Pueblo, Colo.*	32	27	4.00	7	17	25.00	81.63	55.50	-	13.00	3.00	-	10.00	-								
Salt Lake City, Utah*	259	65	3.50	10	54	10.00	338.11	19.45	-	5.00	5.90	20.00	15.00	-								
Sioux Falls, S.D	30	22	3.50	12	12	3.00	550.00	3.50	-	3.00	1.00	Rush Help	-	-								
Topeka, Kan	24	12	3.50	5	-	10.00	-	10.35	-	10.00	10.00	-	-	-								
Vermillion, S.D	11	9	3.50	9	8	1.00	-	6.60	-	1.00	1.00	Rush Help	_	-								
Wichita, Kan.*	140	45	3.50	7	36	70.92	520.00	55.05	_	100.00	10.00	Gifts to Kan. A Kan. B	-	_								

^{*} Gave to local causes.
† Chartered this year.

KAPPA PROVINCE

Ont. 1860-51	Res.	Paid Mem.	Am't Dues	No. of Meet- ings	Aver- age Attend- ance	Settle- ment School	Arrow Craft (gross sales)	Mag. Com- missions	Loan N Fund	Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund	Holt	Active Chapter	Save Children Fund	Local Proj- ects	Chapter	Senior Dues	Settle- ment Sebool	Loan Fund	Mag. Cons- missions	Holt	Harriet R. Johnstone Scholar- ship Fund	S.C.F.
Amarillo, Tex	42	36 \$	\$5.00	4	15	\$ 5.00	1	1	1	\$ 5.00	\$ 5.00	ī	1	Ĺ	Arkansas Alpha	\$15.00	\$10.00	1	8 8.10	\$ 5.00	\$ 5.00	1
Ardmore, Okla	4	33	4.00	00	18	15.00	\$292.95	1	1	10.00	5.00	\$ 50.00	1	Ī	Louisiana Alpha	14.00	75.00	1	13.00	50.00	50.00	1
Austin, Tex	110	82	4.50	90	33	421.00	705.55	\$ 47.70	1	10.00	10.00	Gift	\$ 17.00	\$ 5.00	5.00 Louisiana Beta	6.00	20.00	1	10.10	10.00	10.00	1
Bartlesville, Okla	32	32	3.50	00	23	2.00	30.00	73.85	1	5.00	5.00	1	1	15.00	15.00 Oklaboma Alpha	5.00	20.00	1	3.10	35.00	35.00	1
Baton Rouge, La	20	17	2.00	2	13	15.00	167.20	5.20	1	15.00	15.00	1	1	1	Oklahoma Beta	9.00	25.00	1	58.40	10.00	15.00	1
Brazos Valley, Tex	36	30	4.50	2	13	2.00	1	4.25	1	15.00	2.00	1	1	1	Texas Alpha	9.00	100.00	1	12.80	25.00	20.00	1
Corpus Christi, Tex	52	48	2.00	10	32	50.00	706.85	35.05	1	2.00	2.00	1	ī	50.00	50.00 Texas Beta	18.00	20.00	t	94.65	9.00	5.00	1
Dallas, Tex	300	107	4.00	6	Sr. 60 Jr. 30	20.00	895.00	403.97		5.00	5.00	100.00	1	ï								
Fayetteville, Ark.	1	37	1	1	1	15.00	1	2.40	1	10.00	5.00	1	ı	ī								
Pt. Smith, Ark.	7	13	3.50	20	∞	10.00	Ī	1	ı	5.00	3.00	1	1	1								
Ft. Worth, Tex	98	33	5.00	œ	74	25.00	721.25	16.50	1	5.00	5.00	25.00	10.00	35.00								
Houston, Tex	262	163	5.00	6	20	100.00	2211.40	108.45	1	5.00	10.00	29.00	1	1								
Lake Charles, La.	13	13	3.50	9	10	10.00	485.28	1	1	10.00	10.00	1	10.00	1								
Little Rock, Ark.	1	48	Ĺ	Ţ	1	15.00	1	1	1	5.00	5.00	1	ī	1								
Lubboek, Tex	. 34	21	3.50	æ	11	5.00	249.31	7.50	1	5.00	5.00	1	ı	1								
McAlester, Okla.	12	12	1	1	i	5.00	ı	15.35	1	5.00	5.00	1	ı	1								
Midland, Tex.	30	27.	6.50	t+	13	5.00	203.25	16.75	ī	5.00	5.00	1	ı	1								
Muskogee, Okla.	33	33	4.50	12	15	5.00	945.25	24,15	ī	5.00	5.00	10.00	1	16.50								
New Orleans, La.	1	22	1	Г	1	ı	1	2.25	1	1		1	ī	1								
Norman, Okla	. •	16	1	1	1	10.00	1	26.15	1	5.00	5.00	1	1	1								
Oklahoma City, Okla.	199	134	5.00	œ	99	100.00	1005.00	16.70	t	20.00	20.00	100.00	1	35.00								
Okmulgee, Okla	15	13	3.50	œ	se.	5.00	1	1	1	2.00	5.00	1	Ī	1								
Oseeola, Ark	14	14	1	1	1	5.00	1	26.30	1	5.00	15.00	1	1	ï								
Pauls Valley, Okla.	10	=	4.00	6	9	2.00	228.55	1	1	5.00	1.00	1	1	Ĭ								
Ponca City, Okla.	53	20	2.50	9	27	5.00	30.00	1	ĺ	5.00	5.00	1	ı	1								
Sabine District, Tex.	39	31	3.50	9	81	92.00	634.51	16.60	1	10.00	10.00	1	1	1								

KAPPA PROVINCE (Continued)

Res. Alum.	Paid Mem.	Am't Dues	No. of Meet- ings	Aver- age Attend- ance	Settle- ment School	Arrow Craft (gross sales)	Mag. Com- missions	Loan Fund	Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund	Holt -House	Active Chapter			Chapter	Senior Dues	Settle- ment School	Loan Fund	Mag. Com- missions	Holt House	Johnstone Scholar- ship	
85	45	4.00	8	20	5.00	579.80	_	_	5.00	5.00			-								DiOII :
29	27	4.00	9	12	10.00	78.44	6.35	-	5.00	5.00	50.00	_	_								
57	45	3.00	9	30	10.00	400.00	82.70	_	5.00	1.00	150.00	10.00	20.00								
-	15	-	-	-	25.00	_		_	-	_		_	-								_
230	131	5.00	9	65	25.00	225.00	40.95	_	125.00	5.00	50.00	96.15	_				-				
-	17	_	_	_	25.00	-	2.20	_	5.00	5.00		_	_						_	-	
-	20	_	-	_	-	_	-	_	_	-	_	_	-								
39	20	5.00	8	18	5.00	236.00	.70	_	5.00	5.00			_								
-	3	_	_	_	-	_	_	_	_	_	-	-	_								
	85 29 57 — 230 — 39	Alum. Mem. 85 45 29 27 57 45 — 15 230 131 — 17 — 20 39 20	Alum. Mem. Dues 85 45 4.00 29 27 4.00 57 45 3.00 — 15 — 230 131 5.00 — 17 — — 20 — 39 20 5.00	Res. Alum. Paid Mem. Dues Am't lings Meetings 85 45 4.00 8 29 27 4.00 9 57 45 3.00 9 — 15 — — 230 131 5.00 9 — 17 — — — 20 — — 39 20 5.00 8	Res. Authentings Paid Mem. Am't Meethings No. of Ings age attendings 85 45 4.00 8 20 29 27 4.00 9 12 57 45 3.00 9 30 — 15 — — 230 131 5.00 9 65 — 17 — — — 20 — — 39 20 5.00 8 18	Res. Alum. Alum. Alum. Alum. Alum. Mem. Dues No. of Meeth lings age Attends ance ance lings Settlement ment shoot 85 45 4.00 8 20 5.00 29 27 4.00 9 12 10.00 57 45 3.00 9 30 10.00 — 15 — — 25.00 230 131 5.00 9 65 25.00 — 17 — — — 25.00 — 20 — — — — 39 20 5.00 8 18 5.00	Res. Aum. Paid Alum. Am't Dues No. of Meet lings attender Attendance with School Settlement figross school Craft gross school 85 45 4.00 8 20 5.00 579.80 29 27 4.00 9 12 10.00 78.44 57 45 3.00 9 30 10.00 400.00 — 15 — — — 25.00 — 230 131 5.00 9 65 25.00 225.00 — 17 — — — — — 20 — — — — — — 39 20 5.00 8 18 5.00 236.00	Res. Alum. Alum. Alum. Alum. Alum. Alum. Best. Alum. Best. Alum. Alum. Best. Alum. Alum. Best. Alum. Al	Res. Alum. Alum. Alum. Alum. Alum. Alum. Dues No. of lings ance lings ance lings. Settle-ment sales Craft (gross sales) Mag. Commissions Loan relations 85 45 4.00 8 20 5.00 579.80 — — 29 27 4.00 9 12 10.00 78.44 6.35 — 57 45 3.00 9 30 10.00 400.00 82.70 — — 15 — — — 25.00 — — — 230 131 5.00 9 65 25.00 225.00 40.95 — — 17 — — — — — — — 39 20 5.00 8 18 5.00 236.00 .70 —	Res. Rad. Alum. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Ings Are Attendance Attendance Settle ment School Craft (gross sales) Mag. Commissions Loan Fund Harper Turner Turner Turner Memorial Fund 85 45 4.00 8 20 5.00 579.80 — — 5.00 29 27 4.00 9 12 10.00 78.44 6.35 — 5.00 57 45 3.00 9 30 10.00 400.00 82.70 — 5.00 — 15 — — — 25.00 — — — — 230 131 5.00 9 65 25.00 225.00 40.95 — 125.00 — 17 — — — — — 5.00 — 20 — — — — — — 5.00 — 20 — — — — — — — <td< td=""><td>Res. Alum. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Average Attendal miss Settle ment School Arrow Craft (gross sales) Mag. (gross sales) Mag. (gross sales) Mag. (gross sales) Harper Turner Fund Holt House 85 45 4.00 8 20 5.00 579.80 — — 5.00 5.00 29 27 4.00 9 12 10.00 78.44 6.35 — 5.00 5.00 57 45 3.00 9 30 10.00 400.00 82.70 — 5.00 1.00 — 15 — — — 25.00 — — — — — — 230 131 5.00 9 65 25.00 225.00 40.95 — 125.00 5.00 — 17 — — — 25.00 — 2.20 — 5.00 5.00 — 20 — — — — —</td><td>Res. Alum. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Are Meet Attend ance Settle ment School Arrow Craft (gross sales) Mag. (gross sales) Loan Memorial Fund Holt House Active Chapter 85 45 4.00 8 20 5.00 579.80 — — 5.00 5.00 — 29 27 4.00 9 12 10.00 78.44 6.35 — 5.00 5.00 50.00 57 45 3.00 9 30 10.00 400.00 82.70 — 5.00 150.00 150.00 — 15 — — — 25.00 — — — 5.00 5.00 50.00 230 131 5.00 9 65 25.00 225.00 40.95 — 125.00 5.00 50.00 — 17 — — — 25.00 — 2.20 — 5.00 5.00 — — 20 —<td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Am't Meet Attendance Settle-ment ment ment ment ment sales) Arrow Craft ment ment ment ment ment ment ment men</td><td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Average Mage. In Settle Ings Active Mage. Ings Arrow Craft Mage. Ings Mag. Cross Sales) Mag. Cross Sales) Harper Turner Turner Turner Fund Holt House Chapter Fund Active Children Projects Save Local Memorial Fund Holt Fund Active Children Projects Save Children Projects 85 45 4.00 8 20 5.00 579.80 — — 5.00 5.00 — — — 57 45 3.00 9 30 10.00 400.00 82.70 — 5.00 5.00 50.00 — — 230 131 5.00 9 65 25.00 225.00 40.95 — 125.00 5.00 50.00 96.15 — — 17 —</td><td>Res. Paid Alum. Mem. Dues Architedings Attendings Craft (gross) Echool Mag. (gross) missions Loan Fund Turner Hent Holts Active Chapter Save Children Projects Local Projects Chapter 85 45 4.00 8 20 5.00 579.80 — — 5.00 5.00 — — — 29 27 4.00 9 12 10.00 78.44 6.35 — 5.00 50.00 — — — 57 45 3.00 9 30 10.00 400.00 82.70 — 5.00 150.00 10.00 20.00 — 15 — — — 25.00 —</td><td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Arcw Meet Alum. Settle ment ings Mag. Gross sales Mag. Corns sales Loan Memorial Fund Holt Holt Holt House Active Chapter Children Projects Chapter Projects</td><td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Average Attendance Settle Craft Mag. Cross Sales) Mag. Cross Sales) Harper Turner Turner Fund Holt House Chapter Save Chapter Local Projects Senior Meet Meet Memorial School Senior Meet Memorial Fund Holt Fund Active Children Fund Chapter Chapter Senior Meet Meet Memorial Fund Memorial Fund Holt Fund Active Chapter Chapter Chapter Senior Meet Meet Memorial Fund Memorial Fund Holt Fund Active Chapter Chapter Chapter Senior Meet Meet Meet Meet Meet Memorial Fund Memorial Fund Holt Fund Active Children Fund Projects Chapter Senior Meet Meet Meet Meet Meet Meet Meet Mee</td><td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Am't Meet Ings Associated England (Gross Sales) Mag. Commissions Loan Fund Harper Turner Fund Holt Fund Active Children Fund Chapter Fund Senior ment School Loan Fund 85 45 4.00 8 20 5.00 579.80 — — 5.00 5.00 —</td><td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Mag. Cards sales) Mag. Commissions Harper Turner Fund. Holt House Chapter Chapter Chapter Chapter Projects Chapter Projects</td><td> Res. Paid Alum. Mem. Dues Ings Settle Ings Ing</td><td> Res. Paid Am't Meet Attendance Settle Fund Mag. Construction Fund Holt Holt</td></td></td<>	Res. Alum. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Average Attendal miss Settle ment School Arrow Craft (gross sales) Mag. (gross sales) Mag. (gross sales) Mag. (gross sales) Harper Turner Fund Holt House 85 45 4.00 8 20 5.00 579.80 — — 5.00 5.00 29 27 4.00 9 12 10.00 78.44 6.35 — 5.00 5.00 57 45 3.00 9 30 10.00 400.00 82.70 — 5.00 1.00 — 15 — — — 25.00 — — — — — — 230 131 5.00 9 65 25.00 225.00 40.95 — 125.00 5.00 — 17 — — — 25.00 — 2.20 — 5.00 5.00 — 20 — — — — —	Res. Alum. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Are Meet Attend ance Settle ment School Arrow Craft (gross sales) Mag. (gross sales) Loan Memorial Fund Holt House Active Chapter 85 45 4.00 8 20 5.00 579.80 — — 5.00 5.00 — 29 27 4.00 9 12 10.00 78.44 6.35 — 5.00 5.00 50.00 57 45 3.00 9 30 10.00 400.00 82.70 — 5.00 150.00 150.00 — 15 — — — 25.00 — — — 5.00 5.00 50.00 230 131 5.00 9 65 25.00 225.00 40.95 — 125.00 5.00 50.00 — 17 — — — 25.00 — 2.20 — 5.00 5.00 — — 20 — <td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Am't Meet Attendance Settle-ment ment ment ment ment sales) Arrow Craft ment ment ment ment ment ment ment men</td> <td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Average Mage. In Settle Ings Active Mage. Ings Arrow Craft Mage. Ings Mag. Cross Sales) Mag. Cross Sales) Harper Turner Turner Turner Fund Holt House Chapter Fund Active Children Projects Save Local Memorial Fund Holt Fund Active Children Projects Save Children Projects 85 45 4.00 8 20 5.00 579.80 — — 5.00 5.00 — — — 57 45 3.00 9 30 10.00 400.00 82.70 — 5.00 5.00 50.00 — — 230 131 5.00 9 65 25.00 225.00 40.95 — 125.00 5.00 50.00 96.15 — — 17 —</td> <td>Res. Paid Alum. Mem. Dues Architedings Attendings Craft (gross) Echool Mag. (gross) missions Loan Fund Turner Hent Holts Active Chapter Save Children Projects Local Projects Chapter 85 45 4.00 8 20 5.00 579.80 — — 5.00 5.00 — — — 29 27 4.00 9 12 10.00 78.44 6.35 — 5.00 50.00 — — — 57 45 3.00 9 30 10.00 400.00 82.70 — 5.00 150.00 10.00 20.00 — 15 — — — 25.00 —</td> <td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Arcw Meet Alum. Settle ment ings Mag. Gross sales Mag. Corns sales Loan Memorial Fund Holt Holt Holt House Active Chapter Children Projects Chapter Projects</td> <td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Average Attendance Settle Craft Mag. Cross Sales) Mag. Cross Sales) Harper Turner Turner Fund Holt House Chapter Save Chapter Local Projects Senior Meet Meet Memorial School Senior Meet Memorial Fund Holt Fund Active Children Fund Chapter Chapter Senior Meet Meet Memorial Fund Memorial Fund Holt Fund Active Chapter Chapter Chapter Senior Meet Meet Memorial Fund Memorial Fund Holt Fund Active Chapter Chapter Chapter Senior Meet Meet Meet Meet Meet Memorial Fund Memorial Fund Holt Fund Active Children Fund Projects Chapter Senior Meet Meet Meet Meet Meet Meet Meet Mee</td> <td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Am't Meet Ings Associated England (Gross Sales) Mag. Commissions Loan Fund Harper Turner Fund Holt Fund Active Children Fund Chapter Fund Senior ment School Loan Fund 85 45 4.00 8 20 5.00 579.80 — — 5.00 5.00 —</td> <td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Mag. Cards sales) Mag. Commissions Harper Turner Fund. Holt House Chapter Chapter Chapter Chapter Projects Chapter Projects</td> <td> Res. Paid Alum. Mem. Dues Ings Settle Ings Ing</td> <td> Res. Paid Am't Meet Attendance Settle Fund Mag. Construction Fund Holt Holt</td>	Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Am't Meet Attendance Settle-ment ment ment ment ment sales) Arrow Craft ment ment ment ment ment ment ment men	Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Average Mage. In Settle Ings Active Mage. Ings Arrow Craft Mage. Ings Mag. Cross Sales) Mag. Cross Sales) Harper Turner Turner Turner Fund Holt House Chapter Fund Active Children Projects Save Local Memorial Fund Holt Fund Active Children Projects Save Children Projects 85 45 4.00 8 20 5.00 579.80 — — 5.00 5.00 — — — 57 45 3.00 9 30 10.00 400.00 82.70 — 5.00 5.00 50.00 — — 230 131 5.00 9 65 25.00 225.00 40.95 — 125.00 5.00 50.00 96.15 — — 17 —	Res. Paid Alum. Mem. Dues Architedings Attendings Craft (gross) Echool Mag. (gross) missions Loan Fund Turner Hent Holts Active Chapter Save Children Projects Local Projects Chapter 85 45 4.00 8 20 5.00 579.80 — — 5.00 5.00 — — — 29 27 4.00 9 12 10.00 78.44 6.35 — 5.00 50.00 — — — 57 45 3.00 9 30 10.00 400.00 82.70 — 5.00 150.00 10.00 20.00 — 15 — — — 25.00 —	Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Arcw Meet Alum. Settle ment ings Mag. Gross sales Mag. Corns sales Loan Memorial Fund Holt Holt Holt House Active Chapter Children Projects Chapter Projects	Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Average Attendance Settle Craft Mag. Cross Sales) Mag. Cross Sales) Harper Turner Turner Fund Holt House Chapter Save Chapter Local Projects Senior Meet Meet Memorial School Senior Meet Memorial Fund Holt Fund Active Children Fund Chapter Chapter Senior Meet Meet Memorial Fund Memorial Fund Holt Fund Active Chapter Chapter Chapter Senior Meet Meet Memorial Fund Memorial Fund Holt Fund Active Chapter Chapter Chapter Senior Meet Meet Meet Meet Meet Memorial Fund Memorial Fund Holt Fund Active Children Fund Projects Chapter Senior Meet Meet Meet Meet Meet Meet Meet Mee	Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Am't Meet Ings Associated England (Gross Sales) Mag. Commissions Loan Fund Harper Turner Fund Holt Fund Active Children Fund Chapter Fund Senior ment School Loan Fund 85 45 4.00 8 20 5.00 579.80 — — 5.00 5.00 —	Res. Paid Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Mag. Cards sales) Mag. Commissions Harper Turner Fund. Holt House Chapter Chapter Chapter Chapter Projects Chapter Projects	Res. Paid Alum. Mem. Dues Ings Settle Ings Ing	Res. Paid Am't Meet Attendance Settle Fund Mag. Construction Fund Holt Holt

4 4 4

Come to Convention—Shamrock Hotel, Houston, Texas—July 7-13, 1952.

LAMBDA PROVINCE

Club 1950–51	Res.	Paid Mem.	Am't Dues	No. of Meet- ings	Average Attendance	Settle- ment School	Arrow Craft (gross sales)	Mag. Com- missions	Loan Fund	Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund	Holt House	Active Chapter	Save Children Fund	Local Proj- ects	Chapter	Senior Dues	Settle- ment School	Loan Fund	Mag. Com- missions	Holt House	Harriet R Johnstone Scholar- ship Fund	e
Bellingham, Wash	4		Inactiv	re this yes	ar .										Washington Alpha		\$10.00	-	\$10.05	\$ 5.00	_	_
Boise, Idaho	65	38	84.50	9	28	\$50.00	_	38.55	-	\$ 5. 0	\$ 5.00	Gifts	8.90	-	Washington Beta	\$22.50	5.00	_	28.75	5.00	\$ 5.00	_
Bozeman, Mont	33	18	4.00	8	16	5.00	-	15.65	-	5.00	2.50	\$ 15.00	-	-	Washington Gamma	10.00	5.00	_	11.50	5.00	5.00	-
Butte-Anaconda	22	19	3.50	7	9	5.00	-	-	_	1.00	1.00	11.00	-	\$1.00	Oregon Alpha	-	10.00		1.20	10.00	10.00	_
Calgary, Alta., Can	36	30	3.50	9	18	1.00	_	12.75	-	1.00	1.00	25.00	2.00	100.00	Oregon Beta	15.00	5.00	_	-	5.00	5.00	_
Carvallis, Ore	-	21	-	-	-	7.50	-	-	-	5.00	2.50	Gifts	-	_	Oregon Gamma	20.00	10.00	-	-	10.00	10.00	-
Coos County	18	17	4.50	10	6	5.00	2102.34	18.45	-	5.00	5.00	-	-		Montana Alpha	10.00	15.00	-	4.40	7.50	10.00	_
Edmonton, Alta., Can	98	39	5.00	8	32	5.00	-	39.80	_	2.00	5.00	800.00	_	45.50	Idaho Alpha	15.00	5.00	-	16.70	5.00	5.00	_
Eugene, Ore	41	38	3.50	8	26	5.00	635.50	27.60	-	5.00	1.00	5.20	8.00	-	Alberta Alpha	45.00	-	_	-	-	_	-
Everett, Wash		18	_	-	_	50.00	_	9.95		10.00	15.00	-	-	-								
Klamath Falls	12	12	3.50	5	8	4.00	330.00	_	_	4.00	4.00	-	4.00	_								
Medford, Ore	30	19	3.50	.4	14	25.00	_	_	- ,	15.00	10.00	-	_	1								
Olympia, Wash	14	10	3.50	4	4	2.50	211.00	-	-	2.50	2.50	-	-	-								
Portland, Ore.	423	87	3.50	6	50	50.00	1983.65	114.20	-	25.00	10.00	45.00	25.00	75.00							-	
Pullman, Wash	27	21	3.50	9	18	10.00	469.20	9.40	-	5.00	5.00	20.00		-								
Salem, Ore	90	62	3.00	9	35	35.00	_	32.45	_	50.00	15.00	307.55	-	-								
Scattle, Wash	400	118	3,50	7	60	50.00	672.58	70.55	-	10.00	10.00	100.00	-	-						-		
Spokane, Wash	100	54	3.50	- 8	30	30.00	438.00	22.15	-	10.00	10.00	35.00	24.17	60.00								
Tacoma, Wash	142	94	3.50	8	45	75.00	838.10	33.90	-	10.00	5.00	109.00	_	30.00								
Vancouver, B.C., Can	40	28	3.00	7	15	5.00	1-	6.30	_	5.00	2.00	5.00	10.00	10.00								
Wenatchee, Wash	22	22	3.00	9	15	50.00	359.40	32.20	-	3.00	2.00	15.00	-	_								
Yakima, Wash	40	33	3.50	10	15	10.00	_	93.05	_	5.00	5.00	Gifts	5.00	75.00				_				



* HAVE YOU CONTRIBUTED to the National Scholarship Fund? Through your club or chapter—and gifts may be sent to the Grand Treasurer.

MU PROVINCE Emma

S.C.F.	1	ĺ	. 1	ſ	1	ı	1	1														
Harriet R. Johnstone Scholar- ship	\$20.00	9.00	10.00	10.00	10.00	5.00	10.00	5.00														
Holt House	\$20.00	9.00	30.00	5.00	10.00	7.50	2.00	10.00														
Mag. Com- missions	1	1	1	1	į.	ı	1	1														
Loan Fund	Î	1	1	Ť	L	î	i	1														
Settle- ment School	\$20.00	5.00	20.00	5.00	10.00	7.50	2.00	15.00														
Senior Dues	\$22.50	22.50	20.00	2.50	25.00	12.50	27.50	15.00														
Chapter	California Beta	California Gamma	California Delta	California Epsilon	California Zeta	Arizona Alpha	Nevada Alpha	New Mexico Alpha														
Local Proj- ects	1	1	1	t	1	1	1	1		1	\$2467.84	245.00	80.00	Ī	E	1	1	1	1	I.	1	10.00
Save Children Fund	ī	\$ 106.00	1	1	t	1	1	1		1	1	1	1	ť	1	1	1	1	1	ŧ	1	1
Active Chapter	\$700.00	75.00	Assisted benefit with L.A.	ı	1	10.00	35.00	1		1	1	1	10.00	30.00	28.00	ĵ	1	10.00	į.	425.00	Assisted f.A. in 2500 0) benefit	1
Holt House	\$ 5.00	10.00	10.00	10.00	5.00	10.00	2.00	2.00		2.00	10.00	5.00	5.00	1.00	5.00	2.50	1	10.00	9.00	5.00	5.00	10.00
Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund	\$ 5.00	20.00	10.00	10.00	5.00	10.00	10.00	10.00		10.00	25.00	5.00	50.00	1.00	5.00	2.50	1	10.00	25.00	25.00	10.00	30.00
Loan Pund	1	,	1	1		1	ī	1		1	1	1	1	j	1	1	1	1	j	1	ĭ	,
Mag. Com- missions	29.70	2.65	1	9.02	8.55	9.40	1	1		3.40	176.40	12.10	62.55	73.90	3.75	7.65	2.45	9.35	16	20.70	63.45	46.35
Arrow Craft (gross sales) n	\$1000.00 \$	86.616	436.60	340.80	162.60	1105.15	78.35	1		1	1074.00	1	587.97	683.46	215.95	150.90	1	917.04	1	621.20	379.31	640.00
Settle- ment School	\$ 5.00 \$	100.00	2.00	10.00	5.00	15.00	25.00	5.00		15.00	150.00	15.00	20.00	2.00	5.00	10.00	1	10.00	5.00	100.00	10.00	20.00
Average Attendance	16	20	30	œ	17	22	35	15		35	40	1	35	09	39	25	12	19	25	45	37	32
No, of Meet- A ings	œ	9	6	13	œ	+	œ	10		6	-	œ	10	01	œ	6	90	æ	-	6	22	9
Am't Dues	\$4.00	5.00	4.50	3.50	3.50	2.50	3.50	3.50	lub	3.50	4.00	2.50	3.50	3.50	3.00	4.00	3.00	4.00	2.50	4.50	4.50	4.00
Paid Mem.	28	40	88	13	21	37	7.6	47	New Club	40	162	33	29	136	#	24	13	31	27	124	99	66
Res.	45	275	52	40	41	29	102	73		88	526	20	159	350	132	140	16	45	02	200	115	250
Club 1950-51	Albuquerque, N.M	Berkeley, Calif	Centinela Valley, Calif	Contra Costa, Calif	El Paso, Tex.	Fresno, Calif	Glendale, Calif	Honolulu, T.H	Las Vegas, Nev	Long Beach, Calif	Los Angeles, Calif	Marin County, Calif	Palo Alto, Calif	Pasadena, Calif	Phoenix, Ariz	Reno, Nev.	Roswell, N.M.	Sacramento, Calif	San Bernardino, Calif	San Diego, Calif	San Fernando, Calif	San Francisco, Calif

MU PROVINCE (Continued)

Res. Alum.	Paid Mem.	Am't Dues	No. of Meet- ings	Average Attendance	Settle- ment School	Arrow Craft (gross sales)	Mag. Com- missions	Loan Fund	Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund	Holt House	Active Chapter	Save Children Fund	Local Proj- ects	Chapter	Senior Dues	Settle- ment School	Loan Fund	Mag. Com- missions	Holt House	Johnstone Scholar- ship Fund	8.C.F.
28	24	4.00	10	17	25.00	700.00	160.05	-	10.00	10.00	5.00	_									
74	30	3.50	9	25	10.00	_	27.35	-	30.00	5.00	-	_	53.00								
55	46	3.50	10	24	10.00	430.60	39.50	10.00	10.00	10.00	900.00	-	10.00								
121	41	4.00	10	40	25.00	_	38.17	-	5.00	1.00	; 	-	-								
7	7	2.75	12	7	1.00	236.29	12.15	-	1.00	1.00		ines.	-						_		
75	35	2.50	8	23	15.00	939.21	49,95	-	2.50	2.50	10.00	_	-								
115	50	2.50	8	40	5.00	339.00	17.75	-	5.00	5.00	200.00	-	-								
	28 74 55 121 7	Alum. Mem. 28 24 74 30 55 46 121 41 7 7 75 35	Alum. Mem. Dues 28 24 4.00 74 30 3.50 55 46 3.50 121 41 4.00 7 7 2.75 75 35 2.50	Res. Alum. Paid Paid Pues Am't Dues Meetings 28 24 4.00 10 74 30 3.50 9 55 46 3.50 10 121 41 4.00 10 7 7 2.75 12 75 35 2.50 8	Res. Alum. Paid Am't Dues No. of Meethings age Attendings 28 24 4.00 10 17 74 30 3.50 9 25 55 46 3.50 10 24 121 41 4.00 10 40 7 7 2.75 12 7 75 35 2.50 8 23	Res. Alum. Alum. Mem. Paid Dues Meet Ings Age tender and sance and sance Settlement School 28 24 4.00 10 17 25.00 74 30 3.50 9 25 10.00 55 46 3.50 10 24 10.00 121 41 4.00 10 40 25.00 7 7 2.75 12 7 1.00 75 35 2.50 8 23 15.00	Res. Alum. Paid Alum. Am't Dues Meet-ings Attend-ance ment School (gross sales) 28 24 4.00 10 17 25.00 700.00 74 30 3.50 9 25 10.00 — 55 46 3.50 10 24 10.00 430.60 121 41 4.00 10 40 25.00 — 7 7 2.75 12 7 1.00 236.29 75 35 2.50 8 23 15.00 939.21	Res. Alum. Paid Alum. Am't Dues Meet ings Attendance ment School (gross sales) Commissions 28 24 4.00 10 17 25.00 700.00 160.05 74 30 3.50 9 25 10.00 — 27.35 55 46 3.50 10 24 10.00 430.60 39.50 121 41 4.00 10 40 25.00 — 38.17 7 7 2.75 12 7 1.00 236.29 12.15 75 35 2.50 8 23 15.00 939.21 49.95	Res. Alum. Paid Alum. Am't Dues Meet ings Attendance ment School (gross sales) Commissions Loan missions 28 24 4.00 10 17 25.00 700.00 160.05 — 74 30 3.50 9 25 10.00 — 27.35 — 55 46 3.50 10 24 10.00 430.60 39.50 10.00 121 41 4.00 10 40 25.00 — 38.17 — 7 7 2.75 12 7 1.00 236.29 12.15 — 75 35 2.50 8 23 15.00 939.21 49.95 —	Res. Alum. Paid Alum. Am't Dues No. of large l	Res. Alum. Paid Alum. Am't Dues No. of long large la	Res. Alum. Paid Alum. Am't Dues Meet lings Attend ance Settlement School Arrow Craft (gross sales) Mag. Commissions Loan Fund House House Chapter 28 24 4.00 10 17 25.00 700.00 160.05 — 10.00 10.00 5.00 74 30 3.50 9 25 10.00 — 27.35 — 30.00 5.00 — 55 46 3.50 10 24 10.00 430.60 39.50 10.00 10.00 900.00 121 41 4.00 10 40 25.00 — 38.17 — 5.00 1.00 — 7 7 2.75 12 7 1.00 236.29 12.15 — 1.00 1.00 — 75 35 2.50 8 23 15.00 939.21 49.95 — 2.50 2.50 2.50 200.00	Res. Paid Alum. Am't Dues Am't longs Settlement longs Settlement longs Mag. (gross sales) Loan missions Harper Loan Memorial Fund Holt House Active Children Fund Save Children Fund 28 24 4.00 10 17 25.00 700.00 160.05 — 10.00 5.00 — 74 30 3.50 9 25 10.00 — 27.35 — 30.00 5.00 — — 55 46 3.50 10 24 10.00 430.60 39.50 10.00 10.00 10.00 900.00 — 121 41 4.00 10 40 25.00 — 38.17 — 5.00 1.00 — — 7 7 2.75 12 7 1.00 236.29 12.15 — 1.00 1.00 — — 75 35 2.50 8 23 15.00 939.21 49.95 — 2.50<	Res. Paid Alum. Am't Dues Average Meet Ings Settle-ment sales Craft (gross sales) Mag. Craft (gross sales) Mag. Craft (gross sales) Holt Fund Holt House Active Children Fund Save Children Projects 28 24 4.00 10 17 25.00 700.00 160.05 — 10.00 10.00 5.00 — — — 74 30 3.50 9 25 10.00 — 27.35 — 30.00 5.00 — — — 53.00 55 46 3.50 10 24 10.00 430.60 39.50 10.00 10.00 900.00 — 10.00 121 41 4.00 10 40 25.00 — 38.17 — 5.00 1.00 — — — 7 7 2.75 12 7 1.00 236.29 12.15 — 1.00 1.00 — — — — 75 <td< td=""><td>Res. Paid Alum. Paid Am't Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Archings Settlement School Mag. Cornstance Loan Memorial Fund Holt House Active Chapter Local Projects Chapter 28 24 4.00 10 17 25.00 700.00 160.05 — 10.00 10.00 5.00 — — — 74 30 3.50 9 25 10.00 — 27.35 — 30.00 5.00 — — — — 55 46 3.50 10 24 10.00 430.60 39.50 10.00 10.00 900.00 — 10.00 121 41 4.00 10 40 25.00 — 38.17 — 5.00 1.00 — — — 7 2.75 12 7 1.00 236.29 12.15 — 1.00 1.00 — — — — — — — — — —<td>Res. Paid Alum. Paid Am't Alum. Am't Alum. Amost Ings. Settlement School Mag. Cross sales) Loan Instrument Memorial missions. Holt Fund. Active Chapter Save Chapter Local Projects Chapter Senior Dues 28 24 4.00 10 17 25.00 700.00 160.05 — 10.00 5.00 — — — — 74 30 3.50 9 25 10.00 — 27.35 — 30.00 5.00 — — — — 55 46 3.50 10 24 10.00 430.60 39.50 10.00 10.00 900.00 — 10.00 121 41 4.00 10 40 25.00 — 38.17 — 5.00 1.00 — — — 7 2.75 12 7 1.00 236.29 12.15 — 1.00 1.00 — — — 75 35</td><td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Dues Average Meeth Ings Settle-ment School Mag. Craft (gross sales) Mag. Craft (gross sales) Holt Fund Holt House Active Chapter Save Children Fund Local Projects New Chapter Projects Chapter Projects</td><td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Dues Awrited Ings Average Age and Point School Settle- Man. Graft (gross sales) Mag. Commissions Fund Fund Fund Holt House Active Chapter Save Children Frud Local Project Senior Dues Settlement School Loan Fund 28 24 4.00 10 17 25.00 700.00 160.05 — 10.00 10.00 5.00 — — — 74 30 3.50 9 25 10.00 — 27.35 — 30.00 5.00 — — — — — 55 46 3.50 10 24 10.00 430.60 39.50 10.00 10.00 900.00 — 10.00 121 41 4.00 10 40 25.00 — 38.17 — 5.00 1.00 — — — 7 2.75 12 7 1.00 236.29 12.15 — 1.00 — — — <</td><td>Res. Paid Alum. Paid Am't Alum. Am't Alum. Am't Alum. American Section Instituted Ins</td><td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Mem. Am't Dues Average Age and part of the part of the</td><td>Res. Paid Am't Mem. Dues Res. Paid Am't School 10 17 25.00 700.00 160.05 - 10.00 10.00 5.00 - 5.00 - 5.00 900.00 - 10.00 10.00 900.00 - 10.00 10</td></td></td<>	Res. Paid Alum. Paid Am't Alum. Am't Meet Alum. Archings Settlement School Mag. Cornstance Loan Memorial Fund Holt House Active Chapter Local Projects Chapter 28 24 4.00 10 17 25.00 700.00 160.05 — 10.00 10.00 5.00 — — — 74 30 3.50 9 25 10.00 — 27.35 — 30.00 5.00 — — — — 55 46 3.50 10 24 10.00 430.60 39.50 10.00 10.00 900.00 — 10.00 121 41 4.00 10 40 25.00 — 38.17 — 5.00 1.00 — — — 7 2.75 12 7 1.00 236.29 12.15 — 1.00 1.00 — — — — — — — — — — <td>Res. Paid Alum. Paid Am't Alum. Am't Alum. Amost Ings. Settlement School Mag. Cross sales) Loan Instrument Memorial missions. Holt Fund. Active Chapter Save Chapter Local Projects Chapter Senior Dues 28 24 4.00 10 17 25.00 700.00 160.05 — 10.00 5.00 — — — — 74 30 3.50 9 25 10.00 — 27.35 — 30.00 5.00 — — — — 55 46 3.50 10 24 10.00 430.60 39.50 10.00 10.00 900.00 — 10.00 121 41 4.00 10 40 25.00 — 38.17 — 5.00 1.00 — — — 7 2.75 12 7 1.00 236.29 12.15 — 1.00 1.00 — — — 75 35</td> <td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Dues Average Meeth Ings Settle-ment School Mag. Craft (gross sales) Mag. Craft (gross sales) Holt Fund Holt House Active Chapter Save Children Fund Local Projects New Chapter Projects Chapter Projects</td> <td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Dues Awrited Ings Average Age and Point School Settle- Man. Graft (gross sales) Mag. Commissions Fund Fund Fund Holt House Active Chapter Save Children Frud Local Project Senior Dues Settlement School Loan Fund 28 24 4.00 10 17 25.00 700.00 160.05 — 10.00 10.00 5.00 — — — 74 30 3.50 9 25 10.00 — 27.35 — 30.00 5.00 — — — — — 55 46 3.50 10 24 10.00 430.60 39.50 10.00 10.00 900.00 — 10.00 121 41 4.00 10 40 25.00 — 38.17 — 5.00 1.00 — — — 7 2.75 12 7 1.00 236.29 12.15 — 1.00 — — — <</td> <td>Res. Paid Alum. Paid Am't Alum. Am't Alum. Am't Alum. American Section Instituted Ins</td> <td>Res. Paid Alum. Am't Mem. Am't Dues Average Age and part of the part of the</td> <td>Res. Paid Am't Mem. Dues Res. Paid Am't School 10 17 25.00 700.00 160.05 - 10.00 10.00 5.00 - 5.00 - 5.00 900.00 - 10.00 10.00 900.00 - 10.00 10</td>	Res. Paid Alum. Paid Am't Alum. Am't Alum. Amost Ings. Settlement School Mag. Cross sales) Loan Instrument Memorial missions. Holt Fund. Active Chapter Save Chapter Local Projects Chapter Senior Dues 28 24 4.00 10 17 25.00 700.00 160.05 — 10.00 5.00 — — — — 74 30 3.50 9 25 10.00 — 27.35 — 30.00 5.00 — — — — 55 46 3.50 10 24 10.00 430.60 39.50 10.00 10.00 900.00 — 10.00 121 41 4.00 10 40 25.00 — 38.17 — 5.00 1.00 — — — 7 2.75 12 7 1.00 236.29 12.15 — 1.00 1.00 — — — 75 35	Res. Paid Alum. Am't Dues Average Meeth Ings Settle-ment School Mag. Craft (gross sales) Mag. Craft (gross sales) Holt Fund Holt House Active Chapter Save Children Fund Local Projects New Chapter Projects Chapter Projects	Res. Paid Alum. Am't Dues Awrited Ings Average Age and Point School Settle- Man. Graft (gross sales) Mag. Commissions Fund Fund Fund Holt House Active Chapter Save Children Frud Local Project Senior Dues Settlement School Loan Fund 28 24 4.00 10 17 25.00 700.00 160.05 — 10.00 10.00 5.00 — — — 74 30 3.50 9 25 10.00 — 27.35 — 30.00 5.00 — — — — — 55 46 3.50 10 24 10.00 430.60 39.50 10.00 10.00 900.00 — 10.00 121 41 4.00 10 40 25.00 — 38.17 — 5.00 1.00 — — — 7 2.75 12 7 1.00 236.29 12.15 — 1.00 — — — <	Res. Paid Alum. Paid Am't Alum. Am't Alum. Am't Alum. American Section Instituted Ins	Res. Paid Alum. Am't Mem. Am't Dues Average Age and part of the	Res. Paid Am't Mem. Dues Res. Paid Am't School 10 17 25.00 700.00 160.05 - 10.00 10.00 5.00 - 5.00 - 5.00 900.00 - 10.00 10.00 900.00 - 10.00 10

 \rightarrow \rightarrow \rightarrow

Come to Convention—Shamrock Hotel, Houston, Texas—July 7-13, 1952.

ALUMNAE PERSONALS

.....

.....

ALABAMA BETA

Marriages

Janice McKaig and William Hembree on June 1, 1951, in

Tuscaloosa, Ala.

Peggy Ann Berry and George Vernon Tillman on July 14,
1931, in Orlando, Fla.

William Henry Buck, Ir. on October Margaret Hulsey and William Henry Buck, Jr. on October 7, 1950.

ALBERTA ALPHA

Marriages

Joyce Cairns and John Owen O'Brien on June 9, 1951. Elizabeth Olene Cullerne and Herbert S. Parker on June 16, 1951. Norma Maryleen Grantham and James Arnold MacRae on

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Alan Batchelor (Peggy Kentrick) a son

To Mr. and Mrs. Alan Batchelor (Peggy Kentrick) a son on March 22, 1951.

To Dr. and Mrs. J. W. Neilson (Beth Sovereign) a son, John Arthur, on March 27, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Vernor Smith (Pamela Wildman) a son on June 14, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. R. O. Soley (Bunty Sutherland) a daughter, Patricia Margaret, on June 3, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Murray Hanna (Arlene Pinch) a daughter, Laurie Jean, on June 4, 1951, in Edmonton, Alta., Can. To Mr. and Mrs. H. J. Barrowclough (Margaret Heywood) a son, John Gordon, on April 25, 1951, in New Westminster, B.C., Can.

To Dr. and Mrs. Jim Miller (Irene Miller) a daughter on July 8, 1950, in Edmonton, Alta., Can.

To Mr. and Mrs. Murray Warren (Pearl Fowler) a daughter, Elizabeth Ann, on January 18, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Carl Rolf (Beatrice Grant) a daughter, Carol Anne, on February 13, 1951.

ARIZONA ALPHA

Marriages

Marriages

Betty Lea Bayne and Colin Niel Edmonson on May 6, 1951, in Tucson, Ariz.

Jo Ann Loraine Comer and Charles Philip Peterson on February 3, 1951, in Las Vegas, Nev.

Marilyn Janney and Dr. Herbert N. Munhall on June 16, 1951, in Charlottesville, Va.

Carol Valerie Houston and Richard W. Reynolds on June 28, 1951, in Mesa, Ariz.

Births

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. William Utzinger (Ruth Misbaugh) a daughter in San Francisco, Calif.

To Mr. and Mrs. S. Lee Cotton (Mary Beecroft) a son, Steven, on March 11, 1951, in Phoenix, Ariz.

To Mr. and Mrs. R. N. Jennings (Ann Stanton), a daughter, Leslie Ann, on May 30, 1951, in Tucson, Ariz.

To Mr. and Mrs. William Carrington Macey, Jr. (Louise S. Evans) twin daughters, Carolyn and Pamela, on April 5, 1951, in Tucson, Ariz.

To Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Kelley (Sally Wright) a daughter, Holly Ann, on March 21, 1951, in Tucson, Ariz.

To Mr. and Mrs. James F. McNulty (Jacqueline Boevers) a son, Michael Francis, on April 29, 1951, in Tucson, Ariz.

To Mr. and Mrs. J. R. Shull (Patricia Ann Spencer) a daughter, Susan Patricia, on April 14, 1951, in Inglewood, Calif.

ARKANSAS ALPHA

Marriage

Carolyn Balfour Crane and Will Hughes Gordon, Jr. on June 2, 1951, in Fort Smith, Ark.

Birth

To Mr. and Mrs. J. Daniel Brock (Alice Ferguson Jones) daughter, Alice Timoxena, on March 9, 1951, in New Orleans, La.

CALIFORNIA ALPHA

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Charles E. Arthur (Virginia Dean) a son, Thomas Calvert, on March 26, 1951, in Pasadena, Calif. To Mr. and Mrs. William R. Howell (Suzanne Williams) a daughter, Victoria Hampton, on July 25, 1951, in Merced, Calif

CALIFORNIA GAMMA

Birth

To Mr. and Mrs. David Clark DeRoo (Barbara Bartosh) ason, Douglas Clark, on May 14, 1951, in Redlands, Calif.

CALIFORNIA DELTA

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Irving Smith, Jr. (Kathryn Cody) a daughter, Sharon Louise, on January 30, 1951, in Long Beach, Calif.

To Mr. and Mrs. Cedric Bergquist (Laura E. Macke) a

Calif.

To Mr. and Mrs. Cedric Bergquist (Laura E. Macke) a son, Scott Bernard, on March 16, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. John Cramer Flynn (Jacquelin Nelson) a son, Terrence Jeffrey, on June 8, 1951, in Pasadena, Calif.

To Mr. and Mrs. Hubert F. Gordon (Virginia Randolph Los Angeles, Calif.

To Mr. and Mrs. Hubert F. Gordon (Virginia Randolph Los Angeles, Calif.

To Mr. and Mrs. J. Randolph Pirie (Alice Grimes) a daughter, Diane Ellen, on April 2, 1951, in Los Angeles, Calif.

COLORADO ALPHA

Marriages

Mary Alice Cook and John Munger on April 26, 1951, in Denver, Colo.

Elizabeth Carpenter and Rollie Harrington on June 30, 1951, in Palo Alto, Calif.

Ann Wadley and Raymond G. Hanson on July 8, 1951, in Denver, Colo.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert K. Benkelman (Barbara Morrison) a son, Bay Charles, on February 14, 1951, in Denver, Colo.

Colo,
To Mr. and Mrs. Edward G. Varga (Joan Dahlin) a son,
John Edward, on March 1, 1951, in Denver, Colo.
To Mr. and Mrs. Robert Venuti (Mary Alford) a daughter, Patricia Coe, in March, 1951, in Gunnison, Colo.
To Mr. and Mrs. Rudolph De Luise (Eugenie Steinhauer)
a son. Roger Scott, on May 19, 1951.
To Mr. and Mrs. Merritt Thomas (Jeanne Lill) a daughter, Joan Leslie, on December 23, 1950, in Denver, Colo.

COLORADO BETA

Marriages

Jo Ann Weeks and Harold E. Fudge, Jr. on February 4, 1951, in Oklahoma City, Okla. Phyllis Anne Stewart and George Baily on January 20, 1951.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. John W. Poore (Florabelle DeWitt) a daughter, Dana DeWitt, on April 9, 1951, in Albuquerque, N.M.

To Mr. and Mrs. J. T. Durand (Betty Merritt) a son, Christopher John, on February 10, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Stanford Rose (Mary Dean Leonard) a daughter, Deborah, on June 15, 1951, in Ardmore, Okla.

To Mr. and Mrs. James J. Johnston (Jean Blanch) a son, Jeffrey James, on June 6, 1951, in Denver, Colo.

D.C. ALPHA

Births

Births

To Dr. and Mrs. D. W. Boyer (Phyllis Palmer) a daughter, Rosemary, on May 8, 1951, in Norfolk, Va.

To Mr. and Mrs. Lewis B. Pusey, Jr. (Charlotte Patterson) a daughter, Carolyn Sloan, on February 25, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Gale S. Stringham (Jean Maxwell) a son, Ward Maxwell, on May 30, 1951, in Washington, D.C.

To Lieut. (J.C.) and Mrs. George R. Cooper, Jr. (Nancy Misson) a daughter, Margaret Louise, on April 10, 1951, in Washington, D.C.

FLORIDA ALPHA

Marriages

Peggy Lou Blanchard and Richard Edwin Hanner on June 2, 1951, in Atlanta, Ga.
Betty Ivey and Allen Robertson McCowan on June 29, 1951, in Atlanta, Ga.
Joyce Lillian Duggan and Robert L. Petruschell on March 8, 1951, in Eustis, Fla.

FLORIDA BETA

Marriages

Margaret Gourlie Stewart and G. W. Herleman on June 24, 1950, in Topeka, Kan.
Anne Pendleton Gaines and James Knox Rush on April 14, 1951, in Winter Park, Fla.
Patricia Jane Pattishall and Donald Marvin Randolph on June 23, 1951, in Orlando, Fla.
Nancy Lefholz and Rex Rupert Rowell, Jr. on July 14, 1951, in Miami, Fla.

Rieths

Births

To It. Colonel and Mrs. Hal G. Davis (Mary Allen) a son, Bruce Allen, on May 15, 1951, in Orlando, Fla.

To Mr. and Mrs. Jack Buice (Mary Ann McElroy) a son, John Austin, Jr., on May 16, 1951, in Orlando, Fla.

To Mr. and Mrs. John H. Patterson (Jeanne Dupree) a daughter on April 13, 1951, in Miami, Fla.

To Mr. and Mrs. Clifford Samuel Morse, Jr. (Marion Dunson Bedell) a daughter, Jane Elizabeth, on March 9, 1951, in Atlanta, Ga.

To It. and Mrs. William F. Harris (Virginia Curtis) a son, William Franklin, Jr., on February 9, 1951, in Tachikawa, Honshu, Japan.

FLORIDA GAMMA

Marriage

Ginny Phipps and Tom Russman on May 26, 1951.

GEORGIA ALPHA

Marriages

Barbara Allen Reppard and Dale Slettedahl on June 2, 1951, in Orlando, Fla.

Patricia Murphey and John Carl Huskisson, Jr. on March 17, 1951, in Atlanta, Ga.
Charlotte Kay Hailey and James Charles Brown on April 2, 1951, in Hartwell, Ga.
Bertie Jane Hendon and Hanson Cheney Hall, Jr. on May 20, 1951, in Carrollton, Ga.
Elizabeth Ann Neel and William LeGer Simons on June 2, 1951, in Atlanta, Ga.
Clara Patricia O'Keeffe and Homer Augustus Black on June 8, 1951, in Atlanta, Ga.
Daisy Lane Andrews and Clarence Jay Smith, Jr. on June 9, 1951, in Atlanta, Ga.
Frances Sherpard Clapp and Kenneth Grubbs on July 7, 1951, in Atlanta, Ga.

1951, in Atlanca, Ga.

To Capt. and Mrs. Loyal B. Curry (Jean Sullivan) a son, Timothy Eugene, on May 14, 1951, in Birmingham, Ala.

IDAHO ALPHA

Marriages

Jody Raber and Eugene C. Thomas on December 27, 1950, in Boise, Idaho.

Betty Thomas and Paul B. Bronken on February 24, 1951, in Blackfoot, Idaho.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Paul V. Wykert (Norma Pixton) a son, Wade Douglas, on February 22, 1951.
To Mr. and Mrs. John Boyle (Arline Campbell) a son on March 27, 1951, in Spokane, Wash.
To Mr. and Mrs. James P. O'Connor (Barbara Theophilus) a son, Timothy James, on May 22, 1951, in Boise, Idaho.

ILLINOIS ALPHA

Marriages

Violette Dilg and Frederick W. Elliott on April 27, 1949. Jacqueline Luper and Dan Williamson on May 20, 1951, Avon, Ill.
Elizabeth L. Davis and Donovan D. Vance on December in 16, 1950,

To Mr. and Mrs. John C. Hayes (Helen Adair) a son, John Charles, Jr., on April 28, 1951, in Urbana, Ill. To Mr. and Mrs. Henry E. Hatch (Donna Wisner), a daughter, Nancy Jeanne, on February 6, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Roger L. McRoberts (Hallie Marie Hansen) a daughter, Marie Kathleen, on October 31, 1950, in Dallas, Tex.

To Mr. and Mrs. William C. To Mrs. and Mrs. Roger L. William C. To Mrs. and Mrs. William C. To

sen) a daughter, Marie Kathleen, on October 21, 1270, ...
Dallas, Tex.
To Mr. and Mrs. William C. Hemphill (Margaret Jean Loehr) a daughter, Margaret Jean, on March 8, 1951.

ILLINOIS BETA-DELTA

Marriages

Marjorie Carlene Nichols and Russell Jean Barstow on April 22, 1951, in Galesburg, Ill. Frances Elizabeth Gordon and Robert L. Fisher on May 26, 1951, in Lincoln, Ill.

Shirley Helen Danforth and Richard Lindner on June 9, 1951, in Park Ridge, Ill. Mary Louise Darr and Joseph Edward Wagner on June 23, 1951, in Evanston, III.
Barbara Ann Greene and William M. Station on July 3,

1951, in Glen Ellyn, Ill.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. John Gridley, Jr. (Patty Hyde) a daughter, Mary Jane, on December 24, 1950.

To Mr. and Mrs. William Gamble (Betty Love) a son, Timothy, on March 4, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Henry Youngren (Wanda Maxine Goode) a son, Steven A., on February 23, 1951, in Galesburg, Ill.

burg, Ill. To Mr. To Mr. and Mrs. W. W. McKoane (Elizabeth Stickney) a son, John Stickney, on May 18, 1951, in Chicago, Ill. To Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. Arrison (Barbara Lass) a son, Thomas Arthur, on December 18, 1950, in Sheridan,

Wyo.
To Mr. and Mrs. William Farrington Wilbur (Jo Anne Richardson) a son, William Richardson, on April 10, 1951.

ILLINOIS EPSILON

Marriages

Mary Ellen Noon Miles and Fred Hruby on June 9, 1951, in Cleveland, Ohio. Barbara Ann Heil and James Guy Howard on June 21, 1951, in Milwaukee, Wis. Jan Ann Rutledge and Charles Jenkins on June 30, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. Richard Hohfeler (Nancy Walker) a daughter, Candace, in September, 1950.
To Mr. and Mrs. J. P. Wheatley (Beverly Coffman) a daughter in March, 1951.
To Dr. and Mrs. G. Barron Bloom (Mary Lou Disosway) a daughter, Christine Roberta, on January 29, 1951, in Los

a daughter, Christine Roberta, on January 29, 1951, in Los Angeles, Calif. To Mr. and Mrs. Henry John Free, Jr. (Joyce Walker) a daughter, Jennifer Joyce, on March 28, 1951, in Philadelphia,

ILLINOIS ZETA

Marriages

Jeanne Bresee and Harold Eugene Hindsley on July 21, 551, in Champaign, Ill. Phyllis Welsh and Alan Hallene on June 16, 1951, in loomington, Ill. 1951.

Phyllis Welsh and Alan Hallene on June 16, 1951, in Bloomington, Ill.

Barbara Witty and Carl Erickson on June 17, 1951, in Pleasant Plains, Ill.

Dorothy Armstrong and Harold Baker on June 24, 1951, in Champaign, Ill.

Emma Jane Shepherd and Maurice F. May on April 14, 1951, in Bloomington, Ind.

Elinor Naomi Case and Ferd Nadherny on June 9, 1951, in Port Jefferson, L.I., N.Y.

Beverly Mae Beaver and Alan Lyle Schrader on June 10, 1951.

To Dr. and Mrs. John H. Ladd (Isabelle Walcott) a daughter on July 27, 1951, in Rochester, N.Y.

To Mr. and Mrs. George Harget (Mary Alice Tarble) a daughter on February 7, 1951, in Grand Rapids, Mich.

To Mr. and Mrs. C. L. Michod, Jr. (Florence Wise) a son, Richard Carl, in River Forest, Ill.

To Mr. and Mrs. Larry R. Moore (Betty Checkley) a son, David Lawrence, on July 5, 1951, in Urbana, Ill.

To Mr. and Mrs. Paul V. Smith, Jr. (Alta Chipps) a son, Jeffrey Chipps, in April, 1951, in Westfield, N.J.

To Mr. and Mrs. Russell Jeckel (Mary Myrth Wallace) a son, Lawrence Lee, on May 27, 1951, in Delavan, Ill.

To Mr. and Mrs. Richard H. Foley (Joanne Bresee) a daughter, Ann, on June 27, 1951, in Champaign. Ill.

To Mr. and Mrs. R. K. Reising (Virginia Powers) a son, Lance Marshall, on April 12, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert McCann (Marilyn Myers) a daughter, Candace, on March 20, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert McCann (Marilyn Myers) a daughter, Nancy Kathryn, on April 20, 1951, in Oak Park, Ill.

To Mr. and Mrs. Howard M. Randall, Jr. (Carolyn Dallenbach) a daughter, Lynn, on August 1, 1951, in Champaign, Ill.

ILLINOIS ETA

Marriages

Sandra Lukey and James R. Raupp on June 16, 1951, in Decatur, Ill. Doris Lee Denny and Vernon George Berger on March 31, 1951, in Vandalia, Ill.

Gloria Jean Granert and William Hinds on May 26, 1951, in Decatur, III.

Jean Stenzel and Rodman Scott Peddie on March 31, 1951,

Jean Stenzel and Rodman Scott Peddie on March 31, 1931, in Dallas, Tex.

Ruth E. Richardson and William Stepp on March 24, 1931, in Decatur, Ill.

Rachel Cuppy and Charles W. Sykes on June 16, 1951, in Arcola, Ill.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Richard Fleming (Carol Orr) a daughter,

To Mr. and Mrs. Richard Fleming (Carol Orr) a daughter, Lucy Ann, on July 6, 1951, in Decatur, Ill.

To Mr. and Mrs. H. G. Bogie (Margaret L. Glover) a son, Donald Clare, on April 20, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert Wilson (Nancy Jane Cannon) a daughter, Sarah Frances, on January 10, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Jim O'Hara (Do Rae Baujan) a son, Kevin James, on December 5, 1950, in Beardstown, Ill.

To Mr. and Mrs. James McGrath (Katherine Thornton) a daughter, Coleen Ann, on August 28, 1950.

To Mr. and Mrs. John Malerich (Norma Krenzer) a daughter, Lee Anne, on March 25, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Bob Murray (Sue Shields) a daughter, Dian Elizabeth, on October 17, 1950.

To Mr. and Mrs. Bob Lasher (Eleanor Schoaff) a daughter, Ann Christine, on March 10, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. John Funk (Pat McGee) a daughter, Patricia Camille, on March 16, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Bob Rendfeld (Roberta Mills) a daughter, Sharon Lynn, on February 13, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Melvin Weyand (Stephanie Yabsley) a daughter on March 19, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Melvin Weyand (Stephanie Yabsley) a daughter on March 19, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Warren F. Saas (Joan Weilepp) a daughter, Kristina Ann, on April 22, 1951, in St. Louis, Mo. To Mr. and Mrs. W. Chamberlain (Mary Morrow) a daughter in Lima, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. Bruce Leonard (Joanne Patterson) a daughter on August 18, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. William Murray (Mildred Rechtin) a son, William Bruce, on August 16, 1951, in Decatur, Ill.

ILLINOIS THETA

Marriages

Beth Thomas and John H. Amberg on April 14, 1951, in Patricia Gene Moran and William D. Tubman on May 1951, in Peoria, Ill. Marilyn Moffat and John C. Quinlan on June 2, 1951, in

Peoria, III.

Sally Cusick and John R. Bruce on June 2, 1951, in Peoria, III.

Jeanette Krumpe and Gene Stevens on June 17, 1951, in Peoria, III.

Dona Neely and Lee Droeger on July 8, 1951, in Peoria,

Peggy Webb and Kenneth Rector on November 26, 1950, in East Peoria, Ill.
Marcy Calame and Arthur L. Ball, Jr., on February 18, 1950, in Waukegan, Ill.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Jack E. Blackmon (Carolyn Powell) a daughter, Barbara Jean, on May 2, 1951.
To Mr. and Mrs. Gerald Wilton (Lee Leman) a son, James Henry, on February 16, 1951.
To Mr. and Mrs. Ken E. Pickens (Barbara Moore) a daughter, Pamela Rae, on November 12, 1950.

INDIANA ALPHA

Birth

To Mr. and Mrs. Louis Mahin (Mary Lib Cook) a daughter, Suzanne, on April 7, 1951, in Huntington, Ind.

INDIANA BETA

Marriages

Miriam King and Ernst Steck on May 26, 1951. Marjorie Schleicher and Frank T. Mills, Jr. on June 9, 1951, in Gary, Ind.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Wilbur C. Bybee (Jean Holland) a son, William Henry, on May 29, 1951, in Bloomington, Ind. To Mr. and Mrs. James W. Goodman (Henrietta Parrish) a son, Timothy J., on June 19, 1951, in Bloomington, Ind. Ind

Ind.

To Mr. and Mrs. Lawrence E. Cramer (Nancylee Foster) a daughter, Nancylee, on May 31, 1951, in South Bend, Ind. To Mr. and Mrs. Richard Malone (Jacqueline Norris) a son, Michael Norris, on April 17, 1951, in Mishawaka, Ind. To Mr. and Mrs. William D. Collins (Margaret Judd) a son, Judd William, on May 10, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Max Coan (Betty Thompson) a daughter, Virginia, on June 11, 1951, in Gary, Ind.

INDIANA GAMMA

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Eugene Fife, Jr. (Jean Booth) a daughter, Catherine Jane, on June 7, 1951. To Maj. and Mrs. Willard E. Fawcett (Doris Brown) a daughter, Cheryl Lynne, on May 8, 1951, in Tachikawa,

INDIANA DELTA

Marriage

Nancy Finch and Steven A. Briggs on March 10, 1951, in Gary, Ind. Births

Births

To Dr. and Mrs. Robert G. Reed, Jr. (Lucille Broeking) a daughter, Susan Elizabeth, on January 25, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Fenton Kelsey, Jr. (Joanne Englund) a daughter, Gretchen, on May 30, 1951; in Madison, Wis. To Mr. and Mrs. Phillip A. Phillips (Frances Mellon) twins, a son, George Clayton, and a daughter, Margaret Lee, on April 27, 1951, in Danville, Ill.

To Lt (j.g.) and Mrs. Roger A. Chapman (Barbarra Sanders) a son, Thomas Dwight, on October 26, 1950, in San Diego, Calif.

To Dr. and Mrs. F. H. Spurlock (Dorothy Eberhards) a

To Dr. and Mrs. F. H. Spurlock (Dorothy Eberhardt) a son, James F., on March 23, 1951, in Lafayette, Ind.
To Mr. and Mrs. Thomas C. Adamson, Jr. (Susan Elizabeth Huncilman) a son, Thomas Charles III, on March 7, 1951, in Pasadena, Calif.

INDIANA EPSILON

Marriages

Joie Lobnitz and William Nugent on June 21, 1951, in Miami, Fla.

Lois Shay and William Albert Shoemaker, Jr. in April, Mariantha James and Benjamin Robinson Williams, Jr. on April 7, 1951, in St. Louis, Mo.

To Mr. and Mrs. Frank H. Hanscom (Barbara Meilinger) a daughter, Barbara Susan, on December 19, 1950.
To Mr. and Mrs. Fred L. Crossman (Joan Jones), a son. Fred Lindsay, on July 28, 1950.
To Mr. and Mrs. Richard A. Thompson (Mary C. Downs) a son, Richard Walter, on April 12, 1951, in Syracuse, N.Y. To Mr. and Mrs. A. Thomas Colten (Jane Kimmel) a daughter, Connie, on June 20, 1951, in Bogalusa, La.

IOWA ALPHA

Marriages

Marilyn Elaine Compton and Wayne Eugene Allender on June 21, 1951, in Scranton, Iowa, Lucille Conkey and Robert Hosmer Morse III on October 10, 1950, in Chicago, Ill.

IOWA BETA

Marriages

Rose Marie Conger and James R. Hoyman on June 12, 1951, in Brookline, Mass. Jean Copple and Paul Brace on June 17, 1951, in Clarinda, Iowa.

Florence Sanderson and Harold Crow on July 1, 1951, in Osceola, Iowa.

Lois Gwen Dimick and Dr. Earl J. Jensen on October 1,

1950, in Audubon, Iowa. Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Franklin Brown (Shirley Langdon) a son, Jeffrey Langdon, on February 22, 1951, in Cedar Rapids. lowa.

Iowa.

To Mr. and Mrs. John Buren (Jeanne Hardie) a son, James Christopher, on April 28, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Mahlone Collins (Laura Ann Reynolds) a daughter, Jacqueline Margaret, on May 7, 1951, in Colorado Springs, Colo.

To Mr. and Mrs. William S. Hale (Lois Miller) a son. William Miller, on March 18, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Rolf Hjelmeseth (Mary Lou Boyles) a son. Rolf Allen, on January 29, 1951, in Chicago, Ill.

To Mr. and Mrs. Charles V. Owen, Jr. (Joanna Crawford) a son, Michael David, on May 14, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Arnold Reed (Joan Huffstadt) a son. Gregory Allen, on June 21, 1951, in Atlantic, Iowa.

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert Shandley (Eleanor McKee) a son, John Robert, on February 22, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Wade Woodke (Bonnie Leitch) a son, Robert Scott, on March 2, 1951.

Robert Scott, on March 2, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Oliver J. Mulford (Patricia Ashing) a son, Philip Brent, on November 22, 1950, in Clinton, Iows.

IOWA GAMMA

Marriage

Betty Ann Hanpeter and Keneth Edward Evans on March 28, 1951.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Wallace C. Speers, Jr. (Joan Clovis) a daughter, Judith Ann, on April 26, 1951, in Montclair, N.J. To Mr. and Mrs. Robert P. Schenk (Dorothy Logan) a daughter, Jean Louise, on March 13, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. John E. Martin (Marjory Spooner) a daughter, Marjory Ann, on February 25, 1951, in Denver,

Colo,
To Mr. and Mrs. Donald H. Davies (Priscilla Maxson) a
son, Mark David, on February 14, 1951.
To Mr. and Mrs. Frank Hart (Gretchen Bjornstad) a
daughter, Meredith, on May 17, 1951, in Spencer, Iowa.

IOWA ZETA

Birth

To Mr. and Mrs. Gene McDonnell (Margaret Kirby) a son, Michael Thomas, on February 22, 1951.

KANSAS ALPHA

Marriage

Joy Webster and Charles Harris Bondurant on June 9, 1951, in Galesburg, Ill.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. William Martindell (Elaine Wyman) a daughter, Elizabeth Jane, on June 13, 1951, in Hutchinson,

Kan.
To Mr. and Mrs. John R. Martin (Barbara Brelsford) a daughter, Sandra Lynn, on May 21, 1951, in Joplin, Mo. To Mr. and Mrs. Joseph J. McGuire (Grace Sullivan) a daughter, Kathleen Alice, on June 28, 1951, in South Bend.

KANSAS BETA

Marriages

Marriages

Constance Armitage and Dr. John F. Hudelson on July
14, 1951, in Hutchinson, Kan.

Betty Sue Wilson and Arthur Flannelly on June 1, 1951,
in Manhattan, Kan.

Jacqueline Timmons and Lewis Hine Cameron on March
19, 1951, in Pensacola, Fla.

Mary Lois Gillan and Jerome Chandler on May 27, 1951,
in Concordia, Kan.

Mary Frances Hosmer and Robert Anderson on March
17, 1951.

Mary 17, 1951.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. John Badley (Jo Ann Scheu) a daughter, Gayle Susan, on January 11, 1951, in Salina, Kan. To Mr. and Mrs. William Kelly (Martha Lou Alexander) a son, Michael Alexander, on March 17, 1951, in Hutchinson,

KENTUCKY ALPHA

Marriages

Helen O'Brien and Robert Thompson on June 9, 1951.
Jane Ashton and Paul Disney on June 30, 1951.
Evelyn Kinnaird and Russell Fox on June 30, 1951.
Betty Buchel and George Martin on April 7, 1951.
Martha Fowler and Dr. George Maier on April 14, 1951.

Birth

To Mr. and Mrs. William Welsh (Colleen Caden) a daughter, Sarah Katherine, on April 23, 1951.

LOUISIANA BETA

Marriage

Elizabeth Virginia Allen Tharpe and William Douglass Shaw on April 7, 1951, in Atlanta, Ga.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. James C. Reeves (Gwen Chamberlain) a daughter, Adrienne Kristen, on March 3, 1951, in New Orleans, La.
Mr. and Mrs. John Blair (Marjorie Williams) adopted a son, Philip Campbell, on June 14, 1951.

MAINE ALPHA

Birth

To Mr. and Mrs. George A. Van Horn (Priscilla Shaw) a daughter, Linda Jean, on April 8, 1951, in Madison, Wis.

MARYLAND ALPHA

Birth

To Dr. and Mrs. Joseph Brumbach (Doris Weltner) a son in May, 1951.

MARYLAND BETA

Birth

To Mr. and Mrs. Thomas F. Smith (Patricia Madigan) a daughter, Judith Anne, on February 20, 1951.

MASSACHUSETTS BETA

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Charles Alan Harvey (Margaret Brown) twin sons, Robert Alan and Richard Stewart, on March 26,

MICHIGAN BETA

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. John C. Wahr (Janet Lee Cork) a son, John Matthew, on June 22, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Russell Allan Smith (Barbara Bates) a daughter, Martha Louise, on June 7, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Wm. A. McKnight (Joyce Cavins) a daughter, Linda Louise, on April 15, 1951.

MICHIGAN GAMMA

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Clarence Scholtons (Dorothy Roberts) daughter, Beth Ann, on April 12, 1951, in Milwaukee. Wis.

Wis.
To Mr. and Mrs. Bart E. Holm (Kathleen Masson) a daughter, Janet Shephard, on July 27, 1950.
To Mr. and Mrs. Lewis A. Hutchings (June Wilkinson) a daughter, Patricia Ann, on March 12, 1951.
To Mr. and Mrs. Merle H. Smith (Margaret Jury) a daughter, Deborah Lynn, on December 27, 1950.

MINNESOTA ALPHA

Marriages

Jeanne Patton Robb and Robert Schmidt on March 24, 1951, in Minneapolis, Minn.
Lois Peterson and Sheldon Reed on August 11, 1951, in Minneapolis, Minn.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Ward Ring (Carolyn McLean) a daughter, Linda Mary, on May 14, 1951, in Minneapolis, Minn.
To Mr. and Mrs. Stuart Bruce Gordon (Marilyn Kaiser)
a daughter on August 8, 1951.

MISSOURI ALPHA

Marriages

Barbara Allton and John L. Knaus on June 9, 1951, in Columbia, Mo. Ruth Elizabeth Scotten and Francis Samuel Stahl on June 10, 1951, in Mexico City.
Alberta Barnstorff and Dr. John Terrell Logue on July 3, 1951, in Jacksonport, Wis.

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert G. Neel (Annette Peter) a son, Jordan Asher, on June 22, 1951, in Orlando, Fla.
To Mr. and Mrs. Ray Hanford (Janet Wood) a daughter, Carol Lamont, in May, 1951, in Oakland, Calif.
To Mr. and Mrs. Herbert W. Romines (Patricia Shannon) a daughter, June Elizabeth, on June 13, 1951, in Mountain Grove, Mo.

Grove, Mo.

To Mr. and Mrs. David Carl Dopp (Sally Jamison) a :

David Jamison, on March 15, 1951, in Columbia, Mo.

MISSOURI BETA

Marriages

Jane McCulloch and Richard H. Mailey on December 9, 1950. Betty Bruce Stake and Ernest James Carr, Jr. on April 28,

Jane Beisbarth and Robert Alan Bliss on May 12, 1951. Carolyn Metzger and Robert Harmon on June 9, 1951.

Births

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Jos. Casterline (Marjorie Campen) a son, Andrew Campen, on March 6, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Geo. Hibbard (Peggy McElwee) a daughter, Ann Lord, on March 7, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. G. N. Allemange (Patty Smith) a daughter, Margaret Claire, on June 8, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Greg. Burdich (Norma Belle Dee) a daughter, Ann Elizabeth, in April, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Wm. Cady (Sara Ann Tarrant) a daughter, Margaret Ball, on June 27, 1951

To Mr. and Mrs. Edwin Laurence Hill (Peggy Jane Stoecker) a son. Edwin Laurence, Jr., on January 14, 1951.

MONTANA ALPHA

Marriage

Lucille Westlake and Frederick H. Peter on June 17, 1951, in Bozeman, Mont.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Murray C. Lind, Jr. (Jean Lloyd) a daughter, Frances Elizabeth, on July 6, 1951, in Butte, Mont. To Mr. and Mrs. Warren Roberts (Frances Calt) a daughter, Lynn Irene, on June 9, 1951, in Bozeman, Mont. To Mr. and Mrs. Martin T. Farris (Rhoda Harrington) a daughter, Christine Ann, on January 25, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio.

NEBRASKA BETA

Marriage

Patricia Fiske and Walter Byington on September 3, 1950, in Lincoln, Neb. Births

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Richard Foe (Lois Gaden) a son, Daniel Gaden, on March 13, 1951, in Madison, Wis.

To Mr. and Mrs. Joseph R. Powell, Jr. (Marion Edgren) a son, Erik Joseph, on March 24, 1951, in Phoenix, Ariz. To Mr. and Mrs. Phillip Munson (Lu]ane Johnson) a son, Robert Pierce, on May 26, 1951, in Newport, R.I. To Mr. and Mrs. Edward H. Elstun (Janiee Chambers) a daughter in Mav. 1951, in Lincoln, Neb.

To Mr. and Mrs. William Kinsey (Joan McMahon) a son, William Cerry, Jr., on July 7, 1951, in Lincoln, Neb. To Mr. and Mrs. H. Jack Krueger (Rita Alger) a daughter, Candice, on May 28, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. Lawrence (Sayre Webster) a daughter, Becky Sayre, on March 19, 1951, in North Hollywood, Calif.

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. Lawleine Capte Country daughter, Becky Sayre, on March 19, 1951, in North Hollywood, Calif.

To Mr. and Mrs. William D. Aeschbacher (Flavia Ann Tharp) a son, Robert David, on November 27, 1950, in Murray, Ky.

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert W. Rowan (Blanche B. Cain) a son, William Cain, on February 23, 1951.

NEVADA ALPHA

Marriages

Natalie Louise Curtis and Charles Higgins on April 14, 1951, in Gardnerville, Nev.
Jeanne Brannin and John E. Yoxen in May, 1951, in Las Vegas, Nev.
Ruth Irwin and Daniel Olguin on March 21, 1951, in Reco. New.

Ruth Irwin and Daniel Olguin on March 21, 1991, in Reno, Nev. Patricia Fairn and James A. Ryan on March 17, 1951, in Reno, Nev. Barbara Gould and Jack Philip Carmody on May 3, 1951, in Reno, Nev.

To Mr. and Mrs. John Roger Bissett (Benita Mellon) a son, Robert Roger, on May 10, 1951, in Reno, Nev.
To Mr. and Mrs. William Buck (Eleanor Sweatt) a daughter, Katherine Elizabeth, on March 16, 1951, in

To Mr. and Mrs. William Buck (Eleanor Sweatt) a daughter, Katherine Elizabeth, on March 16, 1951, in Reno, Nev.

To Mr. and Mrs. George Tavernina (Margie Simon) a son in Seattle, Wash.

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert Burns (Florence Miller) a son, Brian, on April 14, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Lee DeLauer (Geneve Conaway) a son, Michael Kiernan, on June 28, 1951, in Reno, Nev.

NEW MEXICO ALPHA

Marriages

Jane Disque and Timothy Tinsley on March 18, 1951, in Aubuquerque, N.M. Sue Kenworthy and William Dismuke on September 1, 1950.

Thelma Hoit and R. G. Lee on June 28, 1951, in Albu-terque, N.M. Thelma Hoit and R. G. Lee on June 20, 257, in Albuquerque, N.M.
Amy Bond and Scott Adler on June 11, 1951, in Albuquerque, N.M.
Mabel Nunn and O. C. Graves on July 14, 1951, in Deming. N.M.
Rosemary Stockton and Byron Heath on April 28, 1951, in Albuquerque, N.M.
Jeanne Hall and Richard Lloyd-Jones on June 14, 1951, in Albuquerque, N.M.
Kathryn Frey and Ensign John Thomas on June 18, 1951, in Bethlehem, Pa.
Nancie Baker and Stephen Veitch on June 28, 1951, in

Naturya Prey and Linings, 300 in Bethlehem, Pa.

Nancie Baker and Stephen Veitch on June 28, 1951, in Altadena, Calif.

Angela Rattan and Douglas R. Boren on March 25, 1951, in Albuquerque, N.M.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. George Dixon (Kathleen White) a daughter, Terry Kathleen, on April 29, 1951, in Albuquerque, N.M.

To Mr. and Mrs. Leroy Brandenburg (Jo Ann Walter) a daughter, Kathy Ray, on May 2, 1951, in Albuquerque, N.M. To Capt. and Mrs. James D. Ingham (Jane White) a

To Capt. and Mrs. James D. Ingham (Jane White) a daughter, Catherine Curtis, on June 8, 1951, in Albuquerque, N.M.

To Capt. and Mrs. Cornelius McMillan (Sue Marie Zike) a daughter, Sue Marie, on April 3, 1951.

NEW YORK ALPHA

Marriages

Betty Alice Goodwin and Robert Michael Whitely on March 3, 1951, in Maplewood, N.J. Marjory Dean DeWeese and Edward King on February 14, 1951, in Morristown, N.J.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Ray Nilsson (Orrell Holman) a daughter, Elsa, on April 20, 1951, in Minnesota.
To Mr. and Mrs. Kasten E. Ingerson (Eldora Dolbear) a daughter, Barbara Ann, on March 17, 1951, in Syracuse, N.Y.
To Dr. and Mrs. Frank G. Farley (Kathryn Boles) a son, Steven Brian, on July 22, 1950, in Cincinnati, Ohio.
To Mr. and Mrs. Constantine Balisado (Barbara Kimmey) a daughter, Kathryn Joanne, on June 21, 1951, in Syracuse, N.Y.

NEW YORK GAMMA

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. John M. Mason (Marjorie Hart) a son, John Marvin, on May 8, 1951, in Madison, N.J. To Dr. and Mrs. Maurie B. Cree (Jean Clifford) a son, David Clifford, on June 4, 1951.

NEW YORK DELTA

To Mr. and Mrs. William Mitchell (Margaret Newell) a daughter, Ann Culver, on May 29, 1950. To Mr. and Mrs. Henry L. Compter (Margaret Bernhard) a daughter, Beverly Jean, on April 22, 1951.

NORTH CAROLINA ALPHA

Marriages

Jean Denbo and Frank Kramer on July 8, 1951, in Jean Denbo and Frank Kramer on July 8, 1951, in Durham, N.C.
Martha Hunter Bell and Robert Francis in April, 1951, in Virginia Beach, Va.
Mary Margaret Bach and Walter William Rantanen on February 3, 1951, in Upper Darby, Pa.
Frances Preston Venable Wescoat and Charles Dunsmore Fox, III on June 5, 1951, in Chapel Hill, N.C.
Elizabeth Ann Clinard and John Steger Hardaway on June 16, 1951, in Winston-Salem, N.C.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Dean Charles Engstrom (Kay Roper) a son, Dean Charles, Jr., in Atlanta, Ga.
To Mr. and Mrs. Robert B. Trumbo (Carolyn Rich) a daughter, Robin Lynn, on April 29, 1951, in Atlanta, Ga.
To Dr. and Mrs. Thomas H. Holmes (Janet Lawrence) a daughter, Elizabeth Lawrence, on March 26, 1951, in Seattle, Wash.

NORTH CAROLINA BETA

Marriages

Patricia Lynch and Milton Dallas McClure on December 22, 1950, in Atlanta, Ga., Joanne Rae and James Glover McGhee on March 10, 1951, in Atlanta, Ga.

Births To Mr. and Mrs. Henry Lawrence (Margaret Huckabee)
a son, Henry Newman, Jr., on April 11, 1951.
To Mr. and Mrs. W. W. Hartis (Jean Dickerson) a son,
Scott Dickerson, on March 25, 1951, in Dayton, Ohio.
To Mr. and Mrs. James S. Bryant (Ellen Schrup) a son,
Robert David, on April 3, 1931.

NORTH DAKOTA ALPHA

Marriage

Dolores Friesz and Patrick J. Fitzsimmons on February 3, 1951, in Mardan, Mo.

NOVA SCOTIA ALPHA

Marriages

Theresa (Terry) McLean and Allan Charles McKimmie on October 21, 1950, in New Waterford, N.S., Can. Ruth Marie Anthony and Robert Edmund Beer on December 9, 1950, in Yarmouth, N.S., Can. Joan Elizabeth Myrden and Robert Alexander Smith on May 10, 1951, in Halifax, N.S., Can.

Mary Lou Forbes and George W. Walker on June 14, 1951, in Kentville, N.S., Can. Beverley Joan Huntington and Douglas Herbert Rogers on June 16, 1951, in Sydney, N.S., Can.

To Mr. and Mrs. W. I. Morse (Jean MacDonald) a daughter, Ann, on February 3, 1951, in Halifax, N.S., Can. To Dr. and Mrs. Bruce Keddy (Leslie Ann Hayes) a daughter, Dale Alice, on March 17, 1951, in St. John, N.B.,

Can.
To Mr. and Mrs. Ronald G. Flewelling (Susan Morse) a daughter, Jane Elizabeth, on November 26, 1950, in St. John, N.B., Can.
To Dr. and Mrs. John C. Worrell (Mary Simmonds) a daughter, Carolyn Jane, on May 6, 1951, in Halifax, N.S.,

Can.
To Mr. and Mrs. Gene McDade (Christine Cameron) a son, Donald Cameron, in May, 1951, in Montreal, Que., Can.

OHIO ALPHA

Marriages

Ann Maccombs and C. H. Hayden on March 10, 1951, in Bethesda, Md.

Dot-Ann Deckard and G. E. Sutter, Jr. on January 21, 1950, in Oakland, Md.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. John David Van Gundy (Mary Elizabeth Kessinger) a daughter, Mary Kathryn, on May 21, 1951, in Nelsonville, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. J. W. Phillips (Joan Galbreath) a daughter, Deborah, in March, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth Barnette (Mary Elizabeth Lasher) a daughter, Kathleen Starr, on June 21, 1951, in Gary, Ind.

To Mr. and Mrs. G. F. Sutter, In (Doc Acc. David.)

Gary, Ind.

To Mr. and Mrs. G. E. Sutter, Jr. (Dot-Ann Deckard)
a daughter, Diane, on December 9, 1950, in Pittsburgh, Pa.
To Mr. and Mrs. Donald Mills (Patricia Sherman) a
daughter, Cynthia Ann, on December 27, 1950, in Middle-

OHIO BETA

Marriages

Dorothy Tague and Frank L. Racher on May 12, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio. Rosemary Tagu Tague and John J. Mackin on May 12, 1951, in

Columbus, Ohio.
Barbara Burnheisel and Kenneth Cohn on June 9, 1951, in

Barbara Burnheisel and Kenneth Cohn on June 9, 1951, in Van Wert, Ohio.
Joyce Love and William Weitzel on June 9, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio.
Virginia Lou Stansbury and Robert Uttermohlen on June 10, 1951, in Toledo, Ohio.
Jean Ann Burcky and Robert Burkholder on June 17, 1951, in Blufton, Ohio.
Gretchen Gephart and Donald B. Smith on March 2, 1951, in Daton, Ohio.
Marilynn Jeanne Johnson and Richard Shannon on June 16, 1951, in Cleveland, Ohio.
Joan Fergason and George Seiple on March 24, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio.

Births

Births

To Dr. and Mrs. Guy Rader (Esther Townsend) a son, Wayne Allan, on April 5, 1951, in Albuquerque, N.M. To Mr. and Mrs. Jack E. Lester (Susanne Glover) a son, Stephen Glover, on June 3, 1951, in Fayette, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. William Sells (Jane Talley) a son, William Charles, in March, 1951, in Washington Court

William Charles, in March, 1951, in Washington Court House, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. David A. Edwards (Nancy Davis) a son, David, Jr., on April 6, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. Charles Gilbert (Marilyn Crumley) a daughter, Karen Ann, on April 9, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. Richard Fisher, Jr. (Sarah Kouns) a daughter, Margaret Mary, on May 3, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio.

Ohio. To Mr. To Mr. and Mrs. Ned C. Coleman (Peggy Workman) a daughter, Jane Ann, on September 25, 1950, in Columbus,

daugnter, Jane Jane, So. C. C. Carles J. A. Son, Ohio.

To Dr. and Mrs. Boyd Adams (Louise Crafts) a son, Steven, on October 14, 1950, in Dayton, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. Dana F. Reynolds (Marjorie Patton) a son, Dana III on October 24, 1950, in Columbus, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. Paul M. Smith (Mary Eleanore Jones) a daughter, Deborah Jo, on January 30, 1951, in Indianapolis Ind.

a daugnter, Leubsan Jo, apolis, Ind.

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert E. Boyd (Barbara Rook) a son, Robert III, on February 4, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. Charles Knowlton (Mary Ann Nudd) a son, Richard, on February 10, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. Edward Montanus (Betty Jean Fausnaugh) a son, Gary Gordon, on February 7, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio. naugh) a son, Gary Gordon, on February 7, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. George Scully (Jean Haines) a daughter, Margaret, on May 3, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. A. O. Wing (Linda Underwood) a daughter, Charlene, in May, 1951, in Albuquerque, N.M. To Mr. and Mrs. James Markling (Marilyn Goetz) a son in May, 1951, in Canton, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Dix Brown (Ann Williams) a son, Thomas, Jr., on May 12, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. Richard D. Wood (Margaret Davis) a son, Richard, on May 21, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. Jack Evans (Jane Stevens) a son, John Steven, on June 2, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. Lewis Allen Rankin (Marjorie Edmonds) a daughter, Rebecca Lee, on June 11, 1951, in Columbus, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. George E. Johnson (Patti Cooper) a son, Frederick James, on November 6, 1950.

OHIO DELTA

Marriages

Marjorie Ann Forth and Norman James Dornbirer, Jr. on June 30, 1951, in Cleveland, Ohio.

Barbara Parrett and Lt. Col. John Philip Fox on April 21, 1951, in Cleveland, Ohio.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert H. Creviston (Janet Manton) a daughter, Susan, on August 24, 1950. To Mr. and Mrs. Frederic L. Foill (Virginia Jones) a son, Frederic, Jr., on February 28, 1951, at Waverly, Ohio.

OHIO EPSILON

Marriage

Rosemary Bowers and Weston Simons on June 15, 1951, in Toledo, Ohio.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. John Hinds (Nancy Gilmore) a daughter, Catherine Ellena, on July 1, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Jerome Sullivan (Barbara Riblet) a son, Daniel William, on April 27, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Lawrence Pfaender (Donna Coy) twin sons, Michael Vernon and James Clinton, on March 10, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Ray Stanbery (Agnes Kaiser) twin daughters, Ellen Jean and Eilen Marie, in May 15, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. William Kirk, Jr. (Laura Kaseman) a daughter, Laura Beth, on May 24, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert Davis (Lois Meyers) a son, Peter Ross, on April 4, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Jack Morrow Jones (Joan Bollinger) a son, James Julien, on March 25, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. David F. Wynn (Mildred Gogel) a son, Christopher Frederick, on April 19, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. C. Phillip Ballmer (Virginia Wolff) a son, Ruston James, on June 1, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. A. T. Gardiner (Eleanor Horn) a daughter, Nancy Ann, on April 11, 1951, in North Hollywood, Calif.

OHIO ZETA

Marriages

Maralou Juday and Eugene C. Crane on May 26, 1951, in Dayton, Ohio. Mary Jo Humbert and George Arnold on June 10, 1951, in Dayton, Ohio.

Nancy Getter and George S. Veil on June 16, 1951, in Dayton, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Carter (Barbara Knight) a son, Scott Knight, on December 19, 1950, in Rushville, Ind. To Mr. and Mrs. R. B. Beck (Ellen Dennison) a son, David Dennison, on June 21, 1951.

OKLAHOMA ALPHA

Marriages

Adele Dillingham O'Connor and David, Earl of Beatty, London, England, on July 9, 1951.

Ellen Colley and Donald Atkins on June 16, 1951, in Tulsa, Okla.

Lelia Ann Downing and Joe Will LeBow, Jr. on June 6, 1951, in Roswell, N.M.

Elizabeth Simpson Fell and David Jerauld Oven, Jr. on June 30, 1951, in Ardmore, Okla.

To Lieut. and Mrs. Bill Paul Jennings (Jerry Bass) a daughter, Susan, on July 7, 1951, in Denver, Colo.
To Mr. and Mrs. Edwin J. Lewis (Ruth Winn) a daughter, Wyn, on March 28, 1951, in Albuquerque, N.M.
To Mr. and Mrs. Fred Collins (Sarah Ann Love) a daughter, Laura, on May 28, 1951, in Ardmore, Okla.

OKLAHOMA BETA

Marriages

Martha Williamson and W. D. Manahan on May 26, 1951, in Jacksonville, Ill.

Beverly Stevens and James A. Guyer on June 2, 1951, in Bartlesville, Okla.

Jean Walsh and Elmer L. Connell, Jr. on June 9, 1951, in Stillwater, Okla.
Charlene Ann Luckfield and Ted LeRoy Ernst on June 30, 1951, in Tulsa, Okla.

Mary Carolyn Crawford and Charles E. Welch, Jr. on June 30, 1951, in Tulsa, Okla.
Nancy Sillers and Oliver F. Shinn on July 1, 1951, in Tulsa, Okla.
Elinor Vey Miller and Joseph Raoul Leguenec on July 29, 1950, in Ardmore, Okla.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. John L. Stuart, Jr. (Ruth Ann Hoke) a son, Edward Hoke, in April, 1951, in Shattuck, Okla. To Mr. and Mrs. Jay Hoppe (Francis Hardin) a son, Jeff N., on November 20, 1950, in Garden City, Kan. To Mr. and Mrs. Clint Garrett (Marjorie Pulver) a daughter, Pamela, on July 8, 1951, in Lubbock, Tex. To Mr. and Mrs. Donald L. Smith (Betty Merveldt) a son on June 29, 1951, in Tulsa, Okla.

To Mr. and Mrs. William Seikel (Doris Jean Townsell) a son, Michael, in April, 1951, in Oklahoma City, Okla. To Mr. and Mrs. B. F. Harrison (Aleen Plumer) a daughter, Julie Gayle, on January 13, 1951, in Corpus Christi, Tex.

daughter, Ju daughter, Julie Gayle, on January 15, 1951, in Corpus Christi, Tex.

To Major and Mrs. Victor Owen Wilson (Mary Margaret Reed) a daughter, Mary Victoria, on March 20, 1951, in Frankfurt, Germany.

To Lt. and Mrs. George E. Kelly (Phyllis Louise Gouin) a son, Thomas Frank, on March 26, 1951, in Fort Leonard Wood, Mo.

To Mr. and Mrs. James A. Reynolds (Betty Mauck) a daughter, Mary Susan, on June 16, 1951.

ONTARIO BETA

Marriages

Maxine Ruth McAlister and Robert Neff Williams on June 9, 1951, in London, Ont., Can.
Shirley Irene Hockin and John McKenna Coleman on May 19, 1951, in London, Ont., Can.
Mary Isabel Dampier and William Ronald Mathieson in May, 1951, in Toronto, Ont., Can.
Margaret Jean Rollo and William H. French on June 23, 1951, in London, Ont., Can.
Frances Margaret Smith and Dr. Donald Cecil McFarlane

Frances Margaret Smith and Dr. Donald Cecil McFarlane on June 5, 1951, in London, Ont., Can.

Beverly Shannon Coons and Walter Herbert Bainbridge on May 26, 1951, in Hamilton, Ont., Can.

Births

To Dr. and Mrs. Robert Boughton (Ann Little) a son, Robert Scott, on March 9, 1951, in New Orleans, La.
To Mr. and Mrs. Douglas Burr (Eloise Tennent) a son, James Gordon, on November 9, 1950, in Belleville, Ont.,

To Mr. and Mrs. Thomas G. Lutton (Isabel Husher) a daughter on April 17, 1951, in Toronto, Ont., Can. To Mr. and Mrs. Donald McKillop (Peggy Douglas) a son, Peter Douglas, on March 28, 1951, in London, Ont.,

Can

To Dr. and Mrs. George Marshall (Mary Pat Robinson) a daughter on May 7, 1951, in Simcoe, Ont., Can.
To Mr. and Mrs. Douglas Kennedy (Elizabeth Robinson) a daughter on June 3, 1951, in London, Ont., Can.
To Dr. and Mrs. Robert Morgan (Marian Webster) a daughter on May 17, 1951.
To Mr. and Mrs. Bruce Ross (Mary Dewar) a daughter, Mary Barbara, on March 22, 1951, in Timmins, Ont., Can.
To Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth Stewart (Mary Blandford) a daughter, Margaret Jane (Peggy), on June 21, 1951, in Fort William, Ont., Can.
To Mr. and Mrs. W. M. Smyth (Doris Shirley) a daughter, Joan Marie, on March 13, 1951, in London, Ont., Can.
To Mr. and Mrs. J. Grant McKee (Sylvia Gengenbach) a son, James Carlisle, on December 29, 1950, in Windsor, Ont., Can.

OREGON ALPHA

Marriage

Audrey Cordell and William J. Tally on June 9, 1951, Virginia City, Nev.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. George R. Griswold (Helen Hicks) a son, Craig Edward, on March 11, 1951.
To Major and Mrs. Blanton J. Clark (Muriel Mills) a son, Steven Mills, on April 18, 1951.

OREGON BETA

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Frank Hockaday (Margery A. Polen) a daughter, Jan, on July 13, 1951. To Mr. and Mrs. Arthur C. Johnson (Nancy Dewey) a son, Mark Dewey, on January 6, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Stuart McQueen (Margaret Mark) a daughter, Marily Margaret, on March 27, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Albert D. Dockrell (Virginia Cess) a daughter, Sandra Helen, on March 21, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Charles B. Clarke, Jr. (Malie Corbett) a son, James Sutherland, on April 10, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. James J. McAlister (Wanda Turner) a son, Richard, on March 10, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Albert G. Parker, III (Joanne Lindberg) a daughter, Katharine Lea, on January 17, 1951.

PENNSYLVANIA BETA

To Dr. and Mrs. S. Bruce Kephart (Betty Eyler) a daughter, Patricia Joyce, on February 4, 1951, in Akron,

To Mr. and Mrs. Howard A. Van Dine, Jr. (Peggy Ryan) a daughter, Kristin Lynne, on January 31, 1951, in Burlington, Vt.

ton, Vt.

To Mr. and Mrs. Leland C. Ewing (Betty Wells) a
daughter, Joann, on July 26, 1951.

PENNSYLVANIA GAMMA

Marriage

Jane Breneman and Harry R. Kulp on June 2, 1951, in Lancaster, Pa. SOUTH CAROLINA ALPHA

Anne Marie Howerton and Grady Thomas Faircloth on June 2, 1951, in Donalsonville, Ga.

Birth

To Captain and Mrs. William R. Holgate (Sue Rives) a daughter, Helen Marguerite, on September 3, 1950.

SOUTH DAKOTA ALPHA

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Homer Johnson (Helen Pitkin) a son, Allison, on March 11, 1951, in Madison, Wis. To Mr. and Mrs. Claude Smith (Mary Frances Jacobsen) a son, Paul, on June 6, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Darrel Boyd (Verlyn Taylor) a daughter, Sally, on July 10, 1951.

TENNESSEE ALPHA

Birth

To Mr. and Mrs. Norman Rothrock (Marcia Manson) a daughter, Marcia Ellen, on June 6, 1951, in Manhattan, Kan.

TENNESSEE BETA

Marriages

Nina Margaret Schutt and James E. Freeman on May 16, 1951, in Nashville, Tenn.
Maryly Van Leer and Jordon Brown Peck, Jr. on June 15, 1951, in Atlanta, Ga.

TEXAS ALPHA

Marriages

Rosine McFaddin and William E. Wilson on April 21, 1951, in Beaumont, Tex.
Virginia Betty Kiley and Cook Wilson, Jr. on May 19, 1951, in Houston, Tex.
Claire Williams and Edwin Conway Broun on June 16, 1951, in Houston, Tex.
Sue Cummings Haynie and Joe F. Gibson on July 13, 1951

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert F. Campbell (Marilyn Hobart) a son, Robert F., III, on May 18, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Jack C. Staley (Connie Gossett) a son, James I., II, on May 8, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Carlton Weaver (Adele Howie) a son, James Carlton, on January 15, 1951, in Corpus Christi, Tex. To Mr. and Mrs. John Newton, Jr. (Katherine King) a daughter, Katherine, on March 15, 1951, in Beaumont, Tex. To Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Pierre Landry (Miriam Steinman) a son, Joseph Pierre, on April 3, 1951, in Beaumont, Tex.

TEXAS BETA

Marriage

Becky Kindred and Arthur C. Herrmann on April 7, 1951, in Dallas, Tex. Births

To Dr. and Mrs. Royce D. Riddle (Helen McKemie) a son, William Richard, on June 6, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Edward B. Bianchi (Martha Ann Medders) a daughter, Ann Morris, on March 12, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Wesley Turner (Beth Chapman) a daughter, Betty Sue, on April 4, 1951, in Corpus Christi,

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert G. Clarke (Jean Rowland) a son, Robert Graham, Jr., on November 2, 1950.

UTAH ALPHA

Marriages

Paula Margetts and Leland S. Swaner on May 21, 1951, in Salt Lake City, Utah.
Lucretia Jean Murdock and Glen L. Steiger on February 23, 1951, in Salt Lake City, Utah.
June Wilkins and Stephen Nebeker on June 18, 1951, in Salt Lake City, Utah.
Jean Bickmore and Steven White in June, 1951, in Salt Lake City, Utah.
Lu Ann Gillette and John H. Hillard on April 2, 1951, in Salt Lake City, Utah.

Births

Bieths

To Mr. and Mrs. Marcus Funk (Ruth Hardy) a son, George Hardy, on May 1, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. James Buck (Dorothy Simms) a daughter, Margery, on July 6, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. A. G. Haueter (Lucy Parkinson) a daughter, Jeannette, on March 3, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Don S. Nelson (Peggy Saunders) a son, Stephen Mark, on June 1, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Angus I. Nicholson (Carol Staats) a son, Bruce Irvine, on May 15, 1951.

Mr. and Mrs. Wood Worsley (Adele Williams) adopted a daughter, Jan, 7 months old.

To Mr. and Mrs. George Denton (Barbara Straub) a son, Thomas George, on May 6, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert Snow (Nancy Wayman) a son, Edward Robert, on June 16, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert Ingebretson (Mary Bergstrom) a son, James H., on December 1, 1950.

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert Yeates (Cleone Eccles) a son, Creighton Eccles, on May 25, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert Yeates (Cleone Eccles) a son, Jon Robert, on June 14, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert Erickson (Bonnie Service) a son, Stephen Peter, on July 8, 1951, in Butte, Mont.

VERMONT ALPHA

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. John Kinghorn (Mary Crane) a son in March, 1951, in Mountain Lakes, N.J.
To Mr. and Mrs. E. Donald Gustafson (Jean Huey) a daughter, Carla Hicks, on April 12, 1951.
To Mr. and Mrs. Bruce McClellan (Mary E. Wisotzkey) a daughter, Ann Ivison, on September 27, 1950.

VERMONT BETA

Birth

To Mr. and Mrs. William Cassella (Margaret Crowley) a son, Stephen Rowan, on June 1, 1951, in Hastings-on-Hudson, N.Y.

VIRGINIA ALPHA

Birth

To Mr. and Mrs. Stanley B. Balbach (Sarah Witherspoon) a daughter in Champaign, Ill.

VIRGINIA GAMMA

Marriage

Virginia Moore and Cary Ambler Willcox on May 26, 1951, in Norfolk, Va.

Births

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. D. C. Sallada (Elizabeth Lawson) a daughter, Susan Ann, in April, 1951, in Rydal, Pa.

To Mr. and Mrs. Douglas A. Donald (Lois Spratley) a son, Douglas Alan, in April, 1951, in Baton Rouge, La.

To Dr. and Mrs. Denton Cooley (Louise Thomas) a daughter, Mary Fraley, in January, 1950, in Baltimore, Md.

To Mr. and Mrs. Richard Scantlebury (Jeanette Freer) a son, Mark Thomas, in April, 1951, in Ashland, Ohio.

To Mr. and Mrs. Donald B. Ware (Donna Lepper) a son, Richard Sayres, in July, 1950, in Greenville, S.C.

To Mr. and Mrs. George Balzereit (Marcia Levering) a daughter, Jill Levering, in September, 1949, in Rydal, Pa.

To Mr. and Mrs. Alden C. Flint (Joan Parker) a daughter, Debra Alden, on March 4, 1951, in Charleston, S.C.

WASHINGTON ALPHA

Marriages

Patricia Ryan and William C, Cramer on March 28, 1951.
Nita Peterson and Douglas Taylor Foster on May 31, 1951.
Sue Weatherly and Philip Bogue on June 9, 1951.
Muriel Thorpe and John Donaldson on June 9, 1951.
Greta Pearce and Richard M. Noffsinger on June 21, 1951.
Joanne Loughlin and Capt. Edward S. Majeski on April
21, 1951. in Spokane, Wash.

Bettianne Fulton and James Thomas Walters on July 7, 1951, in Tacoma, Wash.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert H. Fenn (Shirley Branlund) twins, a son, Philip, and a daughter, Janet Sue, on May 5, 1951, in San Francisco, Calif.

To Mr. and Mrs. Malcolm Hillman (Nadene Crawshaw) a daughter, Allison Lee, on April 18, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Ronald Lyle (Lenore Thornton) a son, Gregory Alan, on March 20, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. P. Largey MacDonald (Virginia Bird) a son, Gregory, on June 22, 1951, in Butte, Mont.

To Mr. and Mrs. C. C. Westover (Mary McCarthy) a daughter, Mary Ann, on December 8, 1950.

WASHINGTON BETA

Marriages

Marilyn Mae Fogelquist and Donald A. Jacobson on June 8, 1951, in Spokane, Wash.
Gail Gunn and Patrick Close on June 23, 1951, in Spokane, Wash.
Anne McCrea and Samuel Chase on June 30, 1951, in Tacoma, Wash.

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert W. Neill, Jr. (Virginia McMath) a son, James Harold, on December 6, 1950.

To Mr. and Mrs. Wallace Jantzen (Marion Rolstad) a son, Gregory Wallace, on May 24, 1951, in Tacoma, Wash.

WASHINGTON GAMMA

Marriage

Janet MacLean Langabeer and Paul Lester Fossum on June 30, 1951, in Tacoma, Wash.

Birth

To Mr. and Mrs. Roger Howe (Deborah Webb) a so Roger Archibald, Jr., on May 6, 1951, in Tacoma, Wash.

WEST VIRGINIA ALPHA

Marriage

Susan Harris and T. A. Fahlberg on June 23, 1951, in Morgantown, W.Va.

WEST VIRGINIA BETA

Marriages

Lorryane Marquette and James McGee on April 12, 1951. Margaret Meridith and John Kelly on May 12, 1951.

WISCONSIN ALPHA

Marriage

Mary Lacey and David Davies on July 14, 1951, in Madi-on, Wis.

To Dr. and Mrs. Loren Thurwachter (Lois Nethercut) a son, Todd Nethercut, on April 12, 1951, in Milwaukee, Wis.
To Mr. and Mrs. William B. Ardern (Georgann Bergenthal) a daughter, Nancy Jane, on July 6, 1951, in Milwau-

thal) a Wis.

kee, Wis.

Mr. and Mrs. Warren Seybold (Mary Lewis) adopted a son, Robert Warren, on June 14, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. David Mauch (Thasia Jarrard) a daughter, Katherine Ann, on May 28, 1951.

WISCONSIN BETA

Births

To Mr. and Mrs. Robert Leander (Doris Rix) a daugh-To Mr. and Mrs. Robert Leander (Doris Rix) a daughter, Mary Lynn, on April 9, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Roger Ernst (Ann Marie Smith) a son, Charles Allen, on March 16, 1951.

To Mr. and Mrs. Charles Stillman (Martha Niestadt) a daughter, Ann Elizabeth, on October 6, 1950.

To Mr. and Mrs. John McQuillan, Jr. (Marcy Haeger) a son, John, III, on January 5, 1950, and a son, David Cyril, on November 30, 1950.

To Mr. and Mrs. Allan C. Kieckhafer (Jean Van Wart) a son, Drew Allan, on April 27, 1951, in Indianapolis, Ind.

WISCONSIN GAMMA

Marriages

Jane Mallm and Philip M. Digleo on June 8, 1951, in Peoria, Ill.
Janet Ruth Spotswood and Henry William Detert on May
26, 1951, in LaGrange, Ill.

Birth

To Mr. and Mrs. George Watson (Marcia Nordberg) a daughter, Pamela, on June 24, 1951.

IN MEMORIAM

ELIZABETH ARMSTRONG (Sister Mary Paschal Armstrong) initiated into Pennsylvania Γ March 7, 1923, died August 7, 1950.

GERTRUDE HARPER BEGGS, initiated into Colorado B November, 1891, died April 11, 1951. ADA MARIA BENNETT, initiated into Michigan B January 25, 1890, died May 28, 1951.

LUCILLE PRIDDY BLACKMAN (Mrs. Charles J.) initiated into Indiana B February 21, 1917, died November 5, 1950.

WILMA HARVEY BRANDES (Mrs. Gunther) initiated into Illinois E October 15, 1930, died

December 29, 1950.

REBECCA HENRY BROWN (Mrs. Fred W.) initiated into Texas A June 1, 1940, died April 8. 1951.

BETTY FAY BURNS, initiated into Illinois Z February 17, 1940, died February 1, 1951, in Acapulco, Mexico.

BLANCHE Moss CONNOLLEY (Mrs. Fred D.) initiated into Ohio B September 22, 1894, died in July, 1951.

LEIGH DUDLEY, initiated into California Δ March 4, 1950, died May 19, 1951.

ELLA DOWLER DUNCAN (Mrs. C. M.) initiated into Iowa B February 2, 1875, died April 7,

LOUISE FATCH FLANNER (Mrs. Frank F.) initiated into Illinois Z November 1, 1909, died March 4, 1951.

Anna Mabel Allison Forster (Mrs. John Wilson) initiated into Pennsylvania B October 12, 1900, died November 4, 1949.

HELEN SELLMAN NICHOLSON FORT (Mrs. Carter) initiated into D.C. A November 13, 1907, died February 18, 1951.

MARYELENORE DONLEY FRASER (Mrs. P. Verness) initiated into Colorado A May 3, 1915,

died March 24, 1951.

HERMINE HORTENSE HAINER GABEL (Mrs. H. H.) initiated into Iowa Γ in 1879, died December 4, 1950, in Laguna Beach, Calif.

AUGUSTA WILLOUGHBY TUNNICLIFFE GORSUCH (Mrs. Wm. P.) initiated into Illinois △ May

29, 1896, died in July, 1951.

JEAN HOURSTON FECHNAY HAINES (Mrs. Richard) initiated into Ontario A December 11, 1908, died February 23, 1951.

ELIZABETH ALLEN CLARKE HELMICK (Mrs. Eli A.) initiated into Michigan A June 25, 1896,

died April 13, 1951.

MAUD HUNTLEY JENKS (Mrs. Albert E.) initiated into Wisconsin A January 12, 1895, died June 1, 1950.

CAROLYN SHAL KAMBERLING (Mrs. Frank) initiated into Minnesota A October 2, 1909, died December 14, 1950.

NORMA KATHERINE RICHTER KEBOW (Mrs. S. Dudley) initiated into Arizona A October 10,

1930, died March 6, 1951. JEAN LENNOX CLOUGH KIMMEL (Mrs. Wayne C.) initiated into Massachusetts A June 7, 1928,

died July 7, 1951. A. ISABELLE MOORE KINLEY (Mrs. W. S.) initiated into New York A October 8, 1898, died

March 27, 1951. ETTA VAN BEEK LEMON (Mrs. Etta E.) initiated into Iowa A in December, 1890, died Novem-

ber 27, 1950, in Sprague, Wash.
SUZANNE M. LOVELACE initiated into Colorado A December 5, 1908, died January 17, 1951.

PEARL NEELD, initiated into Indiana B May 20, 1893, died May 3, 1951.

FLORENCE WEBSTER PITNER (Mrs. Ferdinand Max) initiated into Illinois Z March 2, 1922, died May 3, 1951, in Needham, Mass.

ELEANOR M. CHANEY RATHBUN (Mrs. John B.) initiated into Massachusetts A February 26,

1927, died February 14, 1951.

DOROTHY PRICE SHAW (Mrs. Frederic B.) initiated into Maryland A November 11, 1916, died December 13, 1950.

ELIZABETH ADELAIDE COATS THEOBALD (Mrs. Elwood Thorp) initiated into Massachusetts A November 18, 1898, died April 28, 1950.

JEAN CONKLIN YOUNG (Mrs. Richard L.) initiated into Oregon B May 30, 1918, died May 23, 1951.

OFFICIAL CALENDARS

Communications for the Central Office should be addressed: Pi Beta Phi Central Office, 410 Standard Office Bldg., Decatur, Illinois. For addresses of other officers, consult the Fraternity Directory in this issue.

ACTIVE

Send checks for initiation fees to Pi Beta Phi Central Office, 410 Standard Office Bldg., Decatur, Illinois.

Send checks for National Pledge Fee to Central Office

Make checks for Senior dues payable to Pi Beta Phi Central Office, and send to the Central Office.

Make checks for Settlement School payable to the Treasurer of the Settlement School and send to her. Make checks for Scholarship Fund payable to the Central Office and send there.

Make checks for the Holt House payable to the treasurer of Holt House Committee and send to her.

Make checks for jewelry payable to the Pi Beta Phi Central Office and send to that office.

Payment for badges in Canada is sent direct to Birks & Co. after order has been okeyed by the Pi Beta Phi Central Office.

Make checks for magazine subscription payable to the Pi Beta Phi Magazine Agency, 410 Standard Office Bldg., Decatur, Illinois.

Notice to Canadian Chapters

Canadian chapters make all checks for payments of initiation fees, pledge fees, contributions to all funds, and payments for Bound Arrows and Treasurers' Bonds, payable to the Grand Treasurer, Mrs. Frank H. Prouty, 1760 Locust St., Denver 7, Colorado.

General Instructions

Chapter Treasurers should see that letter from Grand Treasurer to the Parents of Actives and Pledges is sent to the parents as early in the fall as it is possible to get the local letter on chapter finances ready to send with it. It is necessary that parents understand the financial obligations at the beginning of the

Chapter treasurers should see that the Financial Statements to Parents and Pledges are sent approximately two weeks before the proposed initiation. They should be sent only to the parents of the girls who have met the initiation requirements and whom the chapter definitely plans to initiate. This means too that the blanks should be sent only for the girls who have received the required vote of the Executive Council and the Alumna Advisory Committee for approval of initiation.

Chapter treasurers should see that badges are ordered through the Central Office. It takes six weeks or more, under present conditions, to complete badge orders. Badges for prospective members should

not be ordered until all initiation requirements have been met.

Chapter treasurers should send the National pledge fee for each pledge with Form GT1 to Central Office. Canadian chapters send fee to Mrs. Frank H. Prouty, 1760 Locust Street, Denver 7, Colorado. Chapter treasurers should send the initiation fee for each initiate with Form GT1 to Central Office within three days of initiation. Canadian chapters send initiation fees to Mrs. Frank H. Prouty, 1760 Locust Street, Denver 7, Colorado.

Chapter Treasurers should send monthly reports to Busey Fraternity Accounting System, Le Roy, Illinois. The corresponding secretary should report to the Central Office and to Province President changes in

chapter officers if they are made, any time during the year.

When college schedules make it impossible to comply exactly with fraternity calendar dates, chapter officers should contact Central Office, explain the situations, and receive special permission to vary from the established dates.

SEPTEMBER 10. Chapter president send letter to Province President. Chapter officers meet, read manuals, and prepare for college year.

SEPTEMBER 25. Chapter Scholarship Chairman send to Province Scholarship Supervisor and to Province President letter giving plans for study and improvement in scholarship.

OCTOBER I. Chapter corresponding secretary send list of actives to the Central Office, OCTOBER I. Chapter vice-president send Membership Lists to the Central Office.

OCTOBER I. (or as soon after as possible). Chapter pledge super-visor send a list of pledges, on forms intended for that purpose, to the Director of Rushing and Pledge Training, and to the Central Office.

OCTOBER I or earlier if possible. Chapter corresponding secretary of chapters maintaining residences mail to Chairman of Com-mittee on Chapterons, printed card concerning chapteron and also blank containing data on chapteron.

OCTOBER 1. (Or earlier if possible.) Chapter treasurer see that Grand Treasurer's letter explaining dues and fees is sent to parents of actives and piedges with letter from chapter.

OCTOBER 1. Piedge sponsors send national and chapter letters to parents of pledges as soon as possible after pledging. OCTOBER 1. Chapter Scholarship Chairman send report and ple-tures of honor students to National Scholarship Chairman, using Scholarship Blank 24. Send Copy to Province President also.

OCTOBER I. Corresponding secretary send to Director of Extension name and address of president of chapter's Mothers' Club.

OCTOBER S. Chapter corresponding secretary prepare and me chapter letter for ARROW to reach Chapter Letter Editor October 10.

OCTOBER 10. Chapter president send letter and copy of By-laws to the Province President.

OCTOBER 10. Chapter corresponding secretary return receipt for fall supplies to the Central Office as soon as the supplies are received.

OCTOBER 15. Chapter corresponding secretary send Fraternity Study and Examination Blank \$105 to the Province Super-visor of Fraternity Study and Examination not later than October 15 and before if possible.

OCTOBER 15. Chapter corresponding secretary notify Chairman of Committee on Transfers if chapter has or has not members transferring to other campuses, using official introduction Transfer Blank for purpose. Also send to her a list of the names and present addresses of all other undergraduates who have not returned to the chapter.

OCTOBER 15. Within two weeks after the close of formal rushing season, approximately October 15, retiring chapter rush captain report to the Province President the result of rushing and pledging and report to the Province President and Central Office the name and address of the new rush captain. Within five days after pledging she is also to send recommendation and consent to bid blank for each girl pledged to Director of Rushing and Pledge Training.

OCTOBER 15. Program chairmen submit plans to the Province President for chapter meeting programs for the first semester.

OCTOBER 15, Chapter treasurer send to the Pi Beta Phi Central Office \$5.00 to over both the bond for the chapter treasurer and the bound ARROWS of preceding year.

OCTOBER 15. Chapter treasurer send to Director of Extension a report concerning deliquents, whether there are any, if so names and amounts.

OCTOBER 15. Deadline for material for December ARROW.

OCTOBER 20. Due to Mr. Don Busey from chapter Treasurer: Summer-September Report (Assessment Roll, Expense Sheet, and Monthly Report) and 2 copies of Budget Control Sheet from all chapters whose schools open before September 15.

OCTOBER 25. Chapter scholarship chairman send letter to Province President and Province Supervisor.

OCTOBER 30. Chapter pledge supervisor send letter to Province

OCTOBER 30. Chapter president send form to the Director of Rushing and Pledge Training stating that all employees handling food at the chapter house have passed a physical examination.

NOVEMBER 10. Chapter president send letter to Province Presi-

NOVEMBER 10. Chapter Scholarship Chairman send to Province Supervisor, Province President and National Chairman copies of Scholarship Blank 33. Send earlier if possible.

NOVEMBER 15. Pledge president send letter to Province President. NOVEMBER 20. Chapter social exchange chairman send material on Homecoming, Floats, Stunts, Formal Parties, Rushing, to Province Supervisor of Social Exchange.

NOVEMBER 20. Due to Mr. Don Busey from chapter Treasurer: October Report (Assessment Roll, Expense Sheet, and Monthly Report) from all chapters.

NOVEMBER 25. Chapter scholarship chairman send letter to Province President and Province Supervisor.

Province President and Province Supervisor.

NOVEMBER 25. Chapter magazine chairman send subscriptions for Christmas delivery to the Pl Bets Phi Magazine Agency. (This does not mean that subscriptions will not be received after this date, but it does mean that to insure Christmas delivery the subscriptions should be received at the agency by this date.)

DECEMBER 10. Chapter president send letter to Province President.

DECEMBER 15. Chapter scholarship chairman send letter to Province President and Province Supervisor.

DECEMBER 20. Due to Mr. Don Busey from chapter Treasurer:
November Report (Assessment Roll, Expense Sheet, and Monthly Report) from all chapters.

JANUARY 5. Chapter corresponding secretary prepare and mail chapter letter for ARROW to reach Chapter Letter Editor by January 10.

JANUARY 9. Chapter Loyalty Day in honor of Carrie Chapman

JANUARY 10. Chapter president send letter to Province Presi-

JANUARY 15. Chapter pledge supervisor send letter to Province

JANUARY 15. Chapter corresponding secretary return receipt for supplies to the Central Office immediately after supplies have been received and distributed.

received and distributed.

JANUARY 15, Chapter treasurer is responsible for the sending of the annual report of the Chapter House Corporation to the Counselor for Chapter House Corporations and the Province President, and for the sending of a \$5.00 fee for bonding the treasurer of the House Corporation. Blanks for the report will be sent to the treasurer of the House Corporation who makes out the report and sends the \$5.00 fee but the chapter treasurer must see that both reports and fees are sent.

see that both reports and fees are sent.

JANUARY 15. Deadline for material for March ARROW.

JANUARY 15. Each senior graduating at mid-year is required to fill out a blank "Senior Application to an Alumme Club Membership" and give the chapter treasurer \$2.50. The chapter treasurer is required to forward the Senior Application and money to the Central Office. Canadian chapters send Senior Dues and Applications to the Grand Treasurer.

JANUARY 20. Due to Mr. Don Busey from chapter Treasurer: December Report (Assessment Roll, Expense Sheet, and Monthly Report) from all chapters.

JANUARY 25. Chapter scholarship chairman send letter to Prov-ince President and Province Supervisor.

FEBRUARY 1. Plan for Active Fraternity Examination, FEBRUARY 1. Or as soon as new semester begins, chapter corre-sponding secretary send Fraternity Study and Examination blank \$105 to Province Supervisor of Fraternity Study and Examination. FEBRUARY 10. Active chapter history material should be sub-mitted by chapter historian to the Assistant to the National His-torian and one copy to the Province President.

FEBRUARY 10. Chapter president send letter to Province Presi-

FEBRUARY 10. Final date for the election of chapter officers. FEBRUARY 13, or immediately following chapter elections, chapter corresponding secretary send to Central Office and to Province President one copy of chapter officer list.

FEBRUARY 15. Final date for chapter president to send nomina-tion of candidates for the Amy Burnham Onken award to the Province President, (See Bulletin on Official Pi Beta Phi Awards.)

FEBRUARY 15. Chapter activity chairman send report to the Province President.

FIGURE PROBLEM 15. Program Chairman submit plans for chapter meeting programs for the second semester.

FEBRUARY 20. Due to Mr. Don Busey from chapter Treasurer: January Report (Assessment Roll, Expense Sheet, and Monthly Report) from all chapters.

FEBRUARY 25, Scholarship chairman send letter to Province President and Province Supervisor,

MARCH 1. Chapter treasurer send to the Director of Extension a report concerning delinquents, whether there are any and if so names and amounts.

MARCH I. Blank of Instructions of Officers should be filled out and sent to the Central Office.

MARCH 1. Vice-president send to the Province President within 3 days after initiation a report that new membership cards have been placed in the card file.

MARCH i (or immediately after your semester opens), Chapter vice-president send one copy of Membership Lists to the Central Office.

MARCH I. (or immediately after your semester opens). Chapter corresponding secretary send one copy of active list to the Central Office.

MARCH I. Chapter corresponding secretary prepare and mail chapter letter for ARROW to reach the Chapter Letter Editor not later than March 5.

MARCH 10. Chapter president send letter to the Province Presi-

dent.

MARCH 20. Due to Mr. Don Busey from chapter Treasurer:
February Report (Assessment Roll, Expense Sheet, and Monthly
Report) from all chapters.

MARCH 25, Chapter scholarship chairman send letter to Province President and Province Supervisor.

MARCH 31. Final date for mailing of annual fraternity ex-amination for active members to Province Supervisor of Fra-ternity Study and Examination.

APRIL 5. Chapter corresponding secretary return receipt for supplies to the Central Office immediately after supplies have been received and distributed. APRIL 10. Chapter president send letter to the Province President.

APRIL 20. Due to Mr. Don Busey from chapter Treasurer: March report (Assessment Roll, Expense Sheet, and Monthly Report) from all chapters.

APRIL 25. Chapter scholarship chairman send letter to Province President and Province Supervisor.

APRIL 28, Founders' Day,

MAY I. Chapter corresponding secretary send one copy of Annual Chapter Report to the Central Office. Keep one copy for chapter files.

MAY 1. Order supplies for Department of Chapter Accounting for next year from Flanagan Pearson, Champaign, Ill.

MAY 10. Chapter president send letter to the Province President, AY 10. Chapter social exchange chairman send material on Founders' Day to the Province Supervisor of Social Exchange. MAY

MAY 15. Final date for election of chapter officers.

MAY 15. Chapter corresponding secretary send one copy of new officer list to the Central Office and to Province President.

AY 15. Rush captain report to the Province President, out lining plans for summer and fall rushing.

MAY 15. Chapter activity chairman report to the Province Presi-

MAY 20. Each senior is required to fill out a blank called "Senior Application to an Alumnae Club Membership," and give the chapter treasurer \$2.50. The chapter treasurer is required to forward the Senior Applications and money to the Central Office. Canadian chapters send Senior dues to the Grand Treasurer.

MAY 20. Due to Mr. Don Busey from chapter Treasurer: April Report (Assessment Roll Expense Sheet, and Monthly Report) from all chapters.

MAY 25. Chapter scholarship chairman send letter to Province President and Province Supervisor.

JUNE 1. Chapter president takes the pin of any girl who is financially delinquent at the close of school.

JUNE 1. Final date for giving pre-initiation examination.

JUNE 10. Chapter historian submit chapter history to the Assistant to the National Historian and a copy to the Province President.

JUNE 10. Copy of all printed or mimeographed bulletins used for rushing must be approved in advance by the Grand Presi-

JUNE 10. Chapter president send letter to the Province President. Reports of Panhellenic delegates are requested semi-annually by the Grand President and blanks for the purpose are sent out to

ALLIMNA.

Make checks for national alumnæ dues payable to Pi Beta Phi Central Office and send to your Province

Make checks for Settlement School payable to the Treasurer of the Settlement School and send to your Province Vice-President.

Make checks for Emma Harper Turner Memorial Fund payable to that fund and send to your Province Vice-President.

Make checks for the Holt House payable to the Treasurer of Holt House Committee and send to your Province Vice-President.

Make checks for jewelry payable to the Pi Beta Phi Central Office and send to that office.

Payment for badges in Canada is sent direct to Birks & Co. after order has been O.K.ed by the Pi Beta Phi Central Office.

Make checks for magazine subscriptions payable to the Pi Beta Phi Magazine Agency, 410 Standard Office Building, Decatur, Illinois.

NOTICE TO CANADIAN ALUMNÆ CLUBS: CANADIAN ALUMNÆ CLUBS make all checks for payment of annual alumnæ dues and contributions to all projects payable to Pi Beta Phi Fraternity and send to the Grand Treasurer, Mrs. Frank Prouty, 1760 Locust Street, Denver 7. Colorado.

OCTOBER 10. Alumns: Club corresponding secretary send per-sonals and In Memoriam notices to the Central Office for the December ARROW.

NOVEMBER 10. Alumnæ club corresponding secretary mail club year book or program dates to the Grand Vice-President, Director of Extension, and the Province Vice-President.

of Extension, and the Province Vice-President.

NOVEMBER 15. Alumnae Club treasurer send annual alumnae dues to Province Vice-President.

NOVEMBER 25. Alumnae club magazine chairmen see that all subscriptions to magazines for Christmas delivery are sent by this date to the Pi Beta Phi Magazine Agency.

JANUARY 5. Alumnæ Club corresponding secretary send Personals and in Memoriam notices to the Central Office for March ARROW. JANUARY 9. Chapter Loyalty Day in honor of Carrie Chapman

MARCH I. Election of officers should be held at the regular March meeting of the club, said officers to take office at the close of the club fiscal year, May 20. (Current dues must have been paid by this date to enable one to vote at the annual election or be eligible for office.)

MARCH 5. Alumnse club corresponding secretary prepare and send letters with club news and coming events in time to reach the Alumnse Club Editor by March 5 for the May ARROW.
Alumnse club corresponding secretary zend Personals and In Memoriam notices to the Central Office for the May ARROW.
APRIL 15. Alumnse club national dues should be sent to the Province Vice-President, These must be received by this date to be included in current year's totals.
APRIL 28. Founders' Day to be celebrated with the nearest active chapter or chapters.
MAY 20. Club fiscal year ends. New officers' list should be sent by corresponding secretary to the Province Vice-President and the Central Office, (Earlier, if possible.) Please check to see that the corresponding secretary is a subscriber to the ARROW.
MAY 20, Four questionnaires for annual report should have been filled out by the alumnse club president and returned as directed.
MAY 20, Audit slips should be sent by the alumnse club treasurer as directed in the Central Office letter.
JULY 15, Alumnse Club corresponding secretary send Personals and in Memoriam notices to the Central Office for the September ARROW.

Come to Convention-Shamrock Hotel, Houston, Texas—July 7-13, 1952.

 \rightarrow \rightarrow \rightarrow

* THE HOLT HOUSE is our unique memorial to the fact that the organization meeting of the Fraternity was held there-have you contributed to its support this year? Send contributions to the treasurer of the Holt House Committee.

Supplies of the Pi Beta Phi Fraternity

Unless otherwise designated (with price quotation), the supplies listed below will be furnished free wherever need of them is established. payment accompanies order, supplies will be sent postpaid; otherwise statement for priced supplies will include a charge for postage.

ORDERS SHOULD BE ADDRESSED AS FOLLOWS:

TO GRAND PRESIDENT for: Blank applications for the fellowship Blank charters Blank notification of fines to Chapter President Blank notification of fines to Grand Treasurer Voting blanks for chapters on granting of charters Voting blanks for Grand Council TO GRAND VICE PRESIDENT for: Blank applications for alumnæ club charters Blank applications for Ruth Barrett Smith Scholarships Charters for alumnæ clubs TO GRAND SECRETARY for: Blank applications for Harriet Rutherford Johnstone Scholarships Cipher and Key
List of allowed expenses to those traveling on fraternity
business TO CHAIRMAN OF EXTENSION COMMITTEE for: Instructions to petitioning groups TO FLANIGAN-PEARSON, PRINTERS, Champaign, Ill., for: Busey System and Accounting Blanks TO MANGEL, Florist, Chicago, Ill., for: Pi Beta Phi Wine Carnations TO PI BETA PHI MAGAZINE AGENCY, 410 Standard Building, Decatur, Ill., for: Magazine Subscriptions (see latest prices in front of this issue of Arrow) TO PI BETA PHI CENTRAL OFFICE, 410 Standard Building. Decatur 16, Ill., for: Affiliation Ceremony

Allumnæ Advisory Committee Manual, 25¢
Alumnæ Advisory Officer Lists
Alumnæ Club Duties of Officers
Alumnæ Club Officer Lists
Alumnæ Club Officer Lists
Alumnæ Club Presidents' Notebook
Alumnæ Club Receipt Books (blue, triplicate receipts, no Alumnæ Club Receipt Books (blue, triplicate receipts, no charge)
Alumnæ Committee Rushing Recommendations Manual, 25¢
Alumnæ Committee Rushing Recommendations Manual, 25¢
Alumnæ Committee Rushing Recommendations Manual, 25¢
ARROWS (from old files) . . price to chapters for completing archives, 50¢; Special temporary life subscription for alumnæ, \$7.50 Blanks: Affiliation and Transfer Introduction Transfer Transfer Affiliation Annual Report, due May 1 Broken Pledge

Chapter Officer Lists
Contents of Archives List
Credentials to Convention
Dismissal and Reinstatement Blanks
Automatic Probation
Automatic Dismissal
Dismissal Expulsion Honorable Dismissal Reinstatement Embossed Initiation Certificate (lost ones replaced, 50¢ Fraternity Study and Examination Blanks, #105, #205, Initiation Certificates List of chapter members at the beginning of each term (Active Lists)

List of chapter members not returning to college at beginning of each term (V.P. Lists)

Recommendation Blanks 15¢ for 25

Broken Pledge
Chaperon
White card to be sent out in fall to chairman
Blank for Data on Chaperon
Application Blank for Chaperon
"The Relations Between a Chapter and Its Chaperon"
Uniform Duties of Chapter House Chaperon
Initiation Dues Blanks (GT1 forms), 50¢
Chapter Officer Lists
Contents of Archives Lists

Information Blank from State Rushing Chairman (to chapter) Request for Information from State Rushing Chairman (from chapter) chapter)
Consent to Bid Blanks
Combination Blanks
Acknowledging letter of Recommendation 15¢ for 25
Scholarship Blanks, #3, #4.
Senior Applications for Membership in Alumnæ Club
Book of Initiates' Signatures (formerly called Bound Constitution) \$5.00 each. (Before ordering chapters must have permission from Province President or Visiting Officer)
Book of Pledges' Signatures, \$3.50 each
Candle Lighting Ceremony
Cards—for ordering supplies from Central Office, 1¢ each
Cards—Data on Recent Graduates, 1¢ each
Chapter File Cards 3 x 5 inches (in lots of not less than 100; white, salmon and blue), 35¢ per 100
Chapter File Instruction Booklet, 15¢
Chapter Manual, 15¢ each, \$1.50 per dozen
Chapter Officers' Manuals:
President (loose-leaf leather notebook)
Pledge Supervisor (loose-leaf leather notebook)
Vice-President, Corresponding Secretary, Recording Secretary, Treasurer, Historian, Rush Captain, Pledge Sponsor, Censor, Delegate, Magazine Chairman, Program Chairman, 25¢ each
Chapter Presidents' Calendar
Chapter Presidents' Calendar
Chapter Presidents' Reference Binder
Chapter Recording Secretary's Book \$5.50 (For minutes of meetings)
Constitution—Write for information and price Consent to Bid Blanks Chapter Recording Secretary's Book \$5.50 (For minutes of meetings)
Constitution—Write for information and price
Cook Books, 60¢ (If purchased in dozen lots, 45¢ each)
Dismissal Binder, \$3.75
Financial Statement to Parents of Pledges
Historical Play. I. C. Sorosis, 50¢
Historian's Binder, \$3.50
Historian's note-book paper—1¢ per sheet
History of P1 Beta Phi, Bound issue \$3.00
Holt House Booklet, 50¢
House Rules for Chapters
"How to Order Jewelry," 25¢
Initiation Ceremony, 15¢ each, \$1.50 per dozen
Instructions to visiting officers
Letters to Parents of Pledges
Manual of Social Usage, 25¢
Manual of Social Usage, 25¢
Manual for State Rushing Chairman, 25¢
"My Seven Gifts to Pi Beta Phi," 5¢ each, 50¢ per dozen
Manuals for State Rushing Chairman, 25¢
"My Seven Gifts to Pi Beta Phi," 5¢ each, 50¢ per dozen
Manuals for Statending Committees
Official Arrow chapter letter stationery (yellow), 15¢ per 25 meetings) Official ARROW chapter letter stationery (yellow), 15¢ per 25 sheets Official Correspondence Stationery (write Central Office for price) Order forms for official badges and jewelry, 50¢ Outline for By-Laws of Active Chapters Panhellenic Manual of Information Pattern for model initiation gown, 50¢ Pi Beta Phi Book Plates, \$1.50 per 100 Pi Beta Phi Song Book, \$1.00 Pi Beta Phi Symphony, 30¢
Pi Beta Phi Symphony, 30¢
Pledge Book—50¢. This book includes questions and answers
for pledge examinations. A copy is furnished to each pledge
without charge. The 50¢ price is a replacement price for
sale to members Pledge Ritual, 20¢ per dozen Pledging Ceremony, 10¢ each, \$1.00 per dozen Policies and Standing Rules applying to active chapters
Receipts for Province Vice-Presidents, and Province Presidents
Record of Membership Book, full leather \$10.00. (Before
ordering, chapters must have permission from Province President or Visiting Officer.)

Ribbon: Write for information and prices

Ribbon: Write for information and prices
Ritual, 20¢ per dozen
Robes for initiation, \$4.50—now available—2 weeks notice
Roll call of Chapters (One is included with each Pledge
Book ordered)
Scholarship Plaque—\$18.00 plus 8¢ per letter for engraving—
Order through Central Office
Senior Farewell Ceremony, 15¢ each
Social Exchange Bulletins
Study Aids, 5¢ each

(Not all supplies handled in the Central Office are listed.) Write for further information if you wish supplies not listed.)

Write for your FREE copy now!



Rings Keys Pins Bracelets Vanities Cuff Links Tie Holders Key Chains Ming China Billfolds

The 1952 BALFOUR BLUE BOOK

Just off the press!

-Presenting-

the newest in fraternity and sorority jewelry, gay favors, gifts, knitwear, and paper products.

Mail a post card NOW for YOUR FREE COPY!

WEAR YOUR FRATERNITY PIN ALWAYS

Your badge—fashioned of precious gold and set with genuine pearls and other jewels—is a lifetime investment. Wear it always as a beautiful symbol of your membership in Pi Beta Phi.

Write for your complete price list

OTHER BALFOUR SERVICES

Over 100 representatives to call at chapter houses regularly with displays of Balfour products and insignia.

50 Balfour stores located throughout the country for your convenience.

Stationery, invitations, place cards, and programs with your crest. Samples free on request.

Balfour Bluecrest diamond engagement and wedding rings. Write for information.

Sole Official Jeweler to Pi Beta Phi

L. G. BALFOUR COMPANY

Attleboro

Massachusetts

In Canada . . . Contact your nearest BIRKS' STORE.

GEORGE BANTA PUBLISHING COMPANY, MENASHA, WISCONSIN